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HEALTH CARE CRISIS IN AMERICA, 1971
T1HURSDAYp FEBRUARY 25, 1971

U.S.

SENATE,

SUBCOMMVIITEE ON HEALTH OF THE COMMITTEE ON
LABOR AND) PUBLIC WELFARE,

Wa8hington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 9 :30 a.m. pursuant to recess, in room
5302, Now Senate Office Building, Senator Edward M. Kennedy
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.
Present: Senators Kennedy, Eagleton, Javits, and Dominick.
Committee staff members present; LeRoy G. Goldman, professional
staff member to the subcommittee; and Jay B. Cutler, minority counsel to the subcommittee.
Senator KENNEDY. The subcommittee will come to order.
Today the Senate .Health Subcommittee resumes its hearings into
tile health care crisis confronting America and the ways in which
that crisis canl be brought under control.
Earlier this week, the committee heard testimony from Secretary
Richardson of Health, Education, and Welfare. The Secretary described the major elements in the President's health message, which
had been sent to the Congress late last week.
As I indicated at the time. of the Secretary's testimony, there are
important aspects of the President's program which are commendable and which should be promptly enacted by the Congress, such
as the merger of parts A and B of medicare, reforms in the organization and delivery of health services, and the increase in the supply of health manpower.
With regard specifically to the area of health manpower, I, along
with the distinguished cilairman of the Senate Labor and Public
Welfare Committee, yesterday introduced two important health manlp~ower~ bills, S. 9,34 and S. 935. The first of these bills,. S. 934, extends
and improves. title VII of the Public Health Service Act, and is
based in part upon the recommendations of the Carnegie Commission onl Health Manpower and on the bicentennial report of the Association of American Medical Colleges.
S. 935 is specifically designed to assist medical centers in the establishment and operation of health maintenance organizations.
Subsequent to the testimony of Secretary Richardson, the committee heard from the Health Security Action Council, as well as anl
eminent health and medical economist, Dr. Rashi Fein. Both the
council and Professor Fein were in general agreement that the whole
system by which health care in the country. is organized, delivered,
and financed is shot through with inadequacies and irrationalities.
(179)
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If that is the case, it is not reasonable to expect a "Patch up" to
suffice.
This subcommittee intends to explore that proposition in order that
the public can know the validity of it.
Today we will receive testimony from two panels of distinguished
individuals. The first consists of three eminent physicians who will give
us the benefit of their thoughts regarding this "system" problem in
our health care industry.
The second consists of individuals who will describe the activities of
the Citizens Board of Inquiry Into Health Services for Americans.
The report of the board was released yesterday. Several of these individuals are also numbers of the prestigious committee for national
health insurance, though it should be noted that they have not been
asked to testify in that capacity.
I would like to welcome each of you, and I look forward to your'
testimony. Would you be kind enough to come forward, please?
STATEMENT OF A PANEL COMPOSED OF DR. BRUCE W. EVERIST,
DEPARTMENT OF PEDIATRICS, GREEN CLINIC, RESTON, LA.; DR.
JOHN HOLLOMAN, JR., PRACTICING PHYSICIAN, NEW YORK, N.Y.;
AND DR. MICHAEL DEBAKEY, PRESIDENT, BAYLOR COLLEGE OF
MEDICINE, HOUSTON, TEX.
Senator KENNEDY. Dr. DeBakey, would you proceed?
Dr. DEBAKEY. Thank you very much, Senator Kennedy, I want to
say, first that I do appreciate the opportunity and the privilege and
pleasure of testifying-before this commit tee in support of the Health
Security Act S 3
I would like *to say at the outset that I am deeply. grateful for the
privilege and pleasure of appearing before his committee to testify in
support of the Health Security Act, and to indicate the reasons why
I believe that this is the best program that I have seen yet, and one
that I think is long overdue in providing a means by which we can
improve the health delivery system in this country.
The first thing that I would emphasize about it is-well, before
saying that, Senator Kennedy may I submit for the record a stateinent that I have prepared, and then I would like to give my remarks,
also for the record, but without having to read my testimony.
Senator KENNEDY. Your statement will be included in its entirety at
the end of your testimony.
Dr. DEJ3AKEY. First, I think there are two important purposes to
any program that is developed. One is to provide a means of making
adequate personal health services available to all residents of the
country on an equal basis, and giving each resident and each citizen
of this country an equal opportunity to the availability of health care.
I think this is a very important principle, and not one that we
should just pay lipservice to which we often do.
I think everybody would agree that this is a desirable objective;
and woul agree that it shoul-d be done but when it comes to providing a method by which it is done, that often leaves much to be
desired.
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I think the Health Security Act does provide a good system. It
does make health care available to every citizen in this country on
an equal basis. This is an extremely important aspect of the Health
Security Act.
Second, I think that by providing :universal coverage it will affect
the dynamics of the system, achieve improvements in the health delivery care, and produce better quality care for all the citizens.
In this way, health security is really designed to bridge the gap
between the promise of good care to all our residents, and our ability
to deliver it.
Now that is not to say that it can be achieved tomorrow, but by
accepting a system of this kind, that is, at program of this kind, as
developed in the Health Security Act, I think we can look forward
to achieving that goal.
The third oint that I would like to make and emphasis pr
ticularly, is the fact that this system, or mechanism, by whic--h we
achieve good health care for all our residents will also allow for
emphasis upon improvement in health care by providing important
incentives, and will also tend to void the emphasis that is given in
the present system to meeting the increasing costs for medical care
created by the inefficiencies of the present system which tend to increase the cost. This will provide a better environment for seeking
research money.
The need for medical researchi-in other words, adequate sup-port
for medical research-is extremely important. It is unwise to shift
the emphasis completely to medical care delivery at the expense of
medical research. I think that the Health Security Act will budget
sufficient funds for health care delivery without robbing medical
research.
The emphasis upon health at the present time and the increase in
cost has a tendency to take money away from medical research, and
medical research funds have, in general, been decreased over the last
several years, and I don't see an y evidence that they are going to be
increased, particularly as long as funds are needed to support our
present medical care delivery system.
I think that in providing the health resources development fund,
we have in this particular area of the Health Security ARct a means
of buffering the funds that will be required to provide a better means
of supportig the health personnel educational activities, expansion
of these activities, and innovative programs that will prvde
incentives for improvement and efficiency in health care delivery
systems.
This aspect of the act, I think, is unique in that it certainly provides a budgeting mechanism of adequate amounts to meet the needs
for educational 'Costs and expansion of health assistance, technologies, improvement in facilities, and improvement and ways and
means by which health delivery can be more efficiently 'y provided.
These are especially important aspects of this act which make
me. feel quite strongly that it is the best means available to achieve
the objectives we oughit to seek, and that is good health care for our
citizens.
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Senator DOMINqICK. Mr. Chairman, unfortunately, as is the case
with most Senators around here, I have three subcommittees meeting at the same time. I have an executive subcommittee coming in at
10 o'clock. I wonder if you would be kind enough to let me ask Dr.
DeBakey a couple of questions first.
Senator KENNEDY. Certainly.
Senator DOMINiicK. Thank you very much.
Dr. DeBakey, your reputation is well known throughout the
country and well deserved. I come from Colorado, andr we have
great aAmiration for the work you have been doing. We have been
doing a grreat deal of transplant work ourselves iJn that area, as
you probably know.
The thing that concerns me is the question of why you believe that
research will necessarily be increased in funding at the Federal level
because we put. in a national health insurance program as opposed
to the Presidcential program.
In what way will we get more money for research that way?
Dr. DFABAKHY. Well, I think that the emphasis today at the present time upon the delivery of health care and the increasing costs
has tended to shift emphasis away from research and particularly
upon the funding for research, because of competition that it creates
for the limited amount of money that is available.
Senator DomiNicKt. However, unless we have a partnership between the ability to deliver the care and the research, we are not
going to get anywhere in really reducing the health problems of the
country, are we?
Dr. bliE1AKfY. That is exactly the Point I am making, that I think
it is illusory to believe that byT shifting money from one pocket to
another we are going to improve the health delivery system, or achieve
the ultimate objective of providing good health care for all our peop~le. Research is ,a much better ultimate solution, for the simple reason
that if we can eliminate disease we have a more efficient way of keeping
our people healthy, and research is the only means by which we are
going to achieve the knowledge required, the new knowledge required,
to eliminate disease.
Now, I think all one has to do is look at the record of the past few
years to see the evidence that in competing for the limited Federal
dollar, research has not completed as well, and there is more talk about
shifting Federal funds to health delivery activities.
Senator Do-NicK. Nowv you are talking about disease, and of
course there is $100 million additional money in the President's program for cancer research, as you well know.
Dr. DEBAKEY. Yes.

Senator DOxiNICKc. The level of funding is never enough for any
group that wahits it f rom the Federal Government.
Dr. DEBAKEY. Quite right.
Senator DOMI~NICK. I think we have to take into account the fact
that the Federal Government is just as "busted" as any other government around here, and maybe more so. So you have a problem trying
to spread out what resources there are.
The thing that concerns me, however, is the fact that although research can and undoubtedly will prevent some of the diseases which
you are talking about, be they heart diseases or kidney diseases, or
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whatever, then it still does not provide the care for the person with a
broken leg, or a fellow who has some kind of an attack suddenly, be it
a heart attack or a stroke, or something of this kind, or high blood
pressure, or whole group of things of this kind which may be tied UP
with dietary deficiencies, which may be tied up with just genetics and1
,may be related to a whole number of things of this kind.
We have areas in our country that are, as I have said to Senator
Kennedy, that are as big as the whole New England States put togetherSenator KENNEDY. Do you have to keep using that as an example?
[Laughter.]
Senator DOMINICK (continuing). In which you can find only one or
two doctors. There are people living out there who have a need for
medical care, and somehow or other we have to provide it and provide
the ability for those medical people to get that medical care.
Dr. DE.BAKEY. Senator Dominick, I agree with you completely, and
I think that to illustrate the point, I also come from a part of the country where there are many large areas that are not sup plied by a single
doctor. We have in the S8tate of Texas 24 counties where there is not
a, single doctor. We have 14 additional counties where there is only
one doctor. So there is no question about the critical shortage of personnel. It is both an absolute, and I think, a relative shortage. The
absolute shortage consists in terms of the numbers of health personnel
available to the total population. There is a definite shortage in that
regard. Then there is a relevant shortage in terms of distribution.
Now, I think that this act does provide a better mechanism than
any I have seen for meeting the problem you are talking about because
of the incentives that are built into it to provide opportunities and
means, facilities, for practicing doctors in these areas.
Second, I think with the resources development fund there is the
additional aspect of budgeted money that will provide more than $2
billion, ultimately, a year, as a trust fund from which money is drawn
to be used to help support activities of the kind you are talking about,
to meet the needs you are talking about.
Senator DoMilNICK. You are really talking about our putting more
money in.

Dr. DEBAIKEY. Yes.

Senator DomINICK. Itis my understanding that under Senator Kennedy's bill, you don't really put more money in, you just increase the
Federal share.

Dr.

DEBAKEI'. Well,

while I am not an expert in the economy of

the program, I would say that there is certainly a large portion of
moneys that are now spent that would, in a sense, be transferred into
this kind of a program, that are spent in different ways, and which
I think are inefficiently spent in terms of achieving the objective we
are seeking.
This is ecause of the structured nature of these moneys. They are
pocketed for different purposes, so that they don't reach al the people,
and they don't reach the people who need it the most.
Senator DOMINICK. You would therefore feel that it would be advisable to block whatever Federal grants there are through medical services, and to whatever area of need is considered to be most acute by
the areas and States. Is that correct?
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Dr. DP:BAKE.Y. Let me say that in terms of achieving the objective,
it is correct. Whether or not you do this by blocking or how you achieve
it, I would not want to say
Senator DomiNiqcit. I taught you were against categorization.
Dr. DE.BAKEY. I am against categorization of delivery of health care
to a person, yes. I think the most important element of this bill, and
this is the thing that I think is extremely important, is that then it
creates for every citizen the opportunity of having available to him
on a financial basis medical care equal to his neighbor, and this, I
think, is extremely important, because then it removes in many ways
one of the most important structured elements in segmenting health
care to the people.
Senator DOMINqicK. Well, the interesting thing is that we have hefore tried to do something about changing the categorization of funding from the Federal level, we have inevitably run into the people
who say, "No, we are not going to get as much 'Money that way as we
do if we do it under separate categories." We run into tremendous
opposition.

Dr.

DEBAIOIY.

I am talking about a different thing, Senator. I

think as far as categorical diseases are concerned as an incentive for
research, as an incentive for, let's say, people's support, I personally
believe this is desirable, because people know what cancer is, they
know what heart disease is, and therefore they tend to support activities or research to eliminate this disease. That is a practical, realistic
thing. Now, that is a different thing from segmenting and categorizing
people for medical services.
Senator DomiNricK. What you are really saying, though, is that
what you want and what you feel is needed is the medical area is more
money for research.
Dr. DEBAic1.Y. There is no question about that, Senator. You referred, for example, to your own center. I am very familiar with the
medical ceiiter in Denver, for example, and they have had a lon.(x tradition of good research and contributions and advances in medicine.
I think you can certainly be proud of them. We aire, in the medical
profession, proud of them.
They have been leaders in matny areas. I was on a project site visit
several years ago to get a clinical research grant for a research program, and I thought this was one of the finest programs I had seen.
Senator DOMINTIC. Thank you. IN~ annpreciate that.
Dr. DiPBAKCPY. And yet, th ey were unable to get all the money they
needed.
Senator DoMINICcK. That is undoubtedly true. It is true with every
group in the country.
Dr. DEBAY.EY. I aaree with the general rhilosonhy that you neve-r
have enough money for everything you need. I think none of uts have.,
But T think in the order of priority that medical research funding'
should have a higher priority than it has now.
If we can afford to have a $4 billion trustf fund for highways, then
T think research,, medical research, ought to have, some kind of priority near thatt.
Personally, I think it ought to be Pgreater than that, because T think
that without health, all these other things are not as important, and
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certainly a person who is unhealthy can't enjoy a. good highway.. It is
human nature, I think, at least it is in my experience as a physician,
to find that health begins to assume the highest priority when you lose
it.

Senator IDomiNicK. I think both Senator Kennedy and I would
agree from past experience that there is it good deal of truth in that,
but also that you need medical services and when you need them, you
need them ba dly, and whether it is research or not, you still need them.
The only point that I am making here is that we have a very difficult Job on this committee in trying to determine how best to allocate
the lunds which are going to be available from the Federal Government, then between healthI care and research and at variety of other
things that are all needed, including continuing education in health.
Dri. D)EIAKEI'. Right.
Senator DoMivNicii. I would like to ask you just one more thing.
Do you have any figures which would indicate thie'icrease, or decrease,
ats it may be, between the proportion of support for health research
between Federal and private funds over the last 10 or 15 years?
lDi. DFI3AKmY. Well, Senator, I Can't give You the exact figures
right now. I can certainly get them for you, and if you would like I
will send them to you to the best of my ability to get them.
Senator DoxiINICK. It would be helpful if you could submit them
for the record. It would be most helpful.
1)Dr~mm~. I will be glad to furnish them, Senator.
(The material referred to had not been supplied at the time this
hearing went to presss)
Senator DoiviiNicic. I have a feeling that the Federal share of health
research has gone up while the priva-te funding for this research has
gone dowvn.
I don't know that I am right, but I have a feeling that hmtrue.
Dr. DEBAKEY. I would say thiat over the past 3 years, if you take
certain criteria of research activities, for example, the number of research trainees supported by the different national institutes of health,
has steadily gone down over the past 3 years.
.Now, I point this out because I think this is extremely important, an
important aspect of what is going to happen to us 3 or 4 or 5 years
from now.
The people we train in research today are the people who are going
to make the contributions to the advancement of knowledge that ultimately will eliminate certain diseases tomorrow.
The people that, for example, did their research and produced the
knowledge to eliminate poliomyvehtis were trained as research workers
10, 12, 15 years previously.
Senator DOMI~iciK. Unfortunately, I am going to have to leave. I
hate to do this, but I have an executive committee meeting. If you
could supply those fiqzures ats to the relative proportion of support
for research in the Federal and private funds, we will say, between
1960 and 1970, or between 1950 amid 1960 if you have them, this would
be, I think, extremely helpful.
Dr. DEBAIKEY. I will1 try and get those now.
Senator DOMIzICK. Thank you very much, and I am sorry I have to
leave.
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Dr. DEBAREY. Thank you.
(The material referred to had not been supplied at the time this
hearing went to press.)
Senator KE.NNEDY. Doctor, isn't it true that the uncontrollable increases for medicare and medicaid have had the effect over the perio d
of these last couple of years of really holding back resources which
are available in thec research field?
Dr. DEBAICFY. It has certainly been my impression that the spiraling cost of health care has tended to siphon off money from research
because of the shift in emphasis for thie limited availability of Federal
dollars, and the tendency to meet the needs for Increasing delivery of
care first.
I think there is no question about that.
Senator KENNEDY. My understanding is that of the increases this
health care, $900 of it goes to u ncontrollIable costs in the Presiyear
dent'sin program. It would lend itself to supporting your earlier observation, and my rather firm belief as well.
Dr. DEI3AKEiY. That is correct. 'What is also important is thant this
estimated budget, which is at little greater than the 1971 budget, does
not compensate for the increased cost of operation which will-amount
to anywhere from 6 to 8 percent.
In many institutes the amounts of money have actually decreased.
In one of the programs, which I think is an extremely important program, particularly as it relates to heart disease and cancer, the funds
are decreased by over $50 million.
I think it is great if the President is recommending this $100 million
for cancer research, and increasing funds by that amount. My only
regret is that he does not find it desirable to d~o this in other areas that
are just as important, and certainly cause more deaths than all other
diseases combined, and that is heart disease.
Senator KENNEDY. Would I be fair in suggesting that in your earlier
testimony, and perhaps your responses to your dialog with Senator Dominick, your feeling is that if we just compound the inefficiency
of the present system by adding increased money to those inefficien'cies, we Just end upwth an inefficient system? Thiis will, as you noint
out, draw away frolm the opportunity of available resources in research, and do I further understand that you feel that the approach
that wve have attempted to adopt with S.A would provide more efficient
delivery of health care and that since it is more efficient there will be
greater resources ultimately available in the field of research?
Dr. T)EIAKEY. Yes. I think, though, that as long as we maintain the
present structure, no matter how you affect that by putting more money
into different aspects, different pockets, the tendency will be to continue the relative inefficiency. and it will simply cost more to do it.
I don't think that you will ever achieve the'important objective,
which is to provide good health care to all of our people, whether or
not they are able to afford it.
This, to me, is the important objective, and the only way that I think
you can achieve this is by making it equally available. That is, that no
personi should feel that he can't afford to pay whatever it costs to get
him good care.
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Now, once you equalize this and equalize the availability then I
think you are in a sense reducing some of the factors, important factors, that tend to accentuate the wastefulness that occurs, and thus to
increase the costs.
Senator KENNEDY. How would you evaluate the organization of
medical research today as compared to the organization of delivery
of health care today?
IDr. DEBAKEY. I think it would be difficult to make comparisons of
it, except in this sense. I think we have a better system in medical research for, say, controlling the quality of research, because it is on it
competitive basis.
There is a built-in mechanism by which the scientific community
itself, through your peers evaluates continuously the program, and
wve simply don't have anything like this in the delivery of health care.
Senator KENNEDY. I Just have one final question-we intended to

liear the panel before wve got into this, but since we got started let Inc
ask perhaps one final question. Just in your field of specialty of care
and concern for those that have had heart problems, what is the magnitude of expenses of someone who has the -kindof heart problem that
you might be involved in?
I am trying to think and review in my own mind our program versus
the administration's program.
Dr. DEBAKEY. Good morning, Senator Javits.
I would say that in my own personal experience may not be an
average example because of the type of work that I do, and the type of
patients who are referred to me largely because of the serious and comof their heart disease problem. But it does tend to highplicated
light
thenature
problem, because the average hospital costs, I would guess,
are in the neighborhood of $6,000 to $8,000.
If you add to that the fact that many of these individuals have,
because of the illness, been unable to work for long periods, of time,
and this drains their reserves, and then for a period of time after they
recover, if they get well and can go back to work, their reserves, their
financial reserves are virtually drained, even if they are in the middle
income class, the higher and middle income class.
There is no insurance program available at the present time that
will take care of the full costs of these people.
Every single patient that I have, anyway, that requires this kind
of work, andyth is kind of surgery, will have to pay something.
Senator KENNEDY. What does it average, usually, what percent, do
you know?

Dr.

DEBAKEY. Well,

I would say, and I would have to guess at

this-I could give you some more specific figures-but I would say that
it would run anywhere from 20 to 80 percent that they have to, take

care of themselves.
You have got to keep in mind that it is not just hospital costs for
these people. It is the lack of income on the part of the individual who
is ill, particularly if he is head of a family.
Secondly, there is the cost of the family, particularly the wife, haythe cost of being in a hotel because frequently they
be tothere,
ing tohad
have
come away from home to do this.
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So that it does add to the total financial burden, and certainly everyone of these could certainly be considered catastrophic illnesses, from
which many of them never fully recover.
I have many patients who have told me that they have had to sell
their homes they have had to go into debt, to get well.
Senator kENNEDY. Even under the suggested program, they would
still have to pay approximately 25 percent.
Dr. DEBAKEY. 'OUMare referring to the administration program?
Senator KENNEDY. That is correct.
Dr. DEBAKEY. Oh, yes, I personally feel that is a very inadequate
way to meet the needs.
Senator KENNEqDY. Thank you Dr. DeBakey.
(The prepared statement of ]5 r. DeBakey follows:)

189
STATEMENT OF
Michael E. DeBakey, M. D.
President and
Professor of Surgery and Chairman
Cora and Webb Mading Department of Surgery
Baylor College of Medicine
Houston, Texas
Presented February 25, 1971
before the
Senate Health Subcommittee
Senator Edward Kennedy, Chairman

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:
My name is Michael E. DeBakey.
Medicine.

I am President of Baylor College of

I am also privileged to serve as Vrice-Chairman of the Committee

for National Health Insurance, and a board member of the Health Security
Action Council.
We are grateful that this Committee is holding these long-overdue
hearings on the Nation's health care crisis.

I believe that this Committee

should closely examine two aspects of that crisis that are sometimes
overlooked: the effects of reduced funding for medical research and the
inefficient use of the fruits of medical research and technology.
During the past few years, the national concern over the rapidly
escalating costs of health services and the need to make health care
accessible to more people have threatened the maintenance of a high
priority for medical research.

Reduced Federal support for health

research has created a grave emergency situation in medical research
and in the development of systems for health care delivery.

Unless

immediate measures are taken to reverse this retrenchment permanently,
the American investment in medical research since World War II, which
has resulted in the most productive scientific enterprise in the world
and has yielded unprecedented health benefits for our people, stands the
risk of crumbling.
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Although the reduced support for medical research is purportedly
made to emphasize delivery of health services, any dichotomy of these
interdependent activities is purely artificial and illusory.

Improvements

in health services are directly dependent on, medical research.

It was

medical research that led to the suppression of serious infectious
diseases, to satisfactory control of such disabling conditions as hypertension, diabetes, and numerous mental and emotional disturbances,
to effective surgical correction of most congenital and acquired heart
diseases, to the development of such dramatic procedures as organ transplantation and such devices as mechanical heart assistors, and to numerous
other startling medical advances.
When the 89th Congress passed Medicare, Medicaid, the H~eart
Disease, Cancer and Stroke Amendments and a number of other major
health programs, it was not the intent that those programs should siphon
funds from the nation's commitment to medical research and professional
training.

On the contrary, the Congress acted in support of the ideal

combination of the new programs to finance and deliver services, along
with continued and increased support of research and education programs.
The intent of Congress has been frustrated.

The totally unforeseen

rate of medical inflation and the resulting increases in the cost of Medicare and Medicaid have devoured JFederal and state funds.

Research is

threatened because investigators must compete with these programs for
scant ]Federal funds.

Such competition is not in the public interest.
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Further, the competition is likely to intensify
detriment of research.

to the continued

Millions of Americans are annually priced out

of the health care market.

Almost daily I am confronted with tragic

cases of patients who can benefit greatly
restored t6 normal life

--

--

who have, in fact, been

--

Too often such patients

by heart surgery.

must be turned away from some hospitals because they cannot afford the
cost of prolonged hospitalization.
poor

- -

And this fate is not restricted to the

although they suffer most cruelly

--

but includes middle class

citizens as well.
The inaccessibility of basic health services and the pricing of health
care beyond the reach of millions of our people are creating a popular
demand for government financing of health costs.

If the Congress will

grasp this opportunity to create a sound program of national health insurance with effective quality and cost controls
Security program

--

-

such as the Health

we can deal with the dynamics of the present medical

care system and make health services available to all the American public.
If, on the other hand, the expedient of piecemeal approaches to the financing of health care is adopted

--

one program for the elderly, another for

the poor, and a continuation of often limited private health insurance
coverage for the majority of the population

--

the amount of money required

to finance personal health care will continue to escalate beyond all
reasonable limits.

59-661 0 -71 - pt.2 - 2
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If this financially injudicious course is followed, I am afraid that
it will be politically expedient to continue the flow of money away from
most fields of research to subsidize an inefficient delivery system.
Problems of cost and access are far more personal and apparent to the
public than the related crisis in research. -Adequate funding for medical
research will be assured only when coupled with efficient methods of
financing and delivering personal health services.

Otherwise, the funds

which should be directed toward research activities will continue to
serve as hostage against deficits in direct purchasing programs.
The Congress and the nation must recognize that only a national
health insurance program will provide the support and leverage necessary
to create new, cost-effective methods of delivering health care.

This

will not be achieved by subsidizing private health insurance companies,
as the present Administration has proposed.

Under the proposed "partner-

ship" with private health insurance, the inefficiencies and wasteful duplications of the present system will survive virtually unaffected, and the
sum total of national health expenditures on personal health services each
year will remain a composite of individual inefficiencies.

These ineffi-

ciencies and wasteful practices include unnecessary duplication of
surgical teams and facilities, I might add.
Instead, we must budget for health services just as we must budget
for research and education.

Only in this way can we reduce the danger

of imbalances in the emphasis given to research and to delivery, with the
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resulting crippling of vital activities.

The only national health insurance

plan submitted to the Congress which contains effective provisions for
prior budgeting and control of global expenditures is the Health Security
program.

Although Health Security does not propose direct funding of

medical research, it would provide the means for responsible budgeting
of national health expenditures for personal health services and would
thus prevent depletion of funds intended to support research.
Our present inefficient system for delivering health care also
squanders the fruits of medical research.

American medicine has the

technical competence to reduce prenatal and infant mortality dramatically.
Yet thousands of mothers are without means of access to preventive
services.
We must invest in building interlocking networks of health delivery
systems to bring the fruits of medical research within the reach of all
our people.

Only the Health Security program contains sufficient incen-

tives and support funds to create efficient systems for health care
delivery.
Although improvements in health care delivery are vitally important,
as I have indicated, they must be considered in proper perspective.

To

concentrate health appropriations heavily on improvement of delivery of
health care at the expense of medical research and the training of health
manpower is self-defeating.

Health Security will help this nation and

its government to strike a proper balance.
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Senator KENNEDY. I would like to ask the other doctors if they
would proceed, and then we might come back to Dr. DeBakey.
Dr. Holloman.
Dr. HOLLOMAN. Yes; I would like to thank you, Senator Kennedy,
and the committee, for the invitation to appear here today. Certainly
the subject is one which is dear to my heart, and I, too, like Dr. DeBakey, have a prepared statement that I would like for you to have
put in the record.
Senator KENNEDY. It Will appear in its entirety in the record and
you can highlight it or summarize it as you like.
Dr. HOLLOINAN. Thank you. The points I would like to make arc
probably going to be made many times in many ways by other witnesses, but certainly the basic philosophy with which I am concerned
is one which causes me uneasy moments.
In America today, health care is said to be right, and yet nowhere is
it planned as a right There are any of a number of fragmented ways
in which health care is planned for, and certainly the basic assumption
that people are different because of their pocketbooks, the basic means
test that enables medical students to be taught that there is a difference
between people, the chart (eople, th harity, patients, that they are
mhp
somehow less valuable than 'private patients is somehn
ing to see eliminated from the American scene because I believe it is a
very divisive philosophy.
I think that in this country health care is a commodity that is sold
to the highest bidder, and I think that it is wrong for American citizens, promised good health care as a right, to have to compete for
scarce health services.
I live in New York City. I live in a community known as Harlem,
U.S.A., and in my community there are any of a number of glaring
health deficiencies and abuses.
In New York City, it is stated that two-thirds of the population
has to expect care from one-third of the physicians manpower, because
two-thirds of the physicians have gone to the suburbs and are treating
the more affluent one-third of the popuation.
This situation can be more than duplicated in any of the inner cities
of urban America.
Doctors have been lured to the suburbs because of financial reasons.
The situation in which a physician receives an M.D. degree and a license to practice is one Which seemingly relieves a physician and society of responsibility.
Having received his degree, and license to practice, he is then free
to practice his skill-learned substantially at the expense of the taxpayer through tax-supported institutions, through philanthropic
grants, practice in tax-supported hospitals-he is free to exploit a
health care delivery system. He is free to exploit the patient. He is
free to the extent that any other entrepreneur is free.
I think if we should carry the illustration to an extreme, we will find
that the most successful physician is one who sees the largest number
of patients, charges the highest fees, and keeps them sick the longest.
]Ynother words, we are operating in a system under a philosophy
that promotes sickness rather than health, and I think that the systern has to be changed.
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Otherwise, there is no way in which we can, by pouring more
money into a system in which health personnel are in short supply,
can be changed.
The administration's propDosal, I feel, does a great deal for certain vested interests, and I think it is very careful not to disturb most
of the traditional methods of medical practice.
If we are going to improve the health of this Nation, we are going
to have to change some of the traditional methods of medical practice that have -brought us to this crisis situation which we all
recognize.
Veall agree that there is indeed a health crisis, but we do not
agree on the way in which the health crisis can be eliminated.
Certainly to continue to have any of the number of vested interest
groups make profits at the expense of the American patient, I feel,
is wrong. To gie health insurance companies, for instance the opportunity to make a handsome profit on every insurance dollar is,
indeed, a mistake.
I think it is unnecessary, it is unusually wasteful. We as a nation
are paying a high price for our health care, and we are not getting
an adequate return for it. We are in fact spending more and certainly at the present getting less and less.
The level of service as indicated most recently by medicare and
medicaid, has not risen commensurate with dollars we are
spending.
The reasonable and customary fee the fee for service performed
done nothing but benefit physicians. It has not distributed
er se has
phealth
care equitably.
The ability to change this is something that is within our reach if
we have the commitment to do it.
If we look at the administration's proposal, I think we will be
doing more of the same. I favor the Health Security Act, because I
feel it more nearly approaches a solution to the problem, it eliminates
many of the areas of waste, it affords an overall plan, it is designed
to bring better health care to all Americans.
Thank you, Senator.
(The prepared statement of Dr. Holloman follows:)
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Testimony of John L.S.Hollomanj Jr., MID prepared for
delivery to the Senate Subcommittee on Health, Washington , D) .0.
February 25, 1971
The American people spent more than 70 billion dollars 'last
year for health purposes.

Every available index confirms the fact

that we did not get our money's worth.

In short , we spent more

and got less.
For millions of American citizens high quality medical care
is simply not available at any price and under any circumstances.
Indeed,

this Is a health crisis which cuts across all political, social,

economic and geographic lines, affecting rich and poor', black and
white, old and young,

urban and rural,

business and labor alike.

The substantiating statistics need no recounting only because
they are, by now,

We are appalled by condi-

familiar to all of us.

tions among the poor in America but we are In disagreement as
to the most meaningful corrective actions to be taken.

We are

aware of the incestuous relationship between poverty and Ill health
but we are,

at least until the present,

unwilling to disturb the"tradi-

tional" practices that have combined to produce our present dilemma.
To be poor,
disability and death.

Is to run the risk of a higher Incidence of disease,
The Louis Harris organization following a

survey of health care In this country described the poor as the
"living sick".
poor get sick.

Indeed In America today,

the sick get poor and the,

George Kimble has stated:" It is bad enough that

a man is Ignorant,

for this cuts him off from the commerce of
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other men's minds.

It Is worse that a man is poor for this con-

demns him to a life of' stint and scheming In which there Is no
for dreams and no respite from weariness.
that a man should be sick,

time

But it Is far worse

for this prevents him from doing anything

about either his poverty or his- Ignorance."
The poor suffer four times as many heart conditions as those
In the highest income group,, six times as much mental and nervous
trouble, six times as much arthritis and rheumatism,

six times as

many cases of high .!Aood pressure, over three times as many
orthopedic Impairments,

and almost eight times as

many visual

impairments.
The growing al'ienation of nonwhite disadvantaged Americans
In our Inner cities Is partially related to the fact that maternal deaths
(nonwhite)

often occur silc ar- seven times as often as In other sec-

tions of the same cities.

On- a national scale, the ratio of nonwhite

to white mothers dying ih childbirth is al.nost 3 to 1.

The ratio of

nonwhite to white babies dyihgi irhv their first years Is more than 2
to 1.

The life expectancy of-the. black male Is 7 years less than

for the white counterpart.,

The: American Indian male,

may expect to ttve 42 years.

There are young nonwhite Americans

who regard this state of' affairs as de facto genocide.
health gap has apparently widened.
ratio

of

at birth,

The racial

In 1930, for example,

the

nonwhite mothers- to white mothers who lost their lives

In childbirth was 2 to I.
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These conditions will not Improve and the gap will continue
to widen as long as we perpetuate "the traditional methods of
practice" embodied in our dual system of private and charity medicine which often isolates the. poor in separate and Inferior health
systems.
In addition to the Immorality of our health system, we can
no longer afford' the luxury of* planning one service for the more
affluent and another,. otaviously Inferior, service for the poor whose
health needs are usually greater.

All of America is Involved in the

health crisis which grows more serious with every passing day.
Middle Ameri'cans can no longer afford needed health care when
they can find It; and toa many can't find It when they can afford it.
Health care should not- ba a commodity for which Americans must
compete.
.As recent events- make' clear, the health care crisis has
emerged as one of' the most Important domestic issues in the
country.

Leaders of' our- national government and medical and

Insurance organizations, to: whom the words, "national health"
"ntoa

health Insurance-" were an anathema,

In the cause of- better- health,
bularies.

or

have now enlisted

or at lea st have expanded their voca-

HUmpty EDumpty told Alice,

mean just what U'choose, them- to mean

"When I use words,
--

they

neither more nor less."

And when the Nixon Administration offers us a "national health
program", P

would want' to. examine its elements closely before

agreeing on Its promise.

A careful dissection of the rhetoric re-.
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veals that professional vested Interests are protected,

once again,

at -the expense of making meaningful changes In health financing and
In our health care delivery system,
For a man who diagnosed a "massive health care crisis" 18
months ago,

President

Nixon has now prescribed nostrums and

placebos that will not: cure the. ailments,

but only make matters woose.

In medical practice to make a correct diagnosis and then fall to
prescribe the correct- treatment constitutes malpractice,
He has proposed a Family Health Insurance plan as a substitute for Medicaid.

But no amount of statistical gymnastics can

conceal the fact that his program would impose nevv burdens on
the medically rndtgent- and even the destitute.

It appears to be the

Administration's position that the poor should now have the "dignity"
of paying for some health services they now receive without direct
charge.

The Federal government will limit Its liability, the In-

surance companies will receiVe a windfall

--

but where will the

poor get the money ta pay for- the care or for that matter the
care Itself?
In my city, New Y 'crk,. Gordon Chase,

administrator of the

New York Ctty Health Services Administration has said* "Mr.
Nixon's plan would provide- krss health care for the poor
New York City) rather than more.

( In

The President's message In-

dicated that poor people. earning $3,000 to $5,000 will have to
pay some significant portion of their health care costs which are
now covered in New Yiark and some other states by Medicaid.

This
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will impose a tremendous financial burden upon cities like New York,
since we w~ll probably have to pick up the burden formerly carried
In part by the Federal government.

Our only alternative would be

cutting back the already limited health services which many of our
poorer citizens receive .1
In the Family Health Insurance Plan, the Administration has
written a tragedy.
The President's proposal to consolidate Parts A and B of
Medicare by tncreasi'ng the Social Security wage base Is
In the right direction.,

However,

a step

In this instance as we seem to

"give" the elderly something with one hand, we deftly "remove"
with the other hand.

it

That is., we eliminate the monthly charge of

$5.60 but we cut back on the number of hospital days covered by
Medicare and much of' the added cost will not be covered under
existing or proposed' programs..
No more promisthg il ; the proposal to clobber the employers
of America by requiring them to- subsidize a wasteful,
effectivye.

semf-functional he-alth care system.

inefficient,

In-

The premium costs

paid by employers and th-e. wages, that employees forego In favor of
health coverage ought to be. expended in the interests of better health
care,

more economically provided, with quality controls, assuring

financial security, with strong. Incentives for Improvement cf the
entire health sy-stem,. arid' with- the system operating in the Interests
of the people who use it..
No amount of Madison Avenue puffery and no gaudy wrappings

01
can cover the skinny proposal for Health Maintenance OrgjanizaThis Is the one element of the President's entire health

tions.

program which purports to deal with the crisis of calcification In
the present methods of organizing and delivery of health care services.

But you can't blast a concrete boulder with clackers.

One

can find little reason for either providers or consumers of health
services to march up the- Hill in support of the H~ealth Maintenance
proposal
The sorry history Qf administration support for medical education causes us to pause before rejoicing In his recognition of the
plight of our medical schools.
need our help.

We need' their help.

mone y, more encouragement,
greater numbers of' physicians,
more support for
students,

They are In deep distress.

They

We need to provide more

more Incentives for production of
more support for family physicians,

he e-duc-allon and training of disadvantaged

more persuasiv/e arguments for curricula changes.

Dr.

John Cooper, president cd the. Association of American Medical
Colleges has expressed general agreement with the thrust of the
message?'

but expressed disappointment with the financial aspects of

the plan.

Dr. Cooper contends that the President's recommend ations,

"will not solve the problem.- of our medical schools."~ He also
believes that the adiitrto'

plans for loan programs for students

In health fields and fbr- medical school construction were Inadequate.
We were pleased when- the President signed the Emergency
Health Personnel Act.

For sometime we have supported the Idea

of permitting the assignment of federally employed young health
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professionals to inner city areas with critical manpower and health
services deficits.
But now we learn that the Administration Is limiting the fundIng of the Act to ten million dollars for support of only 660 people
In the program and at the. same time,

the Administration Is reinstitut-

Ing the doctor draft.

They plan to draft 2,100

doctors and dentists

for military service.

The Administration is willing to provide minim-

al encouragement- for- only 660 health people of various types- dentists,
physician assistants and nurses- to practice in the cities and rural
areas, but it Is calling. up 2,100 doctors and dentists for the military.
In few areas is this Administrations sense of priorities more
difficult to understand.
In his health program Mr.
with economies.

i

visible Inefficiency.,
programs,

Nixon is evidently most concerned

every area of our health activities there is
There is a proliferation of government health

often imiposing uncoordinated demands upon~ an already

over burdened health care system.
tion of services and f~aftities.
tion and excessiVe surgery.

There is tremendous duplica-

There Is unnecessary hospitalizaBut the President's health program

either overlooks entirely or fails to deal meaningfully with any of
these problems.
We have to improve efficiency without compromising our
greatest assets; the competence of our doctors, dentists and other
health pro-fessionalsV and the personal relationship between the
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provider and the receiver of the health service.

We

must avoid

foolish economies that leave us poor as before but neither stronger
nor better.

It Is false economy to compromise our national health

security.
President Nixon's program lis a program for the 'Fifties.
will not work In the 'Seventies.

It is too little and too late.

(Additional 1.nforTation suppLied by Dr. Hollonan follows:)

It
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while many other health workers are
paid at or below the federal minimal
wage scale? On what basis do we rationalize a fragmented,, institution-domimated system of care that is unrespon.
,sive to the community and that operates
-seemingly for the convenience and bene.
fit of the M.D. professionals?
Recent legislative attempts to improve
our health care delivery system have
failed, fundamentally because they have
been conceived irn the context of the
traditional methods of medical practice
which many people -believe must not be
disturbed. The self-delusion, which per.
mits Americans to continue to believe
that the "Made in America" label is
,synonymous with all that is good and
pure, gives them leave simultaneously to
believe just as strongly that institutions,
individuals, or activities that in some
ways resemble those of other countries
or that deviate from the American tradition are un-American and, consequently, are to be regarded as bad.
The confidence inspired in the health
consumer 'by the medical jargon and
the manner of the health professional

Toward a National Health
Progrdmn
Xthe nation becomes involved in the
A
emerging debate on national health
insurance, many conflicting philosophies

has been second only to the religious
faith inspired by the words and deeds
of our spiritudl leaders. In point of
truth, ignorance and wasteful inefficiency
have been -rationalized into more comfortable acceptance, and have been defended with medical dogma. Recently,

the visible material success of the med.
ical practitioner has eroded this prevail.
ing confidence and all but shattered

are being exposed. It becomes increas-

the very soul of medicine. Moreover,

ingly clear that the upward spiral of
health care cost will not be halted by
the introduction of more money into
the health equation. The realization of
this fact,' causes us to focus directly on
the deficiencies of our present methods
of health care delivery, which cannot
logically be improved unless changed.
which permit physicians to be paid ex-

,national health indexes suggetct that the
professionalal is the principal profiteer
'from a costly health delivery system
which works disadvantageously for many
Americans.
Specialization has become a "cop-out"
for too many very talented health professionals.'It has been invoked as an excuse for inaction, thereby -intensifying
the problem rather than contributing to

traordinarily high fees for their services

its solution. If these specialists do not

What are

the philosophical concepts
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wish to be health care planners, all well
and good. But these specialists should
then encourage health planning by
others who have the talent and the skills
to plan and to promote change, instead
of banding together in specialist societies and in some cases actively blocking needed change.
The health industry is big business,
as many Americans are beginning to
realize. Not many Americans, however,
realize that health care is a commodity
sold to the highest bidder, with scant
regard for need. Yet, with increasing
frequency, we hear in generalized
rhetoric that health broadly definedlike life-is the right of all people. Although it is the failure to change the
system and to fulfill this right that is
frustrating to those of us who are in
good health, to those who are sick the
current situation may be malignant. It
is a fact that if this-the most affluent
and technologically advanced nation that
the world has ever known-is to survive,
it must begin to clean the land, the air,
and the water; it must begin to make
social concepts into 'social realities. If
this nation is going to continue to pros.
per, it cannot afford to waste the asset
of good health for all. Moreover, in the
family of nations, we cannot afford to
import scarce health professionals at the
expense of other nations, whose health
needs are at least as great as our own.
Beautification of the "ugly American"
dictates prompt abandonment of this internationally unhealthy form of piracy.
In order to adequately plan to insure
the health of the nation, we must plan
for the delivery of quality health care
to all people. We can no longer afford
to support the philosophy which distinguishes between people on the basis
of their pocketbooks. We can no longer
afford the luxury of the duality of services for private patients and for char.
ity patients. We can no longer afford
the luxury of planning one service for
the rich and another, obviously inferior,

service for the poor whose health needs,
incidentally, are usually greater than
those of the rich. The incestuous relationship between poverty and ill health
is well known. But few health practitioners take the broad view of simultaneous attack on all the factors contributing to ill health-substandard
housing, substandard jobs, and substandard education-as well as the disease
which brings the patient to the attention of the physician.
The savings which could result from
the prevention of disease obviously
would far outweigh the cost of the
treatment of disease. Yet the common
sense of this position is obscured by the
rhetoric of those with vested interest in
the present disease-oriented system and
who are opposed to change. These individuals can give many seemingly logical reasons why preventive medicine
will not work, why it is too costly or is
otherwise undesirable. Seldom do they
confess the real reason behind such excuses--that the interests of the individual lie elsewhere.
A national health program which
would address itself to achieving and
securing a healthy life for all Americans should be designed now. It can
be done now if professionals will remember that they are part of society,
not above it. Physicians are licensed by
and are privileged to serve society, and
the health of the nation must be accepted as a nonprofit national endeavor
for the ultimate benefit of all mankind.
Any adequate nationwide health care
delivery system must be based on the
philosophy that the health professions
are primarily in the public interest and
hence are service professions. Those individuals who are trained health professionals are increasingly being educated
at public expense, either through the
direct use of tax monies or through the
use of philanthropic tax-exempt monies.
Furthermore, much of their work, currently performed for profit, is performed
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in, or in direct relationship to, ta;x do!.
hr-financed or tax-exempt institutions.
The development of our health manpower can no longer be left in its traditional forms. It must be adequately
planned for and financed so as to assure
the nation an ample supply to meet
carefully anticipated needs. In every
conceivable way, all the factors which
relate to'heailth-including jobs, housing, education, environment and health
care delivery-must be correlated in a
national health program. Anything less
is a placebo which lulls into a temporary
quietude the voices of the bulk of that
group of people euphemistically called
the "silent majority." Anything less
short-changes all of us.

National health insurance is a step
forward along' the road to total health
care, provided that along with it we
create a national health program firmly
based on philosophical concepts that will
draw all Americans together. A national
health program based on genuine equality, eliminating profit-inspired special
privileges for some at the expense of the
rest of us, is a goal that is now attainable. Let us make this a national priority for the 1970s.
(The Journal is indebted to John L. S.
Holloman, Jr., M.D., for the above editorial.
Dr. Hollonian is a practicing physician and
Past President of the National Medical Association and Chairman of the Physicians
Forum, 2160 Madison Avenue, New York,
N. Y. 10037.)
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Medical Care and the
Black Community
John L.S, Holloman, Jr., MD, New York
The fields were fruitful, and other societal benefit which the mastarving men moved on the roads, jority group takes for granted. While
The granaries were full and the these high risk groups are in greatchildren of the poor grew up rach- est need of new and increased seritic, and the pustules of pellagra vices, we cannot view health care for
the poor outside of the mainstream
swelled on their side. The great
of American medical thought and
companies did not know that the
practice.
line between hunger and anger is
The multiplicity of problems which
a thin line.
beset the Inner cities and rural pockJOHNSTEINBECK ets of poverty are but the magThe Grapes of Wrath
nification of the Ills which all of
America must face in the next deche conc..pt of equal health and ade-lack of new housing, decaying
health rights has been gaining a and inadequate present housing,
wider exposure and acceptance in crowding, poor quality and unavailthis country. However, In practice, able public services, overpopulation,
breakdown of traditional educational
millions of Americans are being desystems, Instability of the primary
nied this basic human right. I believe
that beyond an incredible lack of family unit, lack of adequate environmental controls and resultant polmedical care organization, poverty
lution, inadequate medical personnel
and racism, viewed in their broadest
'and sen Ices, underemployment, drug
contexts and implications, piay a mausage and abuses, and so on
jor role In the deplorable state of our
-America must face all of these
nation's health.
The special emphasis which is now problems on a larger and larger scale
as our population increases. Speed of
being directed at the provision of
new technology outstrips our ability
health services for the poor, or
to change values and traditions in an
ghetto medicine, is certainly long
overdue. The poor and the ethnics of evolutionary way; concentration of
wealth is increased in a smaller and
color (brown, black, and red) are the
most deprived in our affluent and smaller percentage of the population;
coldly materialistic society. They are and change is resisted by those
whose strength and interest is vesdeprived not only of health and
medical services but of almost every ted in the power elite of the past.
The American experiment may
well fail if America is unable to solve
Received (or publication March 1, 1970;scor resolve the problems of the poor.
cepted Sept &.
Dr. HoliomanIs in private practice In narlem, New York,and is chairman of the Physi. There can be no doubt that many of
the poor and lower middle class feel
dabsaForum and past president of the Natioal
Media] Association.
Reprint requestedto 2160MadisonA's, Now quite like the French peasants who
were
splashed with mud from the
York10037(Dr.Hoiloman).
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king's carriage wheels. If the prob- these problems it Is necessary to reslems of the cities can be faced hontate a basic theme. The health probestly and if the national will Is comlems of the poor and the ethnic mimitted to the resolution of these norities cannot be dealth with In the
problems, there is hope for all of us, traditional manner to which we have
but I must admit to a large degree
been Indoctrinated. The message of
of pessimism,
the past decade has come across loud
Measured by a realistic standard of re
and clear to those who will listen.
suits, progress In ending Inequity has One cannot treat on a symptomatic
been disappointing. Even In securing bas
basis alone. Root causes and sources
Ic rights-by far the easier part of the
problem-we have not been entirely suc- of social reinfection must be incessfuL. In many areas In which civil vestigated and cured. Physicians
right laws afford pervasive legal pro- and, in fact, all those men of science
tectlon-employment, housing, educa- who have claimed scientific immution -discrimination persists and the goal nity from faclnt the realities outside
of equal opportunity Is far from achievement. The plain fact is that some of these the classroom have been forced (in
laws are not working well. The federal the 60s) to reassess their role in socivil rights effort has been inadequate to ciety. Fo' many it has been a rude,
redeem fully the promise of true equal
crude, and altogether unpleasant exprotection of the laws "for all Americans. perience but they have had to look
As a result, many minority group memand listen and make hasty preparabere are losing faith In the federal goy.
tions for survival. Health is a total
erment's will and capacity to protect
their rights. Some also are losing faith
thing and while we cannot, as physithat equality can be achieved through law. cians, deal with every social ill, we
It is Important that their faith be re- can be allied with those agencies and
stored and that the promise of the hard
fought battle for civil rights laws be re- groups within our society who are
deemed. (Federal C~viJ Enforeement committed to change and progress.
Effrt. Commission on Civil Rights, 1970, We can, and we must, be Involved In
preface pp 16-11).
the total experiences of the patient
The overall dimensions of the who Is entrusted to our care.
problem have been well defined in
Solutions to problems such as those
terms of health and health services.
which face our nation and, In fact,
They are the problems of all America
the world, are related to changing
but are applicable to the special situ- current and dominant value aysation of the ghetto.and to the rural tems-the priority of property rights
poor, and are deeply heightened by over human rights, the priority of
all the other Impinging social factors things over people, the all too frewhich converge In the ghetto. They
quent equation of power and wealth
with "rightness" or "goodness," the
consist of (1) manpower distribution
and shortages, at all levels and In all continuing conflict between classes
disciplines;, (2) medical education
of people, the continuing weakness
problems concerning specialization vs of social justice and the question of
primary physician training, costs of humanism materialism. If humanism
a medical education, and philosophy became a way of life, the solution to
and curriculum changes; anid (3) lack these problems would be child's play,
of a coordinated system for the orga- for we would do that first which
isation and delivery of health ser- served the people best.
vices.
The critical health manpower
Before I attempt to outline what
shortage is felt on a 'nationwide
may be some of the solutions to scale. This Is especially true in the

urban and rural poverty areas. While
it Is true that we need "more" of everything In regard to health personnel, it is also true that we must learn
to make better use of existing personnel.
It Is necessary that we continue to
redefine the role of the physician In
relation to society as a whole and,
specifically, his role within a health,
rather than Illness, oriented setting.
It Is very necessary that physicians
begin to clearly recognize how other
health workers and new technologic
skills can assist him In caring for his
patients. We must become increasingly concerned with ptvent ion, rather than the treatment of
disease alone.
The physician of today must learn
that some of the tasks which he performs can be performed just as well
by a health assistant or aide. He (the
physician) will be freer then to care
for those who are most seriously ill
or who require more of his personal
attention. This should help to restore
many of the individual touches which
have been lost in the patient-physiclan relationship.
The Introduction of new health careers should be encouraged with a
broad use of local residents as trainees. It has been amply demonstrated
that community residents can be
trained In a variety of adjunctive
health roles. They relate on a more
Intimate basis with their neighbors
and are able to communicate program alms and health education
principles more readily than many
professionals from outside the area.
This Is especially true, in ghetto and
other poverty areas where cultural .
and class differences between the
professionals and the patients may
be barriers to providing and accepting services.
Training of new careerists or indigenous personnel must be struc-
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tured in such a way as to encourage
and permit upward and lateral job
mobility. Training must be openended and not begged down in the
traditional criteria and credentials
trap. Definitions of new careerists
must be somehow established, universalized, and recognized. Restrictive licensing must be struck down
and the necessary steps taken to
make new health careers as "legitimate" as possible. This is necessary
not only for the protection of
patients, but for the protection of
new personnel and to provide them
with legal recognition.
Provisions must be made to seek
out and to utilize those who have had
training but who are not presently
engaged in health services provision.
This would include retired physicians, physicians engaged in other
occupations or avocations, female
physicians with families, all nursing
personnel not currently engaged in,
nursing, etc. We also have large
numbers of returning corpsmen who
can be reeducated for civilian programs. The use of physicians' assistants (and prototypes) must be accomplished on a universal level and
not restricted to use in poor neighberhoods. The physician assistant is
not to be employed as the physician
substitute. We who live and work in
exploited and poor communities will
not permit this to happen.
We must make more efforts to contact and redirect those individuals
who have clearly professed an interest in the health and medical professions, but who have not, for a variety of reasons, been trained as physicians, dentists, etc. Availability of
places in medical, dental, and other
professional schools limits each year
the number of applicants who can
enter. Not only must we increase the
number of medical and health professional schools, we must also find

ways to hold onto those students who
are interested but who cannot be
placed.
Students'who may lack the ability
to achieve the scientific skills necessary to *become physicians may
instead be channeled Into other
health service pursuits. The desire to
be of service and the wish to work
with people should be considered on
a coequal footing with intellectual
capacity in the selection process. We
must aim not only for intellectual
and scientifically oriented health personnel, but for compassionate and
committed human beings who care
about the community in which they
work and the society in which we
live.
The maldistribution of health personnel in poor and ghetto areas only
serves to accentuate the economic
basis upon which medical practice in
this society is based. It Is difficult to
attract physicians and their families
to depressed areas which have, Incidentally, the greatest health needs.
It has been amply demonstrated that
most ghetto-based doctors are less
well trained, are older, see more
patients, practice little preventive
medicine, and are more authoritarian
than their counterparts who practice
elsewhere. This should not depreciate
the role of the ghetto physician. His
triage activites have saved countless
lives. As an Individual physician he is
many times the only alternative to
callous clinic care or no care at all.
We can all agree, I think, that
specific steps must be taken now to
improve care in the ghetto. At the
same time we must strive to eliminate the ghetto and improve the
quality of life for all,
Ways in which physicians can be
brought to areas of greatest health
need have been difficult to devise because many solutions have a measure
of compulsion contained therein-and

we shrink from the idea as it relates
to the professional. Yet crisis situations may require drastic solutions.
Physicians and students who do not
wish to serve in the military should
be permitted and encouraged to render alternate service time in the
ghettos of our country, This may be
a useful recruitment method also, for
it will familiarize students (at all
levels) with certain realities of medical practice which they will not encounter otherwise. Under no circumstances should this type of alternate
he used merely to circumvent military service. Quality controls, peer
review, and community controls
must be built into such systems to
insure the same quality of services
which are available to those outside
the ghetto.
Incentives must be devised which
will attract physicians to practice in
ghetto areas. It Is unfortunate that
the only incentives which seem capable of attracting the numbers of
doctors needed at this time are
financial or material ones. But they
should be utilized, and, once again,
quality control, peer review, and
community controls must be built
into such an incentive system. Incentives could include low interest or
noninterest building and equipment
loans, group practices with prepayment plans and subsidized payments based on per capita rather
than utilization figures, and medical
education costs In return for a
specified time of service. New hospital and teaching facilities could be
located in ghetto areas. They could
offer services and facilities which are
not available anywhere else in the
city or health region. This might help
to bring many health professionals
to the area. It will also bring
patients from different social classes
together for treatment in a single
facility. For example, the new Har-
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or are planning programs In this
lem. Hospital has the only nationally
listed burn treatment center in New field.)
Training should include, of course,
York city. Theoretically, all severely
clinical practice with patients who
burned patients In need of specialized and intensive burn care should are broadly representative of the
community and society, not just its
be cared for In such a center.
The educational aspects of the poorer segments. Training should be
health manpower problem must also conducted under the conditions which
be dealt with In any consideration of exist in the community, outside of an
our current situation. School of Inpatient setting, ie, the office setting, house calls, outpatient practice,
medicine should plan to develop a variety of physicians to meet the and emergency room practice. Prihealth needs of our nation at the mary physicians, who have this type
academic level and at the actual de- of specialized training, are needed In
our black communities and everylivery of service level. The trend
where. More and more Americana
toward specialization In medical
wistfully refer to the "old family
practice has Increased In recent
years and therefore the number of doctor" and want him, or at least his
new graduates who desire to engage modern prototype, to beavailable.
For the past 50 years medical
in general practice has decreased.
schools have been organized to imFor example, in 1966 the field of general practice attracted only 672 of part biologic and technologic in44,987 interns, residents, and fellows. formation and to produce "quality"
students. The emphasis has been sciSpecialization has afforded an Inentific and disease oriented. Sometellectual cop-out for many profeswhere In the shuffle we seem to have
sionals, and It has tended to reinforce their narrow view of the lost our concern for man's humanity
and we have been concerned with his
patient. There Is, and should be, Increased emphasis placed upon the pathology. It is necessary to redirect
our thoughts to concern for man as a
Importance of the primary physician.
James Dennis, MD, desn of the fellow traveller on Spaceship Earth
and to adjust the emphasis of our
University of Oklahoma Medical
training and skills to the prevention
School, has stated:
of Illness. Our system is called a
persons and per..atleast 26,000,000
in urban
haps as many as 40,000,000
health care system, but, In fact, It is
ghettos and rural areas do not have Access a sickness care system. The area of
to a primary physician. It is only by propreventive medicine should be of
viding treatment within the family unit
for these millions that we can begin to great concern to all those who seek
solutions for, the black community.
solve our social problems.
Those areas which contain the urban
I agree with Dr. Dennis but feel that
the actual figures are probably high- and rural poor are high risk areas as
reflected In almost every mortality
er.
and morbidity statistic in the book.
Community medicine or family
Programs In preventive medicine
practice should be developed in all
must be designed andi Implemented
the medical (health) education centers, both at the health student, in- so that the poor, the, illiterate, the
tern, and resident level. (There are deprived, and the forgotten wili be
Programs
which
are
presently 28 programs for training reached.
family practice specialists, and 57 of planned with the poor and which
the 100 medical schools either have meet their needs, as they perceive

them, will be more successful programs. This is not to say that black,
Spanish speaking, Indian, and poor
whites do not require professional
assistance In learning about the
technical aspects of why they become
IlI and how they can be helped. This
Is simply another aspect of ommunity medicine, helping communities
to learn how to articulate their
health needs,
Medical school curricula should be
enlarged to contain courses relating
to medical care organization, principles of public health administration, comparative study of health
care systems, health and urban planning, and educational psychology.
Changes must be made not only In,
curriculum content but In the time
honored methods of clinical Instruction. The use of ward patients,
generally those who are poor or minority group members, as teaching
patients has served to perpetuate the
dual system of medical care-charity
medicine and private medicine. All
patients, regardless of ability to pay,
who represent medical educational
cases should be available as teaching
cases.
The cost of financing a medical
education has proved to be a barrier
for many aspiring and promising
students. This is especially true of
the poor and minority group student.
He has been screened out, too often,
by racial and class discrimination.
Presently efforts are being made at
the upper undergraduate level to
bring blacks and other ethnic minorities Into medicine. Special curricula--compensatory, culturally enriched, tutorial approaches are being
employed and all of these efforts
must be increased. Racial and class
discrimination has prevented equal
opportunity. Equal opportunity can
best be provided for by attacking the
problems of inequality, simulta-
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neously, and at every level. This
means doing what is necessary to
make the opportunities equal from
the level of the unborn child to the
opportunity for equal burial rights.
Anything less than this is, in my estimation, unequal.
Medical education is already paid
for largely by government, federal
and state, in one form or another. I
believe that all medical education
should be completely subsidized by
the federal government. This would
be a more honest statement of the
present de facto situation and perhaps would be a reasonable way to
increase, or at least to clarify, the
obligation which the physician should
have toward society. At present,
general taxes do finance much of a
medical student's education, and yet,
the majority of physicians feel that
they owe society only what they wish
to give.
Subsidization of education, both
basic medical education and specialization education, with implicit societal obligations is an answer. I believe that in this way we influence
not only the type and quality of doctor which we produce, but this inethod may also be helpful in correcting
the maldistribution of physicians and
health workers to areas of greatest
health need. In addition, medical
schools and medical faculties must be
fully supported on a long range
basis.
The conctpt of health care as a
right (or the principle that our society should be dedicated to providing a healthful quality of life) is
challenged each time health and
educational funds are laid upon the
budgetary chopping block. It is impossible for educational institutions
and health programs to plan ahead
or to think creatively and positively
if they cannot count on continuing
financial support from government.

I believe that those who profess to
be concerned with health must raise
questions and take issue with a government whose priorities are so disordered as to place military needs
before humans needs, a government
which plays on the fears of the "silent majority" In order to maintain
the status quo, a government which
attempts to answer the cries for social justice with the stern application
of law and order. Physicians, scientists, and all concerned individuals
must find, or make, channels of communication. We must learn how to
build coalitions which will make an
Issue of the improvement of life-our
environment, our society, and the,
state of our personal health-an issue
which our government can no longer
ignore or deal with superficially.
The growing awareness that an
adequate and an appropriate delivery system for health services is
lacking has been heightened since
the initiation of Medicare and
Medicaid. The traditional patterns
of medical practice-rugged individualism and solo entrepreneurmanship-are absolutely Incapable of
satisfying the present, and future,
demand for medical services. Many
highly respected critics of current
medical practices suggest that we
have a nonsystem, and that we need
to create a health care delivery system. It is my feeling that we do have
a health care delivery system even
though it is one which Is inefficient
and poorly organized. It is a system
which is firmly rooted in our historic,
religious, and economic beliefs and
practices. It is a system based on
privilege. It ia, all too frequently, a
system in which the physician is the
central figure and everything is subject to his relatively unrestricted authority.
A national health program must
be designed for the American people.

Its special emphasis should be directed toward serving patients primarily and the special interests of
the professionals secondarily. The
program should stress preventive
medicine, continuous care, and health
education for all. It should provide
an orderly distribution of services in
direct response to the health needs of
people and groups of people. It
should Immediately coordinate all
existing health facilities and personnel in a national plan of service. In
this way existing health resources
could be utilized more effectively and
efficiently and needless competitive
duplications could be eliminated.
Provisions should be made for
patient transfer throughout the system in order that the patient's
health problems can be most
efficiently prevented, detected, and
treated. The provision of modern
health care requires a comprehensive
health team which is, to my mind, a
broader concept than even a prepaid
group practice. It is a team which
views the total patient in his total
environment. It plans for a lifetime
of as much good health as Purrent
techniques can provide and it demonstrates its concern for the future
by considering the generation of the
yet unborn. Hunger and malnutrition, lead poisoning, food additives, environmental pollution by
chemicals and Industrial wastes, destruction of wildlife and undeveloped
land, and overpopulation-because of
the known deleterious effects they
visit not only on the present population but upon future generations-are but a few of the health
considerations and problems which a
new national health care program
should confront.
The close coordination of physicians and related health workers in
groups is at last beginning to gain
acceptance although the dichotomy
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between theory (the academic world
of medicine) and practice (day-to-day
delivery of services) remains great.
The city of New York, for example, has seven medical schools and
approximately 20,000 physicians, and
about 75% of these doctors have no
relationship to any medical school. In
the interest of good iwdicaj care for
the patient through the continuing
education of his physician, I suggest
that every physician should maintain
a life-long relationship with some
medical school. It would help relationships between physicians immediately If they could arrange to cooperate more, compete less, apd stop
disparaging each other's roles. Federal licensure of physicians would
help to overcome state politics, and
to my mind, ia.a,must in helping to
rapidly overcoifitr existing distributional barriers. nosed hospital st ,affs
would be eliminated because the economic, religious, nolitical, and racial
barriers integrally related to our
present system would cease to exist.
The medical history of a person
should be as nearly complete as possible and easily available through the
use of computers and data storage
facilities and retrival systems. The
medical history should not be used to
disqualify a person from employment or advancement. It should be
used to promote the personal health
and well-being of every member of
our nation. Periodic, easily available,
and accessible multiphasic screening
should be a part of the medical history which is stored for each person.
It will be a useful part of a preventive approach in medical practice.
Hospitals should be related to each
other as well as to the communities
in which they are located. Health facilities should be responsive to the
specialized needs of varying communities as well as to the overall needs
of the national health program. This

can best be accomplished, I think, by
building on and expanding, Regional
Medical Programs and their service
areas. Hospitals should be closely associated with and coordinated with
neighborhood health centers. Provision should also be made in this network of health care facilities for the
primary health center, That would be
a center located at the perimeter 6f
the health network and would provide immediate and basic health services, as contrasted to comprehensive
health services, which would be provided at more central locations. telephone and televisual communications
must reach every person In the na-tion.

Rapid patient transport to centers
and rapid dispatch of trained health
personnel to all rural and remicte
areas should be incorporated into
any regional health planning. included also, in this nation-spanning
network of facilities, we must have
care centers for the acutely ill, extended care centers which must be
well operated custodial care facilities
where the old and chronically Ill can
be cared for with modern design and
human dignity. Regional hospitals
for more highly specialized care of
specific problems should be included.
Although patient care should be the
paramount focus of the system,
teaching and research should be incorporated at every level and should
involve every patient. The system
should be designed with maximum
flexibility and within the bounds of
societal responsibility and need.
Just as the southward migration of
the birds heralds the approach of
winter, so the sudden clamor of various and sundry interests heralds the
impending advent of a national
health insurance. Pragmatists tell
me that the change in the financing
mechanism is the next step toward a
more equitable health program. The
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inflationary squeeze of the health
consumer, especially thd middle
American, occasioned by the legislative and administrative' flaws in Tities 18 and 19 of the Social Security
Amendments (1965) will have been
wasted lessons if the Congress passes another financing 'mechanism
without first taking specific steps to
create a health program capable of
satisfying the growing demands of
an enlightened public.
Members of the black community
have long known that the ownership
of health insurance does not give
them equal access to the physician or
the hospital of their choice. The traditional exclusion of black physicians
from the admitting staffs of most
voluntary hospitals In New York and
other parts of this country is documented. It has been, and continues
to be, an assault on the health of
black Americans.
The debate on national health insurance has already begun. The
forces which have vested interest In
all that Is materialistic in our
present system, look upon national
health insurance as just another way
to increase the profits from their investments in the present system. An
examination of most present insurance plans show exactly where
the principal interest is placed.
There is a danger that those who
are primarily concerned with money
and continuance of privilege will
sing the siren's song so well that our
dream ship of health will be smashed
on the reefs of financial wee. The nation's health crisis could become a catastrophe. I believe that the health
crisis can be met and solved if there
is an honest effort made; one which
should be as much removed from polities as 'possible, for despite the
myopia of the legislation, the right
to health and health care is inseparable from the right to life.
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Senator KENNEDY. We will now hear from Dr. Everist and then we
will come back to the questions.
Dr. Everist?
Dr. EVERIST. I am a country pediatrician, Senator, and I appreciate
the opportunity to talk to this group.
Despite the other titles, that is my living and has been for 22 years.
However, I hold no brief for a special "health care crisis" in rural
America.
I also have a statement, and it is mercifully brief, so I will read it.
The bucolic husbandry of rural populations by kindly old country
doctors is a myth in 1971. Our health problems are not dissimilar from
those of the inner city, or the university, or the research laboratory;
but, they are compounded by a lower income, more chronic disease, a
higher infant mortality rate and fewer modern medical amenities.
These are a matter of degree, not of substance. We do differ, however, in that we have a far greater inequity in the delivery of health
services.
It is easier to ignore the health needs of a dispersed population,
especially the poor, than in the densely populated areas. It is now in
rural America where our anachronistic health delivery system is most
distressing.
We have led the world in pure science, applied science and technology in medicine; and yet, our delivery system remains essentially
unchanged for the past 30 years. Our delivery system is almost totally
geared to the treatment ofK the sick, as Dr. Holloman has said, wit
the far less costly preventive medicine given lip service and little more.
It follows that if rural health problems are greater, then a preventive
program would be even more valuable.
A second priority for rural America shared by urban and suburban
and university centers is a lack of control of quality standards. There
is a shocking disparity between the worst and the best of medical care
in this country, including hospitals and nursing homes as well as physician care.
Ideally, these standards should be set and policed by the profession
itself, but there. must be motivation and encouragement to make it
mandatory.
Senator KElNEDY. How do you set these standards without having
the Government accused of interfering with the practice of medicine?
Dr. EVERIST. I think you will be accused of this, obviously, then.
Senator KENNEDY. Thiis is a difficult question. We will have members of the medical profession saying there is somebody in Washington, D.C., deciding whether we operate or don't operate, and so fort.
Do you think as a practicing physician that we can devise a set of
standards that we can police?
Dr. EVERIST. I don't think there is any question about this, and I
think it can be administered by physicians. There is little question
but that there are standards available that we can follow and can be
made mandatory, and physicians know what these are.
Senator KENNEDY. Your position is that we ought to have these
kinds of favorable standards, and that it is really essential if we are
going to provide quality care on any kind of a massive scale.
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Dr. EVERIST. That this kind of thing has to be mandatoryI
Senator KENNEDY. And you are suggesting that nothing like this
has been instituted in our present program to the present time?
Dr. EVERIST.

No; it has not.

Senator KENNEDY. We have now general broad guidelines but nothteeth in it, and I gather what you are suggesting is that we
ing with
ought
to be able to devise a system of standards by which quality care
could be measured: a yardstick, so to speak.
Dr. EVERIST. Yes; particularly for ambulatory care. We have accreditation for hospitals now, perhaps not as strict as it ought to be,
but practically none for ambulatory care.
Senator KENNE.DY. Would you proceedI
Dr. EVERIST. A third priority for rural health services is the combined need for orderly referral practices, cooperative arrangements
among institutions, and adequate transportation.
As an aside, I think we have to stop thinking in terms of miles, or
distances, and start thinking in terms of minutes and quality.
A phrase that had currency in this city a few years ago is apt here.
We need medical "communities of solution." We have enough statistics on disease in this country to drown us; yet we have failed to
use them in apportioning medical. manpower and institutions.
We have the data to ow how many transplant centers we need
and where they should be. We know how many neurosurgeons are
needed for population of 100,000 but we have made no concerted effort
ranize them.
to Te
availability of these services for the rural population is a matter of logistics, but impossible if they are allowed to continue at
random.
Cost of medical care is currently being counted as a major problem,
and maybe it is. But sick people arc expensive and unproductive,
and so r? think maintaining our country in a state of optimum wellness
will be worth whatever the cost may be.
In summary, I see three paramount priorities for rural health care,
shared more or less by urban and suburban areas. They are the prevention of disease through health education and well-known preventive measures, quality standards with a measurement of competence, for rural practitioners and hospitals, and cooperative arrangements among institutions for orderly referral and "communities" of
solution for highly specialized service.
Senator KENNEDY. Very good. It was a short statement, but a very
helpful one.
Maybe we could go back to Dr. Holloman for just a minute.
I think you have made a remarkably persuasive case in terms of
how those who are existing in the urban city, the inner city, perhaps in the middle-lower income groups, are so severely disadvantaged
by the present system, so to speak, not only by the present
financing mechanisms for health, but also in the production of medical
manpower; .and I think you have pointed out quite persuasively that
it is the taxes of these individuals who live in the inner city that go
to support the medical schools, it is the tolerance of these individuals
in permitting the foundations themselves to make the kinds of grants
to medical schools. The public pumps in a great deal of public resources in the development of health manpower that is being heavily
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supported and, so to speak, subsidized by the people in the inner
city; and then when the product comes out, the doctors move into
suburban areas and the more lucrative areas, and the poor of the city
have once again been denied what, quite appropriate ,is their due.
I think you have made this case; at least this is one of the points
which is terribly important for all of us to understand, because, as far
as the administration's Drogrram, they talk about cost consciousness, and
it seems that perhaps there is nobody who is more cost conscious than
the people who live in the inner city and who are being constantly
denied the kind of quality care, or preventive care, which is so essential
for those citizens.
I thought this was an interesting,, valid, and worthwhile organization.
Senator JAVITs. Mr. Chairman, could we ask Dr. Holloman, whom
I know ver y well, and for whom I have a very high regard, what he
suggests we might do about it?
For example, Senator Tower is introducing a bill which would
give a special income tax break to doctors who settle and practice
in areas such as you think they are abandoning.
The difficulty with this bill, of course, is to deal with the knotty
problem of how do you get a doctor into Harlem as against Park
Avenue and 96th StreetI
In other words, the relationship is really one that is physical. The
doctor on 96th Street could just as easily practice at Lenox Avenue
and 125th Street, but he does not. I just wonder if!you had-or perhaps Dr. Del~akey and his colleagues can help us-with any sugizestions to overcome health manpower maldistribution. In my own
judgment we are not going to solve the lack of delivery of health
services problem with the administration or the Kennedy bill, whatever may be their other merits.
We need really practical ideas as to how to do it.
Dr. HOLLOMAN. Well, certainly the problem is a very acute one.
I-low do you persuade a physician to practice in the inner city?
I think we do have to, first of all, start at a very early point in time.
We have to recognize, for instance, that in New York City there are
a number of factors other than just plain money that keeps doctors
out of the inner city.
Certainly, the seven medical schools in New York City in June 'of
1969 trained nearly 8 percent of all the physicians being trained in
the United States, and, in all seven medical schools in all 4 years,
there was a grand total of 11 black physicians.
Much of this problem I have duplicated in a paper which I will
and the members of the committee, published in the
to you
give
of Internal Medicine, titled "Medical Care and the Black
Archives
Community."1
I think ths paper gives at least some allusion as to how your problem can be solved.
Those individuals who enter the medical profession motivated solely
by the desire for monetary reward. I think have no business in the
health professions.
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I think that~ the health professions must ultimately become ,Aservice
profession if health care is to become a right of American citizens.
We must give the opportunity to all tilasses of American citizens
to become physicians, and up to now it has certainly been the prerogative of upper middle class and rich young men to become physicians.
The absence of minority youths in training-there are only about
6,000 black physicians in the country, and a far smaller number of
Puerto Rican and Indian. It is far more important to recognize the
social consciousness to transform this profession into a service profession in which health care does become a right for all Americans.
Starting at the college level, I think there should be certain financial
incentives and financial breaks given to students, and there should be
aid in medical school, both in he form of tuition and in living support, so that when a physician is graduated from medical school and
completes his medical training, he will have some societal obligations.
Hfe will not have to feel. hie has to get back from the society.Nwhat
they took from him, because of the struggle some of the physicians
have to go through.
The elite-ism could be eliminated.
We want to get physicians to come into Harlem, and so we have
to stop teaching them that people in the inner city are different from
people in the suburbs, and because they are poor, or less affluent, that
they are somehow less valuable. They must learn that medical care
rendered in the inner city is at least as important as medical care given
in Scarsdale or given on Park Avenue.
Senator JAvITS. Thank you, Dr. Holloman.
If the Chair would allow me, I would like to get the other two
witnesses to comment on the same question, but I did not want to
interrupt.
Senator KEN;NEDY. Why don't they respond to that, and then we will
get back.
Dr. EvERIST. I agree with Dr. Holloman on this, except that cost
is a matter of concern. In a rural parish, where we are reallytrying
to take care of the poor children in our area, we have seven difrent
programs under which we can do this, none of them are alike.
Under one we can get an X-ray, another allows us to see the child
twice a month, with another we can see the child once a month, another
will provide for hospital care, but no outpatient care, and it is a miserable system.
Inevitably the children are categorized as being in one program
or the other, and it is very difficult to do the kind of medicine that we
would all like to do, simply because we have to go to so many different ways and means of getting the care.
Dr. DEBA1[EY. Senator Javits, I think there are two important
elements to your question. One is concern with the availability. The
other is the concern with the attractions for it. Now, the medical manpower shortage simply accentuates this problem because the doctors
tend to go where they can practice reasonably good medicine, and
where the resources and facilities are available for that purpose.
They know that when they are dealing with very poor people they
don't have the resources, and will not be able to practice the kind of
medicine they would like to practice.
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there. Then, of'
So they are in a sense discouraged from gIg
course, there is the element of financial reward that exists, and they
can live better in other areas by doing practice that is gratifying to
them.
So what we need to do is, in a sense, to eliminate one of the barriers
to this, and that is the availability from an economic point of view, a
financial standpoint, of equal me-dical care to all the people, whether
or not they are able to afford it.
The second thing we have got to do is increase our manpower. I
happen to be concerned about this problem, too, because I am president of our college of medicine, and I can assure you that we are having difficulty in spite of the fact that we are trying in our own college
to double our classes.
We are having great difficulty financially in doing this. Every medical school has. We need to provide more funds for these purposes, and
one of the important aspects of the Health Security Act is that it does
provide a trust fund to help budget financially, and provides incentives for innovative new ways of delivering care and other aspects of
improving the facilities and developing the resources. This is a very
important aspect of health security.
Senator JAVITS. Thank you, Doctor.
Thanlk you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator KENNEDY. Could I ask on that, while we are talking about
attempting to double the classes, will you be able to do that with the
new capitationi grants?
Dr. DEBAKEY. No; we can't.
Senator KENNEDY. Why can't you?

Dr. DEBAKEY. Well, for the simple reason that what it amounts to

is about $1,500 per student per year, and this would come nowhere
near meeting the costs, the additional costs.
You see, at the present time we are not meeting the costs, we are
under-financed now to meet our present needs, our present operational
activities.
Many of the schools are going constantly into their reserves and are
in deficit spending simply to maintain a constant operation that is
costing more money, with less money available.
Now the addition of $1,500 per student would not relieve that situation at all. It would not even meet the deficits that are occurring.
So that this would come nowhere near meeting the need to increase
the enrollment and increase the output of physicians.
Senator KENNEDY. The legislation which I introduced yesterday
would increase that capitation to $5,000. Would it be of this magitude? Would that be necessary for you to double your classes?
Dr. DEBAKEY. Yes. It has been estimated that the costs for example
in our school, and this has been a pretty good average cost, of about
$14,000 or $15,000 a year per student, that is, total cost to the institution, with certain resources of funds that are available.
Then this leaves a certain deficit in the total cost. Many of the State
schools meet this, of course, from their State appropriations, but the
private medical schools generally do not have that available to them
with certain exceptions in States like Pennsylvania, New York, and
Ohio now, and a few other States are beginning to give out an apportionment of their funds for this purpose.
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Certainly I would think that when you get into that amount of capitation, you are getting close to what is required and this would give
tremendous help. There is no question about it.
Senator KENNEDY. Getting back to Dr. Holloman, would you think
that if we had a greater implementation of the Emergency Health
Manpower Act which was passed last year, that this might be one of
the answers-not obviously the answer-but could it be a mechanism
for getting additional health manpower into the innercity

Dr.

HOLLOMAN.

Yes; I

think it would help a great deal.

Senator KENNEDY. Initially that was not in the administration's
budget. It was funded at a level of $10 million, which would hardly
meet the needs of medical manpower in Harlem alone.
be
*Dr. HOLLOMAN. The problem is so great that this wouldjprobably
one-twentieth
of the numbers that would be needed to mak a significant dent in the problem.
Senator KENNEDY. If we were able to get support for the medical
schools in terms of capitation support and additional kinds of construction grants, do you think that it would be useful for the medical
schools to reach out into areas of the inner city as Harlem to find
talented, creative, and committed individuals who would be desirous
of returning to their communities to provide these kinds of services?
Do you think this kind of effort would be useful as well in attemptingr to help meet the needs?
Kr HoLLOMAN. Senator Kennedy, I think this would do a great deal
to relieve the alienation that the poor and the nonwhite -feel so far
as the health professions are concerned.
In all fairness, I would say that some of the medical schools, following some of the confrontations on campus 2 or 3 years ago, have instituted programs of recruitment. These programs of recruitment of minority, or nonwhite students or poor students, are hamstrung by insufficient funds.
The medical schools are hurting; the intentions are now, I believe,
reasonably good, but with their finances, they are just unable to do
what they really want to do.
This, I think, would help a great deal, sir.
Dr. DEBAIKEY. I just want to add emphasis to that. We have had
experiences of recruiting of minority students and trying to give them
summer courses to prepare them to pass the tests and meet the requirements for entrance into medical school, and we have been greatly gratified by the response to this.
But then, the discouragement comes when it is found that there are
no finances for these people, and at that point they are simply unable,
even if they are accepted, to find adequate scholarships and adequate
money.
Senator KENNEDY. You remarked, Dr. Holloman, that the FHIP
program is a tragedy. Could you tell us why?
Dr. HoLLOMAN. There are several reasons that I believe this is a
tragedy. First of all, we appear to be giving something-this is sort of
an illusionary thing. We give it on theone hand and then we definitely
take it away with the opposite hand.
Throughout the history, really, of private health insurance, we have
found that even though in my community many patients have Blue
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Cross and Blue Shield and other private health insurance, they are
unable to secure the services that are needed.
They are just not available.
I think even with medicaid in New York, there was a promise that
these patients would be treated, as are privately insured patients, and
yet throughout the city you will find that they are treated still as
charity patients and treated on indigent wards and this type of thing.
I think that the addition of mere money to an overburdened health
care delivery system can only add to the problem.
Senator

KENNEDY.

I

would agree with you on the statement about

the FHIP program. I think it is obviously inadequate in terms of its
coverage.
You not only have to be married, but you have to have children, so it
does not hit the poor single individual. He is not included. This does
not include even married people who don't have children, even if they
are poor, so there are wide areas where they are not included.
Dr. HOLLOMAN. It could be likened to a grate rather than a floor.
There are many cracks.
Dr. DEBAKEY. In addition to that,, Senator, people after having a
certain type of illness will be canceled, and they simply can't get
insurance anymore.
I have seen a number of patients who fall into that category, and
these are people who often can no longer work. They are the ones who
need medical care the most.
Senator KENNEDY. One of the things that is very much a part of
the administration's program that relates, I think, to the problems of
the inner city is the dev elopmniet of the HMOs, the health maintenance organizations; and, of course, it is conceived that these proare going to be able to be financially stable. I mean that has to
gberams
ilici1 t in the administration's approach, because they get guaranteed loans on those.
I suppose it is conceivable that they are going to be able to pay back
these loans over the period of time, and if they are created in these
urban cities where the people are the poorest, it is awfully difficult
for me to see how they are going to be able to be financed in such a way
as to be financially viable, when we are putting such a burden on those
who have such limited incomes at best.
Dr.. HOLLOAMAN. Yes. Certainly the idea of the health maintenance
organization is one that the administration should be commended for.
Certainly this new type of health organization which has had some
experience, and, of course, it is not the traditional way in which
medical -care is given, certainly the members of organized medicine
as recently as 20 years ago were condemning physicians who joined
organizations which organized in prepaid group practices.
TIlese were challenged with such expressions as "fee splitting," and
any other thing "socialized medicine," anything that would raise a red
flag to discourage this type of organization.
So those individuals who went into such plans as the Kaiser plan,
and the Health Insurance Plan of New York were laboring under
handicaps because of the opposition of organized medicine.
Now, the thing has come full swing, and we now begin to talk about
health maintenance organization, but we do need to recognize that
money, that the complete enrollment, the complete coverage of all of
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the population is much more important now than the attempt to selectively place a H1MG in one isolated portion of one inner-city area, or
one middle-income area. I think that this approach is still in the piecemeal tradition, and unless a sufficient amount of money, a sufficient incentive is made to make it broadly covered, broad enough to cover the
larger segment of the population, that it is doomed to some of the
difficulties that have been experienced in the past.
Senator KENNEDY. Could you tell us a little bit about the HIP program, and then I would like to ask Dr. Everist to tell us about his
program, too.
Dr. HOLLOMWAN. Yes. The Health Insurance Plan of Greater New
York historically originated during the days of Mayor Fiorello LaGuardia. He said he wanted his workers insured, so he sent out George
Baehr and some others to write a health insurance plan, which the city
of New York contributed a portion of the payment to, anid the employers contributed another portion along with enrollee. This was deducted,
and this has worked very well, although it met stiff opposition, and it
was condemned first by the county medical society, and then by the
American Medical Association.
Despite this opposition, it has persisted, and is now pointed to with
pride as a model organization.
Instead of working on a fee-for-service, the physician is paid not
to keep people sick, but to keep them well. He is paid a competition
fee, he is given a certain amount per patient, and if he sees them a
great deal, then lie does not get any more money.
So it is to his advantage, then, to make every effort to keep people
well, rather than to keep them sick.
My particular role in HIP is as the medical director of an automated
multiphasic health center, which I have recently joined. But I think
this type of preventive, or baseline examination, can do much to
prevent future illness and to reduce the overall cost.
I think it can be an educational experience for those patients who
go through the center, and I think that this is the type of thing along
with the prepared capitation type of group practice that can do much
to improve the health of the Nation.
Senator KENNEDY. How many does your HIP program cover in
New York City?
Dr. HOLLOMAN. HIP covers now in excess of 800,000 people in the
Greater New York area.
Senator KENNEDY. This concept of financing and its relationship to
the doctor has been acceptable and agreeable to physicians.
Dr. HOLLMAN. It has been acceptable, it has been agreeable. The
problem, of course, with all such programs, is that the doctor who is
not bound by this particular conviction can move to the more profitable
area and charge, a fee for service, is a physician to compete with?
But in spite of this problem, the program is working well. I think
that some of the doctors are growing perhaps a little bit older now,
and we have to keep the needle in then to keep them abreast with the
demands of the American public and of the citizens of New York.
Senator KENNEDY. Let me ask you, because this is rather basic in
comparison to the two kinds of approaches that are being followed
by te administration and in our program, does the competition be-
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tween the fee-for-service versus the capitation approach, which the
HIP program has, work to the benefit of the sick people in New York?
Dr. HOLLOMAN. I think it would work to the benefit of the sick people
in New York without question.
Senator KENNEDY. See if you understand my question. The idea
that you have two different financing economic systems, the kind that
you have employed in the HIP program and the fee-for-service program, and the competition that fee-for-service is providing for
your doctors involved in that program: has that kind of competition
helped to meet health needs?
Dr. HOLLOMAN. No. I was thinking of the first part of the question,
and I was prepared to sing the praises of capitation fee for service
group practice.
I think that competition for scarce resources only elevates the price
while reducing the service.
I think the gain, as I indicated in my testimony, is that health should
not be a commodity, that patients must not compete for health. It
should be arranged in such a way that all patients would have equal
access.
Senator KENNEDY. Let me ask Dr. Everist, could you provide the
kind of services that you do for the por in your parish of Louisiana,
in Ruston, La., if you were in a so o practice rather than part of a
plan?
Dr.

EVERIST. No, it
KE&NNEDY.

Senator

would be impossible.
Why not?

Dr. EvERIST. Because you can't have a 24-hour day coverage for
pediatrics.
Every third man is on call every third weekend, and every third
holiday. That is about all one can tolerate, particularly when the days
are 10 to 12 hours long
Senator KENNEDY. You even had difficulty coming up here to testify.
Dr. EVERIST. Yes. It is a fast trip. I- have to be back to work tomorrow.
Senator KENNE.DY. Does it have the effect of cutting back on your
income?
Dr. EVERIST. No; it has maintained about the same as the man in
solo practice, and group practice is by far the easiest way for the
doctors to practice, and I think it is much better for the patient, because you don't get as tired, worn out physically every day.
Senator KENNEDY. Finally, Dr. DeBakey, yesterday we put in
S. 935, which proposes to assist academic medical centers in establishing and operating HlMOs. Could you give us what thoughts you have
on that subject?
Dr. DE@BAKEY. I have not had a chance to review it thoroughly, but
I doubt seriously that this will achieve the objectives we are seeking.
I think the concept of the HMO is desirable; but whether or not it
is gon to be possible to fund it adequately remains to be determined,
certainly in my opinion.
Tis is going to cost a lot more money than the administration so
far has seen fit to put into this program to make it realistic.
In our own experience, we have made an effort in our own medical
school to try to find ways and means of providing better medical care
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and to upgrade the quality of medical care in certain poor segments
of our community; and the chief factor that has obstructed the achievement of this is finance--money.
Senator KENNEDY. Gentlemen, I want to thank you very much for
your testimony here. It is enormously valuable and helpful. It adds
greatly to the understanding of this subcommittee. You have all had an
extraordinary breadth of experience, whether it is in the inner city,
or rural America, or one of the great research institutions; so it is a
very broad spectrum of background that you have brought to this
question and subject, and it is of great value to those of us who are
working in this area.
So Want to thank all of you very much.
Dr. DEBAIKEY. Senator, we are grateful to you, and for the graciousness with which you received us. We want to thank you for your interest in the problem which we think is of great significance to the
country..
Senator KEmiNEDY. Thank you very much.

Dr. DEBAIKEY. Thank you.

Senator KENNEDY. Our next witnesses will be members of the
Citizens Board of Inquiry Into Health Services for Americans.
STATEMENT OF A PANEL COMPOSED OF THE CITIZENS' BOARD OF
INQUIRY INTO HEALTH SERVICES: DR. LESTER BRESLOW,
CHAIRMAN, DEPARTMENT OF PREVENTIVE AND SOCIAL MEDICINE, THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA AT LOS ANGELES; DR.
ARDEN MILLER, PROFESSOR OF MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH,
UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH;
MRS. LISBETH BAMBERGER SCHORR, FORMER CHIEF OF PROGRAM PLANNING OF OFFICE OF HEALTH AFFAIRS, OFFICE OF
ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY.
Ljester Breslow, M.D., is chairman of the Department of Preventive
and Social Medicine, School of Medicine, of the University of California at L-os Angeles. He was formerly the director of the California
State Department of Public Health, and a past president of the American Public Health Association.
C. Arden Miller, M.D., is a professor of maternal and child health
at the University of North Carolina School of Public Health. He
was vice chancellor for health services of the University of North
Carolina from 1966 to 1971; and he was formerly dean of the University of Kansas School of Medicine. He is a pediatrician by
Mrs tisbeth Bamberger Schorr is a housewife and mother. From
.1958 to 1965, she was the assistant director of the Department of
Social Security, AFLt-CIO. She was Acting Chief of Health Services of the Office of Economic Opportunity from 1965 to 1966, and
in 1967 she was Chief of Program Planning of the Office of Health
Affairs, Office of Economic Opportunity.
We want to welcome all of~you here this morning, and we look forwoid to your comments.
,bti
You have an extensive document here. It is 39 pages long,.uti
is extremely valuable. Do you want to read it, or summarize it?
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Dr.

BRESLOW.

We would

like to brief it, Senator Kennedy.

Senator KENNEDY. You have a good deal of time. No one is in a
hurry, so do whatever it is you want to.
Dr. BRIESLOW. I am Lester Breslow chairman of the Department
of Preventive and Social Medicine, S9chool. of Medicine, University
of California at Los Angeles. My colleagues are Mrs. Lisbeth Bamberger Schorr, now primarily a consumer of health services, formerly
with OEO, Office of Health Affairs; Dr. C. Arden Miller, professor of
maternal and child health at the University of North Carolina
School of Public Health; and Mr. Harry Huge, lawyer with the
Whigto firm of Arnold & Porter, formerly codirector of the
Washingto research project.
As you will see from the list attached to our statement, there are
an impressive array of talent in American life.
senator KE~NEDY. Could you tell me a little bit about how this
group was set up, and the procedures it follows, and tell us just a.
b it of survey of how it was established?
Dr. BRESLOw. Dr. Miller and I took the initiative in organizing
the committee. We felt, as directors of new health services research
enterprises, that we needed to have, in addition to our professional
point of view, the consumer's point of view.
So together we sought private foundations support. All of the
moneywas on a contributed basis, and we organized the board whose
membeship you have before you.
That board was extremely active in the affairs of the inquiry, making
visits to Seattle, St. Louis, Boston, the Rio Grande Valley, rural
Arkansas, and many other parts of the country.
We come here today as representatives of the Citizen's Board of
Inquiry into Health Services for Americans.
That board includes the four of us in addition to 27 other persons;
black and white welfare mothers, prominent medical scientists and
educators and practicing physicians, successful businessmen, politicians and labor union representatives. In addition, there were nurses,
social workers, several young attorneys, a judge, a prominent author,
and a recent medical school graduate.
As you will see from the list of board members attached to the
end of the statement, they are an impressive array of talent and
effectiveness in American public life.
We come to report that Americans are angry and frustrated about
their health services, and to bring some suggestions about how to deal
with this matter.
Government officials and health professionals speak of a health
care crisis in our country. What they mean is a shortage of health
manpower, failing organization of services and poor arrangements
for payment. Although this view of the problem is important, it
does not get to the heart of the matter.
The heart of the matter is the problem confronting the patient.
That was the focus of our boards' inquiry which consisted simply of
an effort to listen to as many people of different socio-economic backgrounds in as many settings as possible on the subject of their health
care.
We found that the American people do not have to stop and reflect
on how they feel about health care. They are angry. A middle class
59-661 0-71-pt. 2-4

-224
housewife said, "My doctor has a. call hour between 7 and 8 o'clock
in the evening. If anything happens to me or the kids after 8 I am
afraid to call him. He gtsmad because you didn't call during that
hour, and if I take the kids to his office I almost pray they're sick."
Patients in every socio-economic class resent systems of care which
require payment before services are rendered. The poor suffer most
because they may in fact be turned away from services if they cannot pay in advance.
A woman in labor, for example, was left unattended while her husband hurried home, arranged for the sale of his cow and brought money
back to pay for delivery.
We are persuaded that a large number of American people are actually denied medical services until they can pay in advance.
EAven when they are accepted for care, Spanish speaking Americans
cannot even be assured that their complaints are understood, nor can
they be confident about understanding instructions as to what to do.
Among people who speak presumably the same language, the same
Ianffage, is in fact sometimes not spoken. A woman in Boston told
us "Those rich doctors at the city hospital treat you like dirt. They
don't know anything about the people they are treating."
We were shocked by the frequency with which patients are abused in
order to satisfy procedural or professional convenience.
In one State where medicaid recipients are entitled to one visit per
month, the patient must first make,*an appointment with the doctor,
then go with proof of the appointment to the county welfare department, get a medical reimbursement form, then back to the doctor,
form in hand.
The doctor then submits the form to the State welfare department
for his payment. The requirement of preliminary approval was exto us by the county director of welfare: "There used to be a
plained
Jot of fraud with doctors claiming payment for patients they had not
seen, so now patients are required to pet an appointment first to stop
the doctors from defrauding the State.'
In order to guarantee that a system will work in an honest fashion, it is the sick patient, not the doctor or the welfare department, that
is inconvenienced.
Even when they overcome a variety of obstacles to health services
people are treated with insensitivity and indignity. A priest told of
taking an acutely ill alcoholic to an emergency room and asking that
he be given care.
He said:-"They took us right to the front of the line when they saw
I was a priest. I was assured that he would be admitted and taken
care of. Two days later I went back to visit him. No one had heard
of his ever having been brought in. I'm sure that when I went out the
front door, lie wa's shoved out the back door."
We don't know that these stories are true. For any particular tale
of woe there may be a perfectly reasonable explanation, but it is certainly true that the people who relate the stories believe them to be
true, and believe they typify medical care in a system which is money
grabbing and insensitive to many needs of patients.
Various health insurance plans have provided little security for
patients. A New Jersey woman explained that she even pays more
under medicare than she paid without it.
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My physician used to charge me $10 for an office consultation. I have a serious
heart condition and saw him once a month. This amounted to $120 a year. A
week after Medicare became law his fe.- was raised from $10 to $15.
He now charges $4 for a blood test which previously was Included In his fee.
Thus, my monthly bill Is now $19, annually $228.
In addition my yearly medicare Insurance costs $48. After deducting $50,
medicare will pay 80 percent of reasonable charges: $142.40. 1 pay out a total
of $276 Including the premium and get reimbursed $142.40, leaving me $133.60
to pay out of pocket-$133.60 more than I paid before medicare.

A high proportion of income in some low-income families goes for
medications. We found that a certain tranquilizer was commonly prescribed in Arkansas. At the local drugstore here 30 capsules cost $6.50.
At a middle-class drugstore in Washington, D.C., the cost for the
same medication was $2.50. A drugstore in a Washington ghetto neighborhood, largely with a black clientele, charged $3.29.
This recitation of anger and grief could go on endlessly. What does
it mean?
The consumer, it is clear, knows that something is dreadfully wrong.
He knows that he cannot get care when he needs it, in the way that he
needs it, at a price that hie can pay.
For the consumer individually it is a, quantum jupto. translate
that into the design of new delivery structures andfiainmeh
anisms. But our experience as a board of inquiry has led us to formulate a set of criteria that American consumers seem to be setting for
the design of any program of health service. The criteria include:
1. Continual access to basic medical care.
2. Daily access to routine health guidance, by telephone or in
person.
3. Immediate access to emergency service.
4. Periodic access to screening procedures.
5. No economic barriers to care.
6. Elimination of barriers involving language, transportation, location, and hours of service.
7. Health service in an atmosphere of respect, friendliness, and
dignity.
8. Awareness on the part of providers of the circumstances in
which their patients live and work.
9. Prompt provision of care, with time to listen and explain.
10. Opportunity for the consumer to affect the health system, and
to choose varying patterns under which to obtain his care.
As part of its work, the Board reviewed past programs which have
been designed to improve the quality and availability of health services. In retrospect many of these efforts seem glib and superficial.
For the most part these programs tended to strengthen existing
patterns, including their inadequacies, rather than to close gaps and
to restore order to random and incomplete services.
We therefore must conclude that the United States is failing to
provide adequate health services for its citizens; that our system of
health care is in disarray; and that consumers have no significant
roles in determining the nature and priorities of health care-all this
in spite of the fact that we have the resources and technology for
superb care.
Based on its findings, the Board offers these recommendations:
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1. New structures should be created for the organization and delivery of care, and certain existing ones should be more widely established. Health care should no longer depend upon the accumulation of isolated decisions, made by individual providers irrespective
of the public's needs, on the nature and the distribution of resources
and services.
2. Health care delivery systems should be organized and made
accountable to the public in the following ways:
(a). Providers should make individual decisions affecting the
health of their patients while the public should become the ultimate determiners of how health services are delivered, paid
for, and organized.
(b) Consumers must have the dominant decisionmaking role
at all levels of the health care delivery system, including control
of assets, capital expenditures and arrangement of services. Obviously this does not mean that consumers will usurp the physician 's responsibility for meeting his patient's medical needs; a
clear line must be drawn between policy (thie consumer's business) and the health care of individuals (the physician's business).
(c) The process of selecting consumer representatives in decisionmaking should stress the following principles:
(1) The procedure for selecting consumer representatives
must be clear to the community for which services are being
provided.
(2) Individual consumers and consumer groups must be
able to effect the process of selection.
(3) Consumer representatives must be accountable and responsible to the group which they represent.
3. Persons engaged in providing services in any agency of the health
service system should not sit in the policymnaking boYdy of that agency.
Otherwise they may be in conflict of interest, decision deciding
what services to purchase from themselves. This is not an indictment
of health professionals; it is rather an indictment of unreasonable
expectations of them.
AcknowledgingY an adversary relationship and striving to. achieve
conciliation among parties whose roles and interests are precisely defined may be far more productive than trying to maintain our present
conflicted and dominated partnership.
4. Finally, we believe it is the responsibility of government, ultimnately the Federal Government, to assure adequate health services
for all Americans. To do so it must eliminate economic. barriers to
health services through some form of universal financing system.
Further where care itself is inadequate or unavailable the Federal
Government should be the residual guarantor or even provider of
health service. Health care has now become aii essential and a social
rigyht-as fundamental as food, clothing, and shelter.
Wie are very pleased, Senator Kennedy, to respond to any of your
questions.
My colleagues may have additional remarks to make at this time.
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Senator KENNEDY. Maybe we should ask Mrs. Schorr if you would
like to make any additional comments?
Mrs. SCIJORR. I prefer to respond to questions, Senator Kennedy. I
am pleased with the way Dr. Breslow responded.
Senator KENNEDY. I noticed you filed a dissenting view on some of
the matters.
Dr. MILLER. That is an error. I thoroughly subscribe to all that has
been said. There is an asterisk that you. may be looking at; it refers
to me as a member of the executive council.
There was one dissenting opinion expressed.
Senator KENNEDY. You gave us some worthwhile suggestions, and
one of the things that I think we are all trying to think about and work
on is the question of quality and cost control. You have talked a little
bit about the questions of quality control in your presentation.
I think when we start talking about quality control or the role of the
consumer, we are always very quick to be asked, "Aren't you really
going to be dictating or interfering with the patient-doctor relationship, and in S-3 we tried to devise some means and ways of bringing
about a more active role by the consumer, certainly in the delivery of
health services.
The administration has these PRO's, which try to set up some kind
of an advisory group. I suppose experience has shown that when an
advisory group _has been established, for the most part has been
taken over the medical community, to date it has not really functioned in ways to best represent the consumer interests.
I would be interested if you could provide at least some additional
guidelines to us in terms of how we are really going to be able to
establish some national standards for measuring the kinds of
health that will be available to people and still preserve the patientdoctor relationship.
What can we really do? How are yrou going to really legislate that
and protect those people that are going to the hospitals and feel that
they are waiting for far too long, or receiving inadequate care?
How are you going to be able to reach this?
Dr. MnIL6,.

Senator, I am not able to give a very complete answer

to that, from our study, but there are one or two perspectives that I
think we can provide.
I think, No. 1, we came away from this effort with the feeling that
the doctor-patient relationship is much less cherished by the consumer,
at least ones we talked to, than we have been led to believe.
There are consumers who derive great satisfaction from their health
services, but they may be consumers who relate to a whole variety of
professional or subprofessional people in a comprehensive health care
center or in a prepaid group practice. A constant relationship with
one practitioner is not a necessary condition for satisfaction from
medical care.
A second important perspective involves the consumer's need for
assistance from experts who are niot actually providing services to him.
Outside help is required in setting up quality control standards.
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Generally the same physicians who provide the services evaluate
their quality. I, think it is in the consumer interest to have one mechanism for providing service and another mechanism to undertake the
kind of review you have described. A conflict of interest results if one
and the same professional mechanism both provides services and
evaluates them.
Senator KENNEDY. You think that can be easily set up in such a
wayDr. MILLER. We believe that it can, and we believe it has been done
in isolated instances, which are worthy of careful study and review.
Senator KENNEDY. Could you give us any kinds of examples on this?
Dr. BRIESLoW. I think, Senator, that the assurance of quality should
be approached in at least two different ways. To give some examples,
one is to require that providers who are participating in the health
care system meet certain standards that are predetermined.
For example, hospitals should meet standards that I believe ought
to be substantially higher than those in the licensure laws and regulations around the country today. We can improve hospital care vastly
by insisting upon a higher standard.
Laboratories should be required to participate in performance testing programs, just like industry has quality control through performance testing, many components of the health services system can do the
same here; actually check on the quality and correct any deficiencies
by performance testing. In the performance of medicaid procedures,
like major surgery, there might well be a requirement in most parts
of the country that only physicians who are especially qualified should
perform that surgery.
So you can really specify, and I think with agreement, largely, in
the medical professions, certain things that are reasonable standards
of care, predetermined.
In t~ddition and this is the second approach, I believe that a niational systo~m of health care should provide for the observation of
physicians care by physicians in the same way that good hospitals
have been performing for several decades, to extend this system of peer
review from the hospitals throughout health care.
It is not anything new, merely an extension.
Mrs.

SCHRORR.

IfA

might just add, one of the reasons for our recom-

mendation that more and more out-patient care be delivered through
structured organizations rather than by individual physicians practicing alone, is that these arrangements would lend themselves to the
kind of peer review that Dr. Breslow is talking about.
i smc
When doctors are practicing in offices alone by themselves, tismc
more difficult to provide the kind of review of quality by their colleagues than is made possible when they are in some form of group
practice.
Senator KENNEDY. What observations could you make in terms of
the cost control? Obviously what I am trying to drive at is whether
this fee-for-service or budgetary -approach is most effective in holding
down costs?
Is there anything that you could tell us as a result of your study
in this area?
Mr. BpuxsLow. Well, we did talk to people who get their care under
a variety of arrangements, including some who get their care under
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group practice,. prepayment arrangements, and others who are in
the fee for service system, and while all of them had some criticisms
of the systems that are now in existence, I think it is fair to say that
those who are enrolled in the group practices prepayment plans had
very little to say in the way of objection to the cost of their medical
care, whereas those who were subjected to the fee for service System, and particularly the lower income not just very poor, but lower
middle class as well who were subjected to demands for payment, cash
on the barrelhead, as we used to say, that kind of approach to health
care in the fee for service s ystem, obviously does make it extremely
difficult for people to obtain care. Rather than data from our talking
with people, I think the answer to your question more scientifically
would come from studies with which I am sure you are familiar, indicating that on a broad basis there are greater opportunities for cost
control, where you have a prepayment budget mechanism.
Dr. MILLER. And also greater opportunities for prevention of illness.
Senator KENNEDY. Did you find then in your course of inquiry examples of individuals who were denied services because they actually
did not have the financial resources to pay for those services?
Dr. I3RESLOW. We cited one instance in the remarks we made. There
was the instance of the man who was required to go home from the
hospital and, literally sell his cow to obtain care for his wife who was
in labor. We picked this one out as the most drainatic-but there were
others.
Senator KENNEDY. Is that because the doctor.-.efused to move ahead,
or the hospital, or what?
Dr. BRESL~OW. In this case, it was the hospital.
Senator KE~NNEDY. Refused to provide the kinds of services for delivery of the woman who was about to give birth to the child until
her husband came back to the hospital with the cash in hand to pay
for that?
Dr. BRESLOW. That unfortunately is true in far too many instances.
Dr. MILLERn. I think there is another aspect to this. We did find a
number of clearly documented instances where people were denied
services because they could not pay in advance, but What is even more
distressing is that so many people at all socioeconomic levels believe
they must pay in advance.
Whether that is true or not, as extensively as indicated by our report,
I don't know, but people believe it is true.
Senator KENNEDY. That is the cost-consciousness argument?
Dr. BRESLOW. It is not only cost consciousness. I think it is also a
matter of security. People just do not feel security in seeking medical
care without having money in hand; what we need, obviously is
system which eliminates economic barriers to care so that people do
really feel secure when they go to the physician, hospital, or other
provider.
Senator KENNEDY. What is the idea when the husband goes home
and tells the neirhbor that he has to go sell his cow in order to have
his wife delivered?
What does that do in terms of preventive care, in terms of the modern understanding of improving our whole health system?

230
If all these things are true, and I believe they are, because you have
documented them, what would be the implications for preventive care
for those of middle income, and even low income?
Mrs. SCHTORR.

I think that is one of the most important implications

of the existing financial barriers to obtaining needed care. The fact
that is very frequently commented upon, that when poor people get
to the hospital, they are so much more sick than middle-class people,
is surely a very direct result of precisely what we are talking about,
that when the financial barriers, and also other barriers to seeking
care, are as great as they are for so many people, large numbers are
going to postpone seeking care until the emergency is acute.
Te middle-class mother who can get advice on care for her child
by picking up the telephone and calling her pediatrician is going to be
much more likely to obtain that advice and be able to give her child
the proper care before he gets so acutely ill that he has to be hospitalized, than is the woman who is going to have to find ways of having
her other children taken care of while she makes the long trek to the
outpatient department of the city hospital, where she is going to have
to wait all day in the hopes, which are not always realized, of having
some doctor look at her child before the day is over and the lines form
again the next day.
So the financial and other barriers that stand between people and
the care that they need not only result in unnecessary suffering, but
surely also in unnecessary costs to individuals and to the system as a
whole.
Senator IKENNEDY. Who are these people that need the services and
may very well be required to come up with the cash, so to speak, before they receive services? Are these people that are covered by private
insurance, but their insurance doesn't cover the whole cost; or are they
people who are not covered by any insurance because they can't afford
$
it?
aboutI
talking
What kind of people are we

Dr. BRESLOW. In general, the people who fit this category are people

who do not have the resources, the cash in hand.
Senator KENNEDY. They get just as sick, and oftentimes sicker,
don't they?
Dr. B3RESLOW. The statistics indicate, as implied in your question,
that they do get sicker. They are sicker as a whole.
There are also people who do not have any insurance, and there are
substantial numbers of people in our country without insurance in
spite of the advances that have been made in voluntary health insurance and medicare, or they are people who have very inadequate
insurance.
There are large numbers of people in this country who purchase and
pyout hard money to obtain health insurance which is really of little
I am personnally shocked oftentimes in reading big advertisements
in the newspapers appealing), to people to purchase forms of health insurance which are really tragically inadequate and extremely wasteful.
Senator KENNEDY. Why do you think that this has been true? I
mean why have the insurance companies really failed to provide effective and comprehensive kinds of programs that are equipped to meet
the total health needs of peopleV
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They have been working at it for some 25 years.
As you point out in your comments, and as others have pointed out,
they just are not doing the job. I suppose the question comes down to
why aren't they doing-it, or why can't they do it? What is implicit inl
this problem that seems to prohibit them from being able to reach this
problemV

Dr. BiuESLow. There are a couple of things that are important here.

One is that some people simply do not have the cash income to purchase health insurance at all, or to purchase useful health insurance.
They may pay out a few dollars to get totally inadequate care.
They are in effect wasting money that might go to health care.
So poverty is part of the answer to y our question.
The other part of the answer is that we are dealing with a profitmaking industry. There is nothing wrong with profitmaking in our
society, but we are dealing here with health care, and in order to
guarantee what the insurance companies call retention sufficient to
cover their expenses and to assure a profit, especially in insurance
policies that are sold to poor people, older people, who are not in
groups, there is a very high so-called retention.
The insurance company's claim that they must have a relatively
low benefit ratio to the premium income that they get in order to stay
in business.
That discrepancy between what they pay out and what they receive
is very substantial in the case of many of the health insurance
programs.
Dr. MILLER. May

I speak to that same pointV

We have a long history of providing for the consumer some of the
essential ingredients for health care. We have provided him through
various insurance mechanisms with more dollars to purchase care; we
have tried very hard to provide him with more doctors and more hospital beds.
I think that we have not provided the context within which these
essential ingredients for services can be used effectively and efficiently.
I have little confidence that more doctors alone, or more hospital
beds alone, or more dollars alone, if not put in a context of systematized care, particularly care with some kind of governance at a local
level, will do substantially more to improve services than what we
have now.
Senator KENNEDY. What you are suggesting, I suppose, is that those
within our society, middle income, the working poor or the poor with
families, and so many instances those in greatest need of health care,
are less equipped to set aside the kinds of sizable quantities of resources
essential to provide the kind of comprehensive care needed for a family. If the poor are working poor, they can only pay out just a small
amount of their income because they have so many other kinds of
demands in terms of food and in terms of clothing, so they only pay out
a little and get very, very little coverage for that.
So I suppose this is why the problem is compounded.
Mrs. ScHoRR. There is another problem with using the private insurance mechanism to finance health services and that has to do with
the fact that insurance companies base their'business on the concept
of the insurable risk.
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That is why they have been able to insure hospitalization and
surgery much more readily than the other components of health
services.
We find, then, a distortion of the services that people are actually
able to finance because of what the insurance companies feel they are
able to insure for.
Now, they are slowly moving away from this, but I don't think
there is any evidence that they are able to abandon the concept of the
insurable risk sufficiently to be able to underwrite a rational and
comprehensive program of health services.
Senator KENNEDY. In terms of the adequacy of the development
of health manpower, I was wondering whether there is anything you
would like to say about the development of, or the utilization of
health manpower to try to meet this crisis, either in reference to the
legislation, or just generally?
How are we really going to be able to provide the health manpower
resources which are necessary?
iDr. BRESLOW. It is quite clear that we are going to have to do two
things. One is to better distribute and rearrange the present health
manpower, and also to develop additional and-probably new forms
of health manpower.
We found that contrary to what many of us had really believed
before, people do not demand so much of physician's time.
They are quite happy, we find, in talking with them, to receive care
in situations where they know that there is excellent medical supervision, but where there are other types of personnel who may be talking with them, or even providing 'certain aspects of the care.
So we look forward to the development of physician assistants,
nurse practitioners, these new types of health manpower who will
work in very carefully regulated and quality controlled situations
where the expert medical judgment that they need for supervision is
always available.
We think that it is terribly important to extend, to open up, the
access to the health care delivery system in ways which are far beyond
the ability of the present number and variety and distribution of physicians that we have.
So we look to bills S. 3, or any other proposals among other things,
to extend and improve health manpower.
Dr. MILLER. Senator Kennedy, it seems to me in regard to manpower that we clearly need more physicians and more professionals
and subprofessionals of all sorts.
But, I am horrified at the thought that we could provide all that
manpower and not be much better off, because Ithink theinefficiencies
of our present system of utilization so enormous that we could absorb
a lot more manpower and not improve services unless they are provided in systematized systems of care.
Senator' KENNEDY. A systematic system of care?
Dr. MLER. Thank you. That is the best kind.
Senator KENNEDY. Let me ask the panel just some general kinds of
reactions that you found from your interviews, such as the attitude
of people you talked with toward the commercial insurance programs,
toward group practices, toward medicare and medicaid.
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What kind of impressions do you gather from the reaction of the
citizens in these programs?
Do you find some much more acceptable than others?
Dr. BRESLWw. I think that many individuals are more satisfied with
certain forms of care than with others.
Those who must depend in the various States, for example, on Medicaid programs, I think we found them the most dissatisfied, because
there was the greatest unevenness and the greatest uncertainly, the
greatest lack of security in getting care under Medicaid.
Poor people simply do not know where they stand in regard to the
benefits or even whether they are eligible for Medicaid.
That is why many of us believe that there must be a single universal
and comprehensive system of financing health care.
Senator KENNEDY. This is because it varies among the States?
Dr. BRESLOW. Not only from State to State, even within States there
is variation in the rules, and the rules change from month to month,
sometimes from week to week.
Senator KENNEDY. A senior citizen in Massachusetts might be
treated one way, and in Iowa another?

Dr. BRESLOW. Not only that. I remember talking to a woman in a

rural county in California, a pregnant woman, who had been on MediCal, as it is called in California. S he was getting care from a physician
of her own choice in her own community and was anticipating admission to a hospital in that community for delivery.
In her 8t month of pregnancy, her husband and a couple of her
adolescent sons got jobs picking, crops. She reported this to the welfare department, as an honest woman. They therein promptly removed
her from eligibility for Medi-Cal benefits in that county, and she had
to return to the count'y hospital, about 20 miles away, for delivery of
her child, a county hospital that previous experience, had taught her
to hate. This is how medicaid operates even within a county, and certainly as you point out, there are wide discrepancies among the States
with respect to the benefits and arrangements.
Senator KENNEDY. That is cost consciousness. She is cost conscious
now.
Dr. BRESLOW. I think she is not the only one who is conscious in this
case. It is really tragic the way the benefits can be manipulated for
individuals and hundreds of thousands of people in particular States
under the present arrangements for medicaid.
I don't mean by this series of remarks on that one program to imply
that the people are thioroughly satisfied with the other programs that
have been developed. As we indicated in our remarks, there are certain inequities in medicare. In some cases it has literally made things
worse for people. Even in the programs that are now getting the most
favorable attention in many ofte proposals that are being advanced,
we found defects, and we would not defend on behalf of consumers,
any one of these plans, including the Kaiser plan on the west coast,
as being completely adequate.
We found consumers are dissatisfied with some aspects of care.
They point out to us that Kaiser must compete with the insurance and
other plans that are available to people, and to do this, they have toskimp on services, and on the availability of professional time, too.
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So there is dissatisfaction even with the best of the plans, but certainly there is much more with some than others.
Senator KENNEDY. What would the other members of the panel
like to say in terms of attitudes, the responsiveness of commercial carriers, and group practices, and medicare and medicaid?
Do you have some general comments?
Dr. MILT.ER. I think have none, except to emphasize again that my
concern is more with systems of delivery for care than it is with mechanisms for their financing. I think there are a number of methods of
financing which show promise of working and which should be applied across the country.
SenatorsKENNEDY. Do you think 5. 3 does that, or are you prepared
to comment?
Dr. MILLER. I am encouraged to hope that it does, sir.
Mrs. SCHTORR. Senator, I would like to comment on your question
regarding the responsiveness of the various systems. I think responsiveness is an absolutely key word.
The systems of insurance that are available to most people today, no
one even has any illusions about their being responsive to people's
needs. The institutions that have been geared to financing care, as opposed to those that have both financed it and provided it, have not
m ade any pretense of being responsive to what people really need.
It seems to me that if you want a system that is responsive to the
needs and wishes of the consumers, of the users of the system, you
have to do two things.
You have to provide the financial underpinning whereby everyone
has access to services, and then you have to do something to improve
the services that are available.
*As soon as everybody in this country has financial access to what
American medicine can provide, and it is also made possible through
the provision of technical assistance, through the availability of startuI) funds, through changes in training and utilization of manpower,
to improve the services that are available, then there is really nothing
wrong with various providers of services competing with one another
for the consumer's funds.
If a neighborhood health center wants to compete with a group
practice, one under the auspicies of a community board and the other
under the auspices of a group of physicians, there is nothing wrong
with that if the financial base is there for a consumer to be able to
make a choice.
We have neither situation today. With rare exceptions, the consumer is not in a position financially to make a choice between the
varying patterns of care, and most consumers, even if they had the
financial wherewithal, do not have available various patterns of
services to choose from.
Senator KENNEDY. I suppose implicit in your response is the fact
that you have to have national standards by which those competing
systems would be measured, as well; wouldn't you?
I mean if you had a neighborhood health center versus a group
practice, you would have to have some kind of quality standards by
which they would be evaluated.
Mrs. SCHORR. Absolutely. While we do recommend that consumers
be provided with more information and more means of making judg-
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ments themselves about various systems of care, it is unlikely that in
the foreseeable future we will be at a point where consumers do not
need protection through some form of national minimum standards
for every program of care that is made available, and supported
through a universal financing system.
Senator KENNEDY. Dr. Breslow, let me ask you a question. The
administration says that there is twice as much surgery in California
as in other parts of the country. Why is this so, who are the people
being operated on, and who is paying for it?
Dr. BRESLOW. Senator, I have not seen that statement and don't
know on what it was based, but I have seen other data which I think
bear on the same question, which is at the root of what you are speaking of here, and that is that the frequency of performance of surgery
as a whole, all surgery, and the frequency of performance of certain
specific kinds of surgery, such as tonsillectomy and appendicitis, very
common operations, is something like twice as great, or more frequent,
in a fee-for-services system than it is in a group-practice-prepayment
system.
This has been shown in data describing the experience of the Federal employees health benefits programs, under which Federal employees in all parts of the country can select various patterns of care,
according to standards that have been established in that program,
as long as they meet certain minimum standards. Some employees
have elected to get their care in organizations such as Kaiser, HIP,
group practice, prepayment, or, as it is now called, health maintenance
organizations.
Others have elected to get their care under the fee-for-services systems. The data clearly show that surgery is twice as great in the feefor-service plans. Now one can ask the question as to which is best.
There is, of course, no guarantee that because one is cheaper that it is
the best. It may be that people are dying or becoming disa bled because
of failure to have their appendixes removed when it is appropriate.
So this aspect of the question should, of course, be further investigated, but all the available information suggests that these discrepancies are due to more surger 'y than is medically justifiable.
That is why I think it is so important in these programs to provide
that only those physicians who are especially qualified in making the
judgment as to who should have surgery, as well as to perform that
surgery, are entitled under the program to be paid for providing it.
I am sorry, I just don't know about the frequency in California.
Senator KENNEDY. That is a very helpful response. Doctor, you
would like to say anything about that?
Dr. MILLER. No; but I was reminded of a figure having to do with
England. My information was that we have twice as many surgeons
as England, and do twice as much surgery.
Senator KENNEDY. Just in winding up here, I am sure your survey
included not only the looking into the health problems of the poor,
the working poor, but are there any particular observations that you
want to make about sort of the middle-in~come groups, or even higher
economic groups in terms of the existing. system?
Do you fid that the a-vailabiity of service to them was satisfactory;
do you find complaints with them as well?
What do you have to say about that?
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Dr. BIRESLOW. While most of our attention, as that of others who
have looked into the problems, has focused on the most disadvantaged
American people, because we do believe in equity in health care for
all Americans, we did explore the situation of middle-income and even
upper-income people, and we were really surprised, those of us who
thought we knew something about health care, to find that dismay and.
anger about health care extends far beyond the lowest income groups.
It really does enter into the thinking and feeling of people in the
middle and higher income groups.
They are angry at what they have to put up with in obtaining care,
even thugh they may have the funds to pay for it. They are very
dissatisfied with the arrangaements- for care, in general.
Now, obviously, there are some people who are very happy. with
their particular arrangements, those who happen to be sufficiently
sophisticated or fortunate to have made good arrangements told us
about those.
So we did find that there is some group of people who are satisfied
with their care. But we can assure you on the basis of our findings
that the dissatisfaction extends throughout all social classes.
.I suspect, Senator, that that is the reason why so many in national
life today are beginning to give serious attention to the question of
health care. It is no longer just a matter of the poor.
It is a matter of health care for the entire American people.
Senator KENNEDY. Is there anything, Mrs. Schorr, that you would
like to say, or Mr. Miller?
Dr. MILLER. No. Thank you very much.
Senator KENNEDY. I just have a couple of final questions from
Senator Eagleton. In your prepared testimony, you use a woman in
St. Louis who was told that when you come to the hospital you have
to bring 2 years back rent receipts, and gas and wage slips before
they even look at your child.
Senator Eagleton asks, aren't medicare cards issued to those who
have qualified, and once an individual has been qualified, isn't the
card sufficient to obtain treatment?
Isn't this the case?
Dr. BRESLOW. This particular passage does not indicate whether
the woman in St. Louis was in fact eligible for medicaid. There are
many poor people and near poor, lower income people who, because
ofthle categorical requirements, having to be in particular kinds of
families, or aged or blind or disabled, are not in fact eligible for
medicaid, even though they are just as poor as people who are on
medicaid.
So hospitals, feeling that they must protect their own financial
and fiscal requirements, do insist in many instances as we have reported, and here is another instance, that people demonstrate that
they are going to be able to pay the bill.
I don't recall in this particular instance whether the individual
was eligible for medicaid.
Even so, there are the most incredible array of requirements imposed on people, even though they are eligible for medicaid, in order
to secure care.
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Senator KENNEDY. Senator Eagleton pointed out that a team from
the American public health association made a tour like yours 2
years ago. They concluded the kind of health care poor people in
this country received can only be described as health -brutality.
Do you snare this conclusion, or do you think this would be exaggerated language and scare talk?
Dr. BREsLOW. No, Senator, as a matter of fact I was a member of
that team, and that particular statement was made by my very distinguished colleague and co-worker, Dr. Pa 'ul Cornely of this city.
I would like to read just a paragraph here which I think epitomizes
what we saw over and over and over again, and which I think justifies Dr. Comnely 's statement.
A 59-year-o1d Mexican American woman in Houston lived with
her mother and 2-year-old grandson, left by a daughter who was
unable to care for him. They lived in a two-room apartment in a
single family house that has been subdivided into eight apartments
in which eight people-eight families, 40 people, were living.
She applied for social security benefits but was turned down. She
was only .59 years old. She gets no welfare assistance, since her sonl
works. He sends her $10 a week, since he must support his own family. She told us that it is such a struggle just to keep things where
they are without them getting any worse.
Her hand, I remember this veryV well, was in a very clumsy bandage when we saw her. She had fixed it to protect a burn suffered
about a month before. The burn had never been treated by a doctor.
The effects were probably aggravated by diabetes, which she told
us she suffered from. The diabetes really should have had continuing medical attention, but us she put it, "sometimes it is just impossible for me to get to the hospital for medicine since I can't even
pay for the bus."
We found if she had gotten on to the bus, she would have had
to make several changes from where she lived in Houston to get
to the public hospital.
Now we found that kind of situation over and over again throughiout the country, in urban areas and in rural areas, and I think that
Dr. Comnely was absolutely right in calling this a system of health
brutality.
Senator KENNEDY. I understand the average taxi fare in Los
Angeles County is $10 to the county hospital, and* so the individual
asks himself whether he is $10 sick before he wants to go down there.
Dr. BRESLOW. That is true in the south central part of Los Angeles,
popularly known throughout the country because of events in 1965 as
Watts.
It is still possible to be $10 sick in Los Angeles. The county is now
building a Martin Luther King hospital in Watts, and that hospital
is going to be staffed by an excellent group of physicians, organized
in the Drew Post Graduate Medical School. So there is some progress
being made.
It is too bad they did not have this in 1964, instead of 1971.
Senator KENNEDY. Finally, Doctor, we have talked, and you have
reviewed in some detail in your testimony as to th financing and delivery mechanisms.
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In your travels, visits, and interviews with people, did you hear
much complaint about the financing of medicare or social security?
This is very basic in terms of approach that those of us who believe in
instituting a national health insurance program would utilize.
I was wondering in terms of, medicare, for example, whether you*
ran into complaints about that as a means of assistance in financing
aspects of it.
Dr. MILLER. I think our records are full of testimonials from p atients who believe their enrollments in medicare has not provided
them with the economic security they expected, and they feel it has
not removed the economic barrier to the services they seek.
Senator KEzNEDY. I was not so much interested in the inadequacies of medicare, which I quite readily agree exist, but as a system in
and of itself ; I guess it is difficult to differentiate that.
You pointed up and illustrated some rather dramatic examples of
the variances in counties and States of the medicaid system, and I was
wondering just as a system in and of itself whether you had any
observations you wanted to make about it.
Dr. Biiisww. Senator, we found no objection that I recall in reading all the notes as well as having gone on several of the trips myself,
I recall no instances in which any patient objected to the fundamental
method of financing medicare; that is, through the social security
system.
We found no objection to that as a system.
We did find, as Dr. Miller and Mrs. Schorr and I have pointed out,
many objections to the inadequacy of medicare particularly in two
respects.
One is the requirement for payment of a certain portion of physicians care prior to the receipt of benefits. You must pay a so-called
deductible, and further, you must pay a copayment. People object to
this, because it does not make care more difficult to obtain.
Another feature which they call attention to is the fact that since
there is really very little, practically nothing in medicare, in the way
of cost controls, that the costs of phy sicians care as well as hospital
care has been going up, and that rise has been accelerated by medicare.
So people, I think, it is fair to say, do not object to the fundamental
system, but they do object to some of the deficiencies of medicare,
particularly the requirements for deductible and copayment.
Senator KENEY. You have the deductible under medicare, too.

Dr. BinSLOW. Yes, for the physicians services yes.

Senator KENNEDY. And you ran into the instances where physicians
were requiring the payment of that deductible before they were providing care.
Dr. BREsLOW. As a matter of fact, that is provision of medicare,
that the patient must-in part B-have a $50 payment before medicare benefits p ick up.

Senator

KENNEDY.

Would

you be kind enough to supply us with

your report? We would be very interested if you could supply that
and the supporting documents as well.
We will have the staff review the supporting documents. But we
would like to have them included either as an appendix or as part of
the record or part of the file.
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i.So if you would, make that available to us, and we would appreciate
Dr. BRESLOW. We will be pleased to do that. Our report is at the
printers now. We are expecting to have it back momentarily.
(The information referred to follows:)
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Americans
are Angry and
Frustrated about
Health Services
"My doctor has a call hour between 7 and 8 in
thie evening. If anything happens to me or the kids after
8, I'm afraid to call him. They get mad because you
didn't call during the hour. And, if I take the kids to his
office, I almost pray they're sick."
"It's gotten so the hospitals will have to be governed
or controlled by the government. Doctors are reaping
a harvest, and they're really giving us a fleecing."
"The cost of insurance is so high it's ridiculous
now. And are hospitals justified in charging what they
charge? The ordinary citizen is going into hock for
thte test of his life."
"You know, sometimes I think I know more than
most of these doctors around here. Shoot, one of
my kids had worms. I carried her up to the doctor but he
said wasn't no such thing as worms. Well, I told my
mother and she fixed me up some molasses end a whole
lot of other stuff. We fed it to the child. Th;, night
the child was just screaming and hollering ind carrying
on. Well, I woke up my husband and he pulled out
the night pot. We sat her down on it and out came a ball
of worms twice as big as my fist. Well, I would've like
to take them worms and shove them under that doctor's
face, excc )t I couldn't stand the sight of them
myself."
"You have no choice but to trust the doctor
completely. 1How would you cope with the situation any
other way?"
"Somebody has got to be a voice for the people."
The anger is intense. It springs from frustration with
efforts to obtain health services from doctors, hospitals,
health departniepts and a host of programs and
agencies that are involved with the delivery of health
care. Anger also comes from exasperation that
conspicuous defIiciencies are tnet by a succession of
studies and, at best, ineffectual efforts at reform.
Let there he no mistake. The anger is wel-founded.
The deficiencies a'c real.
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Foreword

in the summer of 1968 the University of North Carolina
and the University of California were presented the opportunity to give renewed emphasis to research and demonstrations on the improvement of health care. Major
new federal grants were awarded to both universities for
that purpose. As officers in part responsible for fulfillment of these opportunities in our respective institutions
we conferred and shared a dilemma. The issues to be
investigated, if identified only by experts within academic and professional circles, might derive entirely
from professional concerns and expectations. Are these
the same concerns that confront the patient or the
consumer of professional services? Would our research
efforts develop an entirely different and perhaps equally
appropriate emphasis if we were guided by knowledge
of consumer satisfactions and dissatisfactions, expectations and priorities in health care?
While numerous reports on medical care problems in
the United States have appeared in recent years, these
have not delineated the problem confronting the patient.
Studies have been concerned with health care facilities,
health manpower, utilization of services, costs, methods
of payment, and the delivery system. All of these aspects
of health care have been examined, to a greater or lesser
extent, by the increasing body of experts in health care
research. But few studies have focused on what consumers want, expect and experience from health services
and what they think of present and past efforts to
improve health services. And that in itself says much
about the need for this study.
From these deliberations there evolved a concept of a
Citizens Board to conduct an inquiry into health services
for Americans. The Citizens Board of Inquiry into
Health Services for Americans was organized in the
spring of 1969. Shortly thereafter, a staff was hired and
the study of America's health services from the standpoint of the consumer began. That. of course, was the
key point-to study Amserica's health services from the
viewpoint of the consumner-not from the viewpoint of
the health professional.
The inquiry was not intended to b2 a poll of a random sample of the population. It was an effort to listen

to as miany people in as many settings as possible on the
problems of obtaining medical care. A point of view
expressed only by one person might be as significant a
clue for further study as one expressed by many people.
So the Board decided that it and its staff would talk
to as many users of health care services in this country as
it could during the ensuing months. Board and staff
members wo-nt to Houston and the Little Rio Grande
Valley in Texsis; to Stone and Lee County, Arkansas; to
San Francisco and Seattle; to Chicago and Portland; to
the small town hospitals of Kansas and the halls of the
Massachusetts General Hospital in Boston. And Board
and staff members went to many other places as well.
The Board spoke to hospital administrators and
physicians;, to nurses and lab technicians; to health insurance executives and medical educators. But in each and
every place, m'ost of the time was spent talking to the
people who used the health services.
They spoke to as many consumers as possible-from
welfare recipients at Columbia Point, Massachusetts, to
crippled coal miners in West Virginia; from business
executives to suburban housewives;, from blue-collar
workers in many industrial sections of America, to
Kansas wheat farmers. The Board and staff members
talked to the black poor in Oakland; the white poor in
Stone County; the Mexican -American migrant worker;
and Puerto Rican laborers on the south end of Boston.
Board members spoke to the people who comprise thie
"1$7,000 to $12,000" income level as well, and persons
whose incomes range far higher. We spoke to people who
were distressed at the state of America's health system.
But we also spoke with some who were satisfied-with
some who had developed methods of health care in their
own communities which they felt could be models for
the rest of the country. The Board listened and listened,
and what we heard is set forth in this report.
There are obvious limitations to this kind of inquiry.
We may have talked to a skewed sample of people; field
representatives may have listened according to their own
biases; the Board may have recorded and drawn conclusions colored only by its own experiences -and aspirations. And finally, consumers are not necessarily wise

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

245

In all matters related to their own health. Even with
these disclaimers we believe that the Board developed a
story that is worth hearing.
We begin the first chapter by saying Americans are
angry about health services. And indeed they are. Unless
one has faced a room of angry consumers-whether on
the edge of the Oakland ghetto, or in the plush living
room of a Lake Shore home in a northern Chicago
suburb-one cannot realize the extent or depth of that
anger and frustration. Consumers feel that they are
locked in a system of health care that exploits them
financially and leaves them powerless and at the mercy
of the health care providers. But we found that physicians, too, are angry and frustrated and concerned. One
senses that they, as well as their patients, are locked in a
system they do not fully comprehend, and cannot even
begin to control.
The perspectives reported by consumers and the conclusions reached by the Board provid 'e many important
and useful clues for those of us engaged in research,
education and demonstration on matters uf health service. The report may also provide important clues for the
entire decision-making American public on matters related to health. For what is in this report is what the
Board believes is a most accurate portrayal of the consumers' view of health services in America.
All of the expenses for the Citizens Board of Inquiry
were met by private contributions. Grants were awarded
from private foundations to Dr. Breslow and to Dr.
Miller as principal investigators. The University of North
Carolina acted as fiscal agent on behalf of the study. We
are most grateful for support and encouragement given

by the Markle Foundation, the Field Foundation, the Z.
Smith Reynolds Foundation and the Babcock Foundation. Conclusions and recommendations were developed by the Board independent of any participation by
granting foundations.
The Board is most grateful to Mr. Harry Huge for his
expert supervision of the staff and for his valuable contribution as a member of the Board; and to Lisbeth
Bamberger Schorr for her wise consultations and participation on the Board. We are grateful to all Board members for sharing their wisdom and their time, and collectively, for taking on a difficult assignment in a most
responsible fashion.
We arc especially grateful to a staff that worked
effectively and industriously to execute the Board's
intentions.
LESTER BRESLOW, M.D.

Chairman, Department of PrePentive and Social Medicine
University of California at
Los Angeles
Chairman, Citizens Board of
Inquiry into Health Services
for Americans
C. ARDEN MILLER, M.D.

Vice Chancellor, Health Sciences
University of North Carolina at
Chapel Hill
Chairman, Executive Committee
for the Citizens Board of Inquiry Into Health Services for
Americans
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Chapter I
The Voice
of the
Consumer

Most Americans do not have
adequate health care; they have
crisis care. They obtain
health services only when
sickness or injury forces them to
muster the money and risk
the obstacles and humiliations.
There are exceptions. A very few lucky ones participate in systems of true health care that include. for
example, routine periodic screening. A Boston mother
was thankful for the partnership between her neighbor.
hood health center I and the public schools:
"Through the school physical, the clinic discovered
that my child had a heart murmur. My doctor said don't
worry about it. But the clinic arranged for a heart specialist to see the child. I felt a lot better."
The lack of health screening programs can have
inhumane and wasteful consequences. A woman in
Oregon told us of her I 3-year-old child who cannot read
or write:
For years, she was told only that he was going to fail
in school, or that he was disturbing the class. Finally, the
welfare department referred her to a doctor who discovered the child had "word blindness" (the inability to
recognize words as the symbols of ideas). He is now
going to a special school and being treated by several
doctors.

Even where screening programs do exist, they are
often not directly connected to a system of follow-up
care. Consumers receive information through impersonal, clumsy, bureaucratic means, so that they are still
left with the burdens of initiative and unnecessary
anxiety:
The Board met a woman in the rural Southwest who
the day before had received a note from school, signed
by a doctor, saying that her boy had 'phimosis" and
should be taken to seea doctor at the county seat, 20
miles away. She had no idea what "phimosis" meant (it
is it tightness of the foreskin so that it cannot be drawn
back from over the glans) and she was quite worried.
She kept the boy out of school hoping that she could get
a ride to the doctor from her sister, but her sister never
showed up.
Too many Americans view medical encounters as
potential tragedies. Financially and organizationally, the
health system discourages people from seeking treatment
or information except in obvious emergencies:
One mother despaired of getting medical help for her
daughter who was suffering severe stomach cramps: "If
only I had money to take her to the doctor again, I
would. But I can't take her to the doctor unless I can
pay cash before he sees her."
A poor Southern white family had severe dental problems. None of them was receiving care because the den.
tist would not seethem unless they were able to pay.
The family owed $125 to the medical center in the
state capital and over $100 to a local pharmacist for
previous care.
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A VISTA volunteer doctor in eastern Arkansas recounted the following experience: "At one neighbor.
hood action council meeting, I asked all those who in a
time of need had not gone to a doctor because they
couldn't afford it, to stand up. Fifty out of the 55 at the
meeting stood up... . People feel an obligation to pay
and don't go to a doctor if they know they can't pay,
unless their situation is really desperate."
A mother in Boston welcomed the opening of a comprehensive clinic in her neighborhood: "Ihad to pay the
private doctor right after I saw him. I wouldn't go to my
doctor unless I had cash. The clinic said, 'Take your time
in paying.' But you feel obligated to the clinic. You
expect to pay something. With my child's eye operation,
Ican pay each week on it."
In Chicago, we were told that poor people cannot get
a Medicaid card until they attempt to get medical services, and thus many do not seek medical care out of fear
that they might not qualify for Medicaid and have to
pay the fees out of their own pocket.
A young middle-class housewife in Massachusetts was
concerned that although her insurance defrayed some of
the hospital and doctor expenses of childbirth, it made
no provision for "routine" visits to the pediatrician
which she considered necessary to ensure her child's
good health.
When we visited a county hospital in Portland,
Oregon, there was a six-month wait for appointments at
the psychiatric clinic, a four-month wait at the eye
clinic, and a three-month wait at the hematology and
neurology clinics.
In addition, many people are reluctant to seek care
because of cultural, psychological or language barriers.
Memories of past rebuffs leave them with shaken
confidence:
A Spanish-speaking mother recalled a visit with an
injured child to the emergency room of a large city hospital. She was repeatedly put at the end of the line while
an interpreter was sought from another section of the
hospital. By the end of the day, no interpreter had
come, and she was told to take the child home and
return the next day if she wished.
Another woman described an equally futile trip to a
hospital: "I thought I was expecting a baby once. I went
into the hospital, and they had me undress in a little
room. The nurse took my pressure and said she'd get a
doctor. Then she left me. I was there aix hours, Finally, I
just got up and left-no one was there-nobody noticed
me leaving."
For some of America's forgotten people, exercising
the initiative to seek care is impossible or unrealistic

except in the most extreme circumstances:
A 59-year-old Mexican-American woman in Houston
lives with her mother and two-year-old grandson, left by
a daughter who was unable to care for him. They live in
a two-room apartment in a single-family house that has
been subdivided into eight apartments in which eight
families, 40 people, live. She applied for Social Security
benefits, but was turned down. She gets no welfare assistance since her son works, but he can send her only
$10 a week since he must support his own family. She
told us, "It's such a struggle to just keep things where
they are without them getting any worse."
Her hand was in a clumsy bandage when we saw her.
She had fixed it to protect a bum wound suffered over a
month before. The bum had never been treated by a
doctor, and its effects may have been aggravated by the
diabetes from which she suffered. The diabetes requires

continuing medical attention, but, as she put it, "Sometimes it is just impossible for me to get to the hospital
for medicine since Ican't even pay for the bus." 2
In 1970, millions of Americans sought medical care
only when anxiety became overwhelming or life itself
was endangered. Preventive care, essential to national
health, remained generally unavailable except for a privileged fe.v.
This failure is even more tragic because consumers are
enthusiastic about institutions oriented to providing preventive health care.
We met with a group of nine women in Boston who
lived close to a new comprehensive neighborhood health
center. Of the group only four had had Papanicolaou
smears prior to the opening of the center, but since then
all nine have been tested. As one put it, "I would never
have gone for a pap smear, but I did get one because the
clinic was there."
A mother commented on the program of preventive
dentistry at the same center: "I have a 17-year-old. I
tried to get him to go to the dentist three different
times, and then I finally gave up. The clinic had to take
out every filling and put in new fillings. Now all my

children go up there. We now have fluoride pills for the
kids. Everyone I grew up with had bad teeth; now it is
important that we get them as kids."
America's health system itself often creates procedural abuses:

In one state, Medicaid recipients are entitled to one
free outpatient visit per month. To claim that right, a
recipient must first make an appointment with a doctor,
then go with proof of the appointment to the county
welfare department for a medical reimbursement form,
then back to the doctor, form in hand-the doctor submnits the form to the state welfare department for reinmbursement. The requirement of preliminary visit to
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the doctor for an appointment was explained by the
county director of welfare: "There used to be a lot of
fraud with doctors claiming payments for patients they
hadn't seen, so now patients are required to get an appointment first to stop the doctors from defrauding the
state."
In Portland, Oregon, many private doctors refuse to
treat Medicaid patients. As a result, the city's poor must
get their medical care at the county hospital on "PI
Hill," a base for three hospitals, on one of the highest
hills in southwest Portland. For some in the city, Pill Hill
is as far as 30 miles. several bus rides, and hours away.
When asked why the county did not establish decentralized clinics, the dean of the University of Oregon Medical School replied that it would be "inconvenient for
medical students" to have to travel away from Pill HI.

Once a decision is made to
seek care, many Americans have
no choice of where or from
whom to seek it, and
those with a choice usually
have available no reasonable
basis for decision.
Rural and small town Americans face a continuing
exodus of young physicians. Consequently there Is a
forced dependence on the skill, judgment, and personality of those doctors who remain in such localities.
"I heard that he done killed two or three girls up that
way. Women with babies. He done said many times he
don't want to look up any 'nigger.' He would rather look
up a dog than up a colored person. When he first come
up here he was good, but now he done got rich and he
don't want to wait on colored people."
A Kansas town of 2,3 10 people has two doctors. One
is 77 years old. Hie has been practicing for over 50 years.
He has not had a vacation in three years. Until recently,
he was the only doctor; now there is another one. The
two doctors practice in a modern clinic and are responsible for the running of the 70-bed hospital. They se. on
the average of 10 patients each in the morning, split the
daily hospital load and then see 20 more patients in the
afternoon. They "doctor" another small town about
four miles away which has 1,000 people and no doctor.
In addition, they supervise a local 107-bed nursing home
for the old and chronically ill. A farmer told us:
"We need doctors. The old family doctor-he was a
man you knew, he came down into the country. If his

horse was stuck we helped him out, he ate with you if it
was dinner time. If he passed by your house late at
night, and the light was on, he stopped in to see who was
sick. The old people in the hills got to travel 17 miles
one way to see a doctor, and 20 miles the other. They
don't go see a doctor unless they're really bad off . . .
some die. There are a lot of farm accidents, mostly
youngsters and old people. .. ."
Where attempts have been made to broaden the range
of choice and reduce the dependence on doctors, the
medical profession has often resisted. Arkansas, for
example, has established a midwife training and licensing
program. The public health nurse described how this
program works:
"A doctor's signature on a card is required by law for
midwife deliveries. If the patient has money the doctor
won't sign the card even if the delivery would be safe for
a midwife. If the patient can't pay, the card gets signed."
The midwives in one Arkansas county reported that
their major problem was getting doctors to come when
complications occur. One midwife told the following
story:
"Last year I had trouble getting a doctor, and the
mother died. The baby came and is living. It was at
night. I tried to get a doctor, but two of the three doctors was out, and the third wouldn't come. The landlord
tried to get him to come, but he still wouldn't. So the
landlord and I tried to take her to a local hospital Ja
IS-to-20 mile trip]. She died on the way-she just bled
too much."
Residents of America's inner cities also find fewer
and fewer doctors in their neighborhoods. They are
forced to rely on hospital emergency rooms as their sole
source of medical care:
Chicago has eight hospitals and five medical schools,
but poor Inner-city residents must seek their care at
Cook County Hospital, where the wait may be many
hours long. There are only five doctors in the city's
Kenwood-Oakland section which has a population of
about 50,000. In one medical office building in Chicago's affluent North Side there are more doctors than
in the entire West Side poverty ghetto of 300,000
people.
In June 1970, the American Medical Association
promised $50,000 toward the immediate purchase of
two mobile units to provide the area with health,
education and medical services. The endeavor was to be
a cooperative effort between the AMA, the Illinois State
Medical Society, the Cook County Physicians Association and the city of Chicago. As of late 1970,
the units were still not3 in operation and no date was set
for operation to begin.
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Some welfare programs, including Medicaid, have pro.
vided poor consumers a degree of choice. This has given
them some marginal power to force health care insti.
tutions to respond to their needs. In Boston, where the
city hospital has inadequately served the inner-city
neighborhood, a community leader stated:
"The poor consumers of this city have the power to
do a lot more than they're doing. I tell people they can
get Medicaid cards that will allow them to choose among
the hospitals. Then, I advise them not to go to Boston
City but to go to those hospitals I know will accept their
cards. Deliveries at Boston City Hospital have dropped
off nearly 50 per cent in the last few years, and the
hospital could lose its accreditation as a teaching institution for obstetricians. That threat Is the only thing
that can bring the hospital to improve its services and
attractiveness to patients."
More often, state and federal welfare programs have
had only a negligible effect on the health options open
to poor people:
In Washington, D. C., private hospitals allocate the
bulk of their inpatient beds to doctors with staff privileges. Few welfare recipients have such doctors; those
who have black doctors often have trouble getting
hospitalized since it is often difficult for black doctors
to get hospital privileges. Thus, Medicaid notwithstanding, the poor are still left largely dependent on the city's
inadequate public facilities.
A welfare director in a rural county described the
process for determining eligibility for a program of medi.
~-1 assistance to the non-welfare poor: "First, the
,,'uunty welfare department determines whether an individual meets the income requirements. Then the patient
or the welfare department gets a statement of need from
the doctor. This statement is sent to the director of
medical care services, state welfare department. The
director and a team including some physicians review the
case and then advise us as to whether the application is
approved or disapproved. This usually takes almost one
or two weeks. Their decision is based entirely on the
medical nature of the case. They usually do not approve
diagnostic workups."
In one West Coast city, only 37 per cent of the dtoctors are willing to take Medicaid patients. A woman told
us. "Once I called 20 different doctors asking for an
appointment. Each time the receptionist gave me an appointment. Then I would tell them I was on welfare-I
think it's only fair to tell them-and suddenly they
couldn't take any more patients."
The method of payment can also influence the nature
of care sought and thus further limit the range of
choice:
A union leader explained: "When you take a child to

the hospital (as opposed to a private doctor's office), the
insurance wiAll
pay for the emergency room. But unless
they cut, sew or set, the insurance won't pay your
bill.... So, on borderline cases, you tell them to cut in
order to have your insurance cover you."
Another union leader: "I was sending some guys to
this clinic on an emergency basis, and the doctor was
calling it an outpatient visit. So It cost the guy $8out of
his pocket, because his insurance didn't cover outpatient
visits. I told the doctors, 'If you call it an emergency, the
insurance pays $15, so you get more money and the
patient doesn't have to pay.' "
A man from Alabarna described the impact of his
insurance policy on the kind of care he and his wife
sought: "I spent $250 for x-rays and other tests as an
outpatient because I could not lay around a hospital for
three days. Under the same group plan, our group paid
out over $500 for my wife to take the same tests, except
that she occupied a hospital bed for three days to take
tests I had as an outpatient for three hours."
With the growth of specialized medical practice, a
person who in fact is free to choose among a variety of
physicians and visits is often confused and unable to
determine which kind of care Isappropriate to his needs.
The usual way a specialist ischosen is"purely arbitrary"
or "by word of mouth." Judgments about doctors are
largely based on such things as "bedside manner." A
person's only measure of medical skill iswhether or not
his symptoms are relieved.
A young man suffering from a chronic headache
sought relief first from a neurologist recommended by a
staff member at a hospital. After an extensive
examination, the neurologist concluded there was
nothing wrong with him but offered no suggestions for
relief of symptoms or alternative treatment. The young
man then went to a series of ophthalmologists, each of
whom gave him a different prescription for glasses, none
of which relieved his symptoms Then he went to a nose
specialist who said that his troubles would be solved by
the removal of a deviated septum. After permitting this
specialist to act on his diagnosis, the young man discovered that this doctor told almost all his patients they
needed to have a deviated septum removed.
He concluded, "I might have done better to have one
doctor at least to guide me through the medical maze,
but I didn't think of that soon enough."
A few institutions have helped consumers cope with
the problems of specialty practice by providing guidance
through the maze of expertise. One mother described
such an experience with a comprehensive neighborhood
center:
"My four-year-old wa~streated at the clinic and then
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taken to the hospital. Thie doctor at the clinic set up a
date for her to go into the hospital. She was treated like
a private patient. He alone took care of my child while
she was in the hospital. The child liking the doctor I
think makes a difference, and my child liked the doctor.
The doctor told me, 'I am going to call in some
surgeons.' That gave me confidence. They know where
they can go for additional help if they need it,

Having decided where to go
for care, the patient must still
i of obstacles
overcome aaity
before he receives services.
Even the apparently minor step of trying to receive
aid or direction or make an appointment over the telephone may become a major task. In a well-regarded
prepaid group insurance plan, for instance, members
described the difficulty of getting through to the appointment desk:
"When you call you hear a recording tell you the lines
are busy and that your call will be processed as quickly
as possible. You have to wait 10 or 15 minutes before
they answer when you want to make an appointment."
This was true even in an emergency: "We tried to get
an ambulance In a real emergency when our child was
severely burned. You must tell the whole story to the
person who answers the phone, then repeat it to a
doctor who has the authority to call the ambulance. It
seems to me they could send the auubulansce and ask
questions later."
Another lady In another city said: "You have to be
desperate to get through to a doctor on the phone at the
county hospital. I had to call the hospital and raise cain.
I finally called the county physician's office and the lady
there raised cain with me. This was on a Saturday....
Another time I had to threaten to sue when my boy was
in the hospital. I called and they said that I should come
up during visiting hours. I hadn't given consent for my
son's operation and they weren't going to let me talk to
a doctor."
The patient discovers that usually the time and place
services are available are set for the convenience of the
physician, not the patient. Difficulties such as arrange.
ment of transportation, finding a babysitter or losing
time from work commonly result:
We heard uniformly from the families we met In one
rural county that the doctors there do not make home
visits. This was confirmed by the county public health

nurse: "They make no home visits except to closest
friends."
A union leader asked: "What about the problem of
getting a doctor to come out to the house? What's
happened to the doctor who used to come to the house?
They don't. They can make more money in their offices.
On Wednesday, you cannot get a doctor. After 6 p.m.,
you can't get one. You have to be sick between 2 and S
and not on Wednesday."
Another union official recalled: "One time I had to
make 25 calls before I could get a doctor for an industrial accident during a Wednesday afternoon."
Even among cooperatives and other health centers
that are purportedly consumner-oriented, there are some
where the hours are inconvenient:
We spoke with a husband and wife who live with their
three children in a suburb of Washington, D.C.: "We
belong to Group Health Association, a prepaid group
plan. It's hard enough to get care in Washington during
the week-the wait is often five hours and up-but on
the weekends it's nearly impossible. And whenever
something happens to us It's on a weekend. You call up
and they try to discourage you from coming- 'Can't you
wait till Monday?' If you go down there anyway, you
have a long wait, and then if you really need something
they still say they won't be able to do it. They either tell
you to come back Monday, or they send you to another
hospital where you have to wait some more."
In poor rural areas throughout this country, the problems are intensified. Typical is Lee County, Arkansas,
just across the Mississippi River from the rich Mississippi
Delta:
In Lee County. the doctors are clustered in Marianna,
the county seat, a trip as long as 27 miles one way for
many residents, much of it over dirt roads which are
impassable in the rain. Moreover, few of the county's
poor have cars. Those who have a friend or relative with
a car who will give them a free ride are fortunate, but
getting in touch with friends living in isolated areasoften without telephones-is difficult. Without a friend
or relative,' the going rate for a ride to Marianna isbetween $10 and $15 but can be ashigh as $25 depending
on the distance traveled, the time of day and the degree
of emergency. Those who live in or just outside Marianna may have to pay between $3and S5 for a ride to a
doctor's office. The operator of the county's black
funeral home will provide ambulance service in emergency situations. He charges $10 for service within Manianna and $25 for a ride from the outlying areas of the
county. The operator of the white funeral home provides a similar soeriice for the county's white residents.
A armall-town doctor reported that she refers patients
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who cannot pay to the university medical center 120
miles away. In the case of a "dire emergency," certified
as such by a doctor. the state welfare program pays 3S4
per mile plus $5 for an ambulance ride to the medical
center. This comes to just over half of the $85 charged
by the local ambulance operators for such service. In a
non-emergency situation, welfare pays only for transportation by bus; no payment is made for the transportation of friends or relatives to accompany or visit a sick
person over age 10. It takes close to two hou rs to get to
t't.z medical center by ambulance, close to three hours
by car, and as much ashalf a day by bus since there are
no direct routes.
In addition, the outpatient clinic at the university
hospital operates on a block appointment system. All
patients are given 8 a.m. appointments even though most
will not be seen until much later in the day. This forces
bus riders to leave the day before their appointment is
scheduled.
A fcw health care institutions have tried to deal with
some of these problems. In Portland, Oregon, the, Kaiser
program agreed to accept 7.000 poor members whose
medical fees are paid with OEO funds. 4 Kaiser-OEO
members are provided with pick-up and bring-back trans.
portation during the day-a service not available to regular Kaiser Health Plan members. The program also will
arrange for a housekeeper and a babysitter if needed. A
large number of Kaiser-OEO members found this transportation service the most attractive part of the
program.
In Boston, residents were pleased and impressed with
a new neighborhood health center's efforts to make
medical care less burdensome:
"You can take the kids with you to the clinic. The
kids can stay outside on the bench. The medical aides
put the children at ease-they're so nice,"
"The clinic makes appointments to fit your sc-hedule,
For example, they have appointments after school. They
also want a follow-up. It only takes a few minutes to get
there."
"My old doctor would tell me to come tomorrow or
the next day. But the clinic saw me right then and
there. "
"They fit you intin a half hour or an hour, arid you
don't Pave to wait very long."
"Before we had to wait three hours to see a private
doctor. Sometimes with all that waiting you just have to
break your appointment. Now there isonly a short wait
at the clinic."

On arriving at a hospital or
other health care facility, the
patient may discover that he
must "buy a ticket"
before receiving any services.
A woman In St. Louis told us: "When you come to
the hospital you have to bring two years' back rent receipts, gas, electric and wage slips. before they even look
at your child."
A mother in suburban Washington, D. C. recalled:
"The last time I was in the hospital was six years ago,
when I had my second baby. It's very different now. I
couldn't believe it. They stated In a letter that accompanied the form that the sum of $400 had to be paid
two months in advance before I could be taken into the
hospital.-Well, this was just staggering.. .
Even in emergencies, the rules hold: "At the hospital
usually the first question is,Who isgoing to pay the bill?
Even in emergencies they ask you this."
"Most of my babies was delivered by a midwife, but
lately everybody been going up to Marianna to have a
doctor do it. Well, the doctor told me he'd do mine. But
when the time came, I paid a neighbor to carry me up to
his office, but he turned me away, 'cause I didn't have
enough money. And I was in labor, mind you."
"I have a nephew who is about 51/2years old. About
a month ago out in California, while my brother was at
work, the baby required emergency surgery. The doctor
wanted to operate, but the hospital authorities would
not allow it until my brother could show that he could
pay for it. The doctor did not want to move the baby,
because it was too dangerous, but he had to have surgery
assoon as possible.
"Finally, my brother's employer stepped in and
promised to pay the bill if he couldn't. His boss was
furious with the hospital.
"The surgery was permitted, but not before the above
red tape. An innocent baby would have been allowed to
die in an emergency, because his parents could not afford to pay the bill at that time."
Sometimes patients without the price of admission
can gain entry into the health system as objects of medical curiosity-teaching cases-but this is an unreliable
method of entry and may have undesirable side effects:
A VISTA doctor in eastern Arkansas related the following incident: "I have been working with a patient
who had been seen by two doctors. One called the university medical center arnd
told them he was sending her,
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and they said OK. She got to the emergency room and
they sent her home. Some time later, the county welfare
department got a letter saying she needed to be In the
hospital for a complete workup, and local doctors
should prepare a case history and send it to the depart.
ment of medicine at the university center. If the department decides she will be a good teaching case, they
will admit her."

head was bleeding and we had to wait two hours. There
were old people laying in the corridor-nobody doing
anything for them-it was awful."

"After my arm got broken I went into the emergency room about 2 or 3 o'clock in the afternoon. When
I left it was about 3 or 4 in the morning. I was in so
much pain I don't know what made me sit there so long.
I stayed so long in the x-ray room I don't know what
And a patient said: "You keep getting pawed over by them peoples was doing. There weren't too many others
these groups of young doctors-sometimes 15 or 20 at there. I was hurt as bad asanyone else as I could see.
one time." Another felt that "Residents and interns see They say, 'The doctor will see you directly.' I was sitting
teaching patients as people who have no right to h!' there on the bench and the doctors would come by and
see it riolt there."
treated in a humane way-no right to be frightenect
about what isbeing done." Some believed that teaching
A well-dressed white middle-class woman in Washingcases were kept In the hospital longer than necessary.
ton, D.C., took two black children she was tutoring on a
volunteer basis, to a hospital outpatient clinic for hearing
A few institutions have tried to avoid the "buying a tests at the appointed time, 9 a.m. After waiting four
ticket" approach and have Instead tried a "treat nowhours, the girls were finally tested. The nurse performing
pay later" credit method. The following experiences the test was surprised at the woman's presence and asked
come from neighborhood health centers:
her who she was. Upon finding out her role, the nurse
"In my case, I got a bill three weeks later. The money
replied, "if only we'd known [who you were] we would
was not brought up while I was in the clinic. I am living have taken your girls first thing."
on veterans' aid. The clinic does not press me for
One of the doctors in a Southern county has segremoney."
gated waiting rooms. Black residents feel he does not
"When you enter the clinic, the nurse's aide asks you
treat them aswell aswhites: "He takes white folks who
'Can I help you?' They treat you, and then you get a just come ahead of colored folks who been waiting all
letter from the clinic a week later which says can you
day, and when he finally sees us he don't examine us as
give information on how you are going to pay for this."
good and he always gives shots. I don't like him 'cause
he has a segregated waiting room. We have to wait longer
than whites. Whites get to go first, and once in a while
the nurse comes for a colored person to keep us calm."

The persistent patient who
overcomes the barriers to care
may find himself treated with
indignity and insensitivity

A woman described taking a neighbor who apparently
was having an epileptic fit or convulsions to the emergency room at city hospital. There, the orderly and
physician Joked about the difficulty they were having
keeping him quiet: "This isone of those who will knock
you down if you don't look out. This one will bite your
head off."
Apriest told of bringing an alcoholic to an emergency
room and asking that he be given care: "They took us
right to the front of the line when they saw I was a
priest. I explained the problem and was assured that he
would be admitted and taken care of. Two days later I
went back to visit him. No one had heard of him ever
having been brought in. I'm sure that when I went out
the front door, he was shoved out the back door."
I went down there-it was an emergency-my child's

A welfare mother with children, whose sole source of
income is the $75 AFDC (Aid to Families with Dependent Children) check she receives, has had her long-time
back trouble diagnosed as a "slipped disc." She went to
the doctor to try to get certified as permanently and
totally disabled so she could qualify for welfare. "I went
to see him on a Tuesday. He asked me if I had S5. 1told
him I only had S3, but I would get the S2 to him by
Friday. He told me to come back when I had S5. I went
to see him the next week, and thi timc Ihad $5.He
took the money aind asked me if I had acold. He looked
me over and gave me a prescription for the cold and told
mrethat he couldn't examine me to certify me for welfare because I was sick and for me to come back when I
felt better."
Rushed, impersonal treatment is common: One
woman complained of going "all the way downtown for
a five-minute appointment, and I couldn't get an explanation from the doctor." Another woman told us: "I
take my children to the hospital on a walk-in basis if
something is wrong with them. You get to see the docti-r
for not more than five minutes. Even when I make an
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appointment with my pediatrician, the longest time he
has spent for an appointment is 10 minutes."
Small town and rural physicians said they sometimes
saw as many as "80 or more patients a day." One told
us: "There's no way I could give them all the time they
should have."
Some institutions have made an effort to treat their
patients with consideration. The following are comments
by residents about a new comprehensive health center in
their neighborhood:
"For your first visit, the doctor spends about an hour
with you."
"Before, at the hospital, they said. 'Take a seat.' Then
they said, 'Where do you work?' And then you get mad
and scream and yell because you are sitting there very
sick. Now [at the center) they take you and then say,
'She's not too bad and someone else is worse so do you
mind waiting.' At the hospital they didn't encourage
parents to speak. They would say, 'You are a father and
sit down.' They put you on the defensive. But the clinic
puts you right at ease. The doctor tries to draw the
parents out at the clink."
"It's great to have the same doctor every time."
"They get to know you, and they treat you like an
individual at the clinic. The doctors are very thorough. I
have the feeling they really care for you."
"I never had the closeness with a doctor that I have
up here at the clinic."
"Medical aides tat the center] are people you know."
"It's such a security to know it's there. Poor people
get the same treatment as anyone else. They don't turn
anyone away. I don't have the same kind of bills I used
to. At the clinic you can get a complete physical, and
they will find out everything about you all at once. It's
more convenient to go to the clinic. It's like pulling
teeth to get my husband to go to a doctor, yet he has
been to the clinic."

Sometimes the line between
insensitivity and poor quality
care is blurred. A patient's
persistent attempts to get more
careful attention may have
negligible or negative results.
A woman went from doctor to doctor without ever
getting examined:
"I've seen practically every doctor around here trying
8
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to get fixed up. None of them even examined me, but
they charge me $5. They just ask me what's wrong, andI
tell them, then one doctor always give me a shot, that's
$3 more, and a prescription, and the other two, why
they just gave me a prescription. All this time I was
paying all this money for pills and doctors and feeling
worse and worse; I swear some of those pills make me
sicker."
A woman from Sioux City, Iowa: "My eighth child
was born In a big modem hospital. It had everything but
care. No doctor [he wasn't called until the baby was
being born) no nurse [the baby was born in the labor
hours on a
room]; and I hadn't just rushed in. Iwas 3V2a
floor with a nurse and one aide who left me behind a
dosed door. Earlier another patient's parents and in-laws
ran in and out of every room [ looking for helpI, but no
luck, so her father went into the delivery room and got a
nurse. My child died, an 8'/1-pound little girl. If I had had
help in my labor I feel she'd have made it. They said it
was God's will. I don't believe it was God's-or is it
man's will?"
A man who lives on the Blackfoot Indian Reservation
with his wife and two young sons related his bitter experiences at the United States Public Health Service [los.
pital on the reservation. His seven-year-old son had an
accident and injured one of his arms. They rushed him
to the emergency room at the PHS Hospital for treatment and care. The doctor decided that the arm should
be set in a cast. The child was crying, in great pain, as the
doctor worked to put the cast on. He finished, gave the
parents some instructions for follow-up care, and they
left. When they got outside they discovered that the
doctor had put the cast on the wrong arm. They went
back inside and told the doctor of his error. He apologized for the mistake In a casual manner and then set the
right arm In cast.
A community worker in North Dakota told us of one
of the people in her area:
"A woman in labor and ready to deliver was admitted
as an emergency patient to the Public Health Service
Hospital located on the reservation. The admitting nurse
informed the patient and her accompanying relatives
that the doctor was eating dinner and could not be disturbed, and that furthermore there was nothing to worry
about since there was plenty of time before the baby
would arrive. When the baby started to come the nurse
rushed In and brought the doctor in right away. However, before the doctor could wash his hands and get
himself together, the baby came silo slipped to the floor.
The mother feels the tragedy would not have occurred if
the nurse had Interrupted the doctor's dinner."
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The patient often discovers
that the medical services he
has received are more expensive
than he had expected, and
that the insurance for which
he has paid so dearly affords
him only minimal coverage.
A young mother concerned about the rising costs of
medical care told us of the costs of her several childbirths: 3Y2z
years ago, she paid $80 a day for hospitalization; two years ago, she paid $104 a day; and within
the past year, the cost was $127 a day. The costs for her
most recent childbirth were $508 for the Ionspital room,
$45 for use of the delivery room, $325 for the
obstetrician, $50 for the anesthesiologist, $20 for the
pediatrician, and $30 for a circumcision. Of thie total
amount, only about $300 was covered by her insurance.
A work'ing-class mother in a suburb of Washington,
D.C., gave the following account of her experience with
the costs of childbirth: "When I told tlte office on the
phone that I was a new patient, the receptionist took
down the information and quoted me a fee of $250. 1
went down there about three weeks later, and the doctor
said the fee was $300. The hospital the doctor uses sent
me papers and asked for a payment of $400 in advance.
I called the hospital back and talked to the credit manager, and I told him point blank that Ijust couldn't pay
$250 to the hospital two months in advance. I said that I
just could not understand it, I had Insurance and why
did I have to pay all this? He left the phone and came
hack and said, 'Well, because you do have insurance, just
send in $200.' Six years ago, you could send in a $50
deposit and by the time you were ready to leave the
hospital your total bill was $200 or $250. Now it is
unbelievable that so far it has cost me $700 to have this
baby."
A group of union leaders- particularly concerned
with escalating medical costs and Inadequate insurance
coverage:
"We have Blue Cross-Blue Shield Major Medical. Now
that the per diem rate has gone up so high in the hospitals, we wanted to try for Master Medical Plan, which
offers more coverage than Major Medical. But it would
have taken 21N4 out of the wage package to go to
Master Medical coverage so we are saddled with the same
plan that we had before, for two more years. It is out of
our bargaining reach unless we cut some other things."
"Our locals are presently meeting with an actuary to
figure out what kind of per diem coverage we can ask for

in our new benefit, package. Two years ago, we took the
average per diem of 10 hospitals in the area, which was
$38, and now we are really in a hole, because right after
we settled this package, 'we hospitals increased their
rates."
"'We have full semi-private coverage. But the doctors
own half the damn hospitals anyway. Now there are four
and six beds in a room, and yet it is still called 'semiprivate'. . . . I am a member of the Blue Cross-Blue
Shield Board of Directors. Blue Cross has got more
money then Carter's got liver pills. We started investigating why hospitals don't keep records so that you
kne)w whether they are making money or not. Utilization is also an important thing; people shouldn't be
put in the hospital as often as they are. Hospital costs
are going up to $100 a day in 1971; it's not wages, it's
doctors and the hierarchy and the administrators."
"From July 2nd to July 15th my wife was in the
hospital for tests in a semi-private room. The cost for 13
days was $1,987, but most of it was covered by insurance. When you enter the hospital they scrutinize you
and put you in certain categories, then they try to milk
the patient for more. The doctors have the best closed
shop I know of. Blue Cross and Blue Shield don't pay
the same set fee as we would. In this case, the doctor
charged me $200 for the 13 days-he saw my wife once
a day."
I"Originally, Blue Cross and Blue Shield were a life.
saver because they took care of everything. But then the
doctors realized they had a good thing going."
"Somewhere along the line the doctor and hospitals
have come up with the idea that you should pay something. Now they feel, no matter how much insurance
you have, you still have to pay. We had adequate coverage, yet we still had to pay $82 on a recent hospital bill.
No one could tell me what the $82 was for. I wouldn't
pay it until they told me what it was for. It turned out
that it was the first $40 which was paid already by
%nother insurance company. I had two kinds of insurance, and one was $40 deductible, but the second one
covered the first $40. The other $42 was for phone calls.
It seems you always have to pay something at the
hospital."
"An administrator at the hospital told me, 'No one
should leave this hospital without paying something."'
"Hospitals are always eager to find out how a patient
is going to pay his bill. Upon entering a hospital, even
with an appointment, the first question is what kind of
plan' the number and the type of coverage you have.
Most coverage is semi-private. Blut they always find a
reason to put you in a private room.... The person with
an income of $5,000 to $7,500 gets hit the most. They
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are being victimized by the new methods used by hospitals and doctors to get more money."
"Everytime you go to the hospital, no matter what
you buy, it's always high. For example, one aspirin costs
254. In one case I know of, the company thought the
hospital bill [ for one of the company employees] was
exorbitant. We got the bill and looked at how ridiculous
it was. We went to the hospital, and they asked how
much can this lady afford to pay. The company had said
it would pay $100. The total bill was $420. We got it
settled for $100, All I can think of is the unfortunate
people who don't have anyone to speak for them."
"We have pretty good hospitalization and doctor coverage but the problem is that it costs so much to find
out what is wrong with you because we are not covered
for that. If we were covered for diagnostic care, it would
save on hospitalization later on."
Insurance often covers only part of certain illnesses or
conditions; sometimes they are not covered at all:
A West Coast family with three children pays $31 a
month for health insurance. The parents and one son
have heart conditions. The three family members with
heart disease are not covered by the family insurance
because heart disease is one of the diseases exempted by
their policy.
Another family paid $28 a month for health insurance. When one child had an appendectomy, they had to
pay $300 over what the insurance covered, just for hospitalization. They said, "At one point, we owed 13 different doctor and hospital bills, so we just didn't go to
the doctor anymore. We let some very serious things go
by rather than call a doctor and owe another bill."
Sometimes the fact of insurance coverage actually
results in greater costs to the patient. A New Jersey
woman explained the effect of the practice under Medicare of reimbursing physicians on the basis of "usual,
customary and prevailing charges":
"Often the patient pays much more under Medicare
than he paid without it. I am an example. My physician
used to charge me $10 for an office consultation. I have
a serious heart condition and saw him once a month.
This amounted to $120 a year. A week after Medicare
became law his fee was raised from $10 to $15 . He now
charges $4 for a blood test which previously was included in his fee. Thus, my monthly bill is now $19
Instead of $10. My yearly Medicare insurance costs $48
($4 monthly premium for part B). My yearly doctor bill
is $228. After deducting $50, Medicare will pay 80 per.
cent of reasonable charges: $142.40. 1pay out a total of
$276, including premium, and get reimbursed $142.40,
leaving me $133.60 to pay out of pocket-$ 13.60 more
than I paid before Medicare."

It is not uncommon to find hospitals maximizing
their economic gain at the patient's expense:
A staff doctor at the Washington Hospital Center told
of the following practice: "We have allocated a few beds
for charity patients for whom we get reimbursed $38 a
day by the city. The economics of hospital care are such
that the first day Isquite expensive, the rest a little less
so, and then there is a rapid fill-off and costs stabilize at
a rather low level. If we turned over our charity beds
very quickly we would take quite a beating. So we tend
to keep these patients in the hospital quite a bit longer
than other patients, so that wvecome close to breaking
even."
A young secretary in Washington, D. C., with comprehensive insurance coverage, related her experience in a
Washington hospital: "When I was admitted, they
thought I had a growth and they were going to operate.
They decided I should have some tests run on me. That
was Saturday. I remained in the hospital but I didn't see
a doctor and received no medication or anything until
Wednesday night. Then the doctor told me I would start
a series of tests the next morning. Well, I had tests on
Thursday, then on Friday. When I was supposed to have
the rest of the battery of tests they discovered that I
hadn't been prepped properly. So they had to hold me
over until Monday to complete the tests. The hospital
charged me for all those days I was in the hospital. I had
to pay for their laziness and their mistakes."
An intern at another Washington, D.C., hospital said:
"At least three times in the last several months a mistake
has been made and someone has been given the wrong
blood type. Each time the mistake was caught in time,
but the patient was never told what had happened and
he was billed for the extra week in the hospital which
resulted from the mistake."
A lawyer in Washington had the following unhappy
experience: "I have very comprehensive insurance cover.
age. When we had our last baby, we wanted to have a
semi-private room with rooming-in. This was covered by
our policy, but more important, my wife has found that
she gets very lonely and depressed in a room by herself
after having a baby. The hospital told us that no semiprivate rooms were available, and that if we wanted
rooming-in, we would have to take a private room. We
did so reluctantly. We paid $75 out of our own pocket
for the difference. We later discovered that there were
plenty of semi-private rooms with rooming-in available.
A girl on the hospital staff told us it was common practice to tell people with an ability to pay that there are
no such rooms available so that the higher-priced rooms
don't go empty. This whole thing is really incredible."
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Many of the same barriers
that deterred the patient from
seeking care in the first place
interfere with his following
through on the medical advice
and recommendations he
receives.
"in this system it's just impossible to give good health
care. Follow-up care is poor because the patients either
use up their one Medicaid slip a month or they have no
money to begin with and as a result they can't afford the
drugs prescribed or the special diets, not to speak of lab
tests and x-rays."
A young mother told of trying her best to have a safe
pregnancy: "I went for some prenatal care, but not all
because I didn't have the money and I couldn't stay on
the diet the doctor gave me because I couldn't afford
it."
A mother described what she had to do when she
discovered her son needed a brace on his leg: "I took
him to the city hospital. The doctor there told me to
take my son to the health department at the county seat
over 100 miles away. Then the doctor from the city
hospital came to the county seat and measured him for
braces. Then we had to go back to the city to get the
braces"
"The pills I'm taking now cost me $30 every two
weeks. I pick them up whens I go up to get my I foodlI
stamps, and then I got to get them refilled there so I
have to pay someone to just carry me up there for that."
We met a woman whose husband had recently suffered a stroke: "The doctor said my husband should be
in the hospital. He insisted on that. But we couldn't get
there-we had no money so my husband came home
here and just stayed in bed."
The doctor advised her husband, a carpenter by trade,
that he should rest and not work for several months. But
he was told that his temporary disability did not make
him eligible for welfare benefits. The only supplement
was $60 a month in free food stamps, and the wife, five
months pregnant, earned $5 to $10 a week by babysitting.
The high cost of medication is a common deterrent to
effective continuing care:
A Portland woman told us that she pays $28.31 for a
month's supply of one of her medications. "We are
barely making it. I had to stop taking it because I
couldn't afford it."

Patients in Lee County, Arkansas, seemed consist.
ently to complain about the cost of medications. We
compared the medication prices at Marianna drug stores
with prices charged by two drug stores in Washington,
D.C., one in a m-iddle-class white neighborhood, the
other in a low-income black neighborhood.
Wsinton, D.C.
Prescription Marianna

Class Income,
White Black

use

Drug A
(30
capsules)

$ 6.50

$2.50

$3.29

Tranquilizer used
for anxiety, tension, apprehension; also used
in treatment of
muscle spasms.

Drug B
(100
capsules)

5.75

1.90

1.99

Synthetic hormone usedin the
treatment of thyroid deficiency.

12.00

4.50

4.75

Mild pain reliever,
combination of
codeine and aspirin used in the
teeatmsent of
pain, headaches
and migraines.

Drug C
(100
capsules)

A Lee County doctor gave added dimension to these
statistics by telling us that doctors often turn the free
drug samples given to them by drug company detail men
over to the local pharmacies for credit on their own
accounts.
For poor people, medication often consumes a disproportionate share of their already strangling living
costs, as the following monthly welfare budgets reveal:

Mr. and Mrs. D. and their nine children:
$140 welfare assistance
$58 for $118 worth of food stamps
$20 for medication
Mrs. E.and her seven children:
$115 AFDC assistance
$56 for $94 worth of food stamps
$15 for furniture payments
$10 insurance payment
$32 for medication
Mrs. F. and two children:
$75 AFDC assistance
$30 for rent
$40 for $76 worth of food stamps
$15 for utilities
$14 for medication
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Mrs. G.and nine children:
$135 AFDC assistance
$20 for rent
$50 for $64 worth of food stamps
$10 for insurance
$10 for furniture payment
$20 for telephone and utilities
$30 for medication
Mr. and Mrs. H. and one child:
$165 welfare assistance
$20 for rent
$50 for $64 worth of food stamps
$10 for insurance
$10 for furniture payment
$20 for telephone and utilities
$30 for medication
In almost all the above cases, we were told by the
welfare recipienth, that the medicines paid for were prescribed without 1he doctor's examining the patient-each
prescription based solely on the patient's description of
his own symptoms. Some of the doctors were notorious
for prescribing the same medicine regardless of the nature of the dise.ase.
Sometimes,, patients engage in work detrimental to
their health, or the health of their family, in order to
pay bills incurred in getting health services:
A young AFDC mother lives with six of her seven
children in a small, flimsy, uninsulated shack. She has
been plagued with serious health problems. "I have high
blood pressure, bad kidney and a bad heart. For a couple
of weeks I went to the doctor each day, and he gave me
a heart shot. He said I had a heart attack. It cost me $11S,
$16 or $17 -each time. I pay $3 for a ride each way. I
missed getting food stamps one month so's I could pay
the doctor, and now I owe the grocery store $200.
"Last time I saw the doctor, he told me to go to
welfare with a form. Welfare lady said they didn't pay
my doctor bills only once a month for the kids. I never
went back to the doctor. I haven't seen a doctor in a
couple of months. It takes money to go to a doctor."
She had worked 14 hours in the fields picking cotton.
"I picked 123 pounds today and got paid $2.40" She
explained why she worked so hard just eight months
after her heart attack: "I don't have to pay rent long as I
pick cotton, and with all the medicine I paid for I just
can't pay the rent. Then too, I ran up that big grocery
bill 'cause I was paying the doctor instead and if I don't
start paying on that bill, I don't know how we're going
to eat In the winter. I know It's bad for me to work, but
I just got so far behind. What else can I do?"
A man with a chronic lung disease: "The disease
flares up whenever I work in the chicken coop and
breathe the dust there, yet I have to do that work In
order to pay for my medicine."
12

With all the anger and the
difficulties, people will still do
what they feel they must to
get needed health care. While
there is great frustration,
sometimes even desperation,
there is little apathy.
Most Americans would agree with the mother who
said: "To me, the health of my family comes first, and I
will pay whatever is necessary to protect their health."
A white farmer in Stone County, Arkansas, described
driving his pregnant wife to Mountain View Hospital
barely In time for their baby to be delivered. The nursesupervisor greeted them with a demand for a prepayment of $100. He told them he would return that
afternoon with the money, which he could only raise by
selling his cow and two pigs. "I had to run out the door
and leave her or they wouldn't have taken her," he said.
He returned with the money, and although he paid
what he was told would be the total bill, the hospital
sent him an additional bill the next month.
"When word got around what had happened, the
town all chipped in and bought the family a milk cow,"
one of his neighbors said.
The Board witnessed! some of the many Instances in
which personal frustration and desperation are being
channeled Into group action.
Residents of one community have organized, with the
help of VISTA volunteers, a cooperative clinic, which is
governed by poor county residents through an elected
board of directors. The county health system has placed
every imaginable obstacle in the way of the development
of this clinic. In the words of the clinic director:
"First, the doctors and the pharmacists got together
and tried to prevent us from getting any government
grants to help us get started. Then the county medical
society prevented our doctor 'from getting hospital privileges at the county hospital, which means he can't do his
lab work there. But we got our money, and we're fighting the hospital privileges thing in court. The people here
have put their heart and soul and whatever money they
can spare into this thing. We've come too far now to let
ourselves get put back to where we were."
A community group on the West Coast met with
resistance when they tried to enlist the aid of the county
medical society in establishing a community-run clinic.
We attended a meeting where society members were
esked to participate in any way they thought appropriate. A community organizer suggested, among other
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things, that society members might wish to put In some
volunteer time at the clinic, help to recruit other doctors
to serve there, donate money. or facilitate the establishment of some back-up service for the clinic.
Most society members at the meeting were quite
negative about the whole project, They saw it aspart of
an attack on the fee-for-service system, and even worse,
as a beachhead for the establishment of a system of
socialized medicine. They made excuses for the present
system, and blamed inadequacies on the consumers' lack
of knowledge, education and will. The notion of a community-run clinic was utterly foreign: "Physicians who
want to treat patients go into private practice. Those
who do otherwise are trying to abdicate such responsibilities. A doctor must feel individually responsible for
his patients. You should talk about working cooperatively with physicians, not having them as employees."
To the suggestion that a community-run clinic isimportant in areas where there isa pervasive feeling of distrust
toward doctors, the answer came: "Why should the poor

distrust us? We know what it means to be poor. Most of
us had our beginnings In the Depression era."
In another city some community representatives were
given the chance to direct a small neighborhood pediatric clinic under the general auspices of the city
hospital.
One of the clinic's board members told us: "We don't
want a satellite clinic for what isalready inadequate, and
our dependence on city hospital for money and back-up
services makes us a satellite. I think we're beginning to
recognize it is the city hospital, not the clinic, which
must be com munity -controlled if we are ever to get what
we need."

So the question becomes:
How do Americans get the
quality medical care they need?
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Chapter 11
The Medical Profession,
the Hospitals and
the Insurance Industry

Each is entitled to what he can get. The public is
entitled to expect that good medical care will be available, but it should be available on the marketplace like a

Cadillac or anything else.-Dr. Ralph M. Milliken, President, Los Angeles County Medical Society'I
die in the
0Approximately 75,000 newborn babies
*United States cach year. In 1969, our infant death rate
of 22.4 per 1,000 live births exceeded that of 14 other
countries and should be compared with Sweden, the
country with the lowest rate-]2.9 per 1,000.
n anly
* Nonwhite American babies die at a rate
double that for white American babies.
& American mothers die in childbirth at a rate exceeding that of 11Iother countries.
*Nonwhite American mothers die in childbirth at a
rate four times the rate for white American mothers.
* American males have a shorter life expectancy than
the males of 19 other Industrial countries.
* American females have a shorter life expectancy
than the females of 16 other industrial countries.
seven
0 Nonwhite Americans have a life expectancy
years shorter than that for white Americans.
to die
* American males aged 40 are more likely
before they reach age 50 than males of the same age in
I5 other countries.
a The death rate for nonwhite American males
between the ages2 of 40 and 50 is double that for white
American males.
This sorry string of statistics cannot, of course, be
blamed solely on the providers of health services. There
are qualities and conditions in American life and the

American environment that contribute to this dismal
record as significantly as inadequate medical care, but
the lack of adequate care is certainly an important
contributor.
The neglect and despair, the anger and frustration
that erupt in the stories in the first chapter are not
isolated examples. These same stories and words echo
across the country in cities, small towns and rural areas.
Amcrica is not meeting the health needs of most of its
people.
For millions of Americans-the poor and near poor
who live in the rural backwaters of this nation or populate its inner cities-the medical care system is not
merely inadequate. It is almost nonexistent. In addition,
it is often an added source of Injustice and oppression.
For Americans who are not poor, but earn less than
$20,000 a year, adequate medical care is becoming evermore elusive and evermore expensive.
But good care does exist. Wealthy or privileged
Americans have access to the finest medical care in the
world, even though it is fragmented. An influential elite
can rest assured that financial considerations will not be
a barrier to superlative medical care. For example, large
corporations often ensure the good health of their
leading executives by providing periodic medical examinations. The federal government provides free comprehensive care to members of the armed services and
their dependents. Leaders of the federal governmentsenators, congressmen, Supremse Court justices, and the
highest echelons of the administrative branch-have
access to quality hospital care for themselves and their
families at all military hospitals, Including the National
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Naval Medical Center at Bethesda,3 Maryland, one of the
nation's finest medical ceiisers. Charges ($58 a day
inpatient and $12 a day outpatient) are much less than
some of
charges that reach ashigh as$95-100 a day in
4
the country's highly regarded private hospitals.
Why is our best medical care available for only a
select few?
In a country that spends more money on health per
capita and in absolute terms-$63,000,000,000, more
than 7 per cent of the gross national product- than any
other country in the world, why?s
In a country In which the ratio ofphysician to 6population Ishigher than In most other countries, why?
In a country7 that has one hospital bed for every 240

civilians, why?

In a country that has an8 average of 43.7 dentists ptr
100,000 population, why?
The answer, though seemingly complex, can be
simply put: Health care providers often act from the
narrow bases of institutional or professional interests,
unrestrained by consumer Influence, by rules of the
marketplace or by government regulation. The interests
of the providers differ from the interests of health care
consumers. Consumers are left powerless to deal with
obvious inadequacies and injustices, while conscientious
and well-meaning professionals get caught up in a system
that does justice neither to their skill nor to their
intent.
The scope, complexity and technical sophistication of
modern medicine should make it possible for patientoriented professionals to participate in new modes of
care which are both professionally satisfying and suitable
to consumer needs. But in practice, such people often
face almost insurmountable opposition from complacent
representatives of an outmoded, inefficient, doctororiented and profit-oriented system.

"There is something symbolic
in the exchange of cashlS"'
"I run my office like a business, and I am not in
medicine as a cnusader. There is something very important about making people contribute, even if it ls just a
small amount. There Is something symbolic In the exchange of cash. A person should pay when he walks in
the office because otherwise he doesn't always come for
necessary things."-A private practitioner In Stone
County, Arkansas
"I want to see the private physician who isinterested
in the patients and who puts the good of the patlenitt
before himself. I want to see that continue, and we are
not going to seethat continue unless we see people paid

when they do more work for that extra pay. That isthe
system and that has made our country great and when
Tim Lee
we do away withinit, God help us."-Hon.
9
Carter, MD., Congressman from Kentucky
The nation lives with a faded tintype image of a
family physician. He is a kindly old gentleman riding
behind a team of horses, off on a late-n~ght trip to be at
a patient's side, But this image is far from the needs of
today, If Indeed it ever was accurate. Yet in many ways
we cling to the paternalism It represented asthe comforting operating principle of our medical care system.
Dependence on this paternalistic vision has permitted
health providers to shape health policy almost by
themselves.
The doctor is like other human beings: his own wellbeing and that of his family are concerns that understandably influence the conduct of his professional life.
He is not superhuman, but lacking an organized health
system, we too often attempt to solve our medical care
problems asif he were. The doctor's Inability to sacrifice
all of his time-to be always available-has led to consumer frustration with the traditional fee-for-service
office visit. This frustration often has diverted attention
from an even moie basic problem: that even if everybody could afford private office calls, and If the doctor
were always there, such visits would still remain crisis
care, often inefficient and uncoordinated, and not,
broadly speaking, health care at all.
Health professionals function as businessmen0 who
earn their livings from fees paid by sick people.'1 As a
result, they may turn away patients who cannot pay, or
reject Medicaid patients if the level of reimbursement
seems inadequate or the reimbursement mechanism
seems cumbersome. The tautness in physician supply
leaves them free to determine their own fees according
to their own needs rather than their patients'.'1
A young mother in Quincy, Massachusetts, put it
succinctly:
"Who are you going to argue with over price? If
you don't like what the doctor charges, there are
10 people behind you to take your place. The
doctor doesn't need you."
Dr. John A. Cooper, President of the Association of
American Medical Colleges, elaborated on the point:
"Physicians' fees are not set traditionally by the
marketplace, I think a substantial part of the increase In
fees isdue to the fact that patients receive more sophIsticated care in the physician's office than ever before.
There is more advanced equipment, more costly service
.rendered to the patient. But in addition to all of that, it
is perfectly obvious that the personal income of the
physician has gone up 2substantially as have the Incomes
of other professions."'
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Self-Employed Physicians
Annual Median Income of Physicians Under Age 65
1
1965 anrj 196613
Category

Geographical
Region:
United States
East
South
Midwest
West
Type of
Community:
Urban
Suburban
Rural
Years in
Practice:
1-5
6-10
11-20
21-30
31 or more
Type of
Practice:
Solo
Group or
Partnership

Median Income
1966
1965

$28,960

Per Cent
Increase

be considered: that in the absence of such economic
incentive, many procedures that are desirable, but not
essential, may not be perfontned"-John P. Bunker,,
M.D., Stanford University Medical Center'1
"Only 5 per cent of Americans get the full benefit
of medical science translated into patient care. Even in
the affluent suburbs. ...
people are medically deprived.
They get the candy-store medicine of a solo practitioner
whose current education is carried on by the drug comProgram,
panies."- Tor Levin, M.D., Director, 3Health
6
Lincoln Hospital, New York, New York 1

$32,170

25,690

29,750

31,410

33,890
33,280

29,950
27,770
26,900

33.270
30,340
30.650

11.1

24,300

28,380

16.8

31,100

35,230

13.3

31,180
23.650

34,320

10.1

25,200

6.6

23,65
25,20

6.6

received poor care. One-fifth of hospital admissions
actually were unnecessary and questions could be raised
about the advisability of another 10 per cent."-Dr.

26,680

29,740

11.5

Martin Cherkasky, Director, Montefiore Hospital &
Medical Center, New York City"'7

33,430

36,720

9.8

29,560
28,780

28,770

9.3
139

"in a study on hospital care received by Teamsters
and their families-and I will note for you that the
Teamsters are among the elite of the working class, wellpaid, and they pay their own way for their hospital and

Concerns other than the need and convenience of
patients may determine the days and hours and circumstances in which the dotclt treats patients. The duration
of appointments and the quality of services may be
influenced. As Dr. Kenr *L.White, Professor and Chairman of the Department of Medical Care and Hospitals at
Johns Hopkins Universi ty School of Hygiene and Public
Health, put it:
"Only about 10 to 20 per cent of the things that
physicians and nurses dtoto patients are based on objective evidence that they are ... useful... . About 20 to
40 per cent of what th cy do is based on the so-called
placebo .. , effects, desiigned to please and encourage
patients, and the other 40 to '70 per cent is a mystery
and needs to be examlin ed critically. It is this area where
much of the opportunityy fc-.seducing current high f',sts
the opportunity for pneasuring
is involved and where
4
efficiency exists." 1
States,
-"W'hat
"Surgical fees in the United Stt4,although perhaps
not as large as a genera tion ago, are still much greater
than those in other are aof medicine, and the opportunity for large inconies may attract a disproportionate
number of physicians into the practice of surgery. In
addition, the 'incentive' of a fee-for-service may tend to
increase the number of. operations In cases in which the
indications arebordered e. The converse must, of course,

medical care-three-fifths of those hospitalized received

optimal medical care; one-fifth fair care and one-fifth

The lure of financial gaitn may tempt doctors to neglect the sick in favor of those with cosmetic needs:
"Today more and more persons are seeking plastic
faurgery). Never before have so many elective cosmetic
procedures been performed ...[ Pilastic surgery has
spawned a new breed of specialist who devote virtually
their entire practice to aesthetic procedures. All the
nation's 1,200 board-certified plastic surgeons do some
purely cosmetic operations, but there are now about 200
plastic surgeons who do little else.
The fees [for cosmetic surgery I range widely and are
highest In New York, on the West Coast and in Chicago,
and lowest elsewhere. The fee for a rhinoplasty [nose]
ranges from $500 in the Pacific Northwest and certain
sections of the Midwest to around $1,500 in New York
and Chicago. A blepharoplasty (eyelids) is $500 to
$1,200; rhytidectomy f wrinkle removal] $1,000 to
$2,000. . .. 1

could anyone put in

the boondocks that could possibly attract me or thousands
of other doctors like me?"
Personal considerations-prestige, intellectual interest,
working conditions-influence the decision of what type
of doctor to become, whether to specialize, where to
17
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practice. Ordinarily, specialty practice is more lucrative
than general practice, with certain specialties particularly
rewarding.' 9' But these higher incomes do not necessarily reflect social need.
The decision to specialize usually does not correspond to the needs and priorities of the general comnmunity. The limited range of medical school experience
gives a graduating medical student little opportunity to
learn what these priorities are. 20 When pressure is
applied to Influence the choice of specialties, it is done
in response to priorities established by professional Institutions or by federal grants. 2 I The collective result of
such individual decision-making is the composition of
the physician manpower available to cure the nation's
ills-if the allocation of physicians among the
specialties
2
matches social needs, it is only by accident. 2
Deciding to specialize also affects where a doctor
locates his practice. Proximity to large medical centers,
with their sophisticated equipment and facilities, permits
him to practice the medicine he was taught in medical
school. Then too, he may have a family that desires the
cultural benefits available only in metropolitan areas.
One middle-class white internist, President of she
Fairfax County (Va.) Medical Society, explained why
he, and many like him, prefer suburban practice. His
suburban community, a 30-minute drive from downtown Washingtov, with its theaters, concerts, lib)raries,
and other cultural outlets, its modern hospitals and
medical schools, is part of a culture and society li,. has
always known and with which he feels comfortable. "I
can't see any reason why I should takc myself and my
family into the middle of nowhere, where I would have
to work 80 hours a week, use obsolete medical facilities

and inadequate equipment-..12 3
Comparatively few young graduates, even those who
are not tied to the suburbs, consider rural or inner-city
practice. As one Georgetown University medical student
put it, "I think doctors of all ages are simply too
fright24
ened of the ghettos to set up practices in them."1
The collective result of these isolated, random Individual choices is an apparent geographic maldistribution
of doctors, with physician shortages In rs'ral areas and
inner cities. HigherEducation and the Nation'~s Health, a
report by the Carnegie Commission on Higher Education, found:
The geographic distribution of health manpower is
highly uneven, and although there is no clear agreement
on what ratio of .. . physicians to population is adequate, there is little question that the supply of health
manpower is gravely deficient in some parts of the
nation..., Merely lrcreasing the supply of physicians
will not solve the problema of deficient health care in low
income ara. 5
While Los Angeles had 127 physicians per 100,000O
population, In its southeast district of Watts, there were
18

38. In 1967, 18 states had five or less psychiatrists per
100,000 population; Massachusetts had 22.2 6
Approximately 50,000 persons who live in the impoverlshed Kenwood-Oakland area of Chicago are served by
a total of five physicians in their community. This is a
physil',ian-to-population ratio less than one-tenth of the
The county hospital and clinics are
cov~itry as a whole.
27

eight miles away.

In Baltimore, there are only 100 general practitioners
for 550,000 slumdwellers
and all but 10 of them are at
28

least 60 years old.

Distribution of Non-Federal Physicians
by Demographic Area - 1967
Number
Demographic
Area

or
S.M.S.As*

Number Population
in
of
Counties
Millions

Percentage

of
Physicians

Non-metro-

politan counties
wfunder 10,000

inhabitants

825

4.9

0.8

1,021

16.8

3.5

inhabitants

485

16.9

4.5

Non-metro
potitan counties
w/over 50,000
inhabitants

207

14.6

5.2

Non-met opolitan counties

Wl10,00025,000

inhabitants
Non-metropolitan counties

w/25,00050,000

Central city of
50,000 or more
&suburbs

81

91

10.0

4.2

S.M.S.A. w/
50,000-500,000
inhabitants

152

225

32.9

14.8

S.P4.S.A. w/
500.0001.000.000
inhabitants

37

90

25.7

14.2

S.M.S.A. w/
1,000,0005.000,000
inhabitants

27

118

50.1

32.4

3

16

25.3

19.6

S.M.S.A. w/
5.000,000 or
more
inhabitants

*Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area
Source: American Medical Association, Department of Survey
Research, Distribution of Physicians, Hospitals and Hospital
Bedsin the U.S.. 1967.
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The problem of distribution becomes even more complex in non-urban areas, for example, where in recent
years small towns have experienced a population exodus
of young people, leaving the middle-aged and old
behind. This is particularly true of the Midwest and the
South. The Regional Medical Program in Kansas estimates that 40 per cent of Kansas physicians (including
osteopaths) are over 51, an ! 20 per cent are over 61.2 9
1Many medical administrators believe that the small
towns of 2,000-3,000 cannot support a full-time physician. As a Kansas regional medical administrator put it:
it:
"You often find doctors In trade centers. But In the
northwestern part of this state, it's getting difficult to
identify trade centers. A few years ago there were farm
implement dealers in every town; now people often have
to travel to a big town to get a tractor or other implements. The small towns feel that the doctor is their
last trademark,
that when he goes they've lost their
30
identity."
The real questions then are not only how many physicians are there, but how the services are distributed,
what kinds are available and how far one has to travel to
get them. Many small towns boast small modern hospitals well-equipped for basic care, but if the town's only
doctor iq away from the hospital a person traveling to
him might do better to travel additional miles to a larger
medical center where there are more doctors (and edso

N

more specialists, if he needs them). "it is not unusual,"
one Kansas physician said, "for acoronary patient to fly
200 miles to Denver, or In an emergency drive 400 miles
to Kansas City Medical Center to be treated3 for an

aneurism because that's where the services

are."1

Distances are relative to many considerations, includIng psychological ones. In Kansas, the roads are excellent, and as one young neurosurgeon who moved
from a small town to a larger medical center told his
patient, "it takes less time for you to drive 20 miles to
seeme at Great [lend, than it would take you if you
lived in Great Bend and were just driving across town in

normal

traffic."

32

But despite this reasoning, having a

physician living in one's own community, no matter how
old, how busy, or how limited his skills are, is still
important for many.
The costs of medical training and the educational
background required virtually close out many segments
of the population, leaving the social and racial composition of the medical profession highly unrepresentative
of the general population. A typical 13-year training
period includes four years of college, four years of
medical school, one year of internship, several years of
specialized medical residency and is estimated to cost as
high as $50,000 in tuition fees, books, equipment and
living expenses.3 3 These costs help explain why current
figures show 63 per cent of all medical students
come
34
from families with incomes of $10,000 or more.
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Medical School Enrollments (1st Year Class)
1968-69
%~ 1969-70
%
(absolute of
(absolute of
numbers) total
numbers) total
Total Enrollment
Black

35.828
783

2.18

American Indian
Mexican-American

9
59

0.02
0.16

PuertoRican
Oriental

267
421

0.74
1.17

37,756
1,042

18
92
310
452

2.75

0.04
0.24
0.82
1.19

Source: Dennis Dove, "Minority Enrollment In U.S. Medical
Schools, 1969-70 Compared to 1968-69." Journal of Mfedical
Education, March, 1970.

The problem has become more severe In recent years
as the cost of medical education continues to rise, and
medical schools find it more and more difficult to meet
their costs and to find scholarship and loan funds to
attract a wide range of students.
Approximately 60 per cent of the medical schools
approved by the AMA charge tuition of $1,500 or more
and these costs are combined with the delay in earning
power-tho average salary of an intern is $6,355, of a
resident $6,217. Moreover, federal loans for medical students have fallen from 98.3 per cent to 74.8 per cent of
the amount requested by the schools to cover their estimated needs during the past three fiscal years and are
only about 39 per cent in the fiscal year 1970 budget. In
FY'70, it Isestimated that only about 20 per cent of the
35
potential borrowers can be aided.
One consequence of this white, upper-income bias in
the selection of doctors is that poor patients, and minority-group patients, must often rely for treatment
upon physicians who may not be sensitive to tile cultural
and environmental circumstances of their patients. This
ignorance may affect the quality of treatment. At its
worst, ignorance may shade into bigotry, and bigotry
into discriminatory treatment:
One of the major reasons for admitting black students
to medical schools in increasing numbers isthat many of
them bring new dimensions to medicine. From Interviews and a study of their college records, they have an
extraordinary degree of expertise, a practical understanding and sensitivity to the various facets of comrnunity problems denied to the rest of us who have not had
a similar life experience... - - Tis does not mean that
they should be admitted with the Idea that they will
solve the health problems of Ihe ghettos; rather they
should be free to go into any medical career open to any
student. This extra dimension they bring is equally necessary in the revision of medical care in the suburbs and
in the rural areas.-DanielFunksi'eln, M.D., Department
36
of Psychiat-y, Harvard University Medical School
White children tinder the age of IS in families with
income under $5,000 had an average of 3.3 pshysician

vi~ts per year. This was well below the 4.2 average of'
high-income white children, but the equivalent nunibet
for lower-income nonwhites was only 1.9. Indeed, for
every age and income category, the average number of
visits per year
for nonwhites was well below the number.
for whites. 3 7
"...
the reason [for my leaving medical school] is
straightforward: to continue ...
-Is to continue exploitIng poor people, primarily blacks, for narrow, educational ends. The human measure of this exploitation Is
brutality....
"Everybody suffers, but the fact remains that the
poor, especially blacks, suffer more.
"And I have had my fill of putting it to blacks. I
learned to draw blood on old black ladles. I learned to
do pelvics on young black women. I learned to do histories and physicals on black bodies arid on a few wrinkled rundown white ones.... I am forced to participate
in a system providing fragmented second-rate care in the
present, while loudly proclaiming the best possible care
for future patients (mostly white, suburban folk, of
course, i.e., if you don't end up having no patients
at all, as in research, public health or adminis38
tration)- ..- Chip Smith, 3rd Year Medical Student
Sometimes, apparent insensitivity stems less from the
doctor's socio-economic background than from an orientation learned at medical school and implicit in the feefor-service system' the primary function of a doctor isto
treat the sick, and his time is too precious to waste oil
patients who may not suffer from disease.
"Many people come in here with pains, aches, colds
and flu- things they can take care of themselves. I just
shouldnt be bothered except in serious cases."-))'lvite
PractitionerIn Stone County, Arkansas

"Wat good is a magnificent
new facility if it is inaccessible
to the people who need it?"
For the patient, the hospital represents still another
component of the health system beyond his control. An
entry into the hospital isan entry Into an alien environment with the voice of the patient often the last to be
heard.
"I have listened to doctors all my career to determine
what my hospital needed .. ..That has resulted In paying
the highest possible costs ...
a crisis in the delivery of
medical cae... I have started listening to consumersto my patients-who were asking simple questions-like
why did they have to go to the county or city hospital
five miles away when they could have stopped at my
'private' hospital only five blocks away. I couldn't
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answer that. And now I am asking myself the same
question, Why?"-Hospital Adininistrator
Only very few of America's hospitals can truly be
considered "private" establish men Is.39 Except for a
small percentage, American hospitals are nonprofit, taxexempt institutions. Bethey operated by state or local
governments, univeisities or voluntary associations, they
40
pay no taxes on either their income or their property.
In addition, they are tite direct beneficiaries of substantial federal subsidies.-I These privileges have been extended without attendant responsibilities. Hospitals have
not been subject to effective government regulation to
ensure that they act in the public interest.
What regulation there is of hospitals is, in large part,
the responsibility of the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Hospitals, an organization dominated by the
providers. In 1918, the American College of Surgeons
(ACS) began a program of standlardization "to create in
the hospital an erironnient which will assure the best
possible care of the patient." In 1952, the college joined
with other professional groups to form the Joint
Commission, which in 1953, began accrediting hospitals
using the old ACS standards. Almost 2,000 hospitals a
year are surveyed by the commission. Of the current 22
commissioners, 18 are physicians.4 2 Although the progratin is "purely voluntary" it has had significant effect
on hospital standards.
Hospitals are also largely free from the controls of the
marketplace. Patients rarely "shop around" for a hospital. The patient's connection with the hospital system
is generally through his doctor, and he goes to the hospital where his doctor has staff privileges. Once in a
hospital, the patient often is kept uninformed of the
course of his treatment and the services he does or does
not receive. Moreover, insurance companies have viewed
their role asmerely payment mechanisms, and have not
attempted to exercise the bargaining power of their
policyholders.
In the absence of government or marketplace controls, hospital administrators respond to other pressures:
hospitals must attract and keep happy a qualified medical staff; teaching hospitals must give major emphasis to
their educational function, even if that results inoad hoc,
43
episodic care for patients; voluntary hospitals must be
constantly aware of sources of financial support.
These forces often coalesce to demand that the hospital outfit itself with the trappings of prestige and
status. The latest and fanciest medical equipment must
be purchased, despite the charitable purpose for which
the institution was established, and the needs of the gen44
eral community. The institution must be prepared to
provide the most prestigious types of services, even
though other hospitals in the community can more than
meet the need:

"The buyer of the new medical technology does not
generally have the specialized knowledge or the time to
evaluate the product or to figure out how much it
should cost him, With literally hundreds of companies
competing for a shae of the market for sucht devices as
electrocardiographs, defibrillators and patient monitors,
the average hospital administrator or the average physician is in no position to determine whether a particular
feature of one model, which adds several thousand
dollars to the cost, is really important or whether it is
merely the medical electronics eqttivalent of a chromium
tail fin.
"Second, there is no reason to think that the hospitals are particularly concerned about the cost of the
devices they buy, In the final aniiysis, the hospitals
don't pay the bill anyhow, The consumer pays, directly
or through a third party, Blue Cross, Medicaid, etc. The
insurers pay the hospitals whatever the hospital claims
was its actual cost of providing service. If the hospital
buys and operates a computer,'or an intensive care unit,
the cost of providing a day's services rises. Automatically, the rate at which Blue Cross, Medicare
and
45
Medicaid reimburse the hospitals also rises."1
One result of this haphazard way hospitals do business isa tremendous duplication of equipment and facilities, many of which are seldom used:
"We have 15 open-heart programs in the city of New
York. Seven of those open-heart programs do 83 per
cent of all the heart surgery; eight of :hemn
do 17 per
cent. Those eight who do 17 per cent do about one case
a month. Do you know what it costs to maintain the
equipment and the specialized personnel w~en you do
one case a month? Not only is it expensive, but the
quality is miserable, since only a cardiac surgical team
constantly at work can produce the
quality care that is
46
needed."-Martin Cherkasky,, M.D.
The costs of these extravagances are, of course, ultimately borne by the consumer in the form of high fees,
increased insurance premiums, decreased quality of services or costly, excessive and perhaps even unnecessary
stays in the hospital.4 7 The greatest costs may be to the
general community. For the money, manpower and
physical resources directed to these prestigious frills
might otherwise have provided needed health care.
Indeed, even where expensive, sophisticated equipment
(ot services) isnot a frill, its purchase represents a setting
of priorities, an establishing of values by which the
entire community must live.
"What a hospital considers necessary expenditure
may not be the expenditure which would maximally
benefit the public health. Hospitals have other priori.
ties-research, education, prestige-which may compete
with community health needs. For example, a few years
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ago, Mt. Sinai Hospital installed a three-quarter million
dollar hyperbaric chamber-the only one in New York.
The chamber coats more than $600,000 a year to operate. In its five years of operation, it has been used for
some 450 major operations and aome 400 treatments for
other medical conditions which benefit from highpressure oxygenation-ILe., about 190 times a year in all.
No doubt the chamber is a lifesaver. But for the same
cost, Mt. Sinai could deliver 20,000 outpatient visits a
year or set up a vast program to screen children in surrounding East Harlem for lead poisoning and anemia.
how to allocate its
But It is the hospital that chooses
4
spending, not the community." 1a
The priorities of hospital care are an especially important issue today in urban areas. With private practitioners leaving the inner cities, and those remaining
often refusing to treat Medicaid patients, poor residents
in those areas increasingly arc forced to rely on hospital
emergency rooms and outpatient clinics as their only
49
source of care. As a result, many emergency rooms
have had imposed upon them a responsibility for delivering primary care. For example, a survey conducted in
New York City found that 62 per cent of the visits to
emergency departments of hospitals could not be classi50
fled as true emergencies. The resident staff of New
Haven Hospital classified the medical conditions that
brought individuals to the emergency room, 56 per cent
and only 6 per cent were classified'as
were non-urgent
5
emergencies. I
But voluntary hospitals have largely refused to recognize this added responsibility. Emergency rooms and
outpatient clinics continued to get the short end of hospital resource allocations. They cannot cope with the
demand and they often set up financial or other barriers
to entry. So the burden falls on the already overworked
urban public hospitals, where the waits grow longer and
the treatment more cursory.sa
With respect to inpatient treatment, too, voluntary
hospitals have been able to shift to public hospitals the
burden of caring for patients on the low end of the
socio-economic scale.53 Medicaid and Medicare often
have not remedied this situation. Generally, voluntary
hospitals allocate the bulk of5 4their inpatient beds to
This practice has the
doctors with staff privileges.
effect of discriminating against patients without a private doctor-Medicaid and Medicare patients are often in
this category-and sometimes against patients with black
doctors as a result of racial bias in the awarding of staff
55
privileges. In several instances the denial of hospital
staff privileges has been used by local medical establishments as a weapon against doors who attempt to set
6
uip poverty-oriented practices.1 Poor patients are thus~
regularly turned away from voluntary hospitals where
beds are occupied by patients who need not be hospital22

ized; and the poor are forced to seek admission at public
hospitals where bed shortages are harsh reality.$ 7
In many ways, public hospitals are the least prepared
to respond to these heavy burdens. Ultimately, the management of public hospitals is a governmental responsibility. But the people who must rely on public hospitals
for care comprise only a small portion of the general
political constituency, and the portion least able to exerelse political influence.
The poorest and moat deteriorated neighborhoods In
Boston are those closest to Boston City Hospital. in
1960, the South End had an infant mortality rate of
38.1 per 1,000 live births; Rloxbury had a rate of 37.9;
and North Dorchester had a rate of 39.5; while the rate
for the city as a whole was 24.2, very close to the national average. Two census tracts not 10 blocks from the
hospital had a rate of 79.5, which is among the highest
in the country. 58
For years, a community of poor families in Bexar
County, Texas, which includes the city of San Antonio,
received medical care at the Robert B. Green, a small
hospital on the western side of the area within a
relatively short walking distance for most of the people.
Recently, however, the county, in partnership with the
University of Texas, built a new medical school and
hospital facility located approximately 45 minutes to an
hour away by bus, requiring a 754 fare each way. The
old hospital still retains some limited services, but only
about 57 of its more than 300 beds are being used.
(University and county officials felt they were "too
archaic" to be of value.)
While persons to whom we spoke felt that the new
hospital was indeed "a gleaming, modern facility," one
community person felt that once again the community
was the loser: it had not helped determine where the
hospital should be nor whether it satisfied community
needs. Rather, the needs of the hospital and physician
hierarchy once again came first. We were told: "What
good is a magnificent new facility if it is all but
59
inaccessible to the people who need it?"

"-For years I have been a union
representative on the Blue Shield
board and sat at board meetings
and watched the doctors
bargain with themselves."
Health insurance has great impact on the practices of
doctors and hospitals as well as on~the functioning of the
health system as a whole. Yet the health insurance industry has been free to shape its involvement in the health
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system to suit its own interests, though often these conflict with consumers' needs. As a result, health insurance
coverage is limited, despite resultant hardships to consumers; insurance programs have tended to distort priorities in the delivery of health care and health insurance
has served as a stimulant to the inflation of health care
Costs.
Moreover, health insurance organizations have shown
themselves to be completely ill-suited for the task, which
some have set for them, of representing consumer interest within the health system. The major nonprofit health
insurance associations are closely allied with hospital and
physician interests, and private profit-making insurance
companies are trapped by constraints inherent in the
insurance business.
As early as the 1880's sporadic attempts were made
by consumers and hospitals to establish nonprofit hospital prepayment plans. Insurance, however, became a
significant factor in the American health care system in
the 19 30's. 60 With the Depression, hospitals found
themselves faced with empty beds and unpaid bills.
Before the economic crisis of the Depression, hospitals
had been financed largely through patient fees, voluntary contributions and endowments and money from
federal, state and local taxes. 6 I For non-government
hospitals, patient fees were the primary source of support.
The Depression, of course, severely challenged these
financial bases. Hospital administrators saw some potential for salvation in a program initiated by a group of
Houston public school teachers in 1929. Baylor University Hospital had agreed to work with the teachers to

provide certain health services in exchange for relatively
62

small periodic payments.
Spurred on by the need for a
dependable, regular source of income, and using the
experience with the teachers as a guide to premiums and
benefits, the hospital began to enroll other groups on the
same basis. In this way, the first Blue Cross Association
63
was formed.
The Baylor Plan attracted national attention, and hospitals throughout the country began to institute similar programs. By 1932, Blue Cross was on its
64
way to becoming a national institution.
Initially, physicians were unenthusiastic about any
fotm of health insurance and as late as 1938 they were
still insisting through the AMA that any medical service
plans sponsored by physician societies should provide
for rash indemnity to the patient who in turn would pay
the -joctor. This would, they hoped, keep third party
intrusion from impairing medical practice. 6 5 Prompted
by the threat of third party entry into the business of
insturing against physicians' fees, medical societies began
organizing insurance programs over which they could
maintain control. Starting with the California Physicians
Service, organized in 1939 by the California Medical
Society as a defensive move against -the governor's

legislative proposal for a state health insurance program,
programs of insurance sponsored by local medical
societies quickly spread across the country, and Blue
66
Shield, like Blue Cross, began to grow.
In the years between 1948 and 1968, Blue Cross and
Blue Shield grew in membership and influence on the
health care scene at a rapid rate. 6 7 By the end of 1969,
Blue Cross membership grew to 71.1 million--enrolling
35 per cent of the civilian population while Blue Shield

enrolled 63.5 million people. In terms of dollars, Blue
Shield paid out $1.8 billion on behalf of its members,
68
while Blue Cross distributed $4.39 billion.
Though Blue Cross has always characterized itself as
committedd to public service," it was from the outset an
organization of, for, and by hospitals, a fact that
has become formalized by the relationship of the
organization with the American Hospital Association
69
(AHA).

In 1933, the AHA began to encourage the

development of local Blue Cross plans and "took steps
to control and approve arrangements for prepay.
ment. ... In 1939, the Blue Cross was officially adopted
by the American lfnspital Association."
In 1952, the Amnerican Hospital Association registered "Blue Cross" as a service mark. Today, the national Blue Cross headquarters are located in the same
office building in Chicago that serves as national hteadqluarters for the AHA. By charter, the AIIA is guaranteed a certain number of positions on tlte national Blue
Cross Board of Directors. Local Blue Cross boards are
also invariably controlled by hospital representatives. 7 0
At first, the interest of the hospitals in maintaining -t
stable financial base did not collide with the consumers'
interests. The service contract concept of Blue Cross,
whereby Blue Cross subscribers are directly entitled to
obtain certain specified services (instead of a plan which
provides policyholders with reimbursement for expenses), provided fairly comprehensive coverage at relatively low rates.
Although Blue Cross subscribers were pleased in the
beginning, over the years their interests and those of the
hospital have diverged while the Blue Cross mechanism
continues in faithful service to the hospitals. The service
contract concept, as applied by Blue Cross, has become
the equivalent of a cost-plus contract. Blue Cross negotiates with a hospital to reimburse for certain services
provided subscribers at a level based on what the hospital determines are its costs. How these costs are ci!termined or what should be properly included as costs are
rarely subjects of negotiation. If costs rise too high, B~ue
Cross has two choices: I) raise rates; or 2) give subscribers less coverage. Blue Cross associations around the
country have been forced to do both.7 'I

As Blue Cross began to open up the market for group
health insurance, private insurance companies became
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interested in developing their own health insurance programns."2 They were attracted also by the sales possibilities in being able to offer individuals a complete package
of insurance-life, health, accident, and so on. Whatever
the reason, when these companies entered the health
insurance market, they did so with all the constraints
Inherent in the business of providing insurance protection for profit. Insurance companies can only afford to
insure against known risks. A car, a house, a life are
insured f-! a certain set value, and the likelihood of the
car being in an accident, the house burning, or life
ending is determinable by established actuarial principles. Thus, the necessity of having a known risk precludes private companies from providing truly compre3
hensive health insurance.7
The value of comprehensive coverage to the consumer
was that it would be open-ended and thus not susceptible to a fixed setting. The likelihood of health care
expenses being incurred was not precisely determinable
by statistical means, since whether a policyholder
sought health care was, to a large extent, within his con-'
trol. As a result, to provide health insurance, private
companies found it necessary to delimit their coverage
far short of the comprehensive ideal and to create devices that would mitigate thle patient's control over the
amount of expense incurred.

"Today the insurance companies find themselves
applying the traditional mechanisms of insurance against
specific catastrophies to a completely different problem-that of day-to-day health care, including health

maintenance s well as services for disabling illness. In so
doing, they have stretched the basic principles almost
beyond recognition. Averitable avalanche of policies has
been developed... These have done more to palliate
the complaints than to meet the needs of the people;
they have been more often designed with the company
rather than the consumer in mind and without a basic
understanding of the systems through which health services are delivered to patients."17 4 - William A. MacColl,
MD., Group Practice and Prepayment of Medical Care
The resulting pattern of coverage leaves policyholders
on- or under-protected when they most need protection: facing extraordinary medical expenses' 5 or seeking
preventive care to avoid future expenses. Perhaps more
important, in some instances the pattern of coverage
interferes with the functioning of the health care delivery system and distorts the priorities of care. Devices
are built into insurance plans to discourage policyholders
from seeking care when they are uncertain as to
76
whether care is needed.
There is little or tno coverage
of preventive care-a failure that has tended to stifle
17
the development of arrangements to deliver such care.
In addition, care delivered in a hospital receives
favored coverage as compared to care given in a doctor's
office or clinic, a preference which over time has tended
to bias the health care delivery system toward hospitalbased care, especially for inpatients." Insurance coverage is sold at differential rates, and those who most need
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medical care-old people, black people, poor people, sick
people-must pay the highest rates.
Like Blue Cross, private health insurance programs
have served as stimulants to the inflation of medical care
costs. The medical art is inexact, and medical practice
cannot, and should not, be subjected to rigorous regulation by insurance companies. Yet the resultant opportunity for doctors to abuse the insurance scheme, an
opportunity too often exercised, has been a major contributor to the inflation of the cost of care. The inability
of the insurer to exercise control over costs has meant
that these costs are passed on to the consumer by buildIng an "abuse factor" into the premium rate. The consumer, in turn, is powerless to modify the cost factors
unless he does without a physician's services. 80
Because of the impression created that patients could
afford to spend more for care because they were insured,
there has been an increased utilization of services, physicians fees have risen and extra charges incurred. 8 I
When cost controls are attempted they are aimed at
the consumer, at preventing his fraud, although he can
do little to affect the costs of insuring medical care in a
system where "the producers of medical services are also
the gatekeepers to who uses the system." 82
Competition from private companies in the health
insurance business has forced Blue Cross to compromise
some of its initial operating principles which were particularly beneficial to the general consumer community.
Traditionally, Blue Cross offered its coverage on a comniunity-rated basis. Computation of rates and cost was

based on the average experience of the entire commu83
nity, not certain subgroups within that community. In
this way, high. and low-risk individuals could all purchase coverage at the same rates. But the private companies sold insurance on an experience-rated basis:
groups with a history of low claim ratios could purchase
coverage at favorable rates; groups with a history of poor
health had to pay higher rates. This gave private companies a competitive advantage in the market for low4
risk groups. 8 As these companies captured ever larger
portions of this market, Blue Cross was left with a disproportionate number of high-risk members and experienced increased economic pressure. Some Blue Cross
associations responded by turning to such devices as.
deductibles and co-insurance as a way to control costs.
Others considered discarding or modifying the principle
of community-rating, and adopting the experience-rating
85
approach. Either way, Blue Cross consume rs were the
losers. Competition in the health insurance business has
served to benefit only those who least need heath insurance protection.
Like the doctors and the hospitals, the insurance
industry has the consumer literally at its mercy. There is
almost no opportunity for the health care consumer to
influence the when, where and quality of services he
receives or to determine how they should be paid for.
Often the bewildered consumer can say only, as a father
in Portland, Oregon, said:
"We let some very serious things go by rather than
call another doctor and owe another bill."
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Chapter III
Consumer Influence
on the Federal Role
"For the last 25 years, financing programs for medi.
cal care, whether public or private, have served largely to
provide financial underpinning for conventional ways of
providing services. Wherever the money came from, moat
of It followed well-womn and sometimes rutted roads
Into Institutional cash drawers and medical pocketbooks,
Instead of encouraging change, the programs have been
rewarding traditional methods and old Inefficiencies.
Federal support of vendor payments has made the paymenits more certain without exerting much Influence on
the vendors to Improve patterns of care." -I1lW Task
Force on Medicaid and Related Programs'I
"Federal government has Increasingly put more
money into health, health education and health facili.
ties In this country. Of course, I can recognize that this
may be very superficial, but it appears to me that the
more money that the federal government or government
Itself, public money, that goes Into health care the
greater the cost becomes to the private citizens, which is
somewhat of a paradox In a sense." lion. H1orace R.
Kornegay. US Representative fromn North Carolina2
Despite the fact that the health care delivery system
is settled Into patterns of provider dominance and orien.
tation, often at great social expense, federal government
programs have done little to break the patterns, to redress the imbalance, or to encourage major innovation in
delivery. The programs have, In fact, reinforced the
dominance of physicians and hospitals, delegating to
them, directly or Indirectly, the power to make decisions
of broad social Importance with little or no public
accountability.
In recent years, thie federal role In health affairs has
increased substantially. Federal health expenditures in
fiscal 1970 are expected to total $18.8 billion-an in.
crease of $2.2 billion from 1969. In fiscal 1971, this
figure isexpected to rise to $20.6 billion. This represents
10.5 per cent of all federal government outlays and can
be compared with the total national health expenditures,

a figure currently estimated by the Office of Mansagemient and Budget (fornicrly Bureau of the Budget) at
more than $65 billion.3 Today health care ranks behind
defense and education as the nation's third largest
expenditure. Federal health spending' for fiscal 1971 is
estimated tit the following levels:
Federal Outlays for Medical and
Health Related Activities
4
By Category (in millions of dollars)

tDevelopment of health
resources (total)....
health Research ....
Training &
Education .....
Construction of
Ilospitals & lcalth
Facilties . .. .. ...
Improving thc
organization and
delivery of health
services .. .. .. .. .
Provision of hospital &
medical services
(total) .........
Direct federal hospital
& medical servites...
Hospital & medical
services (tndirect)...

1969
Actual

1 s970c
stimate

1971
Esttimate

$3.111I

$3,498

$3,640

1,528

1,622

1,660

805

951

1,033

612

705

712

166

220

_235,

12,794

14,486

16,096

2,860

3,147

3,116

9,934

11.339

12,980

Prcvcntton & control
of health problems
total) .........

651

803

866

Diseaseprevention &
control. .. .. .. ..
Environmental control
Consumer protection

411
86
154

489
134
1

504
163
199

Total outlays fro~m
federal & trust funds

$16,556

1

1 $18,787

$20.602
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New emphasis in federal spending has greatly changed
the distribution pattern of the government's health
dollar. In 1965, only 19 per cent of these funds was
directed at financing personal health care for the general
population. In 1971, chiefly because of Medicare and
Medicaid, two-thirds of all federal health monies are
intended for consumers.$
The breakdown in federal outlays for medical and
health-related
activities among government agencies isas
follows:6

Department of health,
Education & Welfare .
Departmntn of Defense .,
Veterans Administration .
tDepartment of iHousing and
Urban Development ....
Department of Agriculture
Agency for International
Deveclopment........
office of Economic
Opportunity. .. .. .. ..
National Aeronautics &
Space
Administion .Atomic Energy Commission Civil Service Commission . .
Department of Labor .Department of State .
National Science
Foundation. .. .. .. .. .

Fiscal 1969
(in millions)

Fiscal 1970
(in millions)

$11,820.3

$13,477.0
2,032.6
1.795.2

Depart
tment of Commerce .

Other agencies........
Agency contributions to
employee health funds...
TOTAL. ... I~l

i,9os,1

1,571i.6
119.2
173.4

154.0
206.8

121.2

176.3

126.0

148.9

110.6
93.0

113.5

40.7
47-3
23.0
27.2
8.4

104.6

246.6

101.7
41.2

31.7
28.4
29.7
8.3
133.4
251.7

j6$18,797.6

Health professionals and
health care institutions have
shared in these ever increasing
federal subsidies without
demonstrating either social
responsibility or accountability
to consumers.
The following brief survey of several major federal
health programs illustrates these points:
1ILL-BURTON. In 1946, after years of Depression
and war, the country found itself with an apparent
shortage and maldistribution of hospital facilities-half
of the nation's counties had no hospital. To remedy this
situation, thle federal government established the HillBurton grant program for the construction and mod.
28

ernization of hospitals, one of7the earliest federal thrusts
into the nation's health affairs.
Under the Hill-Burton Act, federal funds are set aside
for each state to be used for the construction or modernization of public or nonprofit hospitals. To receive a
[till-Burton grant, public or nonprofit organizations
must apply to the agency In their state designated the
"state Hill-Burton agency." This agency, in conjunction
with a state Hill-Burton advisory council, and under the
guidance of a federal formula for determining priorities,
decides which applications sitould be forwarded to the
federal Public Helcath Service (PIIS) with a recommendation for approval. An application approved by the
will then receive a federal
state agency and by the MIS5
grant (based on tile state's population and per capita
Income) which covers between one-third and two-thirds
of the cost of construction of the proposed project. The
rest of thle funding comes from state and local governments, community resources, and In some areas, conven8
tional lending sources.
Through fiscal 1969, thleIlill-Burton program approved construction or modernization of 442,965 hospital Inpatient beds and 2,888 other facilities. Of $11.2
billion, the total cost of the projects, the federal share
was $3.4 billion.9
From the beginning, the designers of thle program felt
thle greatest need was for new hospitals In rural areas.
Thus for most of its years, the program was ruraloriented. Allotment schedules favored rural states and,
10
within any given state, rural areas. Over the first 20
years of the Hill-Burton program, $2.75 billion of federal money was allocated among the states for expansion
of tise nation's medical facilities. Only 4.1 per cent of
this money went to the 10 largest cities in the country,
,,ities that had 11.7 per cent of thle United States
population. Mississippi and Alabama, with one-quarter
of the population of these 10 cities, received nearly onehalf again asmuch federal Hill-Burton money,'t
The rural bias of the Hill-Burton Act became more
Ironic as accumulated evidence revealed that Increasing
hospital beds was an Inadequate response to the nation's
medical care needs. With the aid of federal money,
25-to-SO-bed hospitals sprang up in small towns and
rural areas across the country, especially thle South and
Midwest. These hospitals were expensive to build, equips,
and maintain. Many have been characterized by low
occupancy rates. Many have become little more than
glorified nursing homes; some have even had to close
their doors. Despite one of thle main intentions of the
act, the new Hill-Burton hospitals generally did not succeed in attracting more doctors Into t~.eareas served.
Many communities boasted a hospital, but no doctor to
serve In it.
Ellinwood, Kansas, for example, is a town of 2,852
persons. They have a 24-bed hospital, built by Hill-
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Burton funds, and one general practitioner, who not
only treats the population, but heads the hospital. in
recent years, the residents have traveled to the Regional
Medical Center at Great Bend, only 10 miles away,
where several of Ellinwood's former doctors have gone.
As a result, the Ellinwood hospital has had a decrease of
regular patients. When a member of the Citizens Board
visited tise town, there were only two occupants in the
hospital-a low but not uncommon figure for the
summer months. The doctor, who has practiced in tite
town for i5 years, Iscontemplating leaving, If he decides
to go and no replacement is found, the hospital will
close. A similar story could be told about many other
small towns and their ilill-Burton hospitals.
There are many reasons for this changing health
profile. Attracting professionals to rural settings has
proved largely a futile and frustrating task. Generally,
rural areas and small towns have had to depend on the
general practitioners in their locales for hospital staff.
Few found surgeons to til their surgical suites or other
specialists to utilize thlesophisticated equipment they
had purchased. Even If such skilled manpower had been
available, few of these small institutions could use It
efficiently. The human and physical resources that must
be kept on hand, for Instance, to provide a reasonably
comprehensive surgical service for accident victims
would sit Idle an intolerable portion of the time. The

Inability to provide specialized services has been cotis
pounded by the general failure of these small rural
hospitals to establish formal ties with large medical
centers. Tihus, patients in need of specialized care often
cannot link up with the appropriate ser Pces through
their local llill-Burton-flnanced hospital.
So, despite the great expenditures, the health care
needs of rural and small town Americans often are not
well-served, and meanwhile, urban Atmerica languishes In
need of the very facilities HI-II-Burton has provided to
the rest of the country.
Two of the cities with the most critical problems are
New York and Chicisgo. A 1965 study reported that "to
make the 130 general-care hospitals in New York City
adequate for their current tasks would require anlexpenditure of $705 million," excluding the cost of new or
expanded hospital services, site acquisition, staff residences, research buildings and parking areas. The study
showed that 72 per cent of the surgical suites in the city
were Inadequate aswere 90 per cent of tine x-ray facile.
ties, 71 per cent of the emergency departments and 72
per cent of the outpatient facilities.
Two years later, HJEW
estimated that tinecost of modernizing New York City hospitals was S1.25 billion. Yet,
tite city's hospitals had received only $17.5 million in
Hill-Burton funds.
In Chicago, the story was similar. The hospital Plan.
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Total Hill-Burton Projects
by Type of Construction and Size of Community 13
July 1, 1964 to June 30, 1968
Inpatient
Beds

Size
of
Community

Number

Cent

Number

Cent

100.0

E:U..t~ectks

1~
Per

Outpatient
Facilities
Per
Number
Cent

818

(oo
Total
Cost

(Cost
a mited
leirl
Share

Per
Cent

TOTAL

2,743

122,978

100.0

$3,753,954

$1.098,993

iOO.0

Under 2,500

460

16.8

12,509

10.2

122

14.9

288,692

109,991

10.0

2.500-4,999

352

12.8

11.687

9.5

63

7.7

262,068

96,959

8.8

7.8

401,262

144,020

13A1

100.0

373

13.6 1

16,225

13,2

64

434

15.8

21,927

17,8

110

13.4

638,301

195,157

17.8

270

9.8

14,152

11.5

89

10.9

488,187

131.173

1119

99.000
100,800.
249 999

222

8.1

11.429

224

8,2 112,586

or more

408

____-

24,999
49999

-

14.9

22,463

1

9.3

99

388,821

101.010

.2,

10.21

89

110.9

408,338

110,994

1011

18.3

182

22.3

878.285

209,689

19.1

12.1

Includes diutgnostic
or treatment centers,rehabilitation faclilite and public health centers,

ning Council for Metropolitan Chicago reported in
November, 1966, that the total cost of hospital rnodernilzation in Chicago would be $255 tnlion, Chicago had
received $14.1 million in Hill-Burton funds. "It isapparent," the council stated, "that there is a financing problem of an extremely serious nature facing hospitals In
thieChicago area."t12
Tise chart above shows tlsat of the 2,743 llill-Btsrton
projects completed between 1964 and 1968, 68.8 per
cent of them were In comtmunlties withs less thtan 50,000
persons while only 14.9 per cent were In cities with
250,000 or more people. In addition, 61.6 per cent of
the federal financing share went to cotmmurties with
less than 50,000 people. In terms of hospital Inpatient
beds, of the 122,978 built in the period of 1964.68,
86,500 were In communities with less than 50,000
people and of the 818 outpatient facilities, 448 were
built in these communities.
With recent amendments to the H-ill-Burton Act, Con.
gress has made an effort to re-order the priorities of thie
program. Increased funds are now provided for modernization, and urban areas have priority fIn the allo4
cation of grants for msodernlzatiotl.t Yet changes like
these can only begin to remedy the deficiencies of the
program's Inequities have a source
program. Many of thie
that runs deeper than the regional biases built Into the
legislation.
The mechanism for implementing the legislation
often has the effect of delegating responsibility for the
direction of the program In eachi state to established
hospital or medical interests. Within the rough guidelines

set by federal formulas, state inmplementing agencies
have wide latitude in apportioning the federal money
among the various proposed projects. In most states a
key role in this apportioning process Is played by the
state IiII-Burton advisory council, a body that from
the beginning of thie program has been dominated by representatives of hospitals and organized
medicine. As a result, community interests were frequently seen In the narrow light of special interests. For
example, until 1970, no 1111-Burton funding had ever
gone to a prepaid group practice and, asyet, none has
gone to a consumer-controlled medical care facililty.t
Ilospital service areas, the basic units for determining
the priorities of Intrastate need, have been gerrymandered In some states to keep the federal money In
the hands of the politically powerful hospitals and away
from those areas and institutions that might beIn most
need. Watts In Los Angeles is the perfect example. Prior
to 1965, Watts was part of' four different service areas.
Those areas received the money and used it elsewhere,
and Watts, with a population of over 100,000, had no
hospital.1 6
A 1964 amendment of the 11111-Burton Act provided
that in addition to "representatives of non -govern men tal
organizations or groups, and/or public agencies conoperation, construction or utilization of
cerned with thme
hospital or other facilities for diagnosis, prevention or
provision of
treatment of Illness or disease, or for thme
rehabilitation services," state advisory councils should
include "an equal number of representatives of consumers familiar with the need for the services provided
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by

stsclsfacilitis."7"''
RI epresentat Ives particularly
concernecd wills edttcatimsn or training of health pro.
fessiosis personnel" wcrc added to tfie group by a 1970
atmendmsct. t18
If the 1964 addition of representatives of consumers
was seen as a mechanisms foe protecting their Interests,
the anmendmnent has proved largely Inseffectual. Citizens
wiso have been involved in the health care system- sotne
may be hospital trustees or members of voluntary health
agency boards-are appointed and labeled "consumer

representatives,", though they may have no natural con.
sumer constituency and can In no way be held account.
able by the consumer community. Even If these ap.
pointers were drawn from a broad cross section of
the community, their ability to function In the role
of representative would be doubtful. As (the chart
below Indicates, Imnportant segments of the citizenry
are regularly excluded fromn even this ntonsal
represent ots.
A 1970 amendment to Ilill.-Burton at temp~ts to5

Selected State Hil-Burton
Advisory Councils'19
Representative.%or
Non-Govcrnmcntal
Organizations

Representatives of
Governmental
Organizations

state

Consumers*

Arkansas

2 realestatebrokers, womenn'% 2 nursing home owners, nursing
homieadministrator, 2 private
club president, housewife,
physicians, dentist
businesissan, teacher

California

County supervisor, voluntary
hecalths
agency board member,
retired union executive, 2
businessmen, houswilfe, architect

Mtedical school department
chairsssan, director or C'atholic
hospital, menial health &
retardation policy representative

Nursing home administrator,
statedirector or mental health

Massachusetts

Engineer, lawyer, architect,
pharmacist, banker, retired
physician

Director or Catholic hospitals,
statemedical society
represen tatlive,
lsospital
adminisrator, private pediatrician

Comimissioner of mental health,
commissioner of public health

Nebraska

3businessmen, lawyer, banker

hospital administrator, newspaper
editor, private physician, hospital
trustee, insurance advisory board
member

Statedirector of health

Oregon

Professor of physiology,
architect, labor leader, banker,
farmer, 2 businessmen, druggist,
chairman of health section of
United Givers Fund

2hospital administrators, 3
private physicians

State secretary of health, director
of veterans affairs

Texss

banker, mental health
coordinator, director of voluntary
health agency, rancher, oilman,
lawyer

3 hospital administrators, 3
private physicians

State director of health

Michsigans

County health department
director, community service
agency director, state college
chancellor, housewife,
2 foundation executives

2 hospital administrators, 2
private physicians, hospitals
trustee

State university medical school
dean

New York

4 labor leaders, BlueCross
president, bacteriology
department chairman, 3
representatives of regional
hospital review councils, 2
lawyers, Metropolitan Life
Insurance vice president, retired
businessman, medical care
consultant of voluntary agency,
businessman, director of school
of public health

2 regional hospital review council
officials, 2 statemedical society
officials, director of Cathsolic
hospitals, executive secretary of
private hospital association, 4
hospital admninistrator-.. clinic
director, nursing home
administrator, 2private
physicians

County hospial director

Hospital &nursing home
administrator, school nurse

volnsutary health agencY
"timadditlin tsotheir Jesignatimon a%"cosners" soime
oilithee persons
nsayalin,Inehosspital
trustee,. Anm
hisard members.
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provide additional consumer representation in impic- appoints the six oilher members. In conversation the
meniting thie program. It stipulates that prior to being judge Indicated the belief that there Is no significant
recommended for approval by a state Hill1-Burton
health problem In Lee County, one of the poorest and
agency, a project must be submitted for consideration
most disease-ridden counties in the country. fie Isproud
to the appropriate state or areawide comprehensive of the hospital. Ile told members of the Citizens Board
health planning organization, -bodies that are re- that lie had given free rein to the hospital administrator,
quired by statute to include consumer representatives.
and the administrator is "running the hospital at a fine
But consumer representation on comprehensive health
profit."
planning bodies Is probably as Ineffective as tfiat on
MEDICARE AND MEDICAID. Surrounded by con20
[fill-B~urton advisory councils. Moreover, thielegis- troversy, yet filled with promise, Medicare arid Medicaid
lation calls only for "consideration" of the merits of emerged from the legislative process In 1965, promising
proposed projects by these organizations and givcs to brig decent medical care to the old and the poor. Iii
them neither power nor authority to enforce their
actuality the programs fell short of those expressed
Ideas.
htoples. Theoretically, the 20 million peuiple covered by
More basically, even If the interests of the general
Medicare aiid 10 tmillioin covered under Medicaid, were
community were perfectly represented In the 11111.given access to medical services of their choice, many for
Burton apportionment process, the ultiniate imple.
the first time. At least a mechianisni was provided to pay
inentation of the program and Its goals would still be for services, assuming they were available. They ofteii
left In the hands of providers: providers with a set of were not. A great deal imure might have beeti accornInstitutional Interests thiat may be inimsical to the
plished ir' programs had been designed to seek more
aims of the legislation. Once the federal funds reach rational and efficient utilization of our limited health
a given Institution, the governmental role essentially care resources- if, indeed, the program had encouraged
ends, and the institution is free to pursue Its own change rather than "rewarding traditional methods aiid
goals with little review.
old Inefficiencies," 2
Although hIfil.Burton regulations do provide that
Un fortunately, the programs have served as stimiufacilities accepting funds under the program assume a lants to a general inflation of medical care costs affecting
continuing public responsibility, no attenift has been
all consumers. The0
programs have been quite profitable
made to Implement these assurances and abuse is to providers of care. Perhaps most important, Medicare
common.
and Medicaid have provided financial reinforcement,
The regulations state, for example, that:
subsidy, for a system of health care delivery that does
"Before an application for the construction of a not meet the needs of the American people. Time
law was
hospital or medical facility is recommended by a state
designed to pay thiebills without chaiginig the system.
agency for apprkival, the state agency shall obtain
MEf.DICARIF. Medicare Is essentially a health insurassurances from the applicant that:
atice program for the aged, modeled after the plans of
(a) The facility will furnish a community service;
private Insurance carriers, particularly Blue Cross and
(b) The facility will furnish below or without charge
Blue Shield. The program has two major parts: Part A,
a reasonable volume of services to persons unable to pay
basic hospital Insurance, covers virtually everyone over
therefore." 2'I
the ageof 65; Part B,medical services insurance, which
But in Marianna, Arkansas, despite regulations, the covers physicians', surgeons' and other spedifled medical
story isdifferent. The 27-bed Lee County Memorial 1los. care expenses, Isavailable to those over 65 who choose
to pay the relatively small monthly premiums. Part A Is
pital, opened in 1958, cost $337.881 ,of which $218,2(4
came from llill.Burton funds. Staffed by the four per.
financed through thme
Social Security concept of ci
manenit Lee County general practitioners, three regis. ployer-etnployee contributions to a trust fund. Part Bis
tered nurses, and five licensed practical nurses, the hos- partly self-supporting,
with the balance supplied by fed.
2
pital generally has had a low occupancy rate of about 50 eral grants. 3
per cent, according to its administrator. (About 70 per
The Social Security Administration depends on a
cent of those admitted for treatment are Medicare pa. number of fiscal Intermediaries ror the implementation
tients.) But despite the low occupancy rate, patients are of part A. Groups or associations of hospitals and exconsistently turned away.
tended-care facilities have been delegated the 'authority
"There Is an entrance feeat Marianna Hospital," the to nominate the Intermediaries that will service their
county public health nurse told members of the Citizens member institutions, although an individual member of
Board. "Marianna Hospital couldn't operate without one of these groups or associations may choose to select
people paying their bills."
a separate intermediary for Itself. Part B isadministered
The Hospital isgoverned by a seven-member board of through a series of carriers selected by the Secretary of
directors, which ischaired by the county judge who also Health, Education and Welfare. 2 4 The fiscal Inter-

20
mediaries and the carriers are reimbursed only for the
costs of carrying out the functions they perform, but
they may receive some benefit from their Involvement in
the program through the achievement of Incrcascd
economies of scale and the opportunity to broaden their
base of operations, 25 And, of course, when Blue Cross Is
the fiscal Intermediary or Blue Shield the carrier, the
hospitals and the physicians may benefit from having an
Intermediary or carrier with which there are close pro.
fessional ties, Instead of a disinterested party.2 6
As of early 1970, an overwhelming proportion of
nonprofit and a large number of other types of hospitals
(a total of 6,876 out of 7,906 hospitals) nominated,
through their membership in the American hospital
Association, the national Blue Cross Association to serve
as their fiscal Intermediary. In addition, more than half
of the extended-care facilities selected Blue Cross as
their intermediary. The remaining hospitals and ex.
tended-care facilities chose various commercial Insurance
companies as Intermediaries, with a few Institutions, pri.
manily government hospitals, electing to deal directly
with the government. 2 7
The national Blue Cross Association does not func.
tion asa direct Intermediary but rather asa prime con.
tractor, subcontracting to local Blue Cross plans the
actual duties of fiscal Intermediaries asconceived by the

I~

legislation, The staff of the Senate Finance Committee,
which was holding hearings on Medicare and Medicaid,
reported:
"The system which Blue Cross Association established
and Is expanding as Intermediary has been criticized as
an additional, artificial, costly, duplicative, and some.
times unnecessary layer of administration. While it may
enhance the BCA (Blue Cross Association I position..
it also seems to have Impeded effective and efficient
operation of the hospital Insurance program, Social
Security regional personnel have advised the staff (of the
Committee on Finance, United States SenateJI that they
are often limited to only the most routine of Inquiries In
dealing with local Blue Cross plans-that everything else
must be routed through the Chicago headquarters of the
Blue Cross Association.
No local Blue Cross plan has been rejected by the
Blue Cross Association for Medicare as being too small
or Inefficient, The administrative capacity and perform.
ance of the subcontractors range widely, yet the Social
Security Administration has so far taken the good with
the bad under this 'all or none' prime contract
arrangement," 2 8
Over half of the part B carriers are Blue Shield plans.
Given the relationship of Blue Cross to the hospitals and
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of thle state. The federal share varies between 50 and 83
per cent of the total cost of providing these services and
is determiined by the state's per capita Income. The
highest federal matching funds go to the states with the
29
graml. With regard to the disbursement of huge
lowest per capita income. Federal Medicaid money is
amounts of federal money, It Is not unfair to ask also available to pay the administrative costs, but not the
whether these organizations can subordinate the Intercost of services of state medical care progrants for the
ests of thcir specific clients to the goals of the program
medically needy who do not qualify for categorical
require.
and the general public good.
relief, 3whether or not they meet the Itnconmc
In a hearing before the Senate Finance Committee In inettS, I
Evens
this limited effort to transcend the boundaries
July, 1969, Mr. Robert Ball, Commissioner of Social
Security, discussed the serious administrative difficulties of welfare assistance categories has in mny ways been
that were faced in reviewing the performance of illusory. No attempt was made In the legislation to restructure the medical care system.Instead, isew federal
Medicare intermediaries:
tmontey poured into the system. The costs ofmtitedical
Mr. Ball: "I amn
saying that carrier performance did
to climb at an unprecedentted rate. Atid
services hegans
leave a lot to be desired .. and can still be Improved,
thestates, already in difficult financial straits, were hard
but It hascome a very long way. In the next fiscal year,
we estimate that by their review of this question of pressed tonsupply their share of Medicaid funding. The
result was great pressure (on timestates to provide otnly
medical necessity and fihe legal coverage of services..
thmeiimmt tmatndatory services to tie most limited
there will bea saving of about $120 million In the proclass oif recipients. Of the 52 jurisdictions (48 states plus
gram.. .. We estimate that program costs will be reGuamit he Virgitn Islanids, the Dist rict (if Columbia, aitd
duced another S90 million asa result of their reduction
of teesthat arebilled to them, but that they refuse to Puerto Rico) that have a Medicaid progratt, only 28
have extetided coverage to groups other titall those itt
recognize asreasonable charges, and then another $100
tlie mntdatory categories of recipients. In addition, few
million as a result of audit. ,... When the program
states have considered themselves able to provide mny
started out, we let the carriers do it pretty much the way
3
of the optional services. 2 Mansy states even those with
they would run th.-r own businesss"
Sen. Gore: "I cannot Imagine they would run their
for
tmandatory
recipients only have met
programs
inscreasitg difficulty itsfinancing their share of costs, attd
own business this way."
have retretnchied by cutting services or the eligibility ofn
Mr. Ball: "That Is about the size of It. They were
groups p~reviotusly eligible for service.-I
doing about that much review In their owls business." 30
So, the etnornmous federal investmet1 in Medicaid has
AMEDICAID. If Medicare is little more than Blue
provided little medical care that had not been provided
previously by state welfare programs. Tue major
Cross-Blue Shield coverage for the aged financed with
federal government has now asfederal money, Medicaid is largely a new category (of difference is that thme
sutied a large part of tine burden of' paying for those
welfare benefits tied to established programs that have
programs.
proved inadequate.
Moreover, the adoption of the welfare system asa
Ilor a state to receive federal Medicaid funds, it mrut
provide at least thiefollowing basic services: inpatient vehicle for deliveritng medical services to the poor forehospital services, laboratory atid x-ray services, skilled doomed a major goal of the Medicaid legislation: to
nursing home services, physician services, diagnostic bring the poor into the medical care system on atsequal
footing with everyone else. For the poor, welfare proscreening and treatment for people under age 21 and
home health services (beginning July, 1970), itoall those grais mean hassles with eligibility requirements and
demeniing mteatns tests, and the Medicaid program has
eligible to receive welfare under otic of the federal assistance categories: the aged, the blind, the disabled, Aid to proved iso exception. Often these bureaucratic nticeties
imitate against health care. Its Chicago. for instance,
Families with Dependent Children. In addition, a state
eligibility for Medicaid cannot bedetermiined until medimay provide specified additional services, and It may
broadett the class of eligible recipients to include those cal services are actually sought. This policy itay serve to
who are medicallyy needyy" These are persons with deter a would-be recipient from seeking health care if hie
knows lie cannot pay for the care himsself and Isunsure
income sufficient to meet daily needs but not medical
whether he will beeligible for Medicaid.
expenses, and wito would qtialify for categorical assistIn Southerns California. where migrant income is
ance. but for the incoite requirement.
To provide these services to the reqtiired and optional
erratic at best, the Citizens Board was told of a case
classifications of recipients, federal financial support is whnee the county welfare department had cancelled a
migrant family's Medi-Cal card because the husband was
available it Itnverse proportion to the per capita Incotme
Blue Shild to organized medicine, the dominant role
played by these organizations In the administration of
the Medicare program raises serious questions as to the
public responsibility and accountability of the pro.

34
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earning $120 a week. As In most states, Medi-Cal, the
California version of Medicaid, determines eligibility on
a monthly rather titan on a yearly basis. A single month
of earnings higher than the allotted Income cancels eligi.
bility until earnings again drop below tfie cut-off level.
Because thle family's card had been cancelled, thle wife
was worried about how she would pay for the delivery
of hierbaby, expected in less than a month. Shtewas told
by an official to appeal, but an appeal normally takes
105 days. As one observer put it, "Family planning in
Tulare County, California, means getting pregnant dur.
Ing July so that the baby will bedue when there are no
cherries to pick and thus no Income to endanger
Medicaid eligibility."
Beyond bureaucratic obstacles the Inevitable stigma
of welfare medicine affects the dignity of the program's
beneficiaries and sometimes the quality of care they
receive.
"As part of the American welfare tradition subject to
social stigma, general unpopularity, grudging public sup.
port and Inadequate fnaencing among competing public
services, Medicaid has suffered the worst of the iliis that
befall our health care system. In addition to falling prey
to the same current Inflationary forces that plague the
rest of American health care, In some Instances Medicaid
has been forced to pay less-than -adequate prices for fre.
quently less-than-adequate services--to go hat-in-hand on
behalf of Its bene ficiaries. ".-Report
of Task Force on
34
Medicaid and Related Programns
The Task Force on Medicaid and Related Programs
appointed by the Secretary of Hlealth, Education and
Welfare to examine the Medicaid program estimated that
onlyy about one-third of tlse 30 to 40 million Indigent
and medically Indigent who could potentially becovered
(by Medicaidi will, In fact, receive services," and that
"thle cost of covering less than one-third has exceeded
earlier estimates of the cost of covering tise whole niedi.
caily deprived
"ouain..
35 This failure relates
strongly to governmental deficicncics In the adminis.
tration of thleprogram: limitation of coverage and bene.
fits, il-designcd enforcement of eligibility requirements,
failures in thle dissemination of Information about the
program in the poor communities. The variation in the
extent of these deficiencies among the states has pro.
duced its own inequity: "State-by-state variations in coverage, benefits and eligibility requirements have pro.
duced an inequitable distribution of federal resources
among needy people." 36 But again, anloverriding factor
In (the failure of Medicaid has been the delegation of
ultimate responsibility to health institutions, doctors
and hospitals, without governmental regulation:
In Portland, Oregon, asurvey sponsored by the medical society found that only 37 per cent of local doctors
would seeMedicaid patients. Even among those doctors

willing to participate In the program, some set limits on
the number of such patients they would see.
The county welfare director, who has responsibility
for the program in thme
Portland area, commented"There Is a growing problem for welfare (Medicali
recipients to get doctors' services. It's not discrimi.
nation, but doctors don't like to operate under the wel.
fare regulations and fee schedules. If a doctor's office Is
in a poor community, Itlls flooded so he likes to limit
the number he will see."
In the District of Columbia, Medicaid patients hav~e
difficulty gaining Inpatient admittance to tile city's
voluntary hospitals and are forced to rely on the over.
worked and Inadequate facilities of the city's public hos.
pital, D.C.General.
Willingness to participate In Medicaid may be quail.
fled fit other ways. The Task Force on Medicaid and
Related Programs made the following finding: "We have
concrete evidence that, In most instances, providers not
only are reluctant, but also are unwilling to provide serv.
Ices when eligibility is uncertain, or where application
for eligibility
has not been made; thus early care Isoften
not given."137
This ultimate reliance on physicians, hospitals, and on
the existing health care delivery system may Indeed be
the crux of the difficulty of Medicaid and Medicare. If
the market for health care services were responsive, one
that would accurately reflect social priorities and allo.
cate resources accordingly, then It might make more
sense simply to pour government money into the health
system. But the market for health services does not op.
crate this way. In the medical market, supply often creates its own demand; unnecessary services often receive
priority, while the announced goal of adequate health
care for all, goes unfulfilled. Merely to pump additional
anmoumnts
of money Into such a system, either through an
Insurance mechanisms, Medicare or a welfare scheme.
Medicaid, Is a basic abdication of government's social
responsibility. A program that simply relimburses for
services allows the providers to determine which services
should be rendered and for whom. It delegates
thme
38
power to providers to allocate federal money.
Omieimplication of programs that merely provide
government financing for existing services and insti.
tutions, has become quite apparent: intolerable Inflation
must be borne by all consumers, in or out of thie
Medicaid and Medicare programs. In the 10 years between 1956 and 1965, physician fees rose at antaverage
annual rate of about 3 per cent. In thiethree years iume.
diately following tile passage of tile Medicaid and
Medicare programs, misc
average annual rate more thtan
doubled. 39 The initial actuarial estinsates for the
Medicare program assumed daily hospital costs would
increase at a rate of 5.7 per cent annually until 1970,
35
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Indexes of Medical Care Prices: 19S0 to 1968
These Indexes arecomponents of the consumer price Index.)
(1957-59"l10 Prior to 1963, excludes Alaska and Hlawaii.
PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

Year

Total
Drugs &
Medical
Care Prescriptions

1950
1953
1960

73.4
88.6
108.1

1965
1966
1967
1968

112.3
127.7
136.
145.0

36.6
92.7
102.3
98.1
98.4
97.9
98.1

Physicians'
lees

Obstetrical
Cane

Tonsillectomy
&
Adcnoidcctomy

Dentist
Fees

76.0
90.0
106.0

67.7
90.8
105.0

81.5
92.7
107.9

81.5
93.1
104.7

121.5
128,S
137.6
145.3

117.8
123.0
132.3
139.2

112.2
127.5
134.3
140.9

117.6
121.4
127.5
134.5

Optometric
Examination & hospital Daily
E~yeglasses Service Charge
89.5
93.8
103.7

57.8
83.0
112.7

113.0

153.3
168.0
200.1
226.6

,116.1

121.8
125.7

H"441Aerage,
osf Labor Statistics: Price Indexes for Selected Items and Groups, Anna
Source.-Department osr Labesr, Bureau

wills tse annual Increase declining to a stable level of 3.5
per cent by 1965, but lise actual rate of increase was
12.3 per cent in 1967, wills estimates In late 1969
predicting a 15 per cent Increase is 1969, a 14per cent
Increase In 1970, 13 per cent In 1971 and then declining
Increases until a stable annual Increase of 4 per cent Is
reached in 1977.40
The dransatic risc In medical care prices paralleling
the implementation of Medicare atsdMedicaid Is well
established by ltse table above,

Tise cost of Medicaid is expected to rise from $4.6
billion In 1969 to $5.1 billion In 1970 asid assestimated
$5.5 billions it 1971. The federal share of these pay.
snts will Increase fromt $2.4 billion Its 1969 to $2.86

billions In 1971.42

The financial pressure on the prograuis has been
exacerbated by specific abuses made possible by the pro.
vider-oriented administrative schsenme,
particularly under
the Medicare program. Perhaps the most flagrant abuse
can be seen In paynsents to physicians under part B of
Medicare. Thsestatute provides that payments to phy.
These figures should becompared with lte Increase In sicians should be nsade on the basis of a "reasonable
the Consumer Price Index for lstesame period:
chargee" In deternng the reasonable charge theree
shall be taken into consideration the customary charges
Consumer Price Index*
for similar services . ..aswell asthe prevailing charges In
43
195041968
These criteria leave
tlse locality for similar services."
the physicians in any given area largely in control of the
Food
Htousing Medical Care size of lte payments they receive fron the government
(All Itiisi
Year
73.4
79.0
85.8
83.8
1950
for performing services under a government program-a
88.6
94.0
89.7
1955
93.3
jaded
novel kind of arrangement even for a government
44
1960
103.1
301.4
103.8
108.1
by lte experience of cost-plus defense contracts.
112.3
108.5
109.9
108.8
1965
The statute also provides thsat "such charge will be
113.3
114.2
111.1
127.7
1966
reasonable and not higher than the charge applicable for
136.7
115.2
114.3
1967
116.3
a comparable service and under comparable circums119.1
145.0
119.3
121.2
1968
stanice, to the policy holders and subscribers of ltse
*1957-59,100
carrier . . ." Tisis added requirement would not seems
of
Labor,
Bureau
of
Labor
Statistics,
Source.,
Department
tunduly restrictive in the light of the fact that most carriers are Blue Shield plans, dominated by physicians'
other carriers, the commercial Insurorganizations, amid
Medicare and Medicaid have been victimized by lte
inflationary spiral to which they contributed. In the Isos- ance companies, rarely if ever attempt to Interfere with
Yet there has been
the level of fees set by physicians.
pitat insurance portion (part A) of the Medicare program
4
abuse of these liberal provisions. 5
rising medical prices, more persons served and Increased
Under Medicare's liberal cost reimbursement formula,
utilization of services will increase the cost of lte proa provision for bad debt write-offs and rapid depregrant to $5 billion In fiscal 1970--$473 million more
ciation allowances has led to a number of other abuses,
than in 1969. The voluntary supplementary medical
some of which have had serious Implications for the
Insurance portion of tirseMedicare program (part B)will
cost $1.8 billion in 1970. The chart on page 39 nature of health care In many areas of the country.
of the Medicare Senator John Williams of Delaware made the following
illuistrates both the growth pattern
4
comments in 1969:
program and the increase In Cost. I
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"Since Medicare started, there has been a remarkable
increase in the number of chains entering the for-profit
hospital and nursing home field. These groups, whose
stocks have soared to unbelievable price-earnings ratios,
are obviously lured by Medicare's generous reimburse.
ment. The I 1/sper cent bonus paid onltop of relibursable costs, the prospect of getting accelerated depreelation allowances anid thenr selling a facility at an
Inflated price, the fact that Medicare will pick up all of
the costs of a 100-bed facility even If Its total patient
load consists of just five Medicare beneficiaries, the fact
that there Isno effective review of the utilization of beds
and services In these facilities, and the fact that the irslng home or hospital can choose the government agent
who will determine how much it isto bepaid have certainly encouraged the get-rich-quick operations.
"Furthermore, If a chain owns an extended-care facility as well as a hospital, It can see that patients go
from Its hospital to Its nursing home. A chain may also
own pharmacies or sell hospital supplies to a ready-made
captive market In Its hospitals anid nursing homes at high
non-competitive prices. Chains actively solicit anid sell
stock to local doctors who thereafter are Inescapably
subject to conflict of Interest any time they place pafacilities In which
tients in and order services in medical
46
they have an ownership interest."

Medicare Costs and Patterns of Utilization

11968

16
A. Hospitals
Admissions tin
thorusands)
Admissions per

1,000 covered aged
tBenctit payments
(in millions or
dollars)
b. Extended. Care
Facilities
Adnrissionrstin
thousands)
Admission% per
1,000 covered aged

Admission asa per
cent or hospital

admissions
Benefit payment(in

militions of dollars)

4,967 15,655
263
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1969

1970

5.918

6,233 16,529

296

313

$2,200 $3,300 $4,220 $4,7 26

197)

1323

7.9

$94 330

8.6 1 9.11 9.5
$390

$4481 $512

c. Phrysiciassa
Services
Individuals meeting

deductible (in
thousands)

6,900

8.8101 8,990

9,320

9,660

iieneflt
payments

(inmillions of
dollars)

for
sumer, tire line of least resistance. Tire preumiumr
Medicare part ii coverage irs 1966. was $3a mionthr, It
was raised to $4a month in 1968, and hy July 1,- 1970,
it was rupto $5.30 anidprobably will increase another 7
to 12 per cenrtin 1971. Medicare part A empilrrys deductibles arid coinsurance (20 per cent is paid by tire
corisurier) features torkeep costs dorwn. Since 1966, tire
amount oif tire deductible has increased from $40 lo $44
and most recently to $52,47 fi addition, many iredical
services of particular imiportanrce to the elderly arc exciLided fromrcoverage under Medicare: routir physical
examination, out-erf-hospitai drugs, eye examination for
fitting or prescription of eyeglasses, hearing exaii
nations for fitting or prescription of lrearirrg aids, arid
dentures, As a result of excluding all these devices in tire
nrame of conrtroling costs, ". ,. -Medicare Imr1969 ccivhalf' of tire hrealthr-care expendiered slightly less 4than
8
tures (of tire aged."
Under Medicaid, controlling costs has meant cutting
back on services oir tightening eligibility requiremrenrts.
rrethods of cost control directly in conflict with tie
programs' objective, which was to assure "tie availhealth care to all
ability and financing of comprehensive
49
In Its report, tire
the nation's poor arid near poor.'
Task Force on Medicaid and Related Prorgrams corn-

cluded: "Tire promise of Medicaid, tir sorre care at
least would be available to all who needed it, iras varrisircd Into tire obscurity of state deterirlraticris oif eligibility amid
the limitations of state resources arrd
0
prioritiess."
Tire promise of Medicare arid Medicaid could riot be
fulfilled because the health care delivery system was riot
prepared to do so. The response thus far has been to
adjust tire promise Instead of reforrrs tire system.

$5,752

19.11448.5 1507.6 1567.0 1 622.0

4.01$

When efforts are made to manage the costs ot' tire
programs, they are generally at the expense of tire con-

S481 $1, 142 $1,500 $1.7891 $1,855
IIall-year experience only, since benefits beganJanuary 1, 1967

Comprehensive health
planning "without interference
with existing patterns of
professional practice."
"The Congress declares that fulfillment of our nsational purpose depends on promoting and assuring the
highest level of health attainable for every person, In an
environment which contributes positively to healthful
Individual arid family living-,that attainment of this goal
depends on an effective partnership, involving close
Intergovernmental collaboration, official and voluntary
efforts, anid participation of Individuals and organizations; that federal financial assistance must be directed
37
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to support the marshalling of all health resourcesnational, state and local-to assure comprehensive health
services of high quality for every person, but without
Interference with existing patterns of private professional practice of medicine, dentistry and related healing
arts."
So reads ltc purpose of the much heralded Comprehensive Health Planning anid Public lcalth Services Act
passed by Congress in 1966. Though it receives some of
ltc smallest federal outlays In thie health field SI 56
million in 19'70, as compared to lte federal share of
Medicaid cslitiaed at $3 billion In 1970, or lte $323
million spent under llIIl.Urtonli it has been viewed as
lte crucial way of reorienting lte whole health care
delivery system. Particularly since it requires lte states
to plan with respect to lte entire health services systetn
to receive funds, and the states and thie federal govern.
inent to work In tandem to deternilne health priorities.
The act was designed to overcome serious shtortcomings of categorical grants, These were identified as
fragmentationt both finhealth progratus and health organizations, gaps In health service coverage, lack of coordi.
nation in health planning anid services at thie state and
local levels, undue rigidity in lte categorical finatncing of
federally assisted health programs and Inability to use
efficiently scarce professional health personnel."5 As a
result, a large number of separate agencies would report

to the governor on a state level, while onl the national
level, neither the private nor the public sector were
doing any effective planning.
Traditionally, federal mronies were distributed In
states anid localities either through project grants (used
primarily for experimentation or demonstration) or
formula grants (used for ott-going progratns). The Comprehettsivc Health Planning Act consolidated lite categorical grants, ttitne of which were distributed to the
states on a formula basis, anid replaced thtetm under lte
act with a single block grant, which lte states could
spend as they thoughtt best, in conformity with their
state plant. Originally, there also were seven project
grants, used for special problems or in lintited geographic
areas. These project grants have been retained uitdet lte
act, but it a more precarious fashion. which will be
discussed later.
Tot understand lte significance of tite original Itttet
changing
otf tlte legislation, it is Intportant to look at thme
role of public health, itot only nationally, where lte U.S.
Public health Service was recently totally reorganized,
but on the local level. Clettets Gaines, fornter Assistant
Conmnissiotter of Hfealth In Maryland, described tlte
changing emphasis in tftat state: "Maryland is uindergoing major reorganization -there hasn't been one since
the 30's. Tite functions of government at that tinte
weren't the sante as today. Health responsibilities were
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principally aimed at controlling epidemics and maintainIng warehouses for the insane. Government did not
attempt to Intervene In the normal course of economic
and social events."' 3
Nationally, the Social Security Act in 1936 estab.
lished a federal-state partnership) In public health that
basically provided some funds to the states for basic
programs In environmental services, communicable
disease control and limited maternal and child health
services. But as the population increased and became
more urban, and problems grew atid became more coin.
plex .-thtecategories Increascd and overlapped.
The categorical grants paid for a large part of'.
state's health costs In the particular program categories
for which they were available. But even some or the
poorer states were hard pressed to match them.5 4 Be.
cause so many of the programs were new to the states,
they were required to draw up state plans to make sture
that thcy used the federal grant for the authorized Isur.
pose and allowed for sufficient state expenditures to
match the federal motley. Because the emphasis was on
having a state plan that dealt with categories rather
than looking at a state's total needs, the federal grant
system actually inhibited comprehensive planning. Fur.
thermore, the federal government constantly required
that states try something new. One year they were
instructed not to use less than 10 per cent, preferably 20

I

per cent onl sometig Inntovative- -which forced some to
either discontinue services or absorb the cost .5
As a result. the categorical approach was Increasingly
seen by bothi the states and the federal government as
Inefficient arnd unresponsive. The states viewed the rigid
restrictions on grant categories asobstacles to their real
needs. As AmrNew Jersey health official put It, "We had
a heart program, whether we needed it or not, because
that's wherc tihe federal dollar was." 5 6 From the federal
government's pinlt of vlew, it was Increasingly difficult
to deterinin what a state's Individual necessities were,
and how best torallocate federal funds. Thus, in response
the new act, IT189-74') nrot only abolished categorical
giants arid substituted "Ilexible money" in the forni of
block grants torthrestates, but it also included reqtrlrerient; not only for statewide, but also for areawide
planning.
The act is divided ito five parts: Section 314(a)
which added a totally new program of comprehensive
statewide hecaltir planning by providing formula grants to
the states; 314(b) which expanded areawide compre.
hensive health planning through project grants; 3 14(c)
which was a new program providing project grants for
training, studies arid demonstrations in health planning;
314(d) which gave formula grants to states, without
categorical restriction, for health services; and 314(e)
which replaced seven separate project grant programs
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with a single project grant program to cover certain
health problems in a limited geographic area, such as
hookworm in the South, or a special group of people,
such as migrants, who are not just a single state's
concern; and to stimulate and support Innovative programs for a three year period.
Though far-reaching in intent and language, the fouryear-old program has been unable to fulfill its designers'
broad vision. Criticism ranges from the "act has no teeth
to enforce its ideas," to "comprehensive planning has
degenerated Into planning for planning." Specifically,
there are important criticisms which go right to the heart
of how to improve the health care delivery system, and
what the federal role should be.
Perhaps the most basic problem lies in the preamble
of the act which encourages the federal government and
states to cooperate with private groups, but expressly
does not permit Interfering "with existing patterns of
private, professional practice of medicine, dentistry, and
related healing arts." As we have seen, the private sector
controls the bulk of health services, operating 5,820 of
the 7,131 hospitals, 5 ' 1,150 insurance firms, each
offering a variety of coverage under 50 different state
commisions 55 excludingg 74 separate Blue Shield and 80
59
and numerous nursing homes
Blue Cross programs),
and other facilities, with little, if any, external regulation
(unless they come under federal Medicare or varying
state Medicaid regulations). Thus, unless one can bring
about a reorganization and redistribution of resources in
the private as well as the public sector, comprehensive
health planning becomes a meaningless concept.
Several states reported difficulty getting under way in
their comprehensive health planning, and a few explained why. Theodore Ervin, Associate Director of the
Michigan Department of Health, put it this way:
The federal government is giving us a mandate to
coordinate at the state level, but it isn't doing it at the
federal level. Look at Medicaid and OEO and several
others-there's not a structured relationship between
them and comprehensive health planning. Second, there
appears to have been an effort by the federal government to move the planning from the established health
agencies to the planners in governors' offices around the
country. Third, there was no specificity In the act about
how groups should work together. Each program is still a
separate categorical program. How likely is Medicaid to
go over to the state comprehensive agency and say,
'Here, plan our programn' "160
It is clear that the era of the categorical programs still
persists. Since the bill was passed in 1966, each time it
has been amended, another categorical program has been
added. There are now six, including alcoholism, drug
addiction and migrants. Recently, a seventh passed
Congress dealing with communicable diseases. With each
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separate proliferation, the block grant is compromised as
is any meaningful state plan.
An important part of the design of the state plan is
the requirement under 314(a) that a state health planning council be established to advise the official state
planning agency. A critical sentence is that a majority of
the council members must be consumers of health services. In some areas, such as Maryland, this seems to have
worked well since the bulk of its 34-member advisory
council really is a cross section of the consuming
public-as opposed to industrialists, bankers and others
who 6have little difficulty in obtaining the services they
need. I
Many states were so delighted with the flexibility of
the block grants they did not immediately realize they
represented a cut-back in federal funding, particularly In
the project grant or "e" money (314e). Because the "e"
money was now regarded primarily as experimental and
of short duration, there was no on-going support for
state programs like tuberculosis that had been absorbed. The design of the legislation meant that tuberculosis should be shifted to "d" or on-going programs but
this grant was inadequate and not distributed among the
states in the same amounts as the projects they replaced.
With the expansion in the uses federal funds could be
put to, the following things occurred according to HEW
giant expert Robert Nash:
"The federal grant became a very small percentage of
the total expenditure for which it could be used (now
about 3 per cent). Second, the plan became a useless and
meaningless document to both the states and the federal
government, because each state at its option has to select
from all its programs a tiny portion to be identified as
the 'federally supported and required matching program.' This is all the plan relates to and it is usually
selected for accounting convenience.
"When the hodgepodge of pieces of all kinds of programs reflected In all the state plans are compiled at the
national level, they add up to no meaningful entity.
"The statutory provision for a federal share between
1/3 and 2/3 becomes a delusion. For example, to get the
true picture of the federal grant impact in a state with a
federal share of 50 per cent, one must realize that what
we are really talking about is 50 per cent of perhaps 6
per cent of the state's eligible program. 62
What seems to irritate state health planners more than
the small amount of federal money they receive, is the
host of requirements that accompany it. They often
seem unreasonable and expensive to enforce. There Is a
basic auditing predisposition to be able to "trace exactly
where the federal dollar went." In some states this has
resulted in the federt'l government wanting to support
the "flashier," high impact programs, rather than mundane, but necessary parts of a health program. As one
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official put it, "It's a lot easier to sell a rubella immunization program to an appropriating body than to get
money for a big office building which stores health
records."
This focus on tracing the federal dollar once again
fractionalizes the total health picture of a state, for it
means that a state has to artificially pick part of one
program (the federal amount is generally so small that it
only pays for part) to demonstrate where the money is
going, rather than looking at the whole picture, and
pooling the futids in a common endeavor and then
splitting the whole bill. The absurdity of this perspective
was dramatized by a New York State health official,
who said, only half ironically, "I suggested to the commissioner of health that he use the federal money to
buy paper clips. In New York, it would just about cover
that."
There are many federal requirements that a state
must meet before it receives any of the "d" or action
money. The states object to these requirements on two
counts: first they feel that requirements should be part
of the initial planning process, and if there are any problenms, they should be ironed out in the beginning, not
when the programs are getting underway. Second, they
feel that since the federal share is so small-Michigan
receives $2.7 million under the act, of which only
$476,000 is distributed to local health departments-the
additional cost of6 3 meeting the requirements is almost
too much to bear.
Third, currently there is a statutory provision that

forbids the states to decrease their efforts where federal
money is spent. The result is often that a state undergoing a general budget paring is forced to arbitrarily shift
federal funds to sonic activity that isn't cut back, again
only a bookkeeping transaction. This kind of requirement, while useful in intent, so that a state would not
simply rely on federal funds (though this is difficult to
imagine since they are so small), turns out to be simply
another obstacle to meaningful delivery of health care.
One of the most recent federal requirements that
does relate to the planning process says that in order for
a "b" or regional planning agency to get federal funds it
must implement the federal merit system on the local
level. In theory, this is a good idea, the kind of standard
the federal government might appropriately enforce. But
in reality, it means that Michigan, for instance, which
meets most requirements nonetheless would have to set
up an extensive enforcement system, to conform to federal regulations for its 83 counties and is provided no
money to do so. And even more significant, perhaps, is
that the other agencies dealing with health, such as OEO,
that often receive more funds, do not have to meet the
same standards. "We're being asked to spend money to
get money on a differential basis," Theodore Ervin com64
mented.
Similarly, California has spent $274,000 to
set up the necessary papetwork to meet the federal government merit system requirement and some feel that
the end result is to put them at a disadvantage in coompeting for employees with other federally assisted
programs.
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In 1968, the law was amended with respect to the
314(d) allotment, requiring that the states spend "at
least 70 per centum of such amount reserved for mental
health services and at least 70 per centumn of the remainder of a state's allotment under this subsection only for
the provision of services in communities in the state."
ibis necessity of funneling 70 per cent of the funds into
direct community services becomes an unenforceable
standard. In Michigan, for example, where the state amid
local health budgets are $80 million annually and
federal government contributes $2.7 million, there's
great flexibility in how the state uses that money. If it
were a larger amount, Ervin feels, such as $10 or $25
million, such a requirement would have greater impact.
The issue of standards Is an important one. Though
the federal government has Imposed priorities and established such standards as the merit system, the 70-percent requirement and the reporting requirement, the
whole process is voluntary and vague. The reporting
requirement says that a "state agency will make such
reports in such form and containing such information as
the Surgeon General may from time to time reasonably
require, and will keep such records and afford such
access thereto as the Surgeon General finds necessary to
assure the correctness and verification of such reports."
Though the federal government loosely requires this
reporting device, it is not an effective way to justify
appropriations. It was the states, in fact, that finally
took the initiative in developing a uniform reporting
system on the block grants. They decided through the

Association of State and Territorial Health Officials that
they needed to know how their money was being spent,
for what, and how effective that was. This 50-state study
is funded by a federal contract, but the idea came from
the states.
The voluntary nature of the whole act is one reason
why many feel that there has been so much emphasis on
"getting people together to talk." There is no real clout
to act. One of the people who feels this way is Andrew
B~raun, who heads the metropolitan Washington Council
of Government's health division. Said Braumn:
"Even if a state does an effective plan, there are no
teeth under the present legislation. This is not true in

New York State, however, where the state isdivided into
13 health planning districts. Each has an areawide plan.
ning agency responsible to the state, and the state must
OK a facility building, expansion and modernization.
California has a law somewhat like this, but not as
powerful; the same with Minnesota, and Maryland's General Assembly recently passed a law expanding the
licensing of new hospitals and new institutions (though
they excluded nursing homes) to conform to the comprehensive plan.""5
There is a major problem In terms of the project
grants under section 314(e). Originally, they were seen
as short-term, experimental grants which would allow a
state to try new things, and eventually blend the suc-

cessful into on-going programs, or the "d" section. But
no mechanism was established to blend the programs
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together, and the "e" money, which was supposed to be
s'nall,,has grown to almost the same amount as "d"
money, which is responsible for supporting the major
health programs in a state (under comprehensive health
planning).
The "e" money has a life span of three years and is
then cut off. Consequently, the cost of maintaining services initiated by these grants falls entirely on the states
and communities. Because the "d" grant is not correspondingly increased, the states' share of supporting
their whole program increases and thus the amount the
federal government contributes diminishes. As a result,
state legislatures, such as Florida's, have scrutinized "e"
money carefully, and many with tight budgets are increasingly unwilling to take on such innovative programs
because of the burden in maintaining them. Nationally,
$1 8 million was shifted from "e" to "d"funds this year,
in an effort to shift support of tuberculosis services from
project giants to the formula grant. This promises some
traumatic results because the $18 million is distributed
among the states without consideration of varying tuberculosis problems among the states.
The assumption is that the states that lose in this shift
will pick up the tab. The impact of this may be great.
One of the important ideas of the act was to try new
programs, and ultimately incorporate them into the
comprehensive needs of a state. This increasingly may
become a fiscal impossibility. Furthermore, the cutback
in "e" funds only exacerbates the general cutback that
occurred when comprehensive health planning was substituted for categorical grants.
For many, the whole concept of partnership in the
act has become questionable. What kind of partnership is
it that exempts the private sector from the impact of
comprehensive health planning? What kind of partnership is it when the federal government imposes stiff
requirements on a state and does little else In setting
goals, watchdogging the standards it sets or providing
meaningful amounts of money? How comprehensive is
"comprehensive health planning of services" when it
neither includes nor is coordinated with bigger moneygetters, the Veterans Administration, OEO, regional
medical programs, HUJD and so on? Even though the
states and federal government were supposed to be deciding together the health priorities, they are essentially
still set by the federal government. Model Cities, for
example, is a high priority for the little "d"money there
is. In a bright yellow "Operational Planning Systems
Handbook" distributed by HEW last spring, the attitude
of the program is partly expressed in the footnote describing how regional priorities should be developed.
Regional priorities are developed only by the regional
director, though he "should seek inputs from all pertinent regional office personnel as well as state and local
officials." However, as the footnote reads:

"No formal mechanism has yet been devised for
Involving state and local officials in any phase of the
operational planning process; yet our ability to achieve
many objectives will depend upon them. We hope in the
future to be able to
provide for more formal state and
66
local Involvement."
Though the program has been In operation for only
four years, and one can allow for "bugs" in any new
system, particularly one that promises as much as this
does, it still seems that the flaws may be fundamental.
One of the original pioneers in comprehensive health
planning said that what was needed was for the federal
government
"...to Identify services which constituted a minimum below which no one would fall-in terms of every
aspect of health. Comprehensive planning would then
show you how to reach that goal. The federal govern.
ment would pay a certain percentage- ranging perhaps
from 20 to 50 per cent (maybe more for the poorer
states) of whatever the state spent. By removing fear of
cutback in federal appropriations, the states would
within
design plans, governed by national standards,6but
7
which they would determine their priorities."
This need for a strong leadership from above, with
the powers to enforce the federal requirements both on
thc state governments as well as the private sector,
would secm fundamental.
In addition, many think that a national forum or
council of health advisors located in the White House
to formulate general health goals, though still allowing
states flexibility, would be useful.
In terms of the federal fiscal commitment, advocates
for change believe that the federal commitment to a
state should be tied to a state's total efforts rather than
to a slender slice of its budget. They feel a need for a
financial mechanism so that when "e" money is terminated, the cost of continuing the services should be
shared in a federal-state partnership, with the sharing of
costs based on services rather than on an unpredictable
annual allotment of dollars.
Hill-Burton, Medicare and Medicaid, and Comprehensive Health Planning all represent major federal
inputs into the health care delivery system-and they are
only examples. The Office of Health and Scientific
Affairs in the Department of Health, Education and Welfare had a budget of $2,810,000,000 in fiscal year 1969
68
and some 45,967 employees involved in its programs.
The extent of this financing would seem to give the
federal government some hard leverage. With it federal
officials could help create new public policy to redress
the imbalance of health resources, promote new forms
of health care delivery and lessen the provider domination
of our health care system-but instead, the federal government continues to put money into a system with
which, to a very large degree, it does not "interfere."
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Chapter IV
From Co-ops
to Free Clinics:
Attempts to Change
the System

Though we have seen that providers donsinate the health
care delivery system, as early as the turn of the century,
small groups of consumers banded together to try to
shape medical care to their particular needs. Maiiy of
these grouois succeeded in providing services in limited
geographical areas or, like the labor moovemenst. for its
own "family." None, however, was directed A or was
able to niake fundamental changes in the delivery
system.
These early groups were particularly active its the
1920's atid 1930's and their vision of health care then is
still the vision of today. They dreamed of a health care
system where the consumer would play a key role in
determining needs-, where high quality, comprehensive
care (which meant coordinating all medical and preventive services, among the family doctor, specialists and
hospital) was delivered with a sense of htumsanity. They
wanted no linmits either on the amount of care or eligibility to receive it.
In contrast to circumstances where only those who
could afford care received it, reformers wanted everyone
to be treated by payment of a small premiums to cover
costs. By the 1930's, the idea of prepaymsent took hold
both because of increasing medical costs and because
security-conscious people in those Depression years were
painfully aware that a sudden accident or illness could
Financially destroy them. Prepaymient assured hospitals
an operating income and encouraged patients to seek
preventive care, rather than to think simply in termssof
coverage for the expenses of illness.
Finally, these groups regarded the doctor differently,
realizing that snmall-town practitioners who were on call
24 hours a day, seven days a week, with no respite, time
for their families, or continuing education, would be-

conic "burnt out" over the years. By thiesame token, by
eliminating "lee-for-service," with its emphasis on a business relationship, and guaranteeing a stated income, the
plans offered the doctor financial security atid an opportunity to concentrate on a medical relationship.
These ideas were first embodied in the itedical cooperatives of thie Midwest, where farmers' co-ops had
thrived for many years. The first medical cooperative
began iii the small Oklahoma town of Elk City in 1929.
Its vigorous aiid courageous dcsiginer, Dr. Michael
Slsadid, told the farmnig community of 6,000 people
that they could get high-quality, low-cost medical care if'
they pooled their resources atid built a community hospital. Impressed with the idea, fariiers bought shares ai
S50 each, hired the first specialists for the area and received medical care on a discou It basis.tI
Almost immediately, however, the harassment that
cooperatives atid other coissuiner-sponsored efforts always encounter began. In Elk City, it lasted a good 20
years. The county and state medical societies dropped
Dr. Shadid fromstheir rosters thuss leaving huts to find
his own insurance in the event of a malpractice suit),
threatened to get his license revoked, spread rumors
about the quality of the hospital, atid fought to keep
hosout-of-town doctors front coinig to work at thme
pital. The local doctors not only refused to join the
hospital, but they undermiined it by establishing conmpetlng hospitals, which allegedly promised the sante kind of
discounted care.
The hospital was in trouble. Increased attacks lowered morale, aroused suspicion, even among loyal supbegan to plunmnet. Dr. Shadid
porters, atid memsbershmips
was forced to arrange a loan on his own life insurance to
complete the building of the hospital. And as the De45
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pression deepened, even discounted care became too expensive. So Shadid designed a prepayment scheme with
dues low enough to wipe out the competition, an act
that increased the number of members but, at the
same time, inflamed the opposition. Individual care
under this scheme cost $12 a year for one person, $18
for two., $22 for three and a maximum of $25 for
four. Hospitalization rates were $1 a day, with small
charges for anesthetic and operating room fees. Services
included examinations,
treatment, operations, x-rays and
2
teeth extractions.
Despite the low charges, the idea was slow to catch
9
on. But in the early 1 30's, with adoption by the power.
fui Farmiers Union, thie hospital gained great support as
well as protection from the continual harassment. Although the community hospital is no longer a cooperative (its administrators say it could not keep up with
thiecosts and the competition from third-party insurance
companies) its contribution to the early cooperative
movement was great. It raised the standards of care, attracted the first specialists to the community and integrated clinic and hospital treatment. People in the community joined with the doctors in planning the services.
Prepayment 'allowed people to receive many more services, particularly preventive, than they had before. The
cooperative's impact was perhaps even greater outside of
Elk Ci'y. Dr. Shadid personally stumped across the
country describing Elk City's experiences and giving advice on how to set up cooperatives.
The cooperative movement spread throughout the
country in the middle 30's, extending from the farm
belts to the big cities. Largess and best known of the
urban cooperatives was the Group Health Association of
Washington, D.C. It was established in 1937 by the
Home Owners Loan Corporation for its employees and
their families, though later extended to all government
employees. In its first year, it enrolled 10,000 persons,
charging them monthly dues of $2 for single people,
$3.30 for families, regardless of size. Dues entitled members to three weeks' hospitalization in a semi-private
ward, medical and surgical care, eye examinations and
outside consultations, when authorized by the medical
director.
CHA is operated by a Board of Directors, chosen
from its own membership, which provides for financing
(both capital and operating income) and contracts with
the medical staff (organized as group) for provision of
services on a salary rather than on a fee-for-service basis.
In recent years, the cooperative has become so large that
most members neither attend meetings nor seem interested in policy decisions, Its size has made it necessary
to set up clinics in suburban areas. However, the cooperative still lacks its own hospital and must refer patients
3
to neighboring hospitals.
Cooperatives traditionally have been attacked for

I-v

1

many reasons. The most common complaints against
GHA in Washington are typical: there will not be enough
money; there is no free choice of doctors; advertising
and solicitations are unethical; salaried doctors have no
incentive to practice good medicine-, members
profit
4
from the labors of the doctors who serve them.
Over the years both the ethics and legal organization
of co-ops were challenged. The key issues were the right
of people to organize for their own care and the right of
physicians to make agreements other than on a fee-for.
service basis. These issues were basically decided favorably for the co-ops in two long, arduous and dramatic
lawsuits waged by the GHA in Washington and later by
the Group Health Cooperative in Seattle.
In the OHA case, the U. S. Supreme Court upheld the
verdicts of two lower courts, found the AMA and the
Medical Society of the District of Columbia guilty of
"restraint of trade" under the Sherman Antitrust Act,
and ordered them to stop impeding GHA's progress. In
the Seattle case, the Supreme Court of Washington
ordered the King5 Coui.-ty Medical Society to stop boycotting the co-op.
The Seattle co-op started 10 years after Group Health
in Washington. Seattle was a city long dominated by
industrial contract medicine, which was sufficient for
workers and families of selected industries, but excluded
many others. One of the major differences between the
two urban cooperatives was that an existing group practice in Seattle, which owned its own hospital and pliarmacy, welcomed the idea of the cooperative and ultimately sold its hospital to the cooperative. In addition,
many loyal subscribers of this group practice helped the
cooperative by joining its ranks,
The co-op idea in Seattle was sparked by Elk City's
Dr. Shadid, who had come to the rural areas outside of
Seattle where co-op stores were flourishing. Farmers in
those suburban communities had for some time been
interested in medical co-ops, but the idea caught on in
the city. In a short time 400 families signed up pledging
$100 each for the establishment of a prepaid clinic.
Aside from Dr. Shadid's initial advice, the community
put the clinic together without the benefit of any expert
reports or advice. As one of the Seattle pioneers put it,
"We just saw what we wanted and then spent hours
experimenting on what would work."
The Seattle cooperative now has a 171 -bed hospital,
with plans for an additional 300 beds, and three neighborhood centers scattered throughout the Puget Sound
region. The medical staff consists of over 100 physicians
representing all the basic specialties. Currently there are
113,000 people enrolled in the co-op (65,623 of whom
are members). The membership cost is $200 ($100 capital investment, $100 capital dues). This averages out to
$30 a month for a family of four. Care is comprehensive
and includes most drugs.
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The cooperative serves a geographical area divided
need for such a program in our county and find this very
into eight districts, each of which elects a representative.
appalling to many. . .. "
These eight elect three at-large members and all I I constitute the board. The current makeup of the board is
Although the practitioners have opposed the clinic,
one architect, two professors, a representative o)f the
the county health department has cooperated, assisting
League of Women Voters, two engineers, a lawyer, two
in innoculatlons and drug distribution. And despite all
businessmen, a journalist and a program analyst for the
the opposition the clinic is functioning. In addition to
Navy. Thle- board sets policy, studies all problems and
the doctor (another VISTA was hired in July), three
runs the cooperative. In one sense, active involvement in
VISTA nurses and one VISTA lab technician, there are
this cooperative has lessened over the years. General
four ncwly trained community aides who handle everybusiness meetings are not well attended, though the electhing from teaching nutrition to making visits to outlytion meetings still are. One-third of cooperative users are
ing areas. The community originally raised $2,000
6
members.
not
among themselves, which OEO supplemented by an
Though the real impetus behind medical co-ops died
eight-month planning grant of $39,875. They were
after World War 11, a few still survive in rural communiprotnised an additional $134,000 for Septenmber, 1970,
ties. One of the newest of the rural co-ops began last
which, at this writing, had not yet materialized.2
March in impoverished Lee County, Arkansas. It was a
The community makes all the decisions about tile
moment of great pride for 350 plantation farming famni- clinic through the board of directors, elected by five
lies-most of whom are black, and earn in a good season
neighborhood action councils scattered throughout the
$500 a year-when the doors of their new Lee County
county. These nine board mnembers-two farmers, one
Cooperative Clinic opened. For this area lacks the most
welfare smother, a housekeeper, a cook, a worker in a
basic services. There are large families- 12 children is not
United Auto Workers plant, a retired woman, a minister
uncommon- often willh little to eat. The population conwho is a part-tinme carpenter, and a department store
sists predominantly of children under 18 and people over
clerk--decide who should be hired and fired, and how
45. As one clinic organizer put it, "Everyone else leaves
the funds should be managed. In addition, they decide
as soon as they can."
the chief health needs of the community. In recent
Some of the obstacles faced by the Lee County Coopmonths, they have asked for transportation; so a van was
crative were described in Chapter 1. In addition, the only
bought-which will be fine in good weather-but they
doctor serving the clinic, a VISTA volunteer, was told
hope to get a jeep for the rainy season when the dirt
that in order to obtain admitting and laboratory priviroads are flooded. They have asked for more intensive
leges at the county hospital, he had to be elected to
training of the community aides who, along with the
membership in the county medical society. IHI was
laboratory technicians, receive training from St. Jude
denied that membership by a vote of three to one.
Children's Research Hospital in Memphis 60 miles away.
Shortly after, the hospital refused his application for
An important part of the clinic is to spread health
privileges, though it denied that its refusal was detercare into the outlying areas. Moving in this direction, in
mined by the medical society vote. With no hospital
the fall of 1970 the clinic opened a health station in
privileges the doctor was limited in the services he could
H-aynestown, a town of 100 people that serves a larger
provide. For example, he had to send his laboratory
community of 1,200, offering screening, inoculations,,
work to his father, a pathologist in St. Louis. Also, he
well-baby care and basic follow-up. As Ollie Neal, the
had to get his patients admitted to hospitals out of the
clinic's administrator, put it: "We tell people when
county and, for many, this meant long trips.
you're dealing with hurting- Haynestown isn't your
Second, local doctors have continually tried to thwart
place, it's for prevention." The well-baby care in the
the cooperative. A letter from the four doctors and the
health station is delivered by a nurse practitioner who
pharmacists in Marianna, the major town in the county,
traves 180 miles once a week from the Tufts Universitywritten on the county medical society stationery, to
Mount Bayou Neighborhood Health Center in Mount
Arkansas Senator John McClellan, indicates the opposiBayou, Mississippi.
tion's spirit:
The clinic needs more nurses and there is also a tremendous need for follow-up care, especially so since
"We have been Invaded by a group called 'Vista'
which is composed of seven workers of which one is a
many of the patients (2,300 have been served between
medical doctor...
March, 1969, and October, 1970) are elderly, and there is
only one 62-year-old public health nurse for the entire
urging
churches
Negro
the
attended
group
"ITihis
them
to fight for what is theirs, another group was told
county of 20,000 persons.
of government funds to be had but that they would have
For many people the clinic has become a rallying
to fight to get them ....
point from which so look at their whole community to
"As physicians, pharmacists and taxpayers we feel no
see what can be done. As Ollie Neal said: "Not just
47
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today, but in the future." As a result, people have asked
not only for acute care but also for vitamins for young
children, a well-baby clinic and training in health education. Ultimately they hope to develop a prepaid group
practice operating on a sliding fee scale.
LABOR IN VOL VEMEPNT. During the Second World
War, health care became a major focus of the labor
unions. At that time, the War Labor Board s'et rigid wage
controls and the search for non-wage remuneration led
to the growth of collective bargaining for fringe benefits.
The climate also was ripe for union demands because of
post-war business prosperity. Excess profit taxes and tax
exemptions for health and welfare contributions reduced
the cost of insurance and pension programs. 8 Despite
extensive collective bargaining, the unions found that
they could not go as far as they liked. Their members
still could not afford medical care, and the unions could
not offer as many services as they wanted to.
As a result, a number of unions tried different approaches to meet their medical care needs. Some devel.
oped their own direct service plans. Others, through
groups like the California Council for Health Plan Alternatives, tried to make the collective voice of union
members heard in all aspects of planning and organizing
health care and dealing with the health industry.
Three direct service plans illustrate some of what
labor, has achieved where it has attempted to organize
health seivices:
Tire Labor health istitute of St. Louis is a prepaid
group practice plan developed almost entirely by the

members of Teamsters Union Local 683. Earning on an
average of $1.35 a month in 1945, tle unskilled warehrousemen were unable to make budgets cover medical
and dental needs. Union President Harold Gibbons appointed a committee made up of nsembers who, in turn,
sought the advice of local physicians about what constituted good medical care and [how they could develop a
plan they could afford. They studied existing insurance
plans and found them to be incomplete in coverage and
lacking preventive care. Like the co-ops, they sought
high-quality comprehensive care for the worker and his
family with a preventive ensphasis.
Funds came through a collectively bargained agreenment that originally provided for an employer contribution of 3 i per cent of the gross pay of the employee.
This was later renegotiated so that tlse employers paid 5
per cent and the contract covered families. In addition,
the Institute carries its own hospital insurance (originally
carried through Blue Cross) and has expanded coverage
to include dental and psychiatric care.
It has its own clinic facilities and maintains a 400-unit
retirement home open to the whole conmnunity. In addition, it operates a Health and Medical Camnp, used as a
recreation and convalescent center. With the exception
of the medical director, all physicians are part-time and
48

paid on an hourly rate negotiated to represent the
median of physicians' incomes in the community. The
27-member Board of Trustees is made up of union representatives, employers and the public. There is an independent Medical Conference Board of four physicians
and one dentist who advise on professional matters.
One of the best known of the union health programs
was that developed by the United Mine Workers. Geographically isolated, living in poor communities with inadequate facilities and with little education, the nilners
lived almost totally dependent upon the good will of the
company. Almost every family experienced death or severe injury, and preventive care was alnsost unknown. As
a result of the bitter mine strikes, which led to federal
government take-over of the mines, a collective bargaining program emerged. This program provided for a royalty payment on each ton of coal into a health and welfare
fund. Using this money, the Welfare Fund pushed for
the development of new kinds of medical and rehabilitative programs for the niner and his family.
The original concept was to work with existing hospitals and doctors in a given area. But tlsis proved to be a
bad idea. A staff headed by Dr. Warren Draper soon
found drastic differences between the care provided in
approved hospitals with highly trained specialists and
that provided by poorly trained doctors in the proprietary hospitals in smaller communities. Discrepancies in
hospital admissions, bills, number of days in hospital and
surgical procedures often were striking. But when
Draper's staff revealed its findings, the medical societies
questioned the validity of the data. A bitter battle ensued between the miners and the AMA in the coal-nuning regions, and ended with the Welfare Fund dropping
those physicians thought inadequate from its lists.
Searching for a new approach to health care, the fund
took three major steps: it built a chain of 10 top quality
hospitals in Kentucky, West Virginia and Virginia (although these hospitals have subsequently all been sold);
it linsited the approved panel of physicians; and it stimulated the formation of nine group practices in Pennsylvania, Ohio and West Virginia. Historically, the Welfare
Fund had an enormous impact on upgrading and integrating health care for Appalachia and for setting standards for neighboring regions.
In Detroit, the United Auto Workers broke sharply
with tradition when it established the Community
Health Association, not only for union members but for
the total community. It organized a prepaid comprehensive program with emphasis on high quality care,
group practice coordinated by one's doctor, and the
association of each medical group with a participating
hospital to assure maximum continuity of care. In 1956,
the association purchased Metropolitan Hospital and
now also owns three centers in outlying areas. Physicians
are salaried. Subscribers number well over 70,000.
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Though Cl-A has opposed lay interference in medical
matters, it has demanded that the consumer be heard in
non-medical affairs. Like most plans of this type, CHA
decided that its members should have a free choice be.
tween Cl-A and the alternative plans. CIIA's Board of
Directors broadly represents tlie community with members from management, labor, church, university and
hospital institutions.
Recently, Cl-A, like other union plans, has been
caught in a financial vise, wanting to deliver a broad
range of services and not being able to afford to do so.
Originally, Cl-A looked closely at the Kaiser plan but
did not build in as many cost-saving incentives. Today,
however, it is once again considering the Kaiser approach. Generally, unions are finding, as they once did
with collective bargaining, that they cannot meet their
members' expectations for health care with the funds at
their disposal. They are now looking to the federal
government to assume the burden of financing health
care and are strong advocates of a national health insurance program that will provide the financial support for
a broad range of health services.

Since then, the so-called "Kaiser Plan" has flourished
and there are today more than two million Kaiser subscribers, served by 21 medical centers (hospital and
clinic), 28 clinics and 51 medical offices throughout
California, Oregon, Washington, Hawaii, and in Cleveland and Denver.' 0 More significant, the Kaiser program
has been viewed by nsany health care reformers as a
model for tlse future.''
Tise key to the Kaiser Plan is an attempt to reverse
the incentives for wasteful or unnecessary use of nsedical
services that attend other programs of health insurance. Deterrents to the inefficienst use of resources are
systematized, and with efficiency, proper organization
and econonsic incentives, Kaiser adherents chains,1 comes
a shift in ensphasis from crisis to preventive care. 2
The Kaiser Foundation Medical Care Programsconsprises three separate operating organizations: the Kaiser
Foundation Health Plan, the Permanente Medical
Groups and the Kaiser Foundation Hospitals.
1. The Kaiser Foundation Health Plan is a nonprofit
corporation which contracts with membership groups
and individuals to provide certain health care services for
fixed monthly payments over a one-year contract
period. With this income, the Health Plan contracts with
...
the two other organizations of the Kaiser program for
the provision of professional services, hospital facilities
and services necessary to fulfill the contractual obligations to the membership.
2. In each region, the Health Plan contracts with an
Of all of the attempts to provide consumers with
independent partnership of physicians-one of several
comprehensive health services through organized group
partnerships constituting the Permnanente Medical
practice combined with a prepayment scheme, the proGroups-for the provision of medical services necessary
grant that has probably had the greatest impact is that of
to provide members with the benefits specified in their
the Kaiser Foundation.
contracts. In exchange, the medical partnership receives
The Kaiser program evolved out of an attempt to
from the Health Plan a per capita payment for each
provide medical care to workers at geographically isolated construction sites during World War 1I. It was ims- enrolled member. In addition, the partnership can earn a
bonus if costs are kept below aspecified level.
possible to provide adequate medical care at these sites
3. The Health Plan contracts with Kaiser Foundation
without actually bringing in the necessary staff and faHospitals (KrH-) for the provision of stated hospital facilities. A prepayment scheme was arranged ansong severcilities and services. KFH is a nonprofit charitable coral construction contractors and a group of private docporation which shares a common board of directors and
tors to guarantee support and services. The arrangement
executive management with the Health Plan. In return,
was not for insurance in the traditional sense. The nsediKFH receives payment sufficient to cover the costs of
cal group derived its income from the regular paynsents
the facilities and services plus a margin for short- and
nsade on behalf of subscribers and, in return, contracted
long-range capital needs. KFH also has an arrangement
to provide certain specified medical services. Unlike tise
by which it shares in the revenues generated by keeping
private insurance programs of Blue Cross-Blue Shield,
costs below a certain level set by contractual formula.'13
this plan discarded fee-for-service as the basic operating
principle for health care delivery. It substituted a capitaWith this arrangement, those within the Kaiser protion scheme, giving a medical group an economic stake
gram who provide medical services or hospital services
in keeping people healthy. The plan was a success, and
have every incentive to avoid giving wasteful, inefficient,
after World War 11, the Kaiser organization-one of the
or unnecessary care. This, together with tlse economies
sponsoring contractors-decided to form a foundation to
inherent ,in group practice, accounts for the apparent
continue the arrangement on a permanent basis, with
success Kaiser has had in achieving cost savings for its
facilities open not only to Kaiser employees but to the
9
nsensbers. For example, whereas non-Kaiser doctors
general public.
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with efficiency, comes a
shift in emphasis from crisis
to preventive care."
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TRENDS IN PER PERSON HOSPITAL EXPENSES']
Kaiser (Northern
California Region)

Average
daily expense
Ann ua
adiniilons
per 1,000

United States

1960

1965

changee

1960

1965

%rChange

$42.79

$56.06

+31

$32.23

$44.48

+38

88

80

-9.1

128.9

137.9

+70

Averagelength
of stay

6.86

6.65

-3.1

7.6

7.8

+2.6

Annual patient
days per 1,000

604

532

-11.9

978

1,061

+8.5

$25.85

$29.82

+15.4

$31.52

$47.19

+49.7

Annual hospital
expenses pet
person

operating under standard insurance policies have incen-

tives to hospitalize patients even in cases where hospitalization may be unnecessary, Kaiser doctors profit by
keeping people out of the hospital, thus putting rigorous
controls on admission to and length of stay in Kaiser
hospitals.1I4 The result has been that Kaiser members
average fewer days in the hospital than do people with
various other forms of health insurance, and fewer
patient days in the hospital mean a great cost saving for
the Kaiser system. 15
The table above indicates that although Kaiser'Is
cost per day of hospital care increased altmost as fast as
costs in the nation as a whole, its annual hospital expense per person increased only about one-third as fast
as the national average. Kaiser could not do much about
the rise in cost per unit of service, but it was able to
reduce the number of units required per person-in contrast to a national rise in the number of hospital days per
person:
The fact that Kaiser has grown and spread as rapidly
?!t has seenis to indicate that it is effectively meeting
some basic needs and desires of consumers. Interviews
with Kaiser subscribers usually produce a large proportion of raves:
Mrs. C. is 63 years old. She has been covered by the
Kaiser Health Plan on a continuous basis for the past 17
years and she is very satisfied with Kaiser. "Aside from
the fact that I've had such good attention, even if I had a
cold, I can go to the doctor for $1 and my kids can go
for $2 and you get the same care, If you have to go to a
doctor's office, you have to pay $5 to $7 for an office
visit... Money is important to all of us."
She had great confidence in the Kaiser doctors. "I
have never talked to them that they haven't been interested in what my problem is. They are so exacting-they
so

Will find out what my problem is if it is humanly possible."
Mrs. S. describes herself as "a middle-class square who
has always lived with about a $15,000 or $20,00 a year
income and never wanted for anything." However, when
she and her husband and their eight children moved to
Portland neither parent could find work, and they had
to go on welfare.
Mrs. S. says she "never understood all the problems
poor people have until I was faced with a family of 10 to
care for and no source of income." She thinks Kaiser "is
the best thing that could ever happen to poor people."
Mr. and Mrs. E. are a young couple in their early 20's.
Through his employment Mr. E. belongs to the Kaiser
Health Plan; his wife is covered by the plan as his dependent.
Mrs. E. recently had minor surgery at Kaiser. The
operation was arranged by her own private doctor, and
she was able to get into the hospital for the operation
within a week of her doctor's call. The Es paid only
$9.40 out of pocket-for the anesthesia and a biopsycompared to $400 her private doctor estimated would
be the cost if he performed the operation.
While there seems to be great satisfaction with comprehensive services provided by the Kaiser Plan, at no
cost beyond the regular premium, there seems to be dissatisfaction with other aspects of the program, including
its responsiveness to consumers. Though the basic premises of the Kaiser program represent, in many ways, a
break with medical tradition, one unbroken tradition is
the provider-dominat ion of the program. The words of
Dr. Cecil Cutting, Executive Director of the Permanente
Groups, set forth clearly the attitude of the institution:
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"I think a program of this sort (Kaiser] to continue
and to be successful must realize that the physician must
be given responsibility and he must accept this responsibility.... Perhaps the greatest danger in group practice
prepayment Is ... its appeal to sophisticated lay purchasers and planners of health care. It tends to provide a
mechanism by which others than physicians can establish policy, administration and control.
"Responsiveness to the consumer is imperative,
and . .. surely it has been given too little attention by
the profession. But the maintenance of the physician in
the role of judgment and control of economy versus
quality In the provision of medical care is Vital." 17
Kaiser officials maintain that accountability to consumers is achieved through what they term the "dual
choice approach," a concept developed by Kaiser. Kaiser
never forces its program on consumers. Each consumer
enrolled in the Kaiser Plan has at least one alternative
program available to him. If Kaiser members are dissatisfied they can go elsewhere' 8 But the power to quit the
program can have only a marginal impact on the actual
functioning of the Kaiser health delivery system. It can
du no more than ensure that the system meets the available competition, and, as we have seen, Kaiser competitors are under no compulsion to respond to the needs of
the consumer.
With no better mechanism to safeguard consumer interests within the Kaiser system, the incentives for cost
savings could have results beyond the achievement of
efficiency. Costs may also be saved by diminishing the
value of the services rendered -by reducing the quality
or the quantity of services actually delivered to members. Thus, some critics contend that Kaiser members are
not hospitalized when they should be, that outpatient
treatment is rushed and impersonal, and that the appointment system is set up to discourage usage.' 9
These criticisms are difficult to evaluate. The line between efficient organization of services and reduced
quality care is anything but clear. Nonetheless, certain
other consequences of the Kaiser incentive system can
be identified. Despite claims that Kaiser delivers comprehensive care with emphasis on prevention, a significant
portion of the Kaiser membership has little or no conare still
tact with the system's health facilities, and there
20
those who receive fragmented, episodic care.
The Kaiser program has made only minimal effort to
change such patterns of usage. The program requires the
patient to assume the initiative for his own care, and not
only for initial care, but also for follow-up care. Often
some sophistication and much persistence is necessary to
get the care promised in the Kaiser Plan brochure. In
fact, Kaiser administrators place considerable reliance
upon the assumption that all members will not take full
advantage of the benefits guaranteed them in the Kaiser
contract:

"Our experience has shown that patterns of utilization of services are stable, and are only changed
gradually from year to year, so that the financial risks
undertaken relate more to the efficiency of the management of the provision of medical services rather then to
unanticipated swings in volume of services provided," 2'
To examine some of these issues firsthand, several
members of the Citizens Board of Inquiry visited the
Kaiser program in Portland, Oregon. The following are
excerpts from the report they submitted:
We went to Kaiser-Portland, prepared to view it as a
model health care delivery system, but we discovered
rather quickly that both Kaiser officials and consumers
objected to this characterization.
The medical director of Kaiser-Portland told us:
"We I do not consider ourselves utopian. Our aim Is to
provide the same services that are available in the general
community, but to do so in a more efficient and less
costly way. Our goal is to demonstrate that a prepaid
group practice can compete successfully with the more
generally accepted methods of health care delivery now
prevalent, and nothing more."
If there are deficiencies in the Kaiser-Portland program from the consumers' point of view, they seem to
stem, directly or indirectly, from the devotion of the
organization to this goal of efficiency.
We were told that Individual doctors have almost no
say about the length of patient appointments, the occasions when phone calls from patients should reach a
doctor, and the like. Even the major decision to enroll
7,000 OEO subscribers in the program was made by the
executive committee without the general participation
of partnership members.
While doctors have little say in the running of the
program, consumers have virtually none. For non-OEO
participants there is no institutionalized representation
or participation at any level in the organization. For
OEO participants there is a Medical Advisory Committee
which had influence on the selection of poor families for
the OEO program and on the selection of outreach personnel to work with those families but on almost
nothing else,
Kaiser-Portland officials would argue that the "dual
choice" system is the mechanism for consumer control,
and that consumer views can be made known through
the established grievance procedures. The KaiserPortland "grievance procedure" is largely a sham. We
spoke to no consumer who was even aware of its existence. The woman in charge of the grievance office told
us that "We don't notify people about the grievance
system because if we did the office would be just a flood
of complaints." She could give us no case where a consumer had gotten satisfaction on a complaint processed
through the grievance office.
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Consumers often told us that they were rushed
through appointments with little chance to talk to the
doctors.
Kaiser-Portland has 130,000 members and a staff of
about 100 physicians. Kaiser administrators described the
average patient load as 20 to 2S for their pediatricians
and Internists during a 6'/-hour day. First appointments,
we were told, are scheduled for V2hour and return appointments are scheduled for 15 minutes, with ample
time left for walk-ins. This information was directly con.
tradicted by floor nurses and by appointment sheets for
pediatrics which we were able to read. Our check
revealed that doctors were regularly seeing 40 and
sometimes as high as 50 patients per day. All the Kaiser
physicians work five days a week, eight hours a day and
feel the pressure of work.
The consumers we met told us that they will at times
go to doctors outside the Kaiser system. Kaiser administrators claimed that less than 10 per cent of the members see outside doctors.
The people with whom we spoke had varying reasons
for going elsewhere. Many thought of Kaiser as hospitalization insurance ("something to fall back on") and preferred to see outside doctors for outpatient care. The
preference often resulted from a pleasant prior relationship with a doctor which the consumer decided to continue after joining the program. Some also preferred the

relaxed, more personal atmosphere of a "private doctor's
office."
When we asked non-Kaiser subscribers why they did
not enroll in the program, they almost always answered
that they like to be able to choose their own doctors.
They said this even though they understood that within
the Kaiser program they could have their choice of
Kaiser doctors.
Although the success of the Kaiser program is sometimes claimed to depend on the emphasis on preventive
medicine (i.e., "getting people before they need hospitalization") the consumers with whom we talked, with few
exceptions, said that they do not use Kaiser any more
than they would other doctors. Those who went for
check-ups told us that they did the same before they
enrolled In the plan. No consumer stated that he joined
the plan because it afforded access to preventive medicine.
There is no organized follow-up system. In addition
the appointment system seems set up to deter all but
those with the strongest resolve. Several consumers told
of their difficulty In getting through to Kaiser on the
When a consumer finally gets through to
telephone ....the appointment center, he will speak to a girl who has
been instructed, according to the woman in charge of
the appointment center, "to let the patients be the judge
of their needs. The girls are never to suggest that the
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patient come in unless the patient himself brings it up."
The Kaiser administrators told us that there Is a fourto six-week wait for nonacute appointments. The girls at
the appointment center pegged the wait at six to eight
weeks.
Although at least 20,000 Kaiser-Portland enrollees are
entitled by contract to psychiatric care, the Kaiser staff
included only one psychiatrist, plus a psychologist and a
psychiatric social worker. There was no inpatient
psychiatric care, though contract provisions expressly
call for such coverage. The director of medical care
research at Kaiser-Portland explained these limited
mental health resources: "Are mental health services
really effective means of delivering care? Since they are
so expensive should we offer them? ... [Wie don't
know that the modalities of therapy used in mental
health make a difference." Another official added: "We
will not Innovate in mental health because we don't
know what would be productive."
Although the program generally includes house calls
as a benefit, few are actually provided-about 300 per
year, and most of these are made to nursing homes.
Local non-Kaiser physicians have reportedly complained
that this thrusts an unreasonable burden upon them.
One official noted that Kaiser-Port land's physical facilities seemed inadequate for present enrollment and
that the program was deficient in providing geriatric care
and long-term care of the chronically ill.
A special note about the Kaiser-OEO consumers:
Most of the consumers in this category that we niet had
not yet been with the Kaiser program long enough to
form any settled pattern of usage, though their comments were generally similar in content to what we
heard from long-term Kaiser Health Plan members. One
interesting point is that a very attractive part of the
Kaiser-OEO package to them is the pick-up and bringback transportation service that is offered them during
the day-this service is financed by OEO funds and is not
available to regular Health Plan members.
Members of thle Citizens Board also visited the Kaiser
Plan in Oakland, where tire underlying premise is that by
addressing itself to the "whole person's health needs, the
program can detect problems in their eariy stages and
treat them quickly." To carry out this premise, the
muiti-phiasic screening program puts an average of 2,000
persons a month through a number of stations, which
test and record everything from blood pressure to height
and weight to psychological attitudes. A computer links
together dlata from all of these tests, and with these
records in front of him, a Kaiscr physician talks to the
patient and rounds out the medical record and advises
him oif the need for follow-up care.
The Kaiser research staff is halfway through a 10year evaluation program, which will, on completion, say

much about the value of preventive care. It will also
Indicate just what kind of screening needs to be done
and when. For example, should people in their 20's and
30's receive a checkup every two to 'three years, people
over 30 yearly, and those over 40 every nine months?
This program has received wide publicity for its prevenand for its potential impact on health care
tive aspect
2
delivery. 2

"Peer control - the greatest
strength of H I P"
Thle Health Insurance Plan of Greater New York
(HIP), another approach to the delivery and financing of
medical care, is a prepaid insurance system that covers
physician services and sonic clinical procedures (such as
x-rays). It provides both thie insuring mechanism and a
supply of subscribers to its 30 medical groups. These
medical groups are independent doctor-partnerships
which provide doctor-services to HIP subscribers. Tire
medical groups are remunerated onl a per capita per year
basis. At present, in addition to the medical groups, HIP
and 1,160 doctors to serve the
has 41 medical centers
2
763,000 enrollees. 3
HIP, a nonprofit corporation, ostensibly is run by a
28-memiber Board of Directors which actually exercises a
rather elastic control over thle member centers. This
Board has two ph~siciasns representing tile medical
groups; the mayor of New York City and two of his
appointees; air ex-public official; sone state health official; four physicians associated with teaching institutions; one hospital administrator (a physician); one
social -work professor; four businessmen (one retired);
one person associated with a philanthropic organization,
and two private consultants (one a physician). Unlike
Kaiser, which has no union representation on its board of
trustees (although unions make up roughly one-half of
all group enrollment in the Kaiser-Pernianente Health
Plan), HIP has seven tinion officials representing the
unions subscribing to HIP. HIP president James Brindle
is also a member of the Board. The Board is selfperpetuating; current imenibers aiid ex-memibers meet
annually to elect a new board. It is responsible for policy
decisions, such as programmatic changes in HIP, and thle
reallocation or appropriation of large sums of money.
The non-salaried Board mieets 10 tlimes a year, for a few
hours.
Tile Board apparently is dependent on 1EP's adtniinistralive arm, President ianws Brindle and his executive
staff, for most, if not all, of tire information on whic:, to
base its decisions. It also is assumed that the nine
doctors on the Board, plus the metnbers of tire state aiid
city medical bureaucracy, wt1sld considerable power.
HIP supplies tile subscribers and funds to its medical
53
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groups, the doctor partnerships. It also is supposed to set
the standards and control the operation of the medical
groups. For example, the Directory of Professional
Standards for Medical Groups and Standards for Medical
Group Centers promulgated by the HIP Medical Control
Board specifies that centers must be open eight hours a
and care must
day weekdays and on Saturday mornings,
24
be available on a round-the-clock basis. But one of the
groups visited, the New York Medical Group center,
does not have Saturday hours. It does have a weekday
service as early as 8 amr.for tests requiring fasting and it
also provides service on a non-appointment basis until 7
p.m., two nights a week, plus allergy service and physical
therapy nightly until 6 p.m.
The center's medical director conceded that having
no Saturday hours might pose a hardship for some
subscribers. "I think some must be inconvenienced, but
when one considers that we have both daytime and
evening hours, I don't really believe it's a large problem," he said. The matter of evening hours is an
important point to some subscribers, and former subscribers. One woman who works days told us that she
switched to another insurance plan solely because HIP's
new center in East Nassau, Long Island, is not open
evenings to administer her allergy treatment.
HIP's administrators, of course, want to hold down
such defections. One possible remedy is a new incentive
mechanism, known as supplemental capitation, an adjunct to HIP's flat per capita fee. This is a bonus system,
which rewards centers which remain open during the
evening. It also rewards those open on Saturday morning, thus serving to "enforce" the standards set by the
IHIP Medical Control Board. Acenter can also qualify for
the bonus, for example, by footing the bill for physical
improvement of the center's facilities.
Another control problem, regardless of hours, is the
number of doctors on duty. Many HIP doctors are
strictly part-time, as far as their HIP hours are concerned
25
"In our
(860 of the 1,160 physicians are part-time).
last contract agreement with the medical groups, we
tried to develop supplemental-capitation criteria that we
are just beginning to get a little data on," a HIP official
explained. "We call it workload factors. We began to
measure the number of services to a given population,
the average time the physician spends with the subscriber and how long It takes for a subscriber to get an
elective appointment." The "Directory of Standards"
requires each medical group to submit a monthly report
of services rendered to subscribers, on forms provided by
HIP, and to submit to HIP every six months a schedule
of the center's office hours and each of its physicians'
office hours.
The adoption of a supplemental-capitation system
indicates that HIP was unable, with flat per capita
payments, to enforce standards on its centers. In fact,
54

the flat per capita system may have encouraged some
centers to skimp on certain services. For example, an
x-ray technician could be hired on a part-time basis
rather than a full weekly basis, and/or not assigned to
evening hours in cases where the center is open evenings.
This, of course, would cause serious inconvenience to
patients who work days and would have to arrange their
x-ray appointments on a severely restricted schedule.
One HIP spokesman suggested that some subscriber
demands are unreasonable. "Priorities," he said, "must
be determined by the physicians." In some groups there
is a wait of two weeks for an elective health examination, for example, while at other centers, the wait is six
weeks. "He [the physician) figures that for a preventive
health examination he has to have half an hour of his
time. And many will do it on the basis . , . 'Well, I'll do
two at the beginning of the session, then I won't take on
any more because I've got to be here to see sick
people.' "
"I really have the feeling," a HIP doctor said, "that we
have not had a substantial problem in terms of subscriber
dissatisfaction with the period of time they have to wait
for appointments. There is an occasional problem."
In the past decade, New York City physicians, as
elsewhere, have become increasingly reluctant to make
house calls. This development has affected HIP subscribers as well as fee-for-service patients. To remedy the
problem, and to allay complaints from subscribers, HIP
has established an Emergency Care Service.
After a center is closed, the patient dials his medical
group's phone number. The call will be taken by a group
physician or transferred to a central emergency number.
The attending doctor makes a decision over the phone.
If he thinks the case requires a house call, he contacts a
physician who will make a house call and "one of those
poor fellows goes out and makes a house call."
If the house-call physician decides the patient requires hospitalization, he contacts the internist on call
for the group that night. The internist arranges for the
patient #o be hospitalized.
Complaints about delivery of service are often answered with explanations about 'he current expansion of
HIP services and the improvement in the quality of its
medical care. In this respect, the professional personnel
we spoke to at HIP emphasized the importance of peer
control by the medical profession. Several HIP doctors
termed peer-control the "greatest strength of HIP." "I
think everyone has to feel accountable to someone, with
the exception of the few saints that have come to our
world," one doctor said. "I think that a group practice
with a medical director which has peers using the same
charts ...the fact that the doctor knows his note is
going to be read by his colleagues ...not isolated in his
office never to be seen -...makes him behave different26
ly-certainly with respect to quality and standards."
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HIP has instituted peer-control at two levels: among
the medical professionals within the groups themselves,
and among the groups. Last year it negotiated with the
medical groups to form the Joint Committee for
Improvement of Medical Care. Both the groups and HIP
are represented. The committee deals, as an executive
put it, with "the quality of care as assessed by the
patient." But there are no consumer representatives on
this committee. "it provides a means for literally calling
the groups on the carpet if they are not performing the
way their peers feel they ought to perform."
If a member of one of the groups or a group is not
performing properly, there are no "formal sanctions
which the committee can invoke." HIP's Medical Con.
trol Board, a group of doctors representing every
specialty associated with teaching hospitals and universities, promulgates the standards for medical centers and
their physicians and "actually individually reviews applications for physicians." The implied threat is that if a
physician does not satisfy his peers, hie may have trouble
obtaining hospital privileges.
HIP apparently has depended until now on internal
limits-administrative and peer-group controls.-to assure
improvement of its medical services and care. None of
the joint committees, control boards, or other mnechanisms is directly responsible to the subscriber. One of the
I-TIPvice presidents was asked what leverage the subscriber has. His response echoes Kaiser's:
"To begin with," he answered, "he has the option of

4

deciding whether he wants to stay with the program.
Virtually all the enrollments are now on what we call a
dual-choice basis. In some cases we have triple choice
[three rival plans competing for the insurees' dollar]i.
Re-openers are periodic, usually once a year. It is the
most meaningful means of participation in decisionmaking-because he says if I'm not satisfied, I'm leaving.
27
And we take that very seriously."1
In many cases that option has been more illusory
than real. Until 1965, all municipal workers subscribing
to medical insurance in New York were covered by HIP,
with the city paying half the premium. In 1965, 60 per
cent of the municipal workers were covered. Since 1965,
municipal workers have had an annual opportunity to
choose among HIP, Group Health Insurance, or Blue
Shield. Today, HIP insures about half of all insured
municipal workers-and half of HIP's enrollees are
municipal workers.
Although HIP did lose subscribers to its competitors
when the temple choice was made available, at the same
time the city began to pick up a larger share of the
premium, thereby adding to HIP's attractiveness. GHI,
for example, exacts ics in addition to the premium. HIP
maintains it lost only ten per cent of its municipalemployee subscribers, On the other hand, HIP's major
disadvantage is geographic: most of its centers are in the
five boroughs of the city. HIP's recent move to the
suburbs (Nassau County) has paralleled city employees'
purchase of homes there.
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HIP officials think there Is an income-level differen-

tial between subscribers who stay with HIP and those
who change to other pans. Lower-income groups are
believed to elect HIP, for in poor neighborhoodsespecially black neighborhoods- there are few feefor-service physicians available. It is also presumed that
employees earning more than $10,000 a year tend to
switch to Glil or Blue Shield. But there are no statistics
on this point.
Middle-income people in New York with whom
we spoke Insisted that they prefer to "pay money out of
my pocket" in order to avoid either waiting for an
appointmentt, the anonymity of HIP waiting rooms, or
the powerlessness of not being able to "just walk out
and get another doctor."
A HIP subscriber has little chance to exercise control
over its services and care. Because of the geographic
overlay of HIP centers, some subscribers have a choice of
three or four groups. But switching groups is not easy. It
requires a formal application to HIP headquarters, which
in turn requires tite initiative to write a letter of
application and the tolerance for delay. HIP strongly
discourages changes within a given geographical area. In
Manhattan, for instance, all of HIP's Manhattan subscribers might register at the same center-the best.
The subscriber also has the right to change doctors, so
any subscriber unable to change his group might try to
change his doctor. That is not easy either. Application
must be made to the group's medical director, and HIP
frequently is unable to offer enough of a choice to grant
tlte application. That is especially true in the smaller
groups, and nearly always true when the switch involves
specialists.
If a subscriber is not able to change either his group
or his doctor, what can he do besides quit the plan?
For such dilemmas, HIP provides the "subscriber
service" so that the patient Isable to appeal to the group
medical director. The "Directory of Standards" states
that HIP medical groups must "receive complaints from
subscribers and physicians or other personnel of the
group."
One HIP official told us: "if he doesn't have
satisfaction, we invite him to let us have a crack at
solving the problem." HIP centers have posters reading:
"Have you any questions about your health insurance?"
And on the posters, the complainant can find the phone
number for HIP headquarters. Some complaints apparently do reach the Joint Committee for Improvement of
Medical Care-but they cannot be brought there in
person by any subscriber.
There are subscriber advisory boards attached to
several centers, especially the larger ones, but the boards
have no real authority or power.
We asked officials what areas might fall within the
competence of an advisory board. "I think they could be
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a tremendous help in scheduling. -... I think the
impression I have-that we're not working a tremendous
hardship on subscribers not being open on Saturdaymay be grossly in error. But to poll people about
whether we should be open on Saturdays would be a
loaded poll. Ev -ryone would want usto be open. But if
you're open on Saturday, people will just drop in. You
go shopping, drop in and seethe doctor."
We toured the New York Medical Group Center,
which, according to outside observers, isone of the best
HIP centers. Three years ago it moved to new
quarters designed and decor ' ted largely to appeal to
patients. Waiting rooms for different doctors and procedures are separate, easing the emergency room atmosphere common at other centers. The brightly p~ainlted
walls are hung with pictures, and the pediatricians' area
has a blackboard on the wall to amuse the children.
Much of this decor is in direct response to subscriber
requests, and, with the added proximity to the New
York University Medical School, one might guess that
the center's 15,000 subscribers have less to complain
about than their counterparts at other, less favored,
centers. Yet chats with waiting patients suggest that all
the extra features combined do not necessarily negate
long waits for appointments, or the failure of the
appointments desk to group all laboratory procedures
and other diagnostic tests in one appointment.
Subscribers have not yet demanded participation itt
running the center, advisory or otherwise. A HIP official
feels it is because they consist largely of teachers and
social workers-"that they are not anxious to have
participation, or not organized to have participation;
they are not aggressive about it."
HIP's public relations man concurred: "This group
[the HIP subscribers is very articulate. If they have
something on their mind,they're prone to come in and
talk about it. Also, I think that these particular groups
understand prepaid group practice more than the traditional blue-collar groups, so that they're better at
communications ..-. medically and otherwise. These
people would rather deal on a one-to-one basis. .. ."
HIP has certain special problems, particularly recruitment of doctors because of the fee limitations an~d
hospital affiliations.
Most of the 30 HIP medical groups were organized a
generation ago. In fact, 25 were organized in HIP's first
year-lI947-48-and four others within the next five
years. Hospitals around the city formed groups of
doctors associated in training and residency programs,
with these groups supplying their own capital investment. This Is referred to as HIP's "physician initiative
phase." Until recently, each medical group made improvements out of its per capita fundings. Today, HIP
plays a larger role in capital investment and center
improvement. Only one group has been added since
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leges in either of Staten Island's two hospitals. "He had
1953, the East Nassau (Long Island) Medical Group, and
this required
much more HIP initiative than "physician
to catch all the HIP babies and literally died of
28
exhaustion at 39." That obstetrician's death provoked
initiative."
Doctors now think that the responsibility for building
action In the state legislature to bar discrimination
32
against doctors practicing under prepaid plans.
a HIP center rests with HIP. HIP built the East Nassau
center (it also plans to build centers in Rockland and
However, HIP personnel insist that the law has not
Westchester Counties) and sublets to the East Nassau
ended discrimination. It is alleged that HIP doctors do
Medical Group at a.subsidized rent. The group pays $1 not get promotions on hospital staffs because of
per square foot of space and $I per enrollee. In effect,
prejudice against prepaid plans. In one area HIP doctors
thie group pays only about half the actual rental cost.
function entirely under courtesy privileges. The problem
During East Nassau's first year of existence, HIP also
of not being able to get all of a medical group's doctors
provided one of its experienced medical directors to run
on the staff of a single hospital also adds to HIP's costs.
the center.
Sometimes, HIP has to call on a non-HIP doctor to assist
How else does HIP seek to entice ddctors to group
in a hospital procedure and then pay the doctor his
practice? HIP offers the incentive of $22,000 a year to a asking fee.
full-time internist to start with the group. HIP contends
HIP's growth will be stymied until the plan can offer
that to match that figure in private practice, with the
physicians opportunities to advance In hospital hieraroverhead of office and equipment,
a physician would
chies. In fact, a group director attributes HIP's failure to
29
have to gross $35,000 a year.
grow appreciably in the last two decades to the decision
The starting physician is expected to work \ t the
in 1947 not to include hospital facilities and services
group 25 hours a week. "We expect him to take hit turn
along with physician services In the HIP package. He
on call. We expect him to take care of all his patients
pointed to the growth of Kaiser to prove his point. At
that are hospitalized. Hiemay not have another private this time, HIP owns only one hospital In Queens and is
practice, may not work in a health clinic-this may be an planning to build another.
unkind description-but it is a hack sort of work. He
may work in any program it is felt will enhance his
medical knowledge. In other words, he may work
teaching in a university hospital, may work in a clinic
which has a residency or intern-training program, and he
may do research."
At the New York Medical Group Center, one-fifth of
the doctors are now full-time, but that figure may rise.
Only specialists whom the group cannot support are
being hired to work part-time. HIP is encouraging
In recent years, the federal government has recogful-time staffs in all groups to avoid conflict with
nized the small but burgeoning consumer activity and
private practice. One group director explained another
has Incorporated it as a necessary part of certain health
reason why he is optimistic about finding full-time
progratns. This was most clear in the guidelines for the
doctors today: "I think the cynicism of the generation
OEO neighborhood health centers which require that the
that preceded and the focus on money also ishelping us governing board of the centers be structured "so that at
because I think we're swinging back now to where we least one-third of its members are persons eligible to
were in 1948, not because the market isn't there, but
receive services from the project and at least one-half of
because the motive has changed." He mentioned in
its members are either persons eligible to receive services
passing that it is still difficult to recruit surgeons and he or are representatives of community groups, such as
is having "trouble" getting a full-time obstetrician. He social service organizations and labor or business orga33
thinks though,30that he'll "manage" to find pediatricians
nizations."
and internists.
The impact that community residents have in fact
Although limited income was an important factor in
been able to make in the 60 or so of these projects varies
making doctors shy of prepaid insurance groups, prestige
greatly. Of the several trends, most fundamental has
3
was another deterrent. ' In addition, HIP doctors have
been the continued attempts at increasing the participaalso suffered discrimination in hospitals. Several years
tion of the centers' users or their representatives in
ago the Nassau group was barred from the local hospital
making policy.
and a county ordinance was passed to secure them
In the early days of OEO's health center program,
privileges.
advisory councils were formed to meet this requirement
In Staten Island, the HIP group suffered the same
of consumer participation, but the councils often were
problem. Only one HIP obstetrician had hospital privicreated after the project was funded. The grant itself was

"Arrangements must be made
so that residents served by the
project have a substantial voice
in the policymaking."
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made either to the health institution operating the
program (medical schools, health departments, hospitals,
group practices) or to a community agency which then
contracted with the operating agency to conduct the
program. In almost all the centers there was considerable
friction between consumers and those responsible for
providing care, both about substantive' issues such as
hours of service, and about the power thle advisory board
could exercise.
While questions of hours and locations of facilities
were often successfully resolved, the most difficult
problems centered around hiring and firing, not only of
physicians and other professionals, but also of the
non-professionals, who hlad been recruited from the
neighborhood, trained and employed by the center.
According to one of the early designers of the Neighborhood Health Center program, during the first year of the
program, "Many frantic phone calls poured into OEO
from Los Angeles, New York, Chicago, Boston, and
Denver. We were asked:
"Does our hospital board of trustees, does the dean
of our medical school, does the commissioner of health
of this city have to consult with a consumer advisory
board about the hiring or firing of ph)ysicians? At the
some time the community would ask, Is this advisory
board ours, if we can't even get rid of a guy on the staff
who is rude, unconcerned, insulting, a racist to boot?"
One expert in thle field fccds that the tension resulting
about decision -making grew not merely from the professionals' unwillingness to give up their traditional prerogatives, nor the consumers' "unreasonable demands to
have a say over their own destiny," but rather was
simply a product of a rough, ill-timed mechanism for

consumer involvement. 34 Specifically, bringing consumers into the planning process after a proposal for

support had been submitted by a provider group made
effective consumer participation very difficult, and the
advisory council turned out to be a poor way to resolve
the subsequent conflict.
A new pattern has recently emerged, which seems to
be much more successful. First, consumers and providers
are urged to work together in the development of tile

program from the first indication of local interest.
Secondly, the public corporation has emerged as a moore
effective method of consumer involvement, since it
provides a forum for solving tlse many conflicts that
arise between consumers and providers.
Today, more and more of the neighborhood health

center grants are being made directly to a corporation,
newly created for this purpose, composed of both
consumers and providers. Several of the grants originally
made to provider institutions are now going directly to a
joint consume r-provider corporation. Of the 23 projects
funded in fiscal year 1970, 12 of the grants and 57 per
58

cent of the funds went to such corporations.-" Since time
corporation has control over all funds that suppo t time
program, and since both providers and consummems sit onl
the corporation's board of directors. a forum for conflict
resolution exists, avoiding the earliem patted n of' endless
arguments concerning thie rhetoric of* federal guidelines
and the interpretation of the nature of the advisory rolc.
On the other hand, of course. new pioblenis arise,
including difficult questions or* who eptesents thle
consumer (a matter which becomes moore acute as the
stakes become higher), and of thie extent to %hlieh
significant numbers of professionals are willing to work
in circumstances where consumers do indeed exci-cisc a
substantial measure of control.
A look at two clinics, one the first OFO neighhorhlood health center, Columbia Point, and thie othi a
relatively new Public Health Service-sponsored clinic.
The Yeatmnan Clinic, will illustrate some of' thle issues

and successes:
Columbia Point in Boston, the first of the OFO
health centers, was %established in 1965 undem thec
auspices of thle Tufts University School of Medicine.
Columbia Point is isolated from health care facilities by
geography (it is located onl a peninsula in South Boston)

and by poor transportation. rlie neighborhood is poor,
generally young (nearly two-thirds of thie residents aie
under 20) and female, and has many health problems.
The health center staff provides care on a team basis.
The team includes an internist, a pediatrician, two public
health nurses, a home-health aide, two medical assistants, a receptionist and a secretary.
Three of these Family Health Care Groups, serving
400 families, are located on separate floors of the health
center. A psychiatrist and anl infant and toddler unit
under the direction of a child psychiatrist provide
support to the primary groups. The center attempts to
provide comprehensive services which spamnthe full range
of both preventive and Curative services.
Perhaps more significant than the center's organiZation of medical services is its program foi community
participat ion. To get OEO support for thle project, it was
necessary to define broader goals for the center than the
provision of medical services, essential though they may
be. The founders of the center proposed to meet this
need by establishing a Columbia Point Health Association to represent the community's interests in the
36
center's many services.
Services are offered free of
charge to all Columbia Point residents. Members of the
association were to be chosen by residents of the
housing project. In addition, project residents would be
trained and employed in non-professional positions in

the center.
The Columbia Point Health Center isas had a history
fraught with difficulty and controversy. The program for

consumer participation has run a particularly rocky
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course, with disputes as often centering on particular
personalities as on concepts or operations. Delivering
medical services is still the overriding purpose of the
Project. One observer commented:
"Consumer participation seemed to be thought of as
nice as long as it does not get In the way of the
administrative and professional staff's efforts to deliver
medical care, The health association is looked upon
almost as a burden, an obstacle to overcome, though a
necessary obstacle if there is to be acceptance of the
center in the community. They rationalize it this way:
Consumers are anxious to assume control over the
community but the people seem unprepared and unwill.
ing to assume the responsibility that goes along with that
power."
In general, consumers in many centers, including
Columbia Point, are viewed asa "medium of communi.
cation to bring the health center and the community
into a closer relationship."
For their part health association members are qutte
ready to accept the responsibility for improving communications, but they will not limit their role to this.
They say:
"We have on paper this long list of all the powers
we're supposed to have, all of our responsibilifls. And
we've been told a lot more by the people at rufts. The
fact of the matter iswe don't have any of those powers,
except when they decide it's convenient They say we're

irresponsible. Well how can we be responsible with no
responsibility?"
"We know we need expertise and technical assistance.
But they're not giving it to us. We got It at the very
beginning but then it was withdrawn. They think we
want to wreck the clinic, but we've got a lot more reason
to keep It going than they have."
"Our goal is to have this clinic be completely run by
consumers. We know we can't do it now. But we are
going to Insist that Tufts give us the benefit of their
expertise-you know, set up a real training program with
dasses and everything-so that by 1971 the health
association can be the direct grantee from the OEO."
While consumers praised the center's services because
of its accessibility, the high quality care children receive,
the willingness of doctors to make house calls in
emergencies, and the lack of a charge for medical
services, there also was criticism:
"All they really care about Isthe kids. When an adult
comes in they say, 'There's nothing physically wrong
with you; it's caused by your environment.' Or theyll
say it's because we are on public assistance and have
nothing better to do with our time but sit and Imagine
diseases."
"$It's only open during the day on week-days. They
give you a number to call if you got a problem some
other time, but you never get through to a doctor."
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The Citizens Board visited the Yeatman Neighborhood Clinic located in a poor, mostly black community
on St. Louis' South Side. It is totally controlled by the
community through a board of 60 members (all of
whom are community people) elected annually In
community-wide elections. The board makes all the
decisions about the clinic: hiring, firing and manageient of funds.
The board also runs thieYeatman Corporation, which
has IS committees, covering everything from unemployment and housing to health. The health committee,
headed by a spry, over 70-year-old lady who had the
original dream of the clinic, holds nmeetings open to the
community, twice a month, on issues broadly relating to
the clinic and to health. Tite medical director, a former
pharmacist, reports to the health committee, which in
turn makes its recommendations to the board. Ultimate
power rests with the board. One board member said,
"The whole process may sound tortuous, but it is the
only way people can keep control of what's happening."
The clinic is housed in a remodeled furniture warehouse and is equipped with 10 examining rooms,
complete dental-care facilities and a parent-toddler
center next door. Community residents are employed
and trained in every part of the clinic, from the
reception area to the pathology lab. Most of the
technical training is done with the cooperation of

neighboring St. Louis University. The staff consists of 96
people including 14 doctors who average a six-hour day
(though this is changing now since several of them who
had started part-time seethe clinic's success and want to
serve tite clinic full-time).
Although the'clinic is financed by a $1.5-million

Public Health Service grant, everyone who visits the
center, except welfare recipients, pays something on a
sliding scale, ranging from 500 a visit to $10. How much
a family pays is determined by Its annual income and
size, It is a stark cotitrast to the local city hospital where
one mother reported:
"if you bring a sick child to Homer Phillips [Hospital]j, you better take your breakfast and your lunch
too. To seea doctor, you have to bring them two years'
record of rent, gas, electric, W-2 forms-even though I

don't seewhat last year's salary tells them about your
ability to pay this year. It takes about a day to be waited
on, to fill out all the forms, and show them your records
(if you have them). If there isa delay-if you don't have
all your rent forms-it may take longer. And then you
come back the next day with your st-k child, take
another number and start all over again."
When a patient enters the Yeatmian Clinic, he is given
a complete physical examination (even if he comes to
see the dentist or psychiatrist). In addition, not only is
the sick person enrolled, but a file is made for his entire

family. In this way, the clinic feels it has a better
understanding of the patient's environment and total

living problems. Clinic hours are arranged for the
community's convenience: 9-9 weekdays, 9-I Saturday.
Appointments are made and kept. A half-hour wait is

considered a long time. If the doctor Isdelayed, a staff
person will explain the delay to the patient and how
much of a wait he can expect. (This was one of the
major complaints against the city hospital, not Just the
waiting, but never being told why.)
Dental patients are called a day itsadvance to retnind
them of their appointment. In addition to seeing some
131 scheduled patients a day, 25-30 walk-ins are

squeezed in. The elderly are picked uip (asisanyone who
needs it) free. The waiting rooms and all the operating
rooms are pleasant, colorful,' and small with two or three
community residents always on hand to answer questions and help. "We know our people and can under-

stand their problems and talk to them," one worker said.
When the doors to the clinic opened a year ago, 60
pef cent of the first 3,000 patients had not seen a doctor
in five years. (The clinic now averages I1,000 patients a
month and the total number of first visits for the first

year was 28,866.) The pride the people feel is evident.
One mother said, "Sonmeof us who've been here from
the beginning feel like the paint on the walls belongs to
us."
This pride is also reflected in the number of people
who come to meetings-they are jarmmed-and the
number of people who want to run for the Board. Sixty
people have been nominated in each of four substations
throughout the neighborhood, though ultimately only
15 will be elected from eachi. Campaigning is fierce and
lively, with posters in laundromats, local bars and
grocery stores. "it seems like everyone who comes to the

center knows someone on the Board," one patient said.
"And what this means is that anyone who has a
complaint gets very quick action." All complaints, no
matter how small, are acted upon immediately. Rudeness is not tolerated. "it means a lot to have t'he

receptionist greet you with a smile," another patient
said. Community outreach workers who publicize the

center say that one of the biggest things they have to
overcome is the feeling that people had in going to the
city hospital-the rudeness, the lack of friendliness.
Outreach workers go door-to-door talking about the
clinic. Preachers talk about it in church, ttore owners in

their shops. One board member said:
"The city said when the clinic got started, 'These are
black people. They can't control something like this.' We
got ourselves together and proved it could be done. We
sweated blood to get this center. I cried, I groaned, I
talked to the regional people. We need this place.
Yeatman has the highest illiteracy, the hardest pressed
people in this city. That's what poverty means. No
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person isturned down for services here. And that's what
upgrading a community means."

"Community people ought to
be used where decisions are
made. But if they are put on
the board they lose some of
their freedom."~
Another example of citizen participation is the
Boston Department of Health and Hospitals experiment
with consumers. The Citizens Board studied this experinment
in some depth and feels it Illustrates one of the
common fallacies about consumer involvement: having
some people on a board who are labeled "consumers" is
sufficient whether or not the board has any powers, how
frequently it meets, and whether or not it is listened to.
In the fall of 1968, the Mayor of Boston recommiended to the trustees of the Department of Health and
Hospitals that consumers be represented on boards
that "deal with matters pertaining to the design,
delivery and evaluation of health services." In the year
since its inception, the experiment has proved a sham.
Much can be learned from the first year's failure. The
experiment was the first of its kind to Involve consumers
in the workings of a big city hospital and took place in
Boston City Hospital, the oldest municipal teaching
hospital in the country. Those who use the hospital live
in Roxbury, South End and North Dorchester. They are
desperately poor communities. The neighborhoods are
among the most densely populated in the city, teeming
with health problems. And the hospital has failed them,
despite a prestigious medical staff provided by Harvard,
Tufts and Boston University Medical schools, despite
the city's atmosphere of medical enlightenment, and
despite the medical facilities and highest physician
population ratio in the country.
As in too many cities, sick people avoid going to
Boston City Hospital at all costs. As was described in
earlier chapters of this report, consumers find the
hospital a demeaning and unpleasant place and difficult
to get to. Once there, waits are standard, and despite the
fact that the majority of Boston's Spanish-speaking
population lives within a ten-minute walk of the
hospital, there were few interpreters-none in the emergency room. The dimly lit corridors are frightening to
the patients, but most difficult for them isthe frequent
insensitivity of the staff.
However, it was no' the helplessness of the consumers
in the face of the hospital's deficiencies that moved the
trustees to recommend coi~umer participation. The
reform process started three years earlier in response to a

threat that the hospital might lose its accreditation. At
that time the city council combined the Department of
Health and the Department of Hospitals. But this
structural change was not enough to cope effectively
with the problems that had accumulated during the
years of neglect, nor did it advance representation of the
poor in Boston's health services, particularly at the city
hospital.
According to one community leader: "Every two
years or so there's a big flare-up, usually a strike, then
things would be alright again and we'd order a study of
the problems." But in 1968, the discovery that there was
no x-ray technician on the emergency floor touched off
weeks of critical newspaper coverage. The mayor asked
for a moratorium on bad press and ordered a 90.day
..action -oriented study." But pressure from poor con.
suimers had already begun sobuild. Prior to the advent
of Medicaid, they had seen Boston City Hospital astheir
only source of care, but with Medicaid they began to
seek services at other institutions. The sudden decrease
in patient load threatened the hospital's accreditation as
a teaching Institution, and its Image In the poor
community became a significant issue. In this setting,
the trustees recommended community participation in
the Department of Health and Hospitals.
The result was the establishment of seven committees, including community health services, patient
care, and building. These committees would serve the
board In an advisory capacity. Each, except for the
Scientific Advisory Committee, would include two
"~community people"; the rest were hospital or medical
staff and members of the Department of Health and
Hospitals, and a member of the board of trustees to
serve aschairman.
A little over a year after the inception of this
program, the Citizens Board talked with the "community members" of the advisory committees. They
were dissatisfied and disillusioned with both the concept
of the program and its implementation. The experiences
and the reactions of a community member of the Patient
Care Committee are representative:
1I was appointed to the Patient Care Committee
without any prior notice and without my consent. The
first I heard of it was when someone pointed out to me
that there was an announcement in the paper and my
name was mentioned. I received a letter from the Mayor
a few days later informing me of the appointment. I'm
not sure why I was chosen, but I have some guesses.
"We had our first meeting several months after I got
my letter of appointment, The major topic was whether
inpatients should be provided with toothpaste. I tried to
steer the conversation toward broader issues but the
professionals on the committee had command of the
situation. Our second meeting was after a substantial
lapse of time. The committee toured the accident ward
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to seewhether or not patients were seen immediately.
Wehave not met since. I contacted some people about
the inactivity of the committee but nothing moved,
"My reaction is one of disappointment and a feeling
that I'm just being used by the establishment. When I
first learned of the committees, I thought this was a
beginning, but In my mind that has been erased. They
dream up these committees as a means of perpetuating
the system. I want to be a trustee because that's the only
real way to change things in the hospital-that's where
the decisions are made. But when I called to submit my
name for the opening on the Board, they said they were
looking for another businessman.
"Putting more consumers on the committees won't
help anything because they weren't set up so they would
have power, but merely for the sake of appeasement and
also because the hospital was faced with the possibility
of losing its accreditation because of a drastic decrease in
the number of patients."
A priest formerly from tie Roxbury area related a
similar story:
"in about November, I was asked to be one of the
community representatives on the Building Committce. I
thought it was a ploy-if I was on the committee, I
wouldn't be able to say anything. In Febrtiary or March
we had a meeting. The other community person, from
South End, didn't show. The experts decided that the
first order of priority for building was a parking garage
and housing for the resident staff, and that their building
plans required some of the community's land. I told
them that if 'they tried to build what they were
proposing, I would muster community support against
it. I have never been asked to another meeting. At one
point I called and told them I wanted more information
so I could do my homework and be prepared for these
meetings, but nothing happened. I've kind've just
copped out of it. Part of the syndrome of banging your
head. Why try?-that's probably reflecting the sentimenits of the people in the community."
Only one of the consumer participants with whom we
spoke remained at all hopeful that the committee system
might be of some value. But her hope was limited and
qualified:
"I suppose if my only access was through the
committees, I would feel very frustrated too. But
fortunately, for me, I have very good access to the
Commissioner and the Deputy Commissioner. I don't
know how much isgolrg to come from the committee. I
suppose some people from the community meeting with
administrators is doing something to relieve tensions in
the community, but until they get more black and
Spanish-speaking doctors not too much will be done."
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One local mother described a strategy she has been
advocating:
"The poor consumers of the city have the power to
do a lot more than they're doing. I tell people they can
get Medicaid cards that will allow them to choose among
the hospitals. Then I advise them not to go to Boston
City but to to those hospitals I know will accept their
cards. Deliveries at Boston Hospital have dropped off
nearly 50 per cent in the last few years, and the hospital
could lose its accreditation as a teaching Institution for
obstetricians. The threat is the only thing that can bring
: e hospital to Improve Its services and attractiveness to
patients."
The alienation of the community committee members seemed not to concern the Commissioner and the
Deputy Commissioner of hospitals and the several mem-.
bers of the Board of Trustees with whom we met. Some
trustees were defensive when we tried to discuss the
dissatisfaction of the consumer participants. "Why must
we discuss these problems?" one trustee asked. "All I
hear is criticism. Why us? I don't know any other city
hospital which has even involved community people."
Sonic tried to minimize the importance of the
consunier complaints. The Commissioner took the long
view, suggesting that we had conic "two years early."
One of the trustees, as if to excuse the first year's
performance, emphasized that the board "is committed
to this structure on the basis that If it doesn't work,
nothing will."
Yet despite these protestations, there would seem to
be a significant gap between the desires and expectations
of the consumer participants and the committee prograins as outlined and implemented by she Board of
Trustees and the Department of Health and Hospitals.
Basically, the trustees and administrators of the department view the program asa communication and public
relations mechanism.
The goal is to lure patients, who
are beginning to stray, back to Boston City Hospital.
The trustees' report to the Mayor repeatedly emphasized
the importance of improved communications in bolster.
ing the image of the hospital in poor communities.
In this context, consumer committee members are
seen asserving two purposes: first, helping the adnministration and trustees by acting as a barometer for
consumer concerns; and second, functioning as"ambassadors" from the hospital to the neighborhoods. One
measure of the failure of the ambassadorial function,
perhaps, is that none of the consumers with whom we
,net, save consumer committee members, was aware of
the department's program for consurner participation.
The first year's performance of the committee system
brings into question the commitment of the trustees and
administration to even these limited goals. With few
committee meetings, with no opportunity for advance
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preparation by those chosen to represent the consumers,
and with control of committee discussion in the hands
of a numerically dominant group of providers, little
Information has moved from the community people to
the policymnakers. Possibly this will change with time.
But a preference for limiting consumer Input to what is
presented in this type of controlled atmosphere may be
indicated by the administration's complete lack of
interest in setting up a mechanism in the hospital to
receive consumer complaints and grievances. The Deputy
Commissioner mentioned that he had discouraged such
an idea when it was put forward by the Student Health
Organization the previous summer. is explanation:
"Signs indicating a place where one may make coinplaints are neither a very dignified nor effective way of
doing things,"
A year's experience has taught, too, that community
people cannot be made ambassadors of good will in
isolation without something tangible to be sold to their
communities. Yet in at least one case, the disillusionment might have been avoided had the administration
been sensitive to the needs of the community representa.
tives.
The Commissioner corroborated the story of the
priest from Roxbury, presented earlier, that the Building
Committee had met only once. The Commissioner
conceded ihat there was little the members of that
committee could do about the hospital's new building
plans except so help generate support In the community.
He added, however, that due primarily to the arguments
presented by the priest at the only meeting of the
committee, a decision had been made not to tear down
any neighborhood dwellings in order to build new
parking facilities. He said that the building of a new
parking facility and of a residence for house staff was
postponed so that a new outpatient department could
be erected first. If this is true, it is hard to understand
why the priest was not informed of his success. He was
left to learn of the changes In building plans through a
newspaper story some 10 months after the committee
meeting-a story that made no mention of the pivotal
role ascribed to him by the Commissioner. By then, he
had abandoned any positive thoughts about the value of
his role on the committee or the value of the committee
to the community.
Even if the committee system had satisfactorily
performed the tasks designed for It by the trustees and
administration, the question would remain whether
these tasks, communication and public relations, really
meet the needs and expectations of the consumer
community. The consumer committee members whom
we met clearly indicated that they would not be satisfied
with only an advisory role, and with being forced to rely
on the "good hearts of those with the real power to
make decisions." They spoke of trying for positions on

the Board of Trustees, of expanding the Board to Include
an equal number of "businessmen and community
people," of having the Board elected by the users of the
hospital, but always achieving for consumers some
control over an institution so important in their lives.
The contrast between their position and the position of
the trustees and administration is clear. As the Commisstoner said: "Community people ought to be used where
decisions are made. But, if they are put on the Board,
they would lose some of their freedom. They would
become part of the establishment and lose their ability
to bring pressure to bear."
Ironically, the success of the committee system, as
envisioned by the trustees and administration, might
Indeed result in diminution rather than enh cement of
consumer power over the hospital. Thanks to an unusual
combination of circumstances-one of the best state
Medicaid programs (in terms of level of reimbursement
for ambulatory care) in the country, and a city with a
uniquely large number of high quality medical institutions which accept Medicaid patients-poor consumers
have achieved a marginal degree of control over the
operations of Boston City Hospital by way of their
market power. A successful public relations campaign
could In the end serve to mitigate that power without
providing anything meaningful in return.
THE FREE CLINIC MOVEMENT. A recent health
care phenomenon --colorful, idealistic and often politi-

cal-is spreading across the country: the free clinic
movement. In the early days, it was often drug-oriented,
with treatment provided by well-nmeaning doctors who
wanted to control drug abuse.
The patients, however, soon took on a major role. In
Los Angeles, they insisted that they did not
want to be cared for if they were going to be lectured
about their life style. They emphasized that they wanted
to learn how to treat each other, since that wus, in fact,
a major part of their life style. Like the neighborhood
health centers that serve the poor, the free clinics try
to deal with an increasing number of highly mobile,
often alienated youth-"street people." Like the poor,
the youth often feel no one speaks their language; that
there is no one to whom they can go to for help; that
medical care may become punitive;, and that even when
they seek medical help, their problems often require
lawyers, social workers-in a word "people to help, not
hassle."
Though many of the clinics began treating predomninantly white, middle-class hippies, a growing number of
blacks and "bike people," who mingle with street
people, have been coming for help.
The clinics share many of the same characteristics.
They usually are housed in storefronts or churches,
staffed with volunteer physicians, nurses and pharnmacists, and receive occasional help from social workers,
63
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lawyers or therapists, most of whom are also young. And
there Is a similar spirit: to provide help without
judgment in a friendly, non-bureaucratic way. It is
expected that everyone will help each other. Physicians
and nurses are expected to be on the same footing with
the rest of the workers. In San Francisco, adoctor who
heads a Mexican -American clinic said: "Everyone here
has a responsibility to do everything from sweeping ttp
to talking to the patients." This attitude does not
necessarily affect the quality of the care, but it does
show the free clinic approach that those who want to be
thoroughly involved canbe, and that care, which many
sodesperately need, can behad.
In Cambridge, Massachusetts, where the roving youth
street population is estimated at 2,000 to 3,000, the
Canibridgeport Medical Clinic has treated 8,000 young
people since it opened two years ago. Dr. Joseph
Brenner, a psychiatrist and founder-director of the
clinic, described some of the conmmon experiences he
encountered with young people, which convinced filn
both that there was no place that street people could go
case was an emergency, and
for medical help unless their 37
that the clinic was necessary.
A young man using heroin contracted hepatitis and
was afraid to seek help since Boston hospitals had been
instructed to notify police In such cases. A 19.year-old
girl, estranged from her family, went to the hospital
when a serious Infection developed after a clumsy

jV~

abortion, and was lectured on morality. Brenner described it this way:
"The nurse who took the history was openly hostile
and made it quite clear to the girl that she disapproved
of her dress, her friends, her mores-whatever she
perceived them to be-and her illness. She was told
bluntly that she deserved everything she got, living the
way she did, sleeping around, getting pregnant, having an
illegal abortion, and so on. One of the physicians on
duty who saw her very briefly, conveyed more or less
the same message, and told her that she would have to
wait around a while before he would examine her
because there were more deserving patients to be seen
than she. . .. Humiliated, angry, frightened, exhausted
and in pain, she sat in that hospital emergency room
with her friends for more than two hours before walking
out.'
The clinic, which is funded by a grant front a private
foundation, is open weekdays from 6:00-10:30 p.m. It
has a staff of three doctors, two nurses and a secretary,
and sees about 30 patients a night. There are no
eligibility requirements but university students are en-.
couraged so sisecollege health services. The clinic treats
di ug proba whole range of illnesses. There are sonmc
lems, althouigh Dr. Brenner says that the hard drugs have
peaked, and that heroin is as rare as marijuana is
common.
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People often come to the clinic just to talk, but their
deeper problems emerge. By the spring of 1970, the
clinic was swamped with medical demands, so It started
the Cambridgeport Problem Center, which shares the
clinic's rooms, and is open in the afternoon. An Informal
team (welfare worker, lawyer, social worker, psychiatrist
and psychologist working with concerned people who
have no particular profession) meets with clients. The
atmosphere is loose, and lawyers find themselves doing
social workers' "work" and vice versa. The center, which
opened last June, has been averaging 30.50 patients a
day. Like the other medical clinics, the problem center
tries to be nonjudgmental and "to help people make
better life choices," as one psychiatrist put it.
Health care for the San Francisco Mexican-American
community grew up as the people became politically
active. Their activism centered on the trial of Los Siete,
a group of seven Chicanos accused of murdering a
policeman. As the community mobilized, all kinds of
discontent surfaced. Health was one of the issues. In late
January, i970, the Free People's Clinic was opened in
the evenings from 6:00-10:30 p.m., above a drug store
and near a neighborhood legal service and a youth
project. 38
Once again, the spirit is striking. The tiny waiting
rooms are packed with people speaking Spanish and
English;, children are being read to, and neighborhood
"workers" are talking to patients. A young, white,
mustachioed doctor wearing a Mexican vest, comes out
to greet a tired looking mother holding a child. He talks
to her In Spanish; he takes him time. While examining
the child, he asks her how her son in Vietnam is,
whether her teenage son has found work-and in the
middle of the examination he has found out that she is
sleeping badly.
Each person who comes to the clinic is assigned a
"caseworker," in addition to seeing the doctor. The
caseworker speaks Spanish, might be a neighbor, but in
any case lives in the community. Some of them are very
young-in their late teens-but they go doggedly after
problems, helping a patient to find a job, rent money,
food for an infant, a place to talk to somebody. In
addition to caseworkers, there is a small laboratory on
#!,e premises, Etaffed by a professional, blue-jean-clad lab
technician who, in turn, is training a community
resident in basic laboratory techniques. Drugs are
donated. Spanish is taught, as is English.
An important part of the clinic is the meeting that
is held every evening after the clinic closes. Each case
handled that night is discussed (in both Spanish and
English). Caseworkers give their impressions of the
patient, which they glean from careful, though informal
talk, before and after the doctor sees the patient. The
doctor, in turn, explains what was medically wrong,
what caused the problem, and what he prescribes as

treatment. Questions are asked. If the diagnosis is not
clear, the patient is referred to a specialist wh 0~is illing
to examine him with little or no charge.
The staff feels that the clinic is part of a revolutionary way of looking, not only at health care, o~ut at
people. Their idea Is that everyone who needs [-ealtb
care shotald get it, and that everyone in a comrlinit y can
learn a great deal about health and hfelp each other.-The
nightly review of individual case histories drAwa slluch
self-criticism, which ranges from the tiaedizatisr8 prescribed to the swiftness with which the case was
handled. This criticism, again, is part of the revoh~ition,
clinic tnernbers say.
In several cities across the country, threJ3ark Pan.
thers are operating free clinics. Among the ii-ost active
are the Fred Hanmpton Memorial Health 01in icdiad its
partner, the Malcolm X Metnorial Dental Cut-tic, wh'lich
occupy former doctor and dental offices In theVlack
community of Portland, Oregon. Set up jointly by the
Panthers and a white radical health group called Ifealth
Research and Action Group, the clinic is now r-tn by the
Panthers, and treats 100-125 people a week, vihilo the
dental clinic averages 85 patients.
Care is delivered without cost by volunteer doctorn,
specialists as well as general practitioners. They woric on
a rotating basis (though at least one doctor is oneach
night, and the clinic tries to get two each night), each
weekday night from 7:00-10:00 p.m. Staffed by 25
dentists, the dental clinic Is open the same hncnrts four
nights a week and Thursday mornings. ThoLugh S10rne
young doctors are beginning to be attracted to tine clinic,
the bulk of the 35 doctors are nmiddle-aged.
The rule at the Portland clinic is that medical Patients
are teen on a first-come, first-servcd basis, unless onse is
very ill. Dental patients, as a rule, make appoint oltent s in
advance, though emergencies for both medical and
dental patients take precedence over any appointments or
early arrival. The average waiting tinne to see a clnctcpr is
one hour, a maximum of two or three. Again, by
contrast to the city hospitals, the waiting rooms are
attractive, with magazines to read, toys for the children.
and perhaps nnost important, tine patient is always told
why there is a delay and given some idea of hb,o~'nnlt
will be.
Tine University of Oregon Medical School hias been
cooperative. At least half of the doctors are from the
school. Its dental school also loaned the dental equxip.
ment. In addition to the care, many services are p>ronicied
so the community: pregnancy tests, laboratory tests
done by a lab technician on thnepremises and x-rays,
Tine Health and Research Action Group dissolved
shortly after the clinic opened, but a member of ti-siat
group has retained an active interest in the cliraic aid
continues to share in the decision-making. Since tinhe
clinic opened, fundamental political decisions have be en
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made by the Panthers. One of the major ones was not to
seek or accept any federal funding but to rely on
contributions and "money without any strings attached." So far this has meant the doctors supply the
necessary equipment, and a black business, the "884
Store," has set aside $50 each month for the clinic. In
addition to the businessmen, local ministers and
churches have contributed, but it Isstill a struggle to pay
the rent each month,
One of the key problems the Panther free clinic has
had Is how to reach the really poor In its community,
those who need health care most. As one clinic worker
put it, "We started out serving the whole city, but we
soon found out that it's much easier to attract hippie
white kids rather than poor blacks. And if there are too
many white kids then the blacks will think it's a hippie
thing and that they don't belong." As a result, tite clinic
is now sending a black member of the community and
medical person door-to-door explaining to neighborhood
residents what kinds of care are available through the
clinic.
The free clinics are certainly no panacea as their
promoters will readily say. One Oregon community
worker summed it up this way: "When people see the
clinic, they tend to say, 'Oh, how nice, a free clinic.' But
they forget the scale we're working on. While we see 500
patients a month, a county hospital can see 5,000. We
can survive, maybe, on the public relations budgets of
drug companies, but that's not the point. Free clinics are
not the answer. We need a revolution before medical
care is organized for the people, along preventive rather
than crisis lines."
NEW TOWNS. An area with great potential for
involving consumers In health planning is in the new
towns- 110 of which are planned, with government help,
in the coming years. The new communities, some 70 of
which exist (though these have been initiated by private
developers), were originally conceived of as Innovative
approaches to urban living. The new communities
promised excellence of facilities, schools, recreation,
creative land use and employment close to housing to
minimize travel. But at this point-with the program one
year old-little experimentation in health planning has
been tried or is even on the drawing boards in new
communities.
Two well developed new cormnunities-Columbia,
Mary..Ld, a town of 10,000 between Baltimore and
Washington, and Reston, a town of 8,000 run by the
Gulf Corporation, located in Virginia, just 17 miles from
downtown Washington-are in the process of putting
together health programs. At this time, Columbia is
much further along in its planning.
Its plan, which began a year ago, provides comprehensive health services to all Columbia residents who want
them as welt as to the employees of neighboring

industries (through a prepaid group practice of three
physicians-two internists and a pediatrician). The cost is
$43.50 per month for a family, regardless of size, and
$14 a month for individual s-with a $2 co-payment
charge on all services and a $2 charge for all drugs. The
monthly charge includes unlimited ambulatory services,
full hospitalization and ambulances. In addition, Connecticut General Life Insurance Company covers up to
80 per cent of the cost of special benefits which include
referral to a doctor which the Columbia Plan does not
have on the staff, convalescent homes and mental health
referral up to $25,000.
tLikc Kaiser's, the Columbia Plan's emphasis is on
prevention. The plan is totally administered by Johns
Hopkins University Hospital. Much attention is given to
screening of "well patients," and the plan encourages
periodic examinations. Using inttovations tried in the
San Francisco Kaiser pediatric program and the University of Colorado pediatric. program, the plant has trained
three nurses as health associates to take over much of
this screening, though the doctor makes the finial
assessment on the health of a patient.
The Johns Hopkins administrators are not only eager
to provide quality care, but to use Columbia as a testing
ground for the development of an integrated health
system, delivering all of its care either in the town of
Columbia or on referral to Johns Hopkins in Baltimore.
The plan Isoffered on the usual dual choice basis but if a
person joins, lie must agree to use only doctors in the
Columbia Plan. H~edoes have a choice among the three.
In this way, they hope to overcome fragniented care, or
as one official of the plan put it, "to keep a dermatologist in Washington fromt prescribing one thing, while
the patient's allergist in Columbia is prescribing something totally different-and perhaps in conflict."
In addition to a comprehensive plan, Jol~ns Hopkins
hopes to train new paramedics, to use medical students
in new ways and to experiment with new forms of
health insurance.
As good as the Columbia Plan appears, those who are
enrolled in it have had no part in shaping it. In 1964,
three years before Columbia became a physical reality,
Johns Hopkins began talking with the Rouse Company,
the developers of Columbia, about the possibility of
delivering medical care to the potential residents. The
talks went on for five years, leaving Columbia residents
without any internal organized health care when It
opened in 1967 and dependent on neighboring Howard
County physicians or the old ties they had with doctors
in Washington or Baltimore. Though residents felt
strongly about this lack of care, they were not able to
speed up the negotiations.
Today thtu organization of the health plant s tripartite. Connecticut General's concern is insurance. There is
a Board of Trustees which governs the Columsbia
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Hospital Corporation composed of nine hospital administrators; it recently decided to include one appointed
consumer representative. Thirdly, the partnership of the
three doctors makes all the final decisions regarding
medical matters. The plan did decide that it was
important to have consumer Input to the program, so It
suggested last July that an advisory committee of plan
members be established. But the committee's role is seen
simply as advisory, and it has no real power to influence
decisions. It receives its Information from a health plan
official, and no one, as yet, attends the hospital
corporation meetings.
Currently, the plan Is using an outpatient clinic while
a new hospital Is being designed. The consumers are not
part of the design process. The doctors have decided to
limit their partnership to three, and that decision Isalso
out of the purview of consumers. In a word, the
consumers' role is seen as educating the community
about the plan (45 per cent of the residents now
belong), being informed about the functioning of the
plan and making grievances known to plan administrators.
In effect, what Columbia offers Is not new or
innovative but good care for the enrolled 5,200 members. As it Increases to its planned size of 120,000 and
the quality of care has to be extended, health care may
emerge as a major issue, but there Is no way for the
residents to affect the present structure.
Reston, though an older community established In
1961 by a private developer, has tried to involve
residents from the outset. Smaller than Columbia and
slower to grow, it used nearby medical facilities and had
only two dentists, one full-time Internist and several
part-time specialists. A new medical building is planned
for late 1972 and will accommodate two Internists, two
pediatricians, a podiatrist, two dentists, one orthodontist
and several part-time specialists, all in solo practice.
In 1967, Georgetown University In Washington,
D.C., and Reston began a joint health care project to
develop ways in which Reston residents and health
professionals could plan the community's health pto.
gram and facilities and define the health characteristics
of the population. In contrast to the role of Johns
Hopkins In Columbia, however, Georgetown saw Itself as

an adviser and educator rather than as ultimately
providing the medical services that the project would
decide the town needed.
After two years of study, however, conflict arose over
just what role the university should have. Many In
Reston were impressed by Johns Hopkins' move Into
Columbia and wanted Georgetown to provide similar
services. At the same time, the strong resident Citizens
Health Committee wanted to retain a maximum amount
of consumer participation In whatever health services
were provided. A power struggle ensued and work came
to a standstill.
Today, Georgetown is negotiating with an insurance
company and Is making final arrangements with Reston
to provide health services. Their model is Johns Hopkins
In Columbia, though they plan to retain a more
significant role for consumers- putting substantial nunmbers on the board that runs the health facility-but not
allowing them control over policy or practice.
As one community leader put It: "What we want In
Reston Is to meet the people's health needs. We don't
want one system, We want the private doctors who are
here to thrive, and if the people want to use them
instead of our system fine, We want competition, and
most of all to have people have options so that they can
get the best care." Compared to the dreams of urban
planners who envisioned new towns not only as centers
of innovation In their own environs, but also as catalysts
and coordinators for a whole region, this comment is
particularly disappointing.
The consumer movements of both past and present
described throughout this chapter have highlighted many
of the problems of health care delivery in America today
and perhaps shed some light on the potential solutions.
But these movements were and are fragmented and
limited to particular regions and/or special groups of
union members, the poor, youth and so on. The Citizens
Board of Inquiry respects the value of these movements.
In our final chapter, we present a series of recommendations in which we hope to strike at the core of the
problem which these movements faced-how to restructure the system of delivering health care to make it
responsive to the needs of those who must make use of
it,
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Chapter V
Conclusions and
Recommendations
No matter how ignorant any prison is, there is one
thing he knows better than anybody else, and that is
where the shoes pinch his own feet, and that is because
it is the individual that knows his own troubles, even if
he is not literate or sophisticated In other respects. The
idea of democracy as opposed to any conception of
aristocracy is that every individual must be consulted in
such a way, actively not passively, that he himself
becomes a part of the process of authority, of the
process of social control; that his needs and wants have a
chance to be registered where they count in determining
social policy.-John Dewey, Problems of Men

Conclusions
1. The United States has failed to provide adequate
health services to the vast majority of its citizens.
There are millions of Americans who now receive
virtually no health care. There are millions of other
Americans who receive care only sporadically. Most
health care is delivered at staggering financial costs and,
in many cases, with unnecessary suffering.
There is an urgent need to abolish chaos in the
delivery of health care. That need is not based on a
sentimental view of powerless consumers nor on a
cynical view of providers.
The disarray in our health care delivery system drains
the resources of government at all levels, corporations,
labor organizations and individual citizens; and even so,
the job does not get done.
Consumers using the present system are too often
confronted with unavailability of care, delays, neglect
and exorbitant costs. Many providers working in the
present system are faced with inhuman work loads and
intense frustration.
IL.The system is in disarray despite intermittent efforts
by some responsible persons to modify it In the
consumers' interests.
There has not been any real, sustained or organized

pressure to create a rational health care delivery system
responsive to consumer needs.
Some form of universal financing for comprehensive
health care in the United States will be adopted within
the near future. But without a drastic alteration of the
present delivery system, the adoption of such a program
or any other massive infusion of new federal monies will
simply compound the failure of the present system.
11l. Consumers have no real or effective role in the
planning, organization or delivery of health care.
Providers and other health care professionals are
firmly in control of our health care delivery system.
Consumers and providers, because they are pursuing
different and usually competing interests, are often at
odds in determining what health services are needed and
how they should be delivered. This adversary relationship can be constructive. Consumers and providers are
not equal partners and it is unreasonable and unjust to
expect health care professionals to assume full responsibility for furthering consumer interests.
IV. Consumers have few meaningful options in health
care today.
There are few effective competing systems to lower
costs or guarantee better health care. Most health care,
particularly non-hospital care, is offered under arrangemenits where the consumer has no way to evaluate the
system of care or to make the system responsive to him.
This must be changed. Individual providers should not
continue to have the sole right to determine when,
where and under what circumstances health care services
should be offered.
V. America has the technology and the resources to
provide adequate health care for each of its citizens.
It is time to translate the right of this nation's citizens
to receive adequate health care from an empty slogan to
a meaningful reality. The federal government must
promptly assume the final and residual responsibility for
assuring each American access to high quality, comprehensive health services, rendered under acceptable
circumstances.
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Recommendations
The Citizens Board of Inquiry into Health Services
for Americans recommends:
1. All Americans should receive adequate health care
that has the following minimum characteristics:
A. Access to required health services. All services
necessary to nmaintain, protect and regain optimum
health including:
1. Continual access to basic medical care. This
includes not only diagnosis, treatment and rehabili.
,tation, but also such preventive and health maintenance
services asimmunizations and nutritional guidance.
2. Daily access to routine health guidance. This
requires being able to reach by telephone, at specified
convenient times, personnel who can provide guidance in
routine health problems (e.g., care of well children,
expectant mothers, chronically ill). It also means that
the consumer can get advice about the best point of
entry into the health care system in a specific situation;
and can be informed about available health services and
encouraged to use them.
3. Inmnediate access to emergency service. This
requires well-staffed hospital emergency rooms operating
around timeclock, a telephone easily accessible to every
home, with 24-hour, seven-day a week, well-publicized
emergency numbers that connect to:
a) imbulance service with trained attendants;
b) trained personnel to provide for emergencies such
as in cases of accidental poisoning and injuries;
c) trained personnel to make necessary house calls.
4. Periodic access to diagnostic and screening procedures (differing with age, sex and other characteristics), with organized follow-up care providing simple
ways of identifying, in the absence of gross symptoms,
those who need medical care.
5. Access, when nreaded, to non-medical services
that maintain, protect or regain health, such as homemakers or legal services to enforce housing and sanitation codes.
B. Adequate organization for the delivery of health
care. Not only must adequate care be delivered, but the
method of delivery and the circumstances surrounding
such delivery must also be adequate, including:
1. Financing of care There must be no economic
barriers to the receipt of adequate health care.
2. Prompt service Health services must be organized
to assure minimal waiting time for all care, regardless of
whether it is an emergency, an appointment or a
telephone consultation.
3. Encounters with health personnel Personnel
should maintain an atmosphere of friendliness, dignity
and personal identification with patients or prospective
patients. Neither alienation nor depersonalization are
necessary parts of any health care system.
70

4. Providers of health care Health care providers
should be aware of their patient's life and work, so they
can more effectively relate care to his circumstances.
5. Organization of services Services must be so
organized to assure that someone on the health care
team has enough time to listen to the consumer and to
explain the care being provided.
6. Removal of barriers Barriers of race, ethnicity,
language, transportation, eligibility procedures, location
and hours of services as well as financial barriers must be
eliminated.
7. Care of dependents The health care institution
should arrange for care of children while adults are being
treated.
8. Coordination of care An individual's and a
family's care must be made continuous and coordinated.
The technology exists to assure that the medical
information that has been obtained by any person or
institution in the medical care system is available to all
other providers of care.
9. Assessing quality The consumer must be provided
with the requisite information to enable him to make
judgments about the quality of care he is receiving.
If. To extend the full range of health services and make
them more responsive to consumers, we believe new
structures must be created, and certain existing ones be
more widely disseminated. Health care systems can no
longer depend upon the accumulation of isolated
decisions on the nature and distribution of resources and
services made by individual providers irrespective of the
public's needs.
A. No person should have a fee-for-service arrange.
ment ashis only option in obtaining health care.
B. Care outside the hospital should be locally organized within any of a variety of well-defined structures.
Whether the structure is a prepaid group practice, a
neighborhood health center, a medical school-sponsored
"foundation", it does not necessarily need a defined
physic-l setting, but does require a coherent organizational and administrative framework that reflects
consumers' wishes.
C. Financing mechanisms, including current government programs and any national health insurance program that may be developed, should encourage and
support the development and operation of a wide variety
of such structured health service programs.
Ill. Health care delivery systems should be organized
and made accountable to the public in the following
ways:
A. Health professionals should make individual decisions affecting the health of their patients while the
public should become the ultimate determinant of the
health care system and of how health care services are
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delivered, paid for and organized.
B. Consumers must have the dominant role at all
levels in the decision-making process of the health care
system.
C. While we do not advocate any one particular
process to be used in selecting persons to represent
consumers in decision -making, the selection process
should stress the following principles:
1. The procedure for selecting consumer representatives must be well-known and clear to the community or
to the consumer group to which services are being
provided;
2. Individual consumers and consumer groups must
be able to affect the process of selection;
3. Consumer representatives must be accountable and
responsible to the group that they represent.
IV. Consumers must be able to establish goals,
objectives and priorities of the newly-structured delivery
system and make them effective in the organization and
delivery of health services.
A. Adequate resources must be made available to
consumer representatives so that they can make appropriate decisions and recommendations. These representatives must become well-informed about the financing,
operations and mechanisms of the health care delivery
system and their particular part of it. In some cases,
consumer representatives will need a professional staff or
consultants whose prime responsibility is to consumers
and not to the provider mechanism.
B. The power of the consumer to control and
influence the delivery system must be exercised at every
,evel of the health care system: facility, service system or
program, and neighborhood, city, state, region or nation.
This power should include, but not be limited to,
making policy, controlling assets (including capital
expenditures), facilities, equipment and services. This
does not mean that consumers will usurp the doctor's
responsibility for meeting his patient's medical needs.
On all levels of decision -making, clear lines between
policy (the consumer's primary business) and professional judgment regarding the individual patient (the
physician's primary business) should be established.
C. Agencies or institutions that render medical services and that spend public funds or enjoy tax advantages
should examine whether having providers of their
services in positions of authority over the governance of
the same agency or institu~lon is in the best interest of
that agency or institution or the services that are
provided.D. Where providers now sit on boards such as on
Hospital Boards of Trustees, Blue Cross and Blue Shield
Boards, Regional Medical Progranis, Boards of Health
and various planning councils, they often are in "conflict
of interest" positions and, in effect, decide what health

services to purchase from themselves. When this occurs,
these providers should be replaced by consumers or by
professionals who cannot provide services under the
authority of the agency they help control.
E. Where providers are not in such "conflict of
interest" roles, they may play an essential part in the
decision-making process. But those who derive income
and profit from a specific system of health care should
not be in a position to be advocate-judge-and-jury of
those services.
V. It is the responsibility of government, ultimately the
federal government, to assure adequate health care for
all Americans. Where care is inadequate, the federal
government must become the residual guarantor, and, if
necessary, the provider of health care.
A. The federal government must eliminate all economic barriers to health services. As part of that action,
some form of universal health care financing must be
enacted. That might be a national health insurance
program, but only in*conjunction with the realization of
other goals set forth in these recommendations.
B. The federal government must develop and provide
the information and technology to periodically evaluate
and assess the performance of the health services system.
C. In institutions, localities, areas or jurisdictions
where health care is inadequate, government and ultimnately federal government should (I) have the authority
and (2) exercise that authority to remedy existing
defects. In those instances, government-and ultimately
federal government-should provide funds, personnel,
physical facilities or technical assistance, as required,
including, where necessary, govern men t-employed physicians; access to existing government health facilities,
including Veterans Administration, military and Public
Health Service Hospitals and services; and the regulations, control and operation of hospitals that obtain
government funds or support, including tax exempt
status.

VI. In order to bring about these recommended
changes,

consumers

and

interested

consumer and

provider groups should take the following actions:
A. Work for enactment of legislation at all levels of
government to shift to consumers the power to make
health care policy.
B. Initiate and support legal action to provide
stronger consumer representation on provide r-domin ated
health care bodies, such as Boards of Health, and to
provide access to health services.
C. Provide technical assistance for consumers to build
consumer strength.
D. Support development of new types of health
services.
E. Build coalitions of interested groups to further
these goals.
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Dissenting
Opinion
NOTE: The Board agreed from its beginnings that
strident and accusatory toward health services and their
providers.
unanimous endorsement would be sought on its findings
Finally we should acknowledge that a Board aslarge,
and recommendations. But the Board also agreed that
major differences of opinion, if irreconcilable, would be varied, and asable asthis one represents many shades of
respected and reported in the belief that exposure of opinion and experience. Although nearly all members
these differences would be more rewarding than either a were willing to endorse the report, each could also, given
weak compromise or the loss of critical views from a time and en.-ouragement, have improved on it with his
personal touch. We are grateful to Dr. Besson for giving
submerged minority.
Dr. Gerald Besson is the only Board member who
his.- C Arden Miller
desired to take advantage of the right of public dissent.
His statement is printed below. With his consent this
introductory statement and some footnotes are apTIhis dissenting opinion is submitted because of some
pended.
fundamental differences with the majority report. The
Dr. Besson was a valuable and constructive particiundersigned, asa practicing physician and a concerned
pant in the discussions of the Board. He was enthusiastic
citizen, appreciates the opportunity to hatre served on
about the Board's mission throughout its work. We are
this Board and the further opportunity to present this
proud and grateful to count him a colleague in this
minority view.
venture. His statement of dissent was submitted too late
There is an inherent bias in the rhetoric of the
for it to be reviewed by the entire Board. If we had the
majority report, which serves no constructive purpose,
privilege of additional time and money f'cr a meeting to
and, in being accusatory rather than informative, does a
undertake such a review, Dr. Besson's minority report
disservice to a dedicated profession. Such rhetoric serves
would almost certainly have been briefer. Much of what
to undermine the cooperative effort between consumer,
he reports asdissent would In fact have been endorsed
provider and government that is necessary if we are to
by the majority. His dissent in part is addressed to
correct the obvious and poignant inequities in the
perspectives developed in early drafts of the report;
provision of health care.
changes were made at the request of many Board
It is regrettable that the provider is being discounted
members. For example, Dr. Besson rejects the idea of a
as a source of solution for the problems that this report
federally operated single system of health services for all
people in all situations. The majority report agrees (see documents. The right to health care must be guaranteed
footnotes). The majority reported that there should be by our entire society, not the federal government alone.
many systems of health care for different people in To suggest the latter would be a cruel hoax in raising
expectations, incapable of being fulfilled. The report,
different situations, that the systems should be locally
therefore, should have addressed our entire society,
operated and administered, that they should be guaranteed by government, and ultimately, if necessary, by including the provider. To denigrate the responsible role
the provider must share in guaranteeing the appropriatefederal government. The majority urged that these local
ness, relevance and success o1fsolutions isa disservice to
systems be "structured" or "institutionalized," and that
our democratic processes and our pluralistic heritage.
a system, dependent only on the random individual
There is a further inherent bias in the selection of
participation of individual providers, on a fee-for-service
consumers for interview which was neither cross-secbasis was not adequate.
Dr. Besson takes exception to what seems to be a tional nor representative of all our people. Granting the
limitations of time, staff and mone' that precluded an
strident and accusatory tone in parts of the report. Many
exhaustive and scientifically sour inquiry, the opinion
of us agreed with him, especially on early drafts, and
that resulted from the sampling seems to imply that
succeeded in having the tone in part modulated. In the
there is nothing worthwhile in the entire health effort in
last analysis the view prevailed that to eliminate this
this country. There is evidence to the contrary, and to
tone altogether would be to ignore an important aspect
of the field work: many people are indeed angry,
deny it undercuts the cre Aibility of this report.
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There is, finally, a deep concern about the process of
writing a report such as this. It was necessarily written
by staff, although the Board was given ample opportunity to react to it. The manner of collecting material,
interpreting and presenting it, could only reflect the
authors' views, at; modified by the Board. No amount of
suggestion for change, however, could teconcile fundamentally disparate views, hence this minority statement.
This dissenting opinion rejects the contention of the
majority report that it has presented evidence of the
gross national inadequacy of health services. What it has
done is presented the view of those bereft of health care
because of their poverty and those who, because of their
socio-culturally deprived life style have strong deterrents
to an optimal health state.
This dissenting opinion rejects the contention of the
majority report that is has presented evidence for a
single nationwide federal program as a solution for our
health service problems.'I Such a simplistic conclusion is
an interpretation that is neither supported by the
interviews that make up the basis for this report, nor is
based on hard data or dispassionate planning.
This dissenting opinion rejects the contention of the
majority report that the consumers are powerless in
relation to the provider. This cynical view completely
ignores the existence of a professional ethic, the strength
of consumer advocates and the rapidly emerging role of
the consumer in all health policy m~atters.
This dissenting opinion rejects the inflammatory and
emotional appeal by the majority report for crisis relief
at any cost without concomitant long-range planning.
Such an approach does not do justice to the talents
represented on this Board which are capable of sound
inquiry, equitable judgment, and constructive proposals
for change.
The following is a summary for the basis of this
dissenting opinion:
(1) Adequacy of health services.
There is no denying that many Americans have less
than optimal health care. There is also no denying that
the system may often be unresponsive to consumer
needs. Nor is there any disagreement that we must, asa
mature society, guarantee the right to health services for
those in need, without the impediments of cost, inaccessibility or lack of responsiveness. The fundamental
problem is to decide exactly how to achieve the greatest
degree of equity in the provision of health services
consistent with what our society establishes as its order
of socio-economic priorities.
Health and Social Problems. While this entire report is
ostensibly devoted to health, it is apparent to all that
health is but a small aspect of one's soclo-cultural
well-being. To correct inequities in health care without
simultaneously correcting inequities in housing, nutri-

tion, education and environment is fruitless. One needs
no documentation of the impact of poverty and its
2
attendant evils on one's health state. To accuse the
provider for these shortcomings, as the majority report
implies, is inappropriate, as well as distracting from the
basic problem. The problem is not lack of health services
alone, but the entire culture of poverty. Culpability for
these social problems cannot be laid at the feet of the
provider. They are ageless and worldwide. We have -in
opportunity as a nation for the first time in history to
overcome the deprivations of poverty and with it
overcome the greatest impediment to adequate health
services.
Health services also represent only a small fraction of
one's general health state. The larger amount of one's
health state revolves about hm'estyles and habits, aswell
as his social environment. No amount )f change in our
health delivery systems will overcome tie deaths attributable to auto accidents, smoking, or die. ary excesses, to
name only a few. Mortality statistics casinot be considered in a vacuum. A death from a !ate diagnosis of
tuberculosis is'no less than a mceath
due to an overdose of
heroin. Studies of smokers clearly reveal a diminution in
life expectancy of the heavy smoker by eight years,
compared with the non-smoker. More than 600,000
persons in the United States die annually from heart
disease. Consideration of parameters such as stress,
smoking, lack of exercise and diet, all of which are
matters of life styles, lends a somewhat different
perspective on the true nature of the problems of health
in this country. It may well be that the greatest area for
improvement in the health state of the American public
lies not in the improvement of health services, but rather
with education and the assumption of individual responsibility for healthful life styles.
Health Services. There is no dispute that health
services should be accessible, immediate, personal, unhurried, continuous, concerned and excellent, with no
financial barriers, This is an ideal state and we should
work towards it. It is a state of health care that is
available to many in this country and it should be
available to all. In a study done in our area [California]l,
I1,500 households were involved in a survey of health
needs. The sample was one-half of one per cent of all
households in the county. It was a statistically sound
cross section of income, race, ethnic origin and geography. Our final results are not collated but it was
surprising to find that 72 per cent of respondents who
were asked a series of questions about their care were
3
satisfied with their health services. They were satisfied
specifically with availability, accessibility and acceptability. While this was a small sample in one small corner
of this great country, it was interesting enough for us to
pause and wonder whether our perceptions of the
inadequacy of health services in this country are based
73
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on dispassionately acquired data, or whether they are
based on reports of that portion of our popuhktion that
is devoid of optimal care and does need assistance. Shall
we then base our decisions on national health policies on
health services research or on political reactions to the
selected anecdotes presented in the majority report?
(2) Disarray of our Health Delivery Systems.
The problem also is stated to be that our health
delivery systems are inefficient and uncoordinated and
what is needed is a rational nationwide system. Furthermore, the majority report continues, the marketplace is
inappropriate for the provision of health care and should
be dispensed with.
The concept of disarray, in contrast to orderliness, s
a semantic trap. One could hardly argue against rationality, responsiveness, or orderliness, yet what do we hope
to achieve in providing personal health care if not, in the
ideal, an intensely personal service responsive to the
patient's needs. Disarray, in one man's view, may well
represent ideal personal encounter in another man's
view. Nor can the so-called inefficiency of the personal
encounter be faulted. On the contrary, anyone in need
of health services needs, if nothing else, personal
encounter. All our service industries do not lend
themselves readily to the kind of productivity that has
characterized our industrial economy. The healing arts,
particularly, involve the human touch and the dedicated
concern of a selfless and knowledgeable professional. To
sacrifice this in the name of efficiency and a coordinated
system would run against the tide that is rising in our
national consciousness that the primary function of our
institutions should be the fulfillment of human needs.
This must be our focus and to ignore it would serve to
,f increase the depersonalization and alienation that is so
widespread today.
How then, are these needs best to be served, if not to
provide for all what is possessed by those who are
satisfied with their care. There are impediments and
these should be removed. Manpower must be expanded
as a vital national resource. Cost efficiencies must be
enhanced by a variety of techniques, such as computer
assistance, automated laboratories, peer review, ancillary
health personnel and cost accounting. Any impediments
to the growth of alternate delivery systems must be
removed.But diversity of choice cannot be so cavalierly
dismissed by instituting a planned new delivery system
for all. It is the marketplace that allows for the greatest
sensitivity to individual needs. It is limitless in the
options. available, allows the one who m~nts to do the
choosing as he sees fit, rather than having someone
choose for him, is devoid of moralizing and draws no
distinction among those who purchase. Against these
benefits are the obvious critical shortcomings that needs

are subservient to ability to pay. While it is true that the
harsh inequities of the market economy would be
corrected by a new delivery system, other inequities will
surely take their place. The forcing of our entire health
venture into a single monolithic system, as the majority
report recommends, would tend to freeze mistakes, stifle
personal choice, diminish quality, and junk our plural4
istic heritage. The public interest would be far better
served to retain those portions of our system that are
satisfactory, to restructure those aspects of our system
that are unsatisfactory, and to create new ones where
they are lacking. Pluralism in the provision of health
services should be maintained. A basic minimum can be
provided for all in this context.
(3) Centralized vs. Decentralized Loci of Authority
In some circles there is a conventional wisdom that
the majority report promulgates, that if there is a
problem that affects us all, the solution must be
provided by the federal government. This is often
expressed by cliches suggesting that the federal government r.iust assume responsibility if individuals or institutions don't do what needs to be done or solve problems
in a piecemeal rather than a national fashion.
Inherent in these arguments is the idea that there is
an omniscience and omnipotence in Washington which
would provide by a stroke of the pen on just the right
document the instant and all-pervading solution. Nothing could be further from the truth, as is painfully
evident to all citizens who have recognized the vast gulf
5
between federal promise and performance. Our only
protection against this gulf is to keep the locus of
decision as peripheral as possible and maintain a regional
and local approach to solutions that allow for the
greatest degree of responsiveness possible. This is the
basis on which the Partnership for Health and Regional
Medical Programs are functioning and both are attracting
wide attention as successful models for federal, state
and local relationships. Within broad guidelines from the
center, the locus of decision and authority functions
best when kept as close aspossible to the source of need.
Implied threats of assumption of authority by Washington are empty because an informed citizenry is well
aware of the technical impossibility of the provision of
services by the federal establishment or the instant
creation of an entire new infrastructure for the provision
of health services. The federal role in this context is best
described by the report of the Task Force on Medicaid
and Related Programs: "The task force sees management
of the system as given direction by federal leadership,
specifically in the Department of Health, Education and
Welfare. As is envisioned and recommended here, the
management function for the health care system is to be
innovative bus not prescriptive; bold, but not authoritarian. It is the intention that the federal leadership, as
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far as possible, shall guide, not direct; motivate, not
6
demand; assist, not provide; and evaluate, not ordain."
(4) Consumer Control in Health Policy
There is no question that the entire health effort
must be focused on consumer needs. Any institution
devoted to health services, old or new, must have a
structure responsive to the consumer.
In the absence of this responsiveness, no amount of
consumer control will bring about a desired end. The
critical aspect of the consumer's position must be to
have a formal opportunity for molding the institution to
his needs. In the relationship between patient and
physician, this is done in endless encounters based on
mutual trust and the satisfying of patient needs, If the
Institution is other than a one-to-one patient -physician
encounter, the establishment of policy must be based on
a dialogue between provider and consumer by bringing
both representatives together to seehow needs are not
being fulfilled. Policy decisions must be joint decisions.
What is important is the creation of an established
methodology for assuring both the dialogue and response to the decision. In this context, the seat of power
is of secondary importance, since both provider and
consumer are indispensable to the service.
The early history of consumer-dominated organizations for health care delivery has been extremely variable
and not all favorable. Some Comprehensive Health
Planning Agencies, Neighborhood Health Centers, and
Regional Medical Programs have demonstrated a brilliant
coordinated effort between provider and consumer.
However, often the consumers' numerical presence is a
ruse for the retention of an inadequate but established
lack of responsiveness. Where policy decisions must be
based on technical competence, the inept organizational
structure that allows such decisions to be made by the
consumers who don't have such technical competence
undercuts the credibility of the organization. Consumer
representation is also often only a token by the choice
of acceptable but impotent representatives.
This minority report agrees that consumer representation must not be a sham nor should providers be
responsible for contribution to policy decision if there is
any conflict of interest. The essential ingredients for an
effective, responsive institution are clearly articulated
needs, shared control and responsiveness of provider to
policy-making bodies that function as community
trustees. The majority report seems to be a clarion call
only for the assumption of power and not a search for
7
equity.
(S) Planning-Problem Solving vs. Goal Achievement
.The majority report calls for an urgent response to a
crisis in health care. Perhaps the greatest difficulty
encountered by planning groups, however, is the juxta-

position of planning for the achievement of long-range
goals and, at the same time, solving urgent problems.
Our national health effort has been characterized by an
emphasis on the latter and the almost complete ignoring
of the former. Both are simultaneously necessary. Unless
we set our goals for some fixed time in the future and
plan a series of intermediate objectives along a reasonable time scale, we can never move towards the
realization of aspirations, except accidentally in the
course of heading off one crisis or another. The current
stampede towards a universal Federal Health Insurance
Program exemplifies the dilemma. No amount of delivery system restructuring or payment mechanisms restructuring can provide adequate care without expanding
our manpower resources simultaneously. As we embark
on a new national venture in the absence of long-range
plans, we will replace present crises with new ones.
It is in this context that this minority report
expresses its greatest concern. There is no denying that
the poignant inequities described in the majority report
do exist. It is feared, however, that the emotionalism
engendered by the presentation will serve as a stimulus
for the further headlong rush, without planning and'
rational study, into a system that may create more
problems than it will solve and leave us further from the
8
ideal than previously.
By all means, let us jointly work towards solving our
pressing health problems as equitably and expeditiously
as possible. But let us also, at the same time, define our
long-range ideals and set about systematically for their
achievement.
CONCLUSIONS: This minority report is presented not
to dispute the documentation of need and inequities
described by the majority report but rather to have the
reader consider the conclusions reached based on the
following caveats:
That personal health is part of one's milieu. It
cannot be improved alone but in the context of other
basic social conditions.
That health services contribute to but asmall part of
one's health state. Mountingsa national effort to enhance
health services without affecting life styles and the
hazards of our culture and environment will do little to
ameliorate our national health state.
That in the absence of a dispassionately acquired
body of knowledge about health services, we may
grossly misdirect a national health effort based on
political reaction to poignant anecdotal wisdom.
That in our zeal and our passion for order, we may
uncritically reject the primacy of the unhurried human
touch in the rendering of personal health services and
sacrifice i* to the efficiency of a single monolithic health
system.
That the obvious inequities in Gur health care are
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correctable without relegating the provision of care to

the federal government or a new health care infrastructure. Manpower shortages are amenable by the expansion of this national resource. Distributive shortages are
amenable by periods of obligatory service or financial
incentive. Individual poverty or medical indigency may
be amenable by the provision of funds for those in need.
Delivery systems that are inadequate for the culture of
poverty may be restructured to meet those needs.
That dialogue between provider and consumer acting
as community trustees rather than power struggles of
vested interests will best serve consumer needs.
That the locus of authority for health decisions
should be as peripheral as possible. Central function

should be to provide coordination, guidance, and resource assistance.
That solving health crises alone will only replace one
set with another. There is urgent need for concomitantly
planning our future in health care and achieving it only
by incremental achievement of intermediate planned
objectives.
That ultimately our problems revolve around our
choice of national priorities. Human needs and the
quality of our lives must be our focus. Our affluent
society cannot tolerate the gross social inequities that
this report documents. In the necessities of life, a basic
minimum for all is economically feasible, just and
ti mely.-Gerald Besson, M.D.
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report.
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Subsequent conversations between the Citizens Board staff and
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that the units are not yet in operation.
4) Theodore Colomsbo, Ernest Saward and Merwyn
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Chapter 11
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2) Data from the United States Department of Helcath,
Education and Welfare, Public Health Service, National Ccnter
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Higher Education, Higher Eduecationand the Nation's Hlealtht,
October 1970, pp. 13-21. 1lHereafter cited as CarnegieReport.1
interview wili Dr. Ileny Milki, Acting
3) Tikplefi
Director of Clinical Services, BethesdaNaval Hlospital, July, 13,
1970. Active duty personnel, as well as retired personnel and
their dependents are eligible for hospitalization. Active duty
personnel pay nothing while all dependents and retired personnel
pay $1.75 a day.
4) In October 1970, the daily room rate at several randomly-selected hospitals throughout the country was asfollows:
Hospital
Washtngton Hlospital Center.
Washington, D.C.
Massachusetts General
Hospital, Boston, Mass.
Atbert Einstein Hospital
Ns York, N.Y.
Cornell Medical Center
Ilospitat, New York, N.Y.
WeissMemorial Hlospital
Chicago, Ill.
lFairview Hospital
Minneapolis, Minn.
Clarkson Memorial
Hlospitat. Onsaha,Neb.
Cedarsof Lebanon Hospitai,
Los Angeles, Calif.

Private
Room

Sesnii-Pri
rate
Room

$75

$62

S95

$188

$125

$100

$120

$95

$66

$59

S52.50-$80

$413

$59-480

$49

575.5130

$65-$70

5) "Il's Time to Operate: Our Ailing Medical System."
Fortutte, January 1970, pp. 78 et seq.Seealso: U.S. Departnsent
of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of the Secretary,
Report of the Task Force on Medicaid and Related Programs,
June 1970. This task force estimated that health careaccounted
for about 7 per cent of the gross national product. "Total
estimated national health expenditures for fiscal year 1970 are in
the neighborhood of $64 billion and this health care dollar
divides approximately 38 per cent in the public and 62 per cent
in the private sector." p. IS.

See also: U.S. Bureau of the Budget, Special Antalyses,
Budget of the United States, Fiscal Year 197), Special Analysis
K, p. 147; U.S. Department of Hlealths,Education and Welfare,
Social Security Administration, Research and Statistics Note,
Note No. 18, 1970, 'Projections of National Heralth Expenditures 1975 and 1980."
6) According to the United Nations Statistical Yearbook,
1968, if we estimate ste number of active doctors per capita to
be about 159 per 100,000 (or one for every 6213persons) then
Italy and Denmark with 175 per 100,000 and Australia with
167, havea better ratio, and Austria andWest Germany with the
same ratio compare favorably. In addition, Czechoslovakia,
Hungary, the U.S.S.R. and Israel also had a higher number of
physicians per capita than the United States.
ThseAnmericanMedical Association estimates the ratio to be
one physician for every 700 people,
Figures obtained frott Marguerite Schwartz, Ph.D., Aisserican
Medical Association Library, Washington, t).C. See also:
Americais Medical Association, Department of Survey Research.
and Developmsent,
DistriCenter for Helcath ServicesResearchs
butiont of Physicians, Hlospsitals. antdHiospital Beds in the U.S..
Regionsal,State, Counity, Metropsolitan Area. 1967 (Chicago.
1968).
of Comt7) According to the United States Depsartmsent
mictce,Bureauof ttse Census.the civilian population of the U.S.
asof July 1, 1970, was 202,242,000. Populationshstiniates ansd
Projectioss Series p-25, #t446. Hospitals, the Journal of the
Anserican Hospital Association, Volume 43, No. 15, pt. 2 August
1969, states that there were 7,137 hospitals and 1,663,203
hospital bedsin the United States.Of this total. 5.820 hospitals
with 806,000 of the beds were non-federal, short-term com-~
issunity hospitals, the institutions most Americans use. which
provide thmegreatest psropsortion of civilian medical services.
Psychiatric and tuberculosis hospitals are not included.
8) U.S. Public Health Service, Dental l'isits-Tirte interv-al
Since Last Visit-US.. July, 1963 arid June 1964, Washington,
D.C., 1966.
According to this study, three-tiftlss of tir population hal
not seen a dentist in a year's time and one-sixtls of the
population save neverseena dentist. Seealso U.S. Public Hlealth
1967, Washington, D.C.,
Service. Health Manipowr Perspesctiv-e:
1967, p. 14.
9) Hfearintgson Hospital and Health Facility Construction
an~dModernization, before the Subcommittee on Public Health
and Welfare, Conmnittee on Interstate and Foreign Comnierce,
U.S. House of Representatives, 91st Cong. 1st sess.. March
25-28, 1969, p. 194.
10) A number of years agoan elderly physician in Scotland
complained about practice under the National Hlealtti Service.
serviceabolished tie said, "no I
When askedif he would like thme
just want it improved. 1, for one, neveragain wait to work under
a system in which I profit from other peoples' miisfortunes."
11) Eli Ginzberg with Miriam Ostrow, Ment. Mottey, and
Medicine (New York; Columbia University Press, 1969). "i1n
most niarkets, supply anddemand are kept in reasonable balance
through the movements of prices. But since the nation has
declared that people are entitled to quality medical care
irrespective of their ability to pay for it, and since affluent
consumers are prepared to put their extra income into the
purchase of servicesincluding niedical services-...the adjust'
ment mechanism operates differently. The control on expansion
is not the price mechanismtbut is determine' primarily tinytie
availability of supply. In short, the supply of medical resources
hasthus far effectively generated its own demand!" p. 36.
"... The American people haveneverlooked carefully at the
large investment in hospital plant and operations they underwrite or the extent of costs that ensuebecausethe hospital is
operated for the convenience of the physician. What other
explanation is there for the fact that all surgery except
emergencies is performed during the first five days of the week
and usually only in the morningg" p. 92.
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For a discussion of the "doctor shortage," see Rashi Feisn,
The Doctor Shortage: An Economic Diagnosis, Brookings
Studies in Social Economics (Washington, D.C.; Brookings
Institution, 1967),
12) Interview with John A. Cooper, M.D., President, Assoelation of American Medical Colleges, U.S. News and World
Report, November 3, 1969, p. 73.
13) Medical Economics, June 12, 1967, pp. 85-95; June 26,
1967, pp. 114-119, December 11, 1967, pp.63-75,
According to Internal Revenue Service figures based on
business tax returns for 1967, physicians and surgeons netted
$27,000 on the avetage from their practices; dentists $20,000,
lassyers $11,000. Among unincorporated retailers, druggists were
far ahead with $11,000 average net, Next came apparel and
accessory shops (except for women's) with $6,700. Wall Street
Journal, Novembher
11, 1970, p. I.
14) Hearings on Health Care in America, before the
Subcommittee on Executive Reorganization. Committee on
Goveenmert Operations, U.S. Senate, 90th Cong., 2nd seas.,
April 22.25, 1968, Pt. 1, p. 181-82. 1IHereafter cited as Health
CareIn Amnerica.I1
Bunker, "Surgical Manpower," New England
15) )..
Journal of Medicine, Vol. 282, No. 3. January 15, 1970, p. 143.
16) Quoted in David Ilapgood, "The Health Professional,
Cure or Causeof the Health Crisis," Washington Monthly, Vol.
1, No, 5, June1969, p. 62.
17) Health Carein America, op. cit. fsotnote 14. Pt, 1, p. 6.
Thsestudy to which Dr. Cherkasky is.'cred was done by the
Columbia University School of Public 11ealth %nd Admsinistrative
Medicine, The Quantity, Quality and Cr.1s of Medical and
Hospital CareSecured by a Sample of Teamster Families in the
New York Area. Teamsters Joint Council 16 and Management
Hospitalization Trust Fund, New York City, 1962,
18) "Cosmetic Surgery," Medical World News, Vol. I I N".
37, September 11, 1970, pp. 41,350.
is the source )f most of'
19) The Journal, Medical E'conomnics
the information about physicians' incomes, The fol awing data
front a study of physicians in two cities appeasedin Medical
Economics, February 16, 1970, p. 125, and March 16 :970. p.
115.
Net Income of Physicians in Selected Cities (1968)*

General
New York City

Practitioner

IInternist

1General
I Surgeon

$70,000 up
60,000-69,999
50,000-59,999
40,00049,999
30,000-39,999
20,000.29,999
10,000-19,999
Less

Chicago
$70,000 up
60,000-69,999
50,000-59,999
40,000-49,999
30,000-39,999
20,000-29,999
10,000-19,000
Less

(General General
Practitioner Surgeon
311
6
7
18
18
28
19
1

11%
14
12
24
20
I1
5
3

08/
Gyn

Pediatrician

7%
11
17
21
22
17
5
0

2%
4
9
22
35
17
10
1

*After deduction of operating expenses, but before taxes.
Comparisons of Los Angeles, New York and Chicago, showed
the following averageincomes:

Los Angeles

New York

Chicago

$37,790
44,410
43,570

$23,000
35,220
31,820

$30,950
35,770
44,440

General Practitioner
Internist
Surgeon

The following net-income breakdown by fields of practice
appeared in Medical Economics, February 6, 1967. p. 71.
Self-Employed Physicians:
Median Net Income (Before Taxes)
By Field of Practice, 1955 and 1965
Median Net Income

All fields of practice
Orthopedic surgery
Radiology
Ophthalmology
General surgery
Obstetrics andgynecology
Anesthesiology
Psychiatry
Internal medicine
Pediatrics
General practice

)95S

1965

$16,017
24,967
20,850
20,100
18,975
20,000
19,050
17,300
14,350
14,992
14,817

$28,960
41,850
41,420
35,460
32,510
30,520
30,240
29,340
27,730
25,240
2f,090

Other sources: Martin L. Gross, The Doctors (New York
City. Random House, 1966), pp. 34549. In attempting to find
out how much physicians earn, Gross randomly selected one
dozen copies of the Journal of the American Medical A ssociation
and went through the 'Practices for Sale" section, many of
which give the grossor net income of the practice. The results of
his informal survey show that practices for satein 1966 averaged
a gross income of $58,000; a net income of approximately
$36,250.
Victor r'uchs, "The BasicForces Influencing Costs of Medical
Care" in U.S. Department of Health, Education and Weifarq
Report of the National Conference on Medical Costs ( 196 7), pp.
24-26.
20) "The medical school diverts many of those it doesadmft
from patient care to research. [or the first two years, tfie
student takes a heavily academic curriculum-much of )
irrelevant to general practice-but he sees no patients. Dr.
Stanley Scheyer, of HEW's Health Services and Mental Health
Administration saysthe students learn that the highest prestige is
attached to those internships leading to specialization (or
academic medicine, the least to general practice. . .. Many
students who start out with the desire to make a career in
patient care are diverted from that goat by the very institution
that is supposed to supply the nation with doctors. This was
confirmed with memorable bluntness by a doctor at a teaching
hospital: 'We train researchers first, practitioners second. Those
who enter practice are usually the second-rate students . .. I feetI
we shouldn't waste our time on them.' " David flapgood, "The
Health Professionals: Cure or Cause of the Health Crisis,"
Washington Monthly, Vol. 1, No. 5, June 1969, p. 69.
Trhe Task Force on Medicaid and Related Programs, op. cit.
footnote 5, found that medical schools and hospital leaching
staffs failed to expose medical students to such alternatives to
the fee-for-scrvice pattern of health-care delivery as a prepaid
group practice system. p. 33.
Other sources: Report of the National Advisory Commission
on Health Manpower (1967), Vol.' I, pp. 23-29; Robert J.
Haggerty, M.D., "The Role of the University in Education for
Family Practice," The New Physician, Vol. 18, No. 1, January
1969, pp. 4549. Daniel Funkstein, "The Learning and Personal
Development of Medical Students: Reco.nsidered," The New
Physician, Vol. 19, No. 9, September 1970, a. 741.
21) "Pressnt methods of financing medical schools have
distorted the schools' purpose. ... , Becauseresearch grants are
directed toward categorical projects and programs, department
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heads plan individually and recruit faculty according to the
needsof those programs rather than to the school as a whole....
And it is not uncommon for a faculty member to feel that his
primary allegiance is to the National Institutes of Health.
". .. At the same lime, financially hard-pressed clinical
departments try to collect as much as possible from third-party
payers, each department for its own benefit.... The result is a
perpetuation of the philosophy of NIHI funding, which ignores
overall needs in favor of departmental needs." Dr. Robert HI.
Ebert, Dean, Harvard University Medical School, Medical World
Newss,Novetmber 21, 1969, p. 17.
[:or a discussion of the federal rote in bionsedical research
and its impact on medical schools, seeRichard M. Magraw, M.D.,
Ferment its Medicine (Philadelphia; W.B. Saunders, Co., 1966)
Chapter 10, "The Research Establishment and Expanding
Medital K~nowledge, Their Effects on Medical Careand Practice"
pp. 124-43.
Other sources: U.S. Department of Hlealth, Education and
Welfare, 1969 Annual Report, pp. 175-248, details the purpose
and amount of grants made by the National Institutes of Health
during fiscal year 1969.
"Sponsored programs are tmidical school activities that are
fostered and supported under special contracts, restricted grants
or restricted gifts by agenciesor organizations interested in
special medical school programs. l-unds for sponsored programs
must beusedaccording to terms and restrictions specified by the
sponsors and agreed to by the school.. .. Sponsored program
support increased by 347 per cent from 1958-59 to 1967-68....
The institutions heavily dependent on support for sponsored
programs find themselves heavily responsive proportionately to
the needs and demands of sponsoring agencies." "Medical
Education," Journal of the AmnericanMedical A ssociatout, Vol.
210, No. 8, November 24, 1969, pp. 1487-89.
22) According to figuies provided by the American Medical
Association, there were 324,942 licensed physicians in the
United States in file with the AMA as of 1969. The breakdown
of specialities follows:
Medical Specialists - 1969
Allergy
Cardiovascular d diseases
Dermatology
Gastroenterolog
y
Internal medicin e
Pediatrics
Pediatric allergic s
Pediatric cardiot ogy
Pulmtoniarydisca yes
TOTAL MEDICAL SPECIALISTS

1,706
5,970
3,870
1,916
38,258
17,098
372
476
2,240
71,886

Surgical Specialists'- 1969

29)

Active Health Personnel per 100,000
in Population in the United Slates by Region

28,603
2,484
18,084
9,578
9.227
5,272
1,503
666
1,857
5,638

Physicians
(M.D.) 1965*

82,912

Dentists
(1965)

Other Specialists - 196 9
Aviation nsedicine
Anesthesiology
Child psychiatry
Diagnostic radiology
F-orensicpathology
Neurology
Occupational medicine
Psychiatry

58.919
General practitioners
12,107
Administrators
12,375
Researchers
5,149
Medical school faculty
(There are also 19,895 physicians listed as inactive with the
AMA and 2,081 address unknown.) Figures obtained frons
Marguerite Schwartz, Ph.D., Amecrican Medical Association
Library, Washington, D.C.
F~or Ilse effects of this increase its spscializations. see Rastsi
Fein, T/te Doctor Shortage: Au E-conomnic Diagnosis, op. cit.
footnote 1t. "in three decades, 1931-63, ttse totat pttysician
population ratio rose, but bo~ththe nunsber and the ratio of
potential family physicians -pediatricians, internists, and generate
practitioners and part-tinse specialists in private practice felt."
p. 71.
23) WashintgtonDaily' Newss,July 7, 1970, p. 1, Cot. 2.
24) Id. at p. 7, Col. 3.
25) C'arnegieRepor, op. cit. footnote 2, pp. 18-19.
26) S.M. Miller, Pamela Roby and A.A. deVos van
Steensstjk, "Creamsingthe Poor," Transaction, Vol. 17, No, 8,
June 1970, p. 40.
Other sources: American Medical Association, Department of
Survey Research, Special Statistical Studies. Selected Chtaracteristics of lie PlhysiciantPoputlation, 1963 and /1967 (Chicago,
1968), p. 13.
"Phsysicians like tlse resident population in general have
shown increasing concentrations in urban areas. In 1963, 83 tier
cent of all physicians were tocted in the 300 Standard
Mletroposlitan Statistical Areas.... By 1967, the percentage of
physicians in SMSA's had grown to more than 80 per cent."
Walter J. McNerney, "Why Does Medical Care Cost So
Much?" New England Journal of Medicine, Vol. 282, No. 26,
June 25, 1970, pp. 1459-60.
27) American Public Htealth Association, lieawtl Crisis ini
A'loerica. 1970, p. V.
28) David Hapgood, op. cit. footnote 20, p. 62.

Region

Profession

General surgery
Neurological surgery
OB/Gyn
Ophthalmology
Orthopedic surgery
Otolaryngology
Plastic surgery
Colon and rectal surgery
Thoracic surgery
Urological surgery
TOTAL SURGICAL SPECIALISTS

1.319
10,434
1,898
1,540
197
2,850
2,746
20,328

9,826
1,415
819
3,075
10,041
786
8,753
13,222
89,249

Pathology
Physical medicine and rehabilitation
General preventive medicine
Public health
Radiology
Therapeutic radiology
Other Specialists
Unspecified Specialists
TOTAL

Middle Atlantic
New England
Pacific
E. North Central
South Atlantic
Mountain
W. North Central
W. South Central
E. South Central

Personnel*
paer 100.000
171
168
157
120
116
115
114
101
89

58
Middle Atlantic
53
New England
53
Pacific
W. North Central
47
45
E. North Central
43
Mountain
32
South Atlantic
31
E. South Central
*Non-federal per 100,000 civilian population
Source: U.S. Public Health Service, Hlealth Manpower Perspective. 1967, Washington, D.C., 1967, p. 14.
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Information on physician distribution in Kansasprovided by
telephone interview with Robert W. Brown, M.D., Coordinator
KansasRegional Medical Program, October 5, 1970.
30) Ibid.
31) Ibid.
32) Interview with James Wiygs,M.D.. Great Bend Regional
Medical Center, Great Bend, Kansas,July 23, 1970.
33) Washington Daily News, July 7, 1970, p. 7, Cot. 2.
Other sources: Carnegie Report, op. cit. footnote 2, pp.
67-69.
34) Carnsegie
Report, op. cit. footnote 2, pp. 28-29. Only 48
per cent of all families with headsaged45-54, the agegroup in
which isedical students' parents are likely to be found, reported
that mucs income.
Other sources: 'Special Study: D~istrihution of Black Physicians and Medical Students," Journal of the A neri-an Medical
Association, Vol. 210, No. 8, November 24, 1969, p. 1554;
Edwin F. Rosinski, 'Social Classof Medical Students," Journal
of the American Medical Association, Vol. 193, No. 2, July 12,
1965, pp. 95-98.
35) "Medical Education in the United States," Journal of
rhe American Medical A ssociations,Vol. 210, No. 8, Novem ber
24, 1969, pp. 1462-63, 1484-85, 1496-1505. Stephen Lazar,
"Filling the Gaps for Black Students,' The New Physician, Vol.
18, No. 9. September 1969, pp. 719-22.
To meet some of these difficulties the Carnegie Report
recommended "a federal program of grants in amounts up to
$4,000 a year for medical and dental students from tow-income
families... p. 65.
36) "Medical Education for Social Responsibility," The New
Physician, Vol. 18, No. 9, September, 1969, p. 114. Other
sources: Anselm Strauss, 'Medical Organizations and Low
Income Groups,' Social Science and Medicine, Vol. 2, 1969, pp.
143-77. See particularly p. 151 on the nsiddlc.,tass bias of most
health workers and the influence of this bias on the quality of
care received by poor people.
37) "Poverty, Illness and the Use of Htealth Services in the
United States.' Hlospitals, Journal of the American Hlospital
Association, Vol. 43, No. 13,July 1, 1969, p.38.
Number of physician visits per person per year, by sex, color and
age,United States, July 1966-June 1967:
Bolth Sexes

Male

Female

NonNonWhite White Whie White White White
]VNon-.

Age
Alt ages

4.5

5.0

3.5

Under 6 years
6-16 years
17-44 years
45-64 years
65 years and over

5.8
3.2 6.0
3.6 5.6
2.9
1.2 3.0
1.2 2.8
4.5
3.8 3.3
2.9
5.5
4.7
3.9
4.3
3.7
5.1
6.1 14.9 15.5 14.2 16.5

2.7
1.3
4.7
4.1
5.5

3.1

4.0

2.7

Age-adjusted number of physician visits per year, by sex, color
and family income, United States, July 1966-June 1967:
Both Sexes
Family Income

Male

Female

NonNonNonWhite Whitel White White White White

All Incomes
Under $3,000
S3,000-S6,999
$7,000 and over

4.3
3.5
4.3
3.0
14.7 13.4

3.9 2.9
4.7
3.9 2.8
4.8
4.2 13.3 15.1

3.9
3.3
3.5

Source: U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
Public Health Service, Health Services and Mental Health
Administration, "Differentials in Health Characteristics by
Color: United States-July 1965-June 1967," October 1969, p.
Is.

38) Letter dated Septemb.-r, 1969, written by Chip Smith to
the executive faculty and cans of the University of Pennsytvania Medical School.
39)

Hospitats-By Type-l969

Classification
United States
(totals)
Alt federal
Alt non-federal
psychiatric
All non-federal
tuberculosis
Alt non-fedleral
long-termsgeneral
and other special
All non-federal
short-term general
and other special
A. Voluntary
nonprofit shortterm general and
other special
B, Proprietary
for profit
C. Stale and local
governimental

Beds
Ihospitals (itt thousandsJ
7,137
416
505

1,663
175
549

Admnissions
(in thousands)
29,766
1,766
538

116

22

36

280

67

149

5,820

806

27,276

3,430

566

19,659

769

48

1,837

1,621

192

5,781

Voluntary, nonprofit, short-term hospitals accounted for 91 per
cent of the admissions to hospitals for 1968.
Source.- "G(uide Issue," Ilospitals, Journat of the American
Hospital Association, Vol. 43, No. 15, August 1, 1969, pt. 2,
pp. 474-75.
40) See Section 501-c-3 of the Internal Revenue Code. See
also: Revenue Ruling 69-545, Internal Revenue Bulletin 1969-2
at p. 117 for a discussion of hospital exemption qualifications.
41) See Chapter III infra, p. 27 et seq.
"The greatest government dollar impact on voluntary hospitals has come from the two billion dollars paid by the federal
government to subsidize the construction of hospitals in the
Hill-Burton Program and the severalbillions of federal tax dollars
provided to medical schools and teaching hospitals for biomedtcal research...-,The
exemption from taxation of nonprofit
institutions and the tax allowances for charitable donations
represent significant indirect forms of support.... Thtefederal
government pays voluntary hospitals directly for hospital treatment of dependents of the uniformed services, veterans ..
federal employees injured in the line of duty. It also shares. .. in
the cost of cute of public assistancerecipients and the welfare
categories of dependent children, blind ... totally and permanently disabled persons.... The Social Security Administralirai
.people were etigibl. for
estimated that in 1961, 56 million ...
some medical or hospital care at government expense, regi.rdless
of ability to pay.."Jack Masur, M.D., "Governry snt and
Hospitals" in Ilospitals Doctors and thse Public Inlttrest, John
Knowles (ed), (Boston; Harvard University Press 1965) pp.
129-30. [Hlereafter cited as Hlospitals, Doctors a,,d thse Public
Interest. 1
42) Jotnt Commission on Accreditation of hospitals, Standards for Accreditation of hospitals, October, 1969, pp. IV-Vill
for description of how the commission operates.
Thse founding sponsors of the joint commission were the
American College of Surgeons, the Ameuican College of Physicians, the American Hospital Association, the American
Medical Association and the Canadian Medical Association. The
effectiveness of this organization in regulating hospitals hasbeen
sigificant. For example, written into the Medicare Act was the
provision that the hospitals participating in the program were to
maintain the level of patient care which "had come to be
recognized as the norm." The standards of the joint commission
were cited in the law as reflecting that norm, and were
incorporated in the law lay reference, The Conditions of
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Participation for Hospitals which the Social Security Administration promulgated reflected the commission standards.
Other sources: U.S. Department of Health, Education and
Welfare, Public Helesth Service, Health Services and Mental
Health Adnministration, Health Resources Statistics: 1969, pp.
24546; "Hospital Accreditation" Medical World News, Vol. 11,
No. 20, May 15, 1970, pp. 31-40; Leonard Sloan, Today's
Hospital (New York; Harper and Row, 1966) p. 189.
A recent report by the Center for the Study of Responsive
Law, Washington, D.C. (1970), OnreLife-One Physician has an
analysis of the role of the JCAII and its impact on hospitals. The
report is an inquiry into the medical professions' performance in
self-regulation. See pages149-59.
43) "The question of what constitutes an 'interesting'
leaching caseis a matter of considerable debate, The question is
'interesting,' to whom? The problems are all interesting to the
patients that have them. I think that we have to encourage an
organizational framework in the teaching hospital in which
reasonable numbers of patients with primary, general problems
are cared for at the medical centers. This mecans taking on
complete responsibility for defined populations. These may be
geographically defined populations of severalthousands, 10,000,
20,000, 50,000 patients or they snaybe population defined by
enrollment, or a combination of both. The medical centers
should really give them responsible care, instead of the ad hoc,
episodic, firefighting type of care that is so costly, inefficient,
and Inhumane as we do at the present time. This meansthen thsat
the medical center witl not assumeresponsibility for all of the
patient care in all of the area surrounding it, but rather it will
assumemore responsible care for a segment of the population."
--Testimony of Kerr L. White, M.D., Health Carein America. op.
cir. footnote 14, pt 1,p. 189.
Other sources: Robert Haggerty, M.D., "The Role of the
University in 1'ducition for Fanmily Practice," Tlsr New
Physician, Vol. 18, No. 1, Isnuary 1969, pp. 4549.
44) See John Ktsowlcs. 'Teaching Hospital: Hlistorical Perspective and a Contemspsorary
View" in Hospitals. Doctors anid
she Public Interest. otp. cit footnote 41, pp. 1-26-, Franz
Gotdinans,Public Medical Care(New York, Columbia University
Press,1945); and RichsardShyrock. Tite Detvelopmtent of Modern
Medicine (New York; Alfred A. Knopf, 1947).
45)
Pac Bulleein, January 1970, p. 9. Itlceafter cited as Health
pac.I
46) Heraltht Care in America, op. cit. footnote 14, pt. 1, p.
56.
47) Hospital Expense Per Patient Day:* 1963-1968i(All Figuresin Dollars)
Hospital size
All Community
Hospitals
6-24beds
25-49beds
50-99beds
100-1"9 beds
200.209beds
300.399 beds
400.499 beds
500or invite
beds

-

-

TernaS

Change
1963 1964 1965 1966 1967 1961(1963-68)
35.11 37.58
28.73 30.36
29.20 31.58
31.52 34.16
33.82 36.16
36.69 38.58
37.04 39.46
3746 40.22

40.56 43.66 49.46
33.52 34.91 38.00
32.72 35.10 37.19
36.11 37.72 42.03
38.77 40.97 46.28
41.43 44.63 51.63
42.75 46.16 51.79
43.28 46.53 52.80

55.80
41.98
41.10
45.24
51.11
56.22
59.24
60.67

37.5140.21 44.35 48.73 56.47 66.27

+59%
+46%
+41%
+44%
+51%
+53%
+60%
+62%
+77%

Hospital Costs
A veragecost
A seragecost Average length
tier patient day of stay 'days) perpiatient stay

________

Year
1946
1947
1948
1949
1950
1931
1952
1953
1954
1955
1956
1957
1958
1959
1960
1961
1962
1963
1964
1965
1966
1967
1968

$ 9.39
11.09
13.09
14.33
15.62
16.77
18.35
19.95
21.76
23.12
24.15
26.02
28.27
30.19
32.23
34.98
36.83
38.91
41.58
44.48
48.15
54.08
61.38

j

9.1
8.0
8.7
8.3
8,1
8.3
8.1
7.9
7.8
7.8
7.7
7.6
7.6
7.8
7.6
7.6
7.6
7.7
7.7
7.8
7.9
8.3
8.4

$ 85.45
88.72
113.88
118.94
127.26
138.73
148.00
158.47
169.67
179.77
186.11
198.13
214.67
235.66
244.53
267.37
279.91
299.61
320.17
346.94
380.,39
448.86
515.59

*Patient Day 1:'penses pcr day related to inpatient care aswell
as outpatient visits to htospitals
Source. New York Tines Almtanac, 1970. p. 497; Health
Insurance Institute 1969 Source Book of Iealtis Insurance Data,
1969, pp. 52.53.
One of the often cited reasonsfor the increase in hospital
costs is the incrcsse in wagespaid to hospital workers, Until
recently, wagesfor hospital personnel had been notoriously low.
I-or a discussion of this issue,see Ili Ginsberg, op. cit., footnote
It,.pp.60.7 2,
48) Hlealtht Pac,op. cit. footnote 45, January 1970. pp. 9-10.
49) There may, of course, heother factors which contribute
1o the use of the emergency room as a primary care facility. See
Harry 3. Russeland Mary V. Wells, "Care Beyond Acute General
Hospital,' Hospitals, Journal of the AnmericanHospital Association, Vol. 44, No. 7, April 1, 1970, p. 56; Gabriel Hilkovitz,
'The Emergency Room in the Teaching Hlospital," Journal of
Medical Education, Vol. 41, No. 7, July, 1966, p. 724; P.
Densen,D. Greene, et al, 'PrinmaryMedical Care for an Urban
Population, A Survey of Present and Potential Utilization,"
Journal of Medical F'ducationt, Vol. 43, No. 12, Decetmber1968,
pp. 1244.49.
The studies cited above show that emergency rooms arebeing
used by the poor and working class for treatment of nonemergency conditions. A recent study attempted to assessthe
effectiveness of the care received. The study foutsd that of 141
patients in an emergency room, 38 patiettts (27 per cent)
received effective medical care and 84 patients (60 per cent),
ineffective care and 19 patients (13 per cent) neither effective
nor ineffective care. Robert Brook and Robert Stevenson,
"Effectiveness of Patient Care in asnEmergency Room," New
England Journal of Medicinte, Vol. 283, No. 17, October 22,
1970, p. 904.
Room-Entry to tlse Health
50) G. James, "The Enmergency
Care System," Hospital Topics, Vol. 47, October, 1969, p. 47.
James alsosays that this increasein the tendency of patients to
use the emergency unit as their primary source of medical care in
most instances "reflects the barriers faced by both urban poor
and self-sufficient middle class.Partly these are econontic and
informational barriers, but also we can note the effect of tite
inflexible specially clinic outpatient departments or the unavailability of private physicians in our large metropolitan areas."
511 E. Richard Weinerman, et a], "Yale Studies in Anmbulatory Medical Care, V. Determinants of Use of Hlospital
Emergency Services," Amerrican Jtourntalof Public Health, July I,
1966, Vol. 56, No. 7, p. 1037.
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52) "Now You Need a Priority to Get Into a Prestige
41
Hospital," U.S. N~ew and World Report, March 24, 1969, p- .
This article points out that if the patient's physician is a staff
member, he has a chance of being admitted immediately in an
emergency, but the physician's colleagues and utilization board
will be watching to make sure the emergency is a real one.
53) AnselmnStrauss, "Medical Organization, Medical Care
and Lower Income Groups," Social Science and Medicine, Vol.
3, 1969, p. 152.
54) 11. Somers and A. Somers, Doctors, Patients and Health
Insurance (Washington, D.C.; The Brookings lnstituti,n, 1961),
pp. 67-72. (H~ereafter cited as Somers.) "The distinguishing
feature of the Anglo-American voluntary hospital ...hat been
its use by private physicians for private patients with little or no
accompanying administrative or financial responsibility."
Other sources: Ray Trussell, "The Problems of Maintaining
Quality in Hospitals" in Hospitals, Doctors and thre Public
Interest, op. cit. footnote 4 1.pp. 119-20.
55) "Black M.D.'s Now We!ome--But Some Balk," Medical
World Nfews,May I5, 1970, p. e 2.
56) Chapter IV, infra at p. 47. Denial of staff privileges also
has worked to the disadvantage of prepaid group practices such
as 111PmNew York, seeChapter IV at p. 53.
57) Report of the Mayor's Task Force on Public Health
Goals, District of Columbia, January, 1970, pp. 306-26. Of the
12 general short-term hospitals in the District of Columbia open
to the civilian population, 10 are private and two are public. The
two public hospitals have been ste primary source of medical
care for the poor in the District of Columbia. The study found
these hospitals, particularly D.C. General, to be overcrowded and
decaying facilities, "in which the poor receive poor health care at
an inadequately supported public hospital."
A newspaper story said that en ore day at least 14 patients
were left sleeping in the halls of D.C. General. The story
Continued.
"Patient care suffered. One woman was admitted to the
hospital with a stroke at 3 p.m., Friday. A doctor failed
to examine her until 8 am., Saturday . . . [Dr. Martini
Shargel said, 'patients die while waiting for medical care.
No doctor would like his wife and child to be treated the
way patients at D.C. General Hospital are treated,' said
Sharget,".Washington Post, Tuesday, September 9, 1969, Section A., p. I
and p. 11.
583 Citizens Board of Inquiry, Report of the Boston Field
Trip, December 10-12, 1969 (on file).
59) Citizens Board of Inquiry. Report of San Antonio Field
Trip, March 1970 (on file); additional information provided by
Dr. Carter Pannill, Dean, University of Texas Medical School at
San Antonio.
60) For a discussion of the early background of health
insurance in this country, see I.S. Falk, C.R. Roremnand Martha
Ring, The Costs of Medical Care (Chicago -University of Chicago
Press. 1933), Part ViIl, "Recent Developntents in Methods of
Paying for Medical Care," particularly pp. 450-58 and pp.
473-91. [Hereafter cited as The Costs of Medical C'are.I
Other sources: Somners,
op. cit. footnote 54. tsp.261-63.
61)
Sources of Hloapital Income, 1930
Tyvpeof Income (in mnillios)
Type of Hospital
Control

Patient's Contribution and
Fees
Endowments ITaxes Total

Non-government
Government

$277
$ 25

50
4

25
275

352
304

Total

$302

54

300

656

Source: The Costs of Medical Care, op. cit. footnote 60, p. 331.
62) F-oran annual fee of $6 per person, tlse Baylor Hospital
Plan provided for a maximum of 21 days of hospital care in a
semi-private room, with a 33 per cent discount for longer stays.
"Operating room service, anaesthetics, laboratory fees, routine
medicines, surgical dressings and hypodermics" were included.

An extra charge -50 per cent of the regular rates-was made for
X-ray services and all maternity care. The Costs of Medical Care,
op. cit. footnote 60, p. 479.
63) 1 fte original agreement between Baylor University and
the Teachers Association of Dallas was drawn in 1930, and
enrolled 2,000 teachers. By March 1932, 36 different contracts
had been put into effect, covering approximately 4,000 persons.
The Costs of Medical Care. op. cit. footnote 60, p. 480.
64) The name "Blue Cross" was first usedas an identifying
symbol by the Hospital Service Association of St. Paut,
Minnesota in 1934; other plans later adopted it. Blur Cross
Association, Report to the Nation, January 1, 1969, p. 7.
At first the Baylor Plan was put forward by individual
hospitals, but by 1932 community-wide plans offering subscribecrsa choice of hospitals in a particular area began to
emerge. Somers, op. cit. footnote 54, pp. 291.93.
The American Hospital Association has played a major rote in
the development of Blue Cross.Seediscussion, infra p. 23.
65) Richard Magraw, Fermenstin Medicine (Philadelphia,
W.B. Saunders Co., 1966), pp. 188-89. flereafter cited as
Magraw. 1
66) Somers, op. cit. footnote 54, p. 318.
Other Sources:MagraW, OP- Cit. footnote 65, p. 189. "The
effect of doctors' attitudes on the developttsnt of medical care
insurance as contrasted with hospital care insurance is apparent
in the fact that by the end of 1939, Blue Cross had an
enrollment of about 4,500,000 whereas Blue Shield (in existence
for about a year) had an enrollment of lessthan 170,000."
67) Enrollment in Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans, and per
cent of civilian population enrolled, December 31, 1940-68
(includes Alaska and Hawaii for all years):__________
Enrollment
Per cent of civilian
(in thousands)
population enrolled
December 31 Blue Cross-Blue Shield IBlue Cross-Blue Shield
1940
1941
1942
1943
1944
1945
1946
1947
1948
1949
1950

1951I

1952
1953
1954
1955
1956
1957
1958
1959
1960
1961
1962
1963
1964
1965
1966
1967
1968

6,012
8,399
10,215
12,600
15.748
18,881
24,250
27,489
30,448
33,381

260
645
815
1,054
1,518
2,208
3,904
5,732
9,885
11,935

37,435
38,424
40,495
42,857
44,243
47,719
50,108
51,869
52,258
53,573

16,102
20,246
23,585
26,902
30,158
34,201
37,040
39,504
40,404
42,257

4.6
6.4
7.9
9.9
12,3
14.1
17.2
19.0
20.7
22.3
24.8
25.1
26.1
27.1
27.4
29.0
29.9
30.4
30.1
30.3

10.6
13.2
15.2
17.0
18.7
20.8
22.1
23.1
23.2
23.9

55,938
56,489
58,133
59,141
60,478

44,493
46,326
48,062
49,631
51,251

31.1
31.0
31.4
31.4
31.7

24.7
25.4
25.9
26.4
26.9

61,650
63,408
65,188
67,958

52,669
54,499
57,017
159,815

32.0
32.6
33.1
34.2

0.2
0.5
0.6
0.8
1.2
1.7
2.8
4.0
6.7
8.0

27.3
28.0
30.0
130.1

Source: U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
Social Security Administration, Office of Research and Statistics, Research and Statistics Note, Enrolltnt and Finances of
Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans, 1968, Note 22, December 8,
1969.
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"'In 1962, Ithe year on whuichtDr, Schwartz's analysis is
68) Blue Cross Association and National Associatton of Blue
Shield Plans, The Blue Crossand Blue Shield Fact Book, 1970
basedl162 per cent of alt Blue Cross Board psositions- 44 per cent
(Chicago, 1970), pp. 3, 9-l1, 17.
hospital representatives and 18 per cent physicians -were occu69) See Blue Cross Association, Rcport to the Nation, June
pied by providers; thie rest of the positions were held by
30, 196 7, pp. 7-8, Blue Cross Association, Report to the Nation,
representatives of labor, subscribers and the general public.
January 1, 1969, p. 8.
Blue Shield plans were controlled by medical societies. ..
The American flospital Association was founded in 1906.
76) For a detailed description of the operation of Blue
Institutional membership includes short- and long-term hospitals
ross, see Soiners, op. cit. footnote 54, pp. 302-16.
in the United States and ottser countries, also dispensaries and
Other sources: Louis Reed, "Private Ileatth Insurance, 1968;
clinics, Blue Cross Plans, hospital auxiliaries, and allied health
Enrollment, Coverage, and IUinancial Experience," Social
agencies. These along with individual memberships bring the
Security Bulletin, Vol. 32, No, 12, December 1969, pp. 19-35;
total enro~ment to over 12,000.
John Eltrenreiclt, "The Blue Cross We Bear," Washington
According to its bylaws, the association servesthe following
Monthly, November 1969, Vol. 1,No. lO;pp. 17-26,
purposes: to promote the welfare of the people through the
Louis Reed, Financial Experience of health Insurance Orgadevelopment of hospital and outpatient service; to encourage
nizations itt the United States, Social Security Administration,
professional education and scientific research; to aid in the
RescarchsReport No, 12, 1966, p. 6. 'Hlospital and medical
health education of the public; to cooperate with other
prepayment as undertaken by Blue Crossand Blue Shield Plans is
organizations having sinsitar objectives; to distribute factual
term insurance and there is no need for the plans to maintain
large reservesagainst future contingencies (although in fact they
knosstrdge with regard to the various specialized services and
do). As benefits costs rise, the plans count on increasing
functions of hospitals; to coordinate such knowledge into an
subscription charges as necessary,.... The American hospital
integrated pattern of activity for pursuance by all hospitals; to
Association's standards for approval of Btue CrossPlans stipulate
coordinate the plans, problems, actions nd needs of ait hospitals
that a plan's reservesmust be sufficient to meet hospital and
for the benefit of individual members.
operating expenses for at least three months."
To provide continuity to the association's affair, each new
72) lor a discussion of the private insurance company's role
president, a hospital administrator, servesfor three years;, first as
president-elect, then as president, and finatly, as intmediate
in hinalthiinsurance, seeSomers, op. cit. footnote 54, pta.254-90.
The table at bottom will indicate the relative roles of Blue
past-president. These three officers with twelve trustees, includCross-Blue Sield and the private insurers. Americans paid $12.9
ing two Blue Cross representatives, constitute the board of
billion in 1968, to private health insurance organizations in
trustees. Trustees servethree-year terms.
premiums or subscription charges, almost 16 per cent inure than
The association's direction is centered in a house of delegates
in 1967. Benefit expenditures under all private health insurance
composed of 127 members. One hundred are chosen from each
state, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and Canada. Twelve
in 1968 amounted to $ 11.3 billion, almost 20 per cent higher
delegates at large arc elected at each annual meeting by the
than the 1967 total.
73) See Mcgraw, op. '-it. footnote 65, pp. 196-201; William
house. See Leonard Sloan, Today's ilospital (New York; H-artser
A. MacColl, G;routp Practice and Prepaymenc~t
and Row, 1966), Appendix pp. 189-92.
of Medical Care
(Washington,
D.C.; Public Affairs Press, 1966), pp. 149-52.
70) Blue CrossAssociation, A Report to the Nationt, January
He-1reafter
cited asMacColl. I
1. 1969, pp. 7-8. In fact, untit 1960, the Blue Cross Association
was the Blue CrossComnmission, a unit of the AtIA.
"'Comprehensive coverage' by health insurance ... is a
All Blue Cross plans are members of the Blue Cross
widely used but qutte imprecise term....- It . . . signifies an sins
Association which is governed by a Board of Directors,
for quantitative adequacy an overall benefit-expenditure ratio
"Twenty-two of the 26 board members arc elected from
that will reduce the averageconsumer's out-of-pocket expenses
plans-] I representing districts of the country and 11 at
to more feasible proportions, This mne-ans
that health insurance
benefits in conjunction with manageable our-of-pocket exvpendilarge- and three board members arc nominated by the American
Flospital Association."
itures, should hb' adequate to promote individual health and
Other sources: Thomas Schwartz, Medical Plantsand Health
family welfare. It involves two related steps:
Care (Springfield, Illinois; Charles C. Thomas, 1968), p. 15.
"I) Extension of coverage to many of the components of care
Private health Insurance Enrollment asof December 31, 1968: Number of Persons
of all Ages Covered by Type of Plan and Specified Type of Care(in Thousands)
____________________
______

I

Type of Plan

cae

_______

Physician Services

J____j

IX-Xray
services

____

Office

In-

and

visits

examinations

visits

care

104,303
28,389
1,880
26,509
67,534
60,400
7,134
8,380
4,000

89,457

5,821

16,223
1,079
15,144
66,034
59,400
6,634
7,200
3,900

4,200
180

3,100
200

and

jPrescribed
Private

Visiting Nursing

of hospital)

nursing

services

83,142

care

Total gross
193,538 1177,395 140,426
Blue Cross/Blue Shield .70,510
63,279
58,874
Blue Cross------------.67,958
3,291
3,464
Blue Shield-------------.
2,552 59,815
55,583
Insurance Companies .
115,768 105,616
73,552
Group policies---------.76,059
77,415
61,392
Individual policies .. .
39,709 28,201
12,160
Independent Plans . . . .
7,260
8,500
8,000
Community . . . .,
2,500
4,100
4,100
Employer-employee
unton----------------. 4,700
4,200
3,700
Private group clinic . . .
60
200
200
Dental Society-.9a

35

14,849

87,572
18,191

94,936
24,253

19,405
12,374

3,124
3,076
48
2,662
175

64,523
59,379
5,144
3,770
1,350

64,874
59,349
5,525
4,507
2,500

64,874
59,349
5,525
5,809
4,000

5,581
3,160
2,421
1,450
150

420
600
1,467

2,400
20

2,000
7

1,800
9

1,300

Source: Louis Reed, "Private Health Insurance, 1968: Enrollnient, Coverage and Financial Experience," Social Security Bulletin, Vol.
32, No, 12, December 1969, pp. 19-20.
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now generally omitted such as drugs, dental care and psychiatric
ease...- 2) A balanced increase in protection among the major
components so that the result doet not favor excessively one
form of service over another and causean 'unmedical' aswelt as
uneconomical bias in utilization asappears to have been the case
in the past." H.R. Somers, "Private Helcath Insurance," in
Hospitals Doctors and the Public Interest. op. cit. footnote 41.
pp. 190-9I1.
74) MacColl, op. cit. footnote 73, p. 150, Seealso: Somers,
op. cit. footnote 54, pp. 277-85.
Somers has pointed out sonse of the methods which
insurance companies use to control the amount of expense
Incurred, for example, by either direct or indirect means,private
companies always establish an upper limit on the amount that
might be paid out under a given policy. This hasassironic result.
Ultimately, Ihe purpose of insurance as far as individual policy
holders are concerned is; to protect themselves against unknown
risks. But with respect to health insurance, private companies
having controlled and limited their own risk to a known amount.
leave consumers to bear the risk of large open-ended expenses.
See also: "[xclusions," p. 284. Individual policies frequently
impose a waiting period of varying lengths for certain procedures
such as appendectomy, tonsillectomy. Dental care is almost
always excluded as are eyeglassesand examinations for glasses.
Some policies exclude "pee-existing" conditions-at least for
a probationary period and others exclude either specifically or
implicitly expenses deenied to be "unreasonable" in price or not
"reasonably necessary to treatment of the disability."
75) Private insurance benefits actually met about 36 per cent
of all consumer expenditures for health service; the other 64 per
cent was mainly an out-of-pocket expense to the consumer. The
following chart shows the gaps in private health insurance
coverage for persons under 65 (based on the latest complete
figures):
Gaps in Private Health Insurance*
for Individuals Under 65
13.5%or 24 million people . . . had no hospital insurance
20% or 35 million people . . . . had no surgical insurance
34.5% or 61 million people . .. had no in-the-hospital medical
expense insurance
50K or 89 million people . . . . had no insurance to cover
X-ray and laboratory examinations when not in the hospital
-- had no insurance for visits to
57.5% or 102 million people
doctors offices or doctor
visits to their homes
61%or 108 million people . . -- had no insurance against the
cost of prescribed drugs
-- had no insurance against
97.5% or 173 million people
dental expenses
*Based on a 1968 population of over 177million
Per Cent of Consumer Expenditures
Met by Health Insurance
1958 - 1968
year

Per Cent

1958
1959
1960
1961
1962
1963
1964
1965
1966
1967
1968

24.3
25.5
27.7
29.9
30.9
31.7
31.5
32.4
32.0
33.1
36.0

Source: I he Committee for National Health Insurance, Facts of
Life and Health Insurance, November 1969, pp. 21.22.

Per Cent Distribution of PersonsUnder 65 Years
by Hospital and Surgical Insurance Coverage
According to Sex and Age
1968
Sex
and
Age

Total
Population

Hospital
Insurance

Surgical
Insurance

Insured Uninsured Insured Uninsured
All ages
under 65
Under 17
17-24
25-44
45-64
Male
All ages
under 65
Under 17
17.24
25-44
45-64
Female
All ages
under 65
Under 17
17.24
2544
45.64
1

100.0

78.2

20.5

75.0
74.0
82.6
81.1

23.7
23.9
16.4
17.7

76.6
73.5
72.3
81.1
79.0

21,9

100.0
100.0
100.0
100.0

100.0
100.0
100.0
100.0
IGO.0

78.7
74.7
74.5
84.4
81.6

20.0
23.9
23.3
14.3
17.4

77.1
73.1
72.8
83.1
79.7

21.3
25.2
25.0
15.5
19.0

100.0

77.8

20.9

76.1

22.4

100.0
100.0
100.0
100,0

75.3
73.6
80.9
80.7

23.4
24.4
18.2
18.0

73.9
24.6
72.0
25.8
79.4
19.5
78.3 ,20.2

24.91
25.4
17.6
19.7

*Includes persons of unknown insurance status.
Source: U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
Public Health Service. National Center for Health Statistics,
Current A'stimates, Series 10, Number 60. June, 1970. p. 24.
76) See Somers, op. cit. footnote 54, pp. 282-83. Deduct.
ibles and co-insurance are commonly used devices which have
this effect. The deductible is somewhat similar to that used in
automobile collision insurance and provides that the carrier pays
only that portion of the total cost of covered expense- for an
insured individual that exceeds the specified deductible amount.
It usay apply to each disability separately or to the calendar-or
benefit-year. The co-insurance feature provides thaI. in addition
to the deductible, the insured will pay an agreed portion of the
remaining amount usually 20 to 25 per cent.
These devices are used to discourage policy holders from
seeking health services in marginal or questionable cases.But the
irony is that while they discourage consumers from making the
initial contact with the health system, once that contact is made,
the physician under present insurance coverage schentes, has
every incentive to go ahead if indeed the problem is marginaldespite the extra financial burden on the patient becauseof
co-insurance or deductibles.
Magraw. op. cit. footnote 65, pp. 198-99. Insurance coinpanics and physicians often favor deductibles and co-insurance
over completely prepaid coverage because,according to one
commentator, it will: 1) "keep the cost of insurance down by
having the patients pay part of the bill; 2) motivate patients to
mninintizerather than niaximize their demands; and 3) reassure
physicians that demands for medical care (which they personally
will becalled to fill) can be controlled."
77) Somers, op. cit. footnote 54, pp. 280-81. The decision
to seek preventive care depends completely on the judgment of
the consumer. Thus, broad preventive coverageis as a practical
matter uninsurable. Such coverage would, in effect, discourage
the very kind of usagecurrently being insured. Home and office
visits are infrequently covered and arc rarely available under
individual policies. Most policies will not reimburse until the
third or fourth visit and then they insposea linsit on the number
of visits,
The Comnsittee for National Health Insurance, Facts of ILife.
Health antdHealth Insurance. November 1969, p. 21. In 1967,
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on's" bout half the civilian population tinder 65 years of agehad
any coveragefor X-ray and laboratory examinations outside the
hospital, 57.5 per cent had no coverageof physician office or
home visits and 61 per cent had no coverageof prescription
drugs outside the hospital.
Other sources: Seymour E. Harris, The Econtomics of
American Medicine (New York; MacMillan Company, 1964), pp.
380-8 1. 1tHereafter cited as Hlarris.1
78) Harris, op. cit. footnote 77, pp. 360-61.
'The rationale for the prevailing emphasis (of insurancel on
surgery and acute hospitalized illness was two-faced: 1) it was
assumedto meet (fie largest and most unpredictable expenses.
whereas office calls, medicine and other services involving
smaller unit costs and more control over timing could be more
easily budgeted. 2) The costs of hsospitalized illness were
assumed to bie more susceptible to sound underwriting and
economical administration. It was believed that hospital-related
expenses were relatively self-limiting in terms of need and
demand -pernmitting reliable actuarial predictions as to use and
cost and hence a reliable premium-whereas the demand for
ambulatory care and drugs was infinitely elastic." Sonsers,op.
cit. footnote 54, p. 379. Somers goes on to show how faulty
theseassumption%proved to be, pp. 379-80.
Other sources: R. Anderson and 0. Anderson, A Decade of
Health Services (Chicago; University of Chicago Press.1967), pp.
91-92.
79) With respect to any individual or group of individuals,
the likelihood of contact with tlse medical system can best be
predicted by looking at Isisor their own past experience and
present status. As a practical matter, determining insurance rates
on this basis serves to discriminate against those people and
groups who most need care: old people, black people, poor
people and sick people. There is nothing evil about this;
experience rating is simply good insurance business. Sonmers,
pp.
286-90. Seealso. A/acCoil, op. cit. footnote 73. p. 150. who says
'(Experience ratingi may be good business,but it is socially
obnoxious."
The following chart indicates who is covered by insurance in
terms of income:

Per Cent Distribution of PersonsUnder 65 Years of Age
by Hospital and Surgical Insurance Coverage
According to Geographic Region and Family Income:
United States, 1968
Total
POPU' Hospital insurance Surgical insurance
(anion
under
65
Not
Not
years* Insured Insured Insured Insured

Region &
Family
Income

NORTHEAST
All Incomes"

5

Lessthan $3,000
$3,000-S4,999
$5,000-$6,999
S7,000-49,999
$10,000 or more

100.0

83.9

14.8

82.1

16.5

100.0
100.0
100.0
100.0
100.01

39.4
58.5
80.4
93.1
94.9

59.0
38.3
40.8
55.6
18.9
78.1
6.4
91.5
4.5 193.4

60.9
43.3
20.9
7.7
5.7

84.2

14.6

16.3

NORTH CENTRAL
5
All Incomes"
100.0
Lessthan $3,000
$3,000-4,999
S5,000-$6,999
$7,000-$9,999
$ 10,000 or more

100.0
100.0
100.0
100.0
1100.01

52.8
46.0
34.0
65.2
84.5
14.7
92.3
7.3
94.1 1 5.4

82.2

44.2 i5.
62.7 f36.0
82.8 I16.3
90.5 I 8.9
92.0 J 6.9

SOUTH
All Incomes"

100.0

70.3

28.3

68.6

29.7

Less than $3,000
$3,000-$4,999
$5,000-46,999
$7,0004$9,999
$10,00or more

100.0
100.0
100.0
100.0

33.2
55.3
76.0
85.4
86.4

65.6
43.3
23.5
14.1
9.9

31.6
53.1
74.1
84.3
87.8

67.2
45.0
25.1
15.0
11.L2

All Incomes**

100.0

74.7

24.0

73.8

24.8

Less than $3,000
$3.000-$4,999
$5,000-$6,999
$7,0003-$9,999
$ 10,000or more

100.0
100.0
100.0
100.0
100.0

29.0
44.9
70.0
84.1
89.4

69.1
54.1
29.5
15.2
9.9

27.7
44.1
69.3
83.1
88.4

70.1
55.0
29.9
16.2
10.7

100.0

WEST

*Includes persons of unknown insurance status.
**Includes personsof unknown income.
Source.- U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
Public Health Service, National Center for ilcaith Statistics,
Monthly 3 Vital Statistics Report. Vol. 18, No. 11, February 2,
1970, p. .
See also: Harris, op. cit. footnote 77, p. 378.
80) MacCoil, op. cit. footnote 73, pp. 150, 153-56;Soitters,
op. cit. footnote 54, pp. 413.21, "Carrier Attcempts at Cost
Controls" and pp. 421-25, "Tlsc Medical Profession and Cost
Controls."
81) Insurance is an asset in that it reduces the burden of
large medical costs by allocating the costs over timseand at any
one time over largenumbers. But against this decisive advantage.
we put the additional costsassociated with the fact of insurance.
When a service is available with no or snmalladditional cost, the
patient will tend to use it more than is jnstilled by underlying
need. These wastes inctude costs of administration and additional charges made by hospitals or physicians just becausettse
op. cit. footnote 54. psp.
Somners,
patient is covered by insuran,_2.
354-60, 308-16, 335-40. See also: R. Anderson and 0.
Anderson, A Decade of HealthsServices (Chicago, Univcrsity of
Chicago Press,1967). pp. 153-55. The Andersons' study is based
on the period 1953-63-but the trends they explored have
continued:
"in teens of price the hospital continues to remain the
most volatile. . .. During the ten-year period under study,
the price of tlse hospital component increased by 90 per
cent, followed by the physician component, 37 per cent
and the dentist component. 26 per cent...
"in 1953, general hospitals were receiving 50 per cent
of their non-governmental income from insurance
agencies and by 1963, 69 per cent. Physicians received 13
per cent of their income from insurance in 1953 and 25
per cent in 1963."
82) maccol,op. cit. footnote 73, p. 150.
83) Ibid. For a discussion of "experience-rating" asopposed
to comnmunity-rating see Somers, op. cit. footnote 54, pp.
309-10.
"Originally. each (Blue Cross) plan had only one policy
and its rate was the same for all enrollees in the
community regardless of age, sex, or other differences.
The result was an averaging between high-cost and
low-cost individuals and groups.... The insurance companies, however, have always insisted that a complete
pooling of costs is 'inequitable' and 'that if Ilse probability of loss differs msaterially from one insured to
another, this process involves undercharging somse
insureds and overcharging others." In practice, tlsc pressure of competition may hr more important thin equity.
". .. (Closnpetitive necessity causesinsurance costspanies to limit risk-pooling by tailoring premium charges
to the costs of particular categories or even particular
policyholders. The result in a nsoreadvantageous price for
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the better risks and a higher-often prohibitive price-for.
the poorer risks."
84) Harris, op. cit. footnote 77, pp. 391-92.
85) Ibid. Somers, op. cit. footnote 54, pp. 311t-16. SeeJohn
Ehrcnreich, "The Blue Cross Wc Bear," Washington Mont*hly,
Vol. 1, No. tO, November 1969, pp. 19-21; Health Pac,op. cit.
footnote 45, September 1969, pp. 3-4; "Crisis over the Cost of
Health Insurance," New York Times, August 8, 1969.

Chapter III
1) U.S.

Department of Health, Education and Welfare,

Office of the Secretary, Report of the Task Force on Medicaid

and Related Programs. June, 1970, p. 26. (Hereafter cited as
Report of the Task Force on Medicaid and Related Program s.
1
2) Hearings on the Partnership for Health Amendmentts of
1967 before the Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, 90th Cong., 1st sess., May 2-4, June 20, 22, 1967, p. 55.
3) United States Bureau of the Budget, Special Analyses,
Budget of the United States: Fiscal Year 1971, Special Analysis
K, p. 147,
Total Federal Outlay,
Federal Outlay for Health and
Total National Expenditurea for Health
____________
(dollars in billions)
1960 1965 11967 1968 1969
Total federal
outlays
$92.2 118.4 158.4
Federal outlays
for health
$ 3.5
5.2 10.8
Federal health
outlays as
percentage of
total federal
outlay
3.8% 4.4% 6.2%
Total national
health
expenditures
$26.4 38.9 48.2
Federal health
outlays as
percentage of
total national
health
expenditure
113%113%122%1

1970 1971

178.9 184.6 197.9 200.8
14.1

16,6

18.8

10% 10.5%

53.9

NA

26%1 28%1--

Gains in Existing Hospital Beds
Eight High and Eight Low Per Capita
States
(According to Hill-Burton State Plana)
Existing Bed per
1,000 population

20,6

7.9% 8.2%
60,3

8) See42, U.S.C.A. §281 et seq. (1969).
9) Department of Health, Education and Welfare, 1969
Annual Report, pp. 14647.
10) Testimony on Hlospitaland Health Facility Construction
and Modernization by lion. John G. Veneman, Under-Secretary,
Health, Education and Welfare before the Subcommittee on
Public Health and Welfare, Committee on Interstate and Foreign
Commerce, House of Representatives, 91st Cong., 1st sess.,
March 25-28, 1969, pp. 25-26. (Hereafter cited as Hospital and
Health Facility Construction and Modernization Hearings. I
11) 1967 CongressionalQuarterlyAlmanac, pp. 4S51-53.
See also: Hospitals, Doctors and the Public Interest, op. cit.
footnote 7, p. 139.
"The stress on rural needs in the genesis of the legislation'
led to the building of many small hospitals-three out of
five new general hospitals constructed with Hill-Burton
subsidy have less than 50 beds. ... "
12) Quoted in 1967 Congressional Quarterly Almanac, p.
451. See also: Hlospital and Health Facility Construction and
Modernization Hlearings, op. cit. footnote 10, pp. 66-68.
"The need for emphasizing modernization and grants for
more densely populated areas may ...be seen from data
which compares the gains in existing general hospital beds
since 1948. -...In effect, by emphasis and a system of
priority ...the construction needs of the lower income
and more rural states have been substantially met."

NA

-

4) Id. at p. 148.
5) Id. at pp. 147-48.
6) Id. at pp. 169-70.
7) For a discussion of the history of the Hill-Burton
program, see Jack Masur, M.D., "Government and Hospitals" in
Hospitals, Doctors and the Public Interest, John Knowles (ed.),
t(Boston; Harvard University Press, 1965), pp. 137-40. 1IHercafter
cited as Hospitals, Doctors and the Public Interest. I Dr. Masur is
a former Assistant Surgeon General and Director, Clinical
Center, National Institutes of Hecalth.
Since its initial enactment, the Hill-Burton program (Public
Law 79-725, Title VI of the Public Health Service Act) has been
amended several times. In 1964 the act was extended through
1969. Recently it was extended for three years over President
Nixon's veto, but as of the final writing of this report, no money
had been appropriated.
For a discussion of the legislative background of Hill-Burton,
see U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare, Public
Health Service, Health F'adllities Planning and Construction
Service, Facts A bout the 1111-Burton Program, July 1, 1947-June
30, 1969, pp. 1-3.
F~or a discussion of the political fight over the recent
Hill-Burton extension, see the American Public Health Association, Inc., W.:shington Newsletter; Newsletter No. 35, July 20,
1970.

1948
High Income:
District of Columbia . . . .,..,
4.61
Nevada. .. .. .. .. ... ...
.....
91
Connecticu t. .. .. .. .. ... ...
3.90
Delaware. .. .. ...
... .. ...
4.00
California . . .. .,.
. . . .. ,
3.72
New York . .. . . . ...
4.10
New Jersey . .. . .. . . .. .,
3.95
Illinois. .. .. .. .. ...
... ...
3.70
Average ......
3.92
Low Income:
Mississippi .. .. .. .. ...
.. ...
2.13
South Carolina. .... .. .. ....
3.01
Arkansas . ....,. ....
,
2.37
Alabama . .... ,. . . . ...
2.31
Tennessee. .. .. .. ...
.. ....
2.43
West Virginia--------------------.
.
3.67
North C,'rolina . ...
. . ..
2,74
Kentucky-----------------2.47
Average ::::
12.61

1966
6.10
3.51
3.87
3.75
3.51
4.14
3.38
4.44
3.92
4.04
3.57
3.69
4.02
4.21
4.31
3.80
3.85
3.93

Source: Testimony of H. Phillip Hampton, M.D., Amserican
Medical Association, Hospital and Health FacilitiesC~onstructions
and Modernization Hearings, op. cit. footnote t0, pp. 97-98,
100.
13) U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
Public Health Service, Health Facilities Planning and Construction Service, Hill-Burton Progress Report, J!uly 1,
194 7-June J, 1968 (1968), p. 27.
14) The 1964 amendments provided for modernization
funds as well as for considerable flexibility in transferring funds
between the new construction and modernization categories.
During 1968, only 4 per cent of the projects aided by
Hill-Burton grants were for completely new facilities while 96
per cent represented modernization in the form of additions,
alterations and replacements,
Thse
amendments also gave thc states the option of using their
money in modernization or new hospital construction in rural or

86
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urban areas; and they provided an increased federal share for
areas. In addition, independent
projects ltcaled in lo%-incomne
health centers became eligible for assistancewhere previously
they had to be owned and operated by hospitals or health
departments. See 42 U.SC.A. § 291I(a-c).
Department of Health, Education and Welfare, I969Annuat
Report, pp. 146.47.
IS) Hill-Burton money is going to the Kaiser Foundation
Health Plan for a hospital and rehabilitation center started in
Vallejo, California in July 1970. Interview with thle Airector of
Public Relations, Kaiser Foundation Hospitals, Oakland, California, November 25, 1970.
16) Information supplied by Dr. Lester Breslow, Chairman,
Department of Preventive and Social Medicine, University of
California Medical School at Los Angeles; also Chsairman,
Citizens Board of Inquiry into Hlealithfor Americans.
17) 42 U.S.C.A, § 291 (d) (3) (1969).
18) 42 U.S.C.A. 8 291 (d) (3) as amended, effective June
30, 1970.
19) Data collected by Citizens Board of Inquiry staff from
individual state Hill-Burton agencies.
20) 42 U.S.C.A. 8 291 (e).
Prior to approval and recommendation by the stale agency,
the project should be "considered" by the public or nonprofit
private agency or organization which "has developed the
comprehensive regional, metropolitan area, or other local area
plan or plans referred to in section 314 (b).. .. " or, if there is no
such agency or organization, by the state agencyunder 314 (a).
The 314 (a) and (b) referred to is Section 314 of the
Comprehensive Health Planning and Services Act which provides
that "consumers of health services" should be the majority of a
slate health planning council which will advise the state agency
in carrying out its functions. See the section on Comsprehensive
Health Planning, infra p. 37 et seq.
21) 42 CFR 53.111.
22) Report of the Task Force on Medicaid and Related
Programs, op. cit. footnote I, p. 26.
23) 42 U.SC.A. § 1395 (1969).
24) 42 U.SC.A, § 1395 f-h and § 1395 w., See also: Herman
Somers and Anne Somers, Msedicare and the hospitals. Brookings
Studies in Social Economics (Washington, D.C.; Brookings
Institution, 1967) pp. 32-35. 1Hereafter cited as Medicare anid
the Hospitals.1
25) Medicare ansdMedicaid- Problems. Issues and AlIternatives, Report of the Staff to the Committee on F~inance,
United States Senate, 91st Cong., lit sess.,February 9, 1970,
pp. 1]13-1IS.
26) Ibid. Other sources: Medicare and the Hlospitals, op. cit.
footnote 24, pp. 32-35.
27) Medicare and Medicaid., Problems, Issuer and AlIternatires, Report of the Staff to the Committee on Finance,
United States Senate, op. cit. footnote 25, p. 113. In addition to
serving as the major intermediary for hospitals, Blue Crosswas
also the internmediary for 87 per cent of the house health care
agenciesand 53 per cent of the extended-care facilities.
"As intermediary in various capacities in Medicare, Medicaid
anti other public programs in the United Stattss,Blue Cross
served ...18,413,000 persons in 1969.... Blue Shield served
10,9 million (57.3 per cent) of the Part B recipients." Blue Cross
/Association and National Association of Blue Shield Plans,Blue
Cross and Blue Shield Fact Book, 1970 (Chicago, 1970), pp. 3,
11.
28) Medicare and Medicaid:- Proble,
Issues and AlIternatives, Report of the Staff to the Committee on Finance,
United States Senate,op. cit. footnote 25, p. 115.
29) "The majority of the Part B carriers are Blue Shield
plans -...controlled by physicians. Such organization and control is not inappropriate, but has . . . created questions for Blue
Shield as to whom it is accountable and whom it represents
when it functions as an agency of the federal government in
administering Part B of Medicare,
"When public monies are paid out by a Blue Shield plan-or
any other carrier or fiscal agent -the government htas the right, in

fact [bc duty, to be advised by the agent as to how those funds
were disbursed....
"in this context, it was distressing and almost inconceivable,
that a fair number of Btue Shield plans initially refused to
comply with that part of the Social Security instruction n
response to a staff request that they identify, by nanse,
physicians who had been paid $25,000 or more by Medicare in
1968. Most of those plans which declined, at tirst, to provide the
information requested, said that they had not been 'authorized
to do so by the physician involved.'
"Clearly the issue raised did not involve 'authorization' by
physicians. The staff could find no provisions in law, regulation,
or carrier contracts which provided that identification would not
be made to the federal government except with express
physician 'authorization.'
which
"The underlying csonsern of those Blue Shield plans
resisted providing namesis understandable. Blue Shield works
with and depends upon the goodwill of physicians for much of
the successit enjoys in its regular day-to-day business where in
most instances it actually contracts with individual doctors. In
Medicare, however, the contract is with the United Stales
government. The gov,:rninent's obligation is to undertake such
procedures as will v~sist iii assuring its citizens --particularly the
millions of elderly who pay premiums--that their money is being
properly expended. The government i6 'trustee' of the part B
trust fund. ..
ld.,,p. 120.
Other sources: Mat Scetcer, "Medicare -Alive, But Not
Well," TheN~ess
Repsuhlic, July 11, 1970, pp. 15-17.
30) Hlearings ois Medicare and Medicaid before the Coinmittee on Finance, United Slates Senate, 91st Cong., 1st sess.,
July 1, 2, 1969, pp. 80-81. [Hlereafter cited as Medicare amid
Medicaid Hearings.] See pp.77-80 of the above for discussion of
the Social SecusrityAdministration took to improve
steps whsichs
the pertorisiance of intermediaries.
The issueof intermediary performance, cost controls arid
more effective and efficient administration of the Medicare
program has, of course, been a subject of continuing debate; and
numerous recommendations for improvement havebeen made
by Congress.See Report of the Coimnittee on Ways and Means,
"Social Security Anmendiiints of 1970 I.R. 17550." 9ist
Cong., 2nd sess.,May 14, 1970, p. 27 et seq.
The Blue Cross Ausociation feels that "in each year of
Medicare, the BlueCross system's performance as Intermnediary
has shown steady and impressive improvement." Statement of
Bernard R. Tresnowski, Seinior Vice President for Government
Programs, Blur Cross Association, on H.R. 17550, September
14, 1970.
31) 42 U.SC.A. § 1396 (1969), One of the most concise
and readable explanations of how Medicaid operates is found in
the publication of the Advisory Commission on InterProblems In
Relations, Intergovernmnental
governmental
Medicaid (Washington, D.C., 1968), pp. 10-18.
32) See U.S. Department of Health, Eduication and Welfare,
Social and Rehabilitation Service, Medical Services Adininistration, Medicaid Servicer-State by State, MSA-70, January
1970.
33) Report of the Tank Force on Medicaid and Related
Programs,op. cit. footnote 1, pp. I 1-13.
34) Id. at p. 8.
35) Id. at p. 2.
36) Id al p. 12.
8
37) Id. at p. 1 .
38) As one commentator on Medicare stated:
"The trouble with providing capital to hospitals through
servicesrather than community or government investment
is that it puts an unconscionable burden on the sick
patient, by-passesor weakens the power of comprehensive
health planning bodies and is an incentive to overuse of
services,The capacity to generate capital out of services
should not be the arbiter of how community or regional
needsare met."
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Consumer Price Index and PercentageChangeof Medical Care Components,
Selected Years 1946-69
A verageA nnual Price Index
Item

1946

CPI, all hems
68.0
Lessmes'cal care
(1)
CPI, all secrvices
63.9
Less mr-dical care
(1)
Medical caretotal
60.7
Medical c'.ireservices 58.4
Professional services:
Physicians fres
66.4
Family doctor,
office visits
66.7
Fansily doctor,
house visits
66.4
Pediatric care
office vjsils(2)
'-Psychiatrist,
office visits(2)
[--

AverageAnnual Percentage Change
194660

1960

1965

1966

1967

1968

1969

103.1
102.8
105.6
106.2
108.1
109.1

109.9
109.1
117.8
116.2
122.3
127.1

113.1
112.3
122.3
120.2
127.7
133.9

116.3
115.0
127.7
124.7
136.7
145.6

121.2
119.7
134.3
130.8
145.0
156.3

127.7
126.1
143.7
139.7
155.0
168.9

3.0

106.0

121.5

128.5

137.6

145.3

105.4

121.2

128.7

138.8

146.8

106.9

124.9

133.4

142.6

106.1

114.3

104.7

109.3

-

108.2

1960. 1965- 1966- 1967- 1968.
63
66
67
68
69

4.2
4.6

1.3
1.2
2.2
1.8
2.5
3.1

2.9
2.9
3.8
3.4
4.4
5.4

2.8
2.4
4.4
3.7
7.0
8.7

4.2
4.1
5.2
4.9
6.1
7.3

5.4
5.3
7.0
6.8
6.9
8.1

155.4

3.4

2.8

5.8

7.1

5.6

7.0

157.2

3.3

2.8

5.8

5.8

5.8

7.1

151.9

163.3

3.5

3.2

6.8

6.9

6.5

7.5

123.6

129.6

141.4

-

--

7.7

8.1

4.

91

113.7

119.7

129.1

-

4.4

4.0

5.

79

--

3.7
--

.7

(1) Not available.
(2) Index Base,December 1963
Source: U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare, Social Security Administration, Office of Researchand Statistics, Medical
Care Prices Fact Sheet, Note 2 -1970, February 23. 1970
Mat Schechter, "Medicare Alive, But Not Welt," The New
Republic,iJuly 11, 1970, p. 16.
39) Medlicare and Medicaid Hearings, op. cit. footnote 30,
p. 28. Chart at top.
40) Medicare and Medicaid Hearings, op. cit. footnote 30.
pp. 12-21.
4 1) U.S. Bureau of the Budget, Special Analysis. Budget of
the United States: Fiscal Year 1971, Special Analysis K, p. 157.
42) Id. at pp. 157-S9.
In 1965, the last fiscal year prior to Medicaid, total
federal, state and local medical assistancepayments under
the older provisions of the Social Security Act were $1.4
billion. In 1966, total medical payments were $1.9 billion
of which 62 per cent were made under the new Medicaid
progra m.
By 1970, when virtually all payme'ts are expected to
be made under Meditcaid,total medical assistance payments are expected to rise to $5.8 billion, an increase of
about 300 per cent over 1966.
Of the groups covered by Medicaid, the aged poor
with their higher-than-average bills account for about $1.4
billion or 46 per cent of all federal Mediciad payments
though they represent only about 32 per cent of the total
served under the program. Mothers and children representing about 55 per cent of all persons servedunder
Medicaid account for about $1 billion or 34 per cent of
Federal Medicaid payments.
Id. at p. 159.
43) See 42 U.S.C.A. § 1861 (v) and 8 1861 (v) (1). See
also: 42 U.S.C.A. § 1842 (b) 13).
44) H.R. 17550 which has passedthe House of Representalives and is currently being considered in the Senate, proposed to
amend this provision to provide for "payment determined on a
prospective basis.' Prospective reimbursement differs from the
present method of reimbursement in that a rate of payment
is
set in advance of the period over which the rate is to apply. The
theory is that once the rate is setthe provider will institute cost
saving measureswhich will maximize the difference between its
actual costs and the higher prospective rate. Theoretically,
this
approach to reimbursement introduces incentives not present
under the existing reimbursement method which, since it tends
to pay whatever the costs turn out to be, provides no incentives
for efficiency. Report of the Committee on Ways and Meant,

'Social Security Amendments of 1970-H.R. 17550," 91%t
Cong., 2nd ses..,May 14, 1970, p. 29.
45) Report of the Staff to the Committee on Finance,
United States Senate, Medicare and Medicaid: Problems, Issues
and'Alternatis'es, op. cit. footnote 25, pp. 60-65. 46) Congressional Record, May 14, 1969, p. S5202. See
also: Report of the Staff to the Committee on Finance, United
States Senate, Medicare and Medicaid: Problems, Issuesand
Alternatives, op. cit. footnote 25, pp. 135-43.
47) U.S. Bureau of the Budget, Special Analysis Budget of
the United States, Fiscal 1971, Special Analysis K, p. 157; Wall
Street Journal, November 4, 1970, p. 40.
48) Report of the Task Force on Medicaid and Related
Programs, op. cit. footnote 1. p. t0.
'Efforts to contain Medicare costs havebeenintensified over
the past year. Primarily they take the form of more careful
review of the level of case provided in hospitals and extendedcare facilities, enforcing utilization review requirements, reviewing physicians bills and rejecting unreasonable physician fee
increases.In addition, legislation hasbeen proposed which would
(1) limit Medicare and Medicaid depreciation payments to
medical facilities whose capital improvements have been
approved by the state health planning agency; (2) bar frons the
program hospitals, physicians and other health services providers
found guilty of abuses; and (3) expand utilization review
authority to include the initial need for hospitalization."
49) Task Force on Medicaid and Related Programs, op. cit.
footnote l, p. 12.
50) Id. at p. 2.
51) U.S. Bureau of the Budget, Special Analyses Budget of
the United States: Fiscal Year 1970, Special Analysis L, pp. 152,
158 164.
32) Testimony of Surgeon General William H. Stewart,
Hearings on Comprehensive Health Planning and Public Health
Services Amendments of 1966, before Commsitteeon Interstate
and Foreign Cotmmerce,House of Representatives. 89th Cong.,
2nd sess.,October 11, 1966. p. 31.
53) Interview with Clemens Gaines, former Assistant Coin.
missioner of Health for Maryland, currently associate for
Administrative Affairs, University of Wisconsin Medical School,
November 17, 1970.
54) Interview with Robert Nash, Office o1 the Secretary,
Health, Education and Welfare, November 18, 1970. hereafterr
cited as HashInterview. I
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55) Ibid.
56) Interview with William Peebles,Assistant Commissioner
for Operations, New Jersey Department of Health, November
17, 1970.
57) Committee for National Health Insurance, Facts ofLife,
Health and
Health Insurance (Washinsgton.D.C., November
9
1969), p. .
58) Stanley W. Olson, M.D., "Society's Responsibility to
Medicine: Government asCatalyst in the Planning and Delivery
of Total Health Care," Regional Medical Programs Sersvice-Nes
Information Data, Vol. 4, No. 11, June 23, 1970, pp. 1-12.
S9) Blue CrossAssociation and National Association of Blue
Shield Plans,Blue Crossansdillue Shield Fact Book, 1970, pp. 3,
II.
60) Interview with Theodore Ervin, Associate Director of
the Michigan Department of Health, November 20, 1970.
[Hlereafter cited ashErsinInterview.)
61) Ed Phoebus, the Project Director of the Maryland
Comprehensive Health Planning Agency in an interview with
staff members of the Citizens Board described Maryland's
agency:
"We've got half a doren physicians with us, and a
dentist.... But for the most part we're very consunmeroriented. When we began looking for council msemsbers,
we looked at categories, like the unemployed, aged,
people on welfare, housewives, some businessmen ... you
know, consumers. And the law-P.L. 89-749 -specifically
says in excess of half an agency's advisory council
members must be consumers.So you try to find out who
is interested in getting health care services for their
neighbors, and we fond lots who were. People like Mrs.
Colleen Depkin of Baltimore; she'sa hsousewife. Busshe's
also the mother of a mentally-retardud child, and she
began by learning the services that were available for her
and her family; what programs, local, federal and state
governments could provide. Others, too, like Sanmucl
Lloyd, a young black law student who worked hard to get
health care services into Baltimore's ghetto. That kind of
talent stands out. We've got George Harrison from down
the coast, a seafood packer, and a strong voice for the
environment. And then there's a black laundry attendant
from Pikcsville, sick a lot of '.ne time. And he just
became, by God, pretty tired of having to go so many
places for health care, and having to shell out so much. So
he began working so restructure public health services in
his area,and he's a laundry attendant. Ed McGee is from
Salisbury and he just retired from our state police. Bus Isis
military occupational specialty was health-related and he
spent a lot of his time working in local community
organization to improve his area's health care..I.
IWIe've gone well beyond the half-way requiement
about consumer membership. In fact, 21 of our people
are consumers. They aren't paid, either, and politics isn't
involved here."
62) Nash Interview, op. cit. footnote 54.
63) Ervin Interv'iew, op. cit. footnote 60.
64) Ibid.
65) Interview with Andrew Braun, Metropolitan Washington
Council of Governments, November 20, 1970.
66) US. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
Operational Planning Systems Handbook, March, 1970, p. 11.
67) Nash Interview, op. ci. footnote 54.
681) U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
1969 Annual Report, pp.30-3 1.
Chapter IV
1) William A. MacCoii, Group Practice and Prepayment of
Medical Care(Washington, D.C.; Public Affairs Press,1966), p.
2 1. [Hereafter dted asMacColl.I1
2) Id. at p. 22.
3) Information provided by the Public Relations Department, Group Health Association, Washington, D.C.

4) MacCo0l,op. cit. footnote I, p. 26.
S) American Medical Association P. United States, 317 U.S.
519 (194 3); Group Health Cooperaiv'e of Puget Sound P.,King
County Medical Society. 39 Wash2d 586, 237 Pae 2d 737
(1951), Other sources: Horace A. Hansen, "Group Health
Plans-A Twenty-Year Legal Review," Minnesota Law Review,
(March 1958), p. 530.
6) Citizens Board of Inquiry field trip to Seattle, Washington. Additional information provided by Group Heralth Cooperative of Puget Sound.
7) Interview with Ollie Neal, Administrator, Lee County
Cooperative, September, 1969 and November 23, 1970.
8) Raymond Munts, Bargaining for Health, Labor Unions
Health Insurance and Medical Care (Madison, Wisconsin; University of Wisconsin Press, 1967), p, 9. (Hereafter cikd as
Munts. I
9) Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc., Kaiser Foundation
Medical Care Programn,1969 (Ansnual Report). pp. 2-3. Other
sources: Sidney Garfield, "The Delivery of Medical Care,"
Scientific American, Vol. 222, No. 4, April, 1970, pp. 16-17.
(Dr. Garfield is a mensber of the Board of Directors of the Kaiser
Foundation.) (Hereafter cited asGarfleld.J
10) Kaiser Foundation Health Plan. Inc., op. cit. footnote 9.
pp. 11, 22. Kaiser has grown from an enrollmesnt of 154,000 in
1950 to the current enrollmsent of 2,007.000.
11) "It's Tine to Operate." Fortune, January 1970, p. 80 et
seq; Report of the National Advisory Comnmissions
on liraith
Manpower, Vol. 11, Novemsber1967, Appendix IV, "ThseKaiser
Foundation Medical Care Progrr.s" p. 197.
12) Garfield, op. cit. footnote 9, p. 19. Other sources:
Ernest W. Saward, "Prepaid Group Practice in the Health Crisis."
presented l-ebruary 23, 19?"). at the National Health Forunm,
Meeting the Crisis in Health C'iareServices in Our C'omsmuniies.
Washington. D.C.. 1970, pp. 5S-66. lembert E. Klarnian, The
Economics of' Health (New York; ColumsbiaUniversity Press,
1965). pp. 126-31.
13) Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc., op. cit. footnote 9.
pp.6-9, 30-32.
14) Testinsony of Dr. Ernest Saward, Medical Director of the
R'rmsancniteClinic, Health Care in Amnerica,Subcommsittee on
Executive Reorganization, Cossmittee on Governmsent Operations. U.S. Senate, 90th Cong., 2nd sess.,April 26, July 9-I11,
1968, pt. 2, p. 813etseq.
During a panel discussion on prepaid niedical care, Walter
Palmer, the Regional Controlles of Kaiser Foundation Health
Plansand Hospitals stated:
"in our program (Kaiser] prepayment creates an incentive for the efficient management of medical care
resources...
"Utilization of servicesunder the constant and close
scrutiny of the physicians in our medical group is
maintained at reasonable levels.... (Wie have achieved
successin our ability to avoid unnecessary surgery and
unnecessary hospitalization and our ability to maintain
essentially level patterns of utilization...
"The lack of uncontrolled utilization is attributable to
the structure and functioning of our program. In 1968,
for all of our regions combined, doctor office visits
averaged 3,800 for every 1.000 mensbers (or 3.8 visits per
person) hospital dischsarges
were 80 per 1,000 msemnbers
and hospital days used totalled 510 per thousand with an
averagestay of 6.4 days." Group Practice, Vol. 18, No.
11, November 1969, p. 15.
For the same year (1968) the national average was 4.2
physician visits per person. 120.2 hospital discharges per 1000
persons and the averagelength of stay was 9.2 days.
U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare, Public
Health Service, National Center for Health Statistics. Current
Estimates from the Health Interview Survey, United States,
1968. Series10. No, 6, June 1970, pp. 17-22.
15) Garfield. op. cit. fo":este 9, pp. 17-18. Other sources:
Testinmonsy
of ErnesmSaward, M.D., Medical Director of the
Perianente Clinic. op. cit. footnote 14, pp.816-17.
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One of the most comprehensive evaluations of prepaid group
practice is found in Avedis Donabedlan, "An Analysts of Prepaid
Group Practice," Inquiry, Vol. VI, No. 3, September 1969, p. 3.
[Hereafter cited asDonabedian.I
Donabedlan concludes that:
"Least open to doubt are the capability of prepaid
practice to achieve a more rational patternsin the use of
medical resources, its ability to control costs and the
greater protection it generally offers against the unpredictable financial ravages of illness. Less is known
about the levels of quality attained, but there is little to
suggestChattechnical quality suffers and much to suggest
that it is maintained and safeguarded..
"(TI here are two problems that hiavenot been fully
solved: how to promote the full flowering of the
professional spirit and how to nurture the .. . personal
relationships between professionals and their clients in
complex bureaucracies that are governed by impersonal
exigencies of their own.."p. 25.
16) Report of the National Advisory Commission on Health
Manpower, Vol. 11, November 1967, Appendix IV. "The Kaiser
Foundation Medical CareProgram," p. 214.
If the admission rates in Kaiser had followed the national
trend during 1960-6S, Kaiser hospital expensesper person would
have increased about 35 per cent or two-thirds of the national
percentage increase.
17) 'Panel on Prepaid Medical Care (Part I)," Group
Practice, Vol. 18, No. 10, October 1969, p. 16. [Hereafter cited
asPanel on Prepaid Medical Care.1
18) Id. at p. 16. Dr. Cutting in rnumcratiiig the bdsic
principles important to a successful program stated:
"The fifth basic principle is one of voluntary enrollment.
We believe that the concept of a captive patient Or a
captive doctor is not conducive to the continuing good
quality of medical care, so that every member in our
program each individual member, has made his selection
on a dual choice method between our program and an
alternative, usually Blue Cross or an insurance program.
This is made not by the majority of a group, but on
individual election,"
One of Kaiser's criteria for expansion is:
"Competition -existing patterns of health care coverage in
the area milst be gauged to determine whether the Kaiser
Foundation Hecalth Plan can make a significant contribution to the choices available to workers and their
families under dual or multiple choice programs." Kaiser
Foundation Helesth Plan, Inc., op. cit. footnote 9, p. 11.
Seealto: Avedis Donabedian, op. cit. footnote 15. pp. 9-1,0:
"...ITIhe use of outside servicesis significant in group
practice, It occurs partly becauseof dissatisfaction with
services offered in the plan. Partly itlis the expression of
previously established relationship with an outside doctor
and of the greater convenience under certain circumstances.of obtaining careoutside the plan.
".. .Persons who havea regular physician with whons
they are satisfied are less likely to choose prepaid group
practice when an alternative plan that permits free choice
of physician is offered.... To some extent consumer
acceptance of prepaid group practice is an expression of
the absenceof a prior patient-physician relationship or of
a breakdown of such relationships."
19) See Chapter I of this Report. The Citizens Board of
Inquiry made an extensive visit to Kaiser in Portland, Oregon in
November 1969. We interviewed physicians, administrators,
other staff personnel and members of the plan, The interviews
are on file in the Citizens Board of Inquiry office.
The following letter appeared in the American Medical
Association Newr, November 2, 1970, p. S.
.1 averageone or two known Kaiser patients in my
office per day... ,ilsIt
readily evident that not only are
there a lot of dissatisfied members of the plan, but the
amount collected in premiums and headtax by the plan is
considerably lower than the actual cost of what patients

tand most doctors) consider good care.... Since I see a
higher percentage of my Kaiser patients on emergencies
and night calls than I do my regular patients, this
represents other services allegedly paid for by other
premiums but not delivered,
... Under delivery of servicesis probably the greatest
source of profit for the Kaiser Permanente Plan."
See also: Health Policy Advisory Center, Health Pac, November 1970, pp. 11-14.
20) Citizens Board of Inquiry, Kaiser Portland Field Trip
Report. November 1969, on file at the Citizens Board of Inquiry
office.
Other sources: J.R.M. Camoy, "Kaiser, You Pay Your Money
and You Take Your Chances." Ramparts, Vol. 9, No. 5,
November 1970, pp. 28-31. Raymond Musts, Bargaining for
Health, Labor Unions, Health Insurance, and Medical Care
(Madison, Wisconsin-, University of Wisconsin Press,1967), pp.
194-95.
The situation in Kaiser, California has become serious enough
to warrant the establishment of the California Council for Health
Plan Alternatives, a committee of about one dozen California
unions to reappraise all medical care resources available insthe
state.
21) Walter Palmer, Regional Controller, Kaiser Foundation
Health Plans and Hospitals, Group Practice, Vol. 18, No. 11,
November 1969, p. 15.
22) Gaorfield,op. cit. footnote 9, p. 20.
[Kaiser's) health testing procedure is ideally suited lo be
a reguialtsr of entry into medical care.Certainly it is more
sophisticated than the usual fee-for-service or our present
first-come-first-served method, As a new entry regulator,
health testing servesto separate the well tiomnthe sick and
to establish entry priorities. In addition, it detects
s3ynsptomlessand early illness, provides a preliminary
survey for doctors, aids in the di~gnosi ic process, provides
a basic health profile for future reference, saves the
doctor (and patient) time and visits, saveshospital days
for diagnostic work and make, possible the maximum
utilization of paramedical personnel.
Most important of all, it fails into place as the heart of
a new and rational medical care delivery system,
See also: Morris F. Collen, Robert Feldman, ct Al, "Dollar
Cost Per Positive Test for Automated Multiphasic Screening,"
The New England Journal of Medicine, Vol. 283, No. 9, August
27, 1970,
To evaluate the cost and effectiveness of a multiphasic
screening program 44,663 multiphasic examinations performed
between September 1, 1967 and August 31, 1968 were analysed.
The patients tested were members of the Kaiser Foundation
Health Planin the San Francisco Bay Artea.
Other sources: "Muttiphasic Health Screening-a Fad, a
Gimmick, or the Significant Innovation," Group Practice, Vol.
19, No, 3, March 1970, p. 7 et seq.
23) HIP was organized by New York's Mayor La Guardia to
provide medical care to city employees and people in low- and
middle-income groups. HIP was registered as a nonprofit
corporation in New York State in 1944, and it was in operation
by 1947, By the time HIP had been in action for two years,
twenty-six groups had beets established embracing over 700
physicians and caring for some 200,000 enrollees. By 1967, it
had grown to 700,000 subscribers in 32 groups. In 1967, 55 per
cent of the total enrollment was composed of municipal
employees; 45 per cent are workers in private industry.
A comprehensive study of the early years of HIP was done by
Anderson, Odin and Shealsicy, Comprehensive Medical Insurance, Health Information Foundation ResearchSeries, No. 9.
1959.
24) Interestingly, the manual also specified that there is to
be no lay interference with the physicians' care of the patient.
25) The fact that many doctors are part-lime only has
always been a problem so IIIP. SeeMunts, op. cit. footnote 8,
pp. 197-99.
26) flIP has always used peer review as a means for
evaluating the performance of the member physicians. A
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committee of outside specialists made a three-part study of all
doctors in each medical group in six specialties. They studied
clinical records to evaluate the competence of eachdoctor and
interviewed each physician. After the study was comspletedthe
medical groups terminated the servicesof severalphysicians with
low scores. EF. Daily and M.A. Morehead, "A Method of
Evaluating and Improving the Quality of Medical Care,"
American Journal of Public Health, Vol. 46, No. 7, July 1956,
pp.848-54.
27) Paul Densen, Ellen Jones, et at, "Prepaid Medical Care
and Hospital Utilization in a Dual Choice Situation," American
Journal of Public Health, Vol. 50, No. 11, November 1960, p.
17t10.
Somers states that the principle of "dual choice Is a
technique for reconciling subscriber free choice" wish "closed
panel" practice. The procedure usually provides that employees
of targe scale"health and welfare purchasers" (i.e. unions) may
opt individually and usually annually between the panel plan and
an indemnity plan of approximately the sanse price. "This
innovation Ibcgun by Kaiser iIs one of the most significant
recent developments in health insurancenot only reconciling
considerations of quality and efficiency with 'free choice,' but
also serving as a discipline on the serviceof both competitors."
H.M. and A.R. Somers, Doctors, Patles and Health Insurance
(Washington, D.C..;The Brookings Institution, 196 1), p. 351.
Note the section on dual choice and its operation at Kaiser
supra p. 49 et seq. Other sources: E. Richard Weinerman,
"Patient's Perceptions of Group Medical Care," Amsserican
Journal of Public Health, Vol. 54, No. 6, June 1964, pp. 880.82.
"When groups choosing between HIP and Group Health
Insurance of New York were questioned, the factor of
free choice of physicians was found to dominate the
reasonsgiven by CHI enrollees while the assuranceof no
out-of-pocket expenses was most commonly cited by
those selecting HIP. Significantly, enough a sizeable group
in both plans indicated others in the shop joining as the
chief inducement.
..
IMI uch of the dual choice outcome depends upon
which of the competing plans has the initial enrollment
advantage and how well-acquainted the group can become
with the once-strange group health center method."
28) The early difficulties which HIP encountered with the
organized medical profession were very similar to those sutrounding the early consumer health movements discussed in
Chapter IV. The rapid growth of HIP beginning in 1947, caused
the medical societies to charge that HIP engagedin unethical
advertising, that HIP's structure did not permit a proper
relationship between physician and patient and that HIP was a
trial balloon for national health insurance. There were serious
charges leveled against participating physicians. The battle was
resolved by the Judicial Council of the AMA which absolved the
physicians of the charges, feeling probably that the charges
against HIP could not stand up tn Court.There continued to be
harassment, however, in the form of attempts to deny HIP
doctors admitting privileges to hospitals.
See also: Martin Gross, The Doctors (New York; Random
House, Inc., 1966), pp. 476-77.
29) A spokesman for the EastNassauGroup in 1966 stated:
"The new doctor gets a $14,000 annual wage for his
first year [in 19671 after which he enters our profit.
sharing plan. A typical senior man nets about $28,000
a year, plus retirement and disability programs and paid
vacations."
Martin Gross, The Doctors (New York; Random [louse. Inc.,
1966), pp. 474-75.
Little is known about the kind of physician who chooses
prepaid group practice. See Donabedian, op. cit. footnote IS, p.
10.
30) It is interesting to note that in 1969, the only HIP group
operating in a hospital, Montefiore, a voluntary teaching
institution, severed its contract with IIIP, claiming that HIP
funding was inadequate. This example, raised the question of

whether HIP can support a body of highly-trained specialists.
31) A study of the attitudes of HIP doctors toward prepaid
group practice showed that a quarter to a third of the physicians
interviewed felt that by becoming associated with this type of
practice they had lost status in the eyes of medical colleagues as
well asof the patients they served.
D.C. McElrath. "Perspectives and Participation of Physicians
in Prepaid Group Practice," American Sociological Review, Vol.
26, August 1961, p. 596.
32) SeeSomers, op. cit. footnote 27, p. 109;Mumszop. cit.
footnote 8, p. 195.
33) Office of Economic Opportunity, Division of Health
Sr.rvices, The Comprehensive Neighborhood Health Serv-ices
programGuidelines, March 1970, p. 6.
34) Interview with Lisbeth Baniberger Schorr, Medical Care
sConsultant, Washtington, D.C.. fonrri ri.wr Pwr1rA-,,Pti'1~"1
and Development, Office for
t%5.()Ill.%''t1AI1 M)it.,
Opportunity; Menber. Citizens Board of Inquiry.
35) Informationi provided by Office for Health Affairs,
Office of Economic Opportunity.
36) These servicesare emergency, sick and well child, sick
adult and adult health screening, home medical care and home
nursing, health education, psychiatric services, social work,
community organization laboratory, pharmacy, ambulance,
specialty consultations and prenatal care.
37) Joseph Brenner, M.D., "A F~reeClinic for Street People
-Medical Care Without a Hlassle," The Ness York Tines
Magazine, Section 6, October It. 1970, p. 30.
38) Citizens Board of Inquiry Hield Trip to San Francisco,
July 29-30, 1970. Interviews on file, Citizens Board of Inquiry
office.
Dissenting Opinion
1. ThseMajority Report did sot reconsmsend
a single nationwide federal programsas a solution to our health services
problems. The Report explored the existing arrangements for
delivering health care, and fronts the point of view of sthe
consumer, found deficiencies of varying degree in all of them.
(SeeChapter IV-particularly the sections on Kaiser and HIP, pp.
49-57.) We also scrutinized severalfederal programs closely and
found them wanting (Chapter 111).Our recommendation is that
alt Americans must receive adequate health care and that there
should be new forms and structures of health caredeveloped so
accomplish this; but that itsis the responsibility of government
and ultimately the federal government to assureadequate health
care for all Americans.
2. In Chapter 11of the Report, on p. 15 careful note is taken
of the fact that factors in our society other than health care
contribute to our well-being-but this should not be usedas an
excuse for doing nothing about medical care.
3, While our technique for gathering data undoubtedly has
its faults, so does a questionnaire survey unless we know who
wasasked what questions, who responded and who did not.
4. Throughout the Report we have stressed that there
probably is no single rational system for delivering health
care-rather there may be a plurality of systems all of which
would work better than what we now have. The import of our
Report Is, we hope, that a variety of new approaches can and
must be tried-nowhere do we evenhint that we should "junk"
our pluralistic heritage.
5. We agree with Dr. Besson.Chapter Ill of the Report is
critical of the federal government's attempts to date. Our
recommendation is that health care for all is the ultimate
responsibility of the federal government, when all elsehas failed.
and the Partnership for
Perhapsthe Regional Medical Prtogranss
Health Program do offer potentially valuable models-but we
haveno evidence asyet to indicate that this is so.
6. We would concur in this and only hope that it comes to
pAss.
7. Chapter IV of the Report demonstrates quite vividly what
happens to consumers who try to assumepower-but do not
havethe tools to exercise it. This chapter and the Conclusions
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and Recomnmendations (ChaptcerV) are a call for the consumer
to control those aspects of the health care system which should
he reshaped to make them more responsive to him and to his

needs-and for the provider to retain the power and control over
medical matters- certainly a situation of equity.
8. SeeConclutions and Recommendationt, Chapter V, p. 69.

Glossary
AFDC-Aid to Fanmilies
with Dependent Children
AHA-American Hospital Association
AMA-American Medical Association
Actuary-a person trained in the insurance field, who
determines policy rates, reserves, and dividends as well as
conducts various statistical studies.
Blue Cross-an independent, nonprofit membership corporation providing protection against the costs of hospital care.
Blue Shield-an independent, nonprofit membership asso.iation providing protection against the costs of surgery and
other itemssof medical care.
Cardiac Disorder abnormal condition of, relating to, situated
nearor acting on the heart.
Cobalt Machine-device. usedwith limited, transient effectivenessto treat the anemia of infection, renal diseaseand cancer.
Co-insurance-a policy provision, frequently found in major
medical insurance, by which both the insured person and
insurance company in a specific ratio share the hospital and
medical expenses resulting from illness or injury.
Deductibles- found in major medical insurance, is that
portion of covered hospital and medical charges which an
insured personmust pay before his policy's benefits begin.
Defibrillator-an apparatus used to counteract irregular contractions of the muscle fibers of the heart by application of
electric impulses to the heart.
Direct Service Plans-insurance plans, like Kaiser or HIP
which furnish service directly through their own hospitals
and/or affiliated professional staffs in exchange for a fixed sum.
They combine the functions of insurance carrier andprovider.
Fee-for-service-a charge set by the physician or health
professional in exchange foe the benefits of a physician or health
professionals' knowledge, aid and services.
EKG-an electrocardiogram, which is a graphic tracing of the
electric current produced by the contraction of the heart muscle.
GHA-Group Health Association
Group Health Insurance Plan-a policy protecting a specified
minimum number of persons usually having the sameemployer.
GI -Gastrointestinal, pertaining to the stomach and intestine.
GP-Gencral Practitioner, a physician who does not limit his

practice to a specialty.
Health Insurance-a generic teensapplying to all types of
insurance indemnifying or reimbursing for costs of hospital and
medical care or lost income arising from an illness or Injury.
Sometimes it is called Accident and Health Insurance, or
Disability Insurance.
HEW-United States Department of Health, Education and
Welfare
HIP-Health Insurance Planof Greater New York.
Industrial Contract Medicine -agreemen t for the provision of
prepaid medical services between industry and labor.
Inauran., -- protection by written contract against the financiat hazards (,.s whole or in part) of the happenings of specified
events.
KFtI-Kaiser F~oundation Hospitals
Major Medical -Insurance policies especially designed to
offset heavy medical expenses resulting from catastrophic or
prolonged illness or injury. They provide benefit payments for
75-80 per cent of all types of medical treatment by a physician,
above an amount first paid by the insured person, and up to the
maximum amount provided by the policy-usually $5,000 or

$10,000 orhigher.

Malpractlice -Dereliction from professional duty or a failure
of professional skill or learning that results in injury, loss or
damage; injurious, negligent, or Improper practice.
Medical Partnership-A contractual association between
01(1 (liI's I ,,*m
o.
i,-1 M
%I,.
(OiGus 01. ,it 111.'
1i..l
0.0~m!'~~I!,
branch of medicine
that deals with birth, its antecedents and sequels, and that which
dealswith women, their diseaseand hygiene.
PHS.-United StasesPublic Health Service
Piremiums-The periodic payment required to keep an
insurance policy inforce.
Prenatal -occurring or existing before birth
Prepaid Medical Services-An agreed upon payment in
advance for medical care which aims for broader coverage than
simple insurance coverage. Prepayment Is designed to cover early
preventive services, ambulatory as well as major illness.
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Senator KE@NNE.DY. I want to commend you, Dr. Breslow, and your
committee for providing this study and the service, because I think
the materials which you gathered and assembled by such a distinguished board can't help but to really shake the confidence of the
American people in our present health delivery system. You have
well documented the situation this morning. At least to those who
have had a chance to read your full report, it is most persuasive and
compelling, and I know this subcommittee, as well as the members
of the Senate and the Congress, will find it extremely valuable
material.
I want to commend you and the members of your group who have
taken the time and energy to perform this service.
The fact that people such as yourself would be sufficiently concerned about their fellow citizens to develop this kind of a board
and seek the support and gather the material and make it available
to us is a reflection of the strength of our American system.
It is an enormous service to the country and those people who are
not today experiencing the kind of quality health which I am sure
you feel they should receive, and I do as well.
I understand Senator Cranston wanted to have an opportunity to
introduce you, Dr. Breslow, and he was unable to be here.
I want to thank all of you very much.
(The combined statement of Dr. Breslow, Dr. Miller, Mrs. Schorr
and Mr. Huge follows:)
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TESTIMONY OF DR. LESTER BRESLOW,
DR. C. ARDEN MILLER
MRS. LISBETH BAIBERGER SCHIORR AND MR. HARRY HUGE
REPRESENTING THE CITIZENS BOARD OF INQUIRY

INTO HEALTH SERVICES FOR AMERICANS
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
U.S. SENATE - FEBRUARY 25, 1971

I am Dr. Lester Bres low, Chairman of the Departmerit of'Preventive and Social Medicine, School of Medicine, University of California at Los Angeles.

My col-

leagues are Mrs. Lisbeth Bamberger Schorr, now primarily
a consumer of health services, but formerly of the Office of Health Affairs of OEO; Dr. C. Arden Miller, who
is Professor of Maternal and Child Health at the University of North Carolina School of Public Health,'and
Mr. Harry Huge, attorney with the firm of Arnold &
Porter.
We come here today as representatives of the Citizens Board of inquiry Into Health Services for Americans.
The Citizens Board evolved out of a concern that
while there have been reports issued and Congressional
hearings held on medical care problems in recent years,
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these have not emphasized the problems confronting the
patient.

They have emphasized the inadequacy of health

care facilities, shortages and limitations of health
manpower, utilization of services, costs, methods of payment, and the delivery system and its failings

--

but

few studies have been done on what consumers want, expect and experience from health services and what they
think of present and past efforts to improve them.
The inquiry conducted by the Board was, simply
put, an effort to listen to as many people of different
socio-economic backgrounds in as many settings as possible on the subject of their medical care.
Perspectives reported by consumers, and the conclusions reached by the Board, provide many important
and useful cues for those of us engaged in research,
education and demonstration on matters of health service.

The report may also provide important cues for

the entire decision-making American public on matters
related to health.
All expenses for the Citizens Board of Inquiry
were met by private contributions.
2
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The Citizens Board, which is composed of the
four of us in addition to twenty-seven other persons
ranging from prominent medical scientists and educators
and practicing physicians, to successful businessmen to
politicians, black and white welfare mothers and labor
union representatives.

In addition, there were nurses,

social workers, several young attorneys, a judge, a
prominent author, and a recent medical school graduate.
As you will see from the list of Board members attached
to the end of this statement, they are an impressive
array of talent and effectiveness in American public
life.
These D3ersons, participated actively in the
Boakd's inquiry, particularly in the field trips and
visits.
Extensive visits were made to Portland, Oakland,
St. Louis, Houston, Seattle, Chicago, and to Boston and
its suburbs; and to the Rio Grande Valley in Texas,
and to small town and rural Kansas, and to rural counties of the South, one largely poor black and one
largely poor white.

Field work also was-done by board
3

344

and staff members in the areas of their own work and
residence:

suburban Washington, Philadelphia, rural

North Carolina, and Los Angeles.

Special efforts were

made to include sites representative of different socioeconomic levels, different ethnic groups, different
life styles, and people with access to different patterns of medical care.

In addition to our efforts to

gather information, a large amount of its was volunteered in conversations and letters from people who
learned about the study from occasional news reports.
Board and staff members spoke with hospital administrators and physicians, with nurses and laboratory
technicians, with health and insurance executives, with
people involved in a -iriety of federal programs, and
with medical educators.

But most of the time was spent

talking with people who use health services.
An astonishing number of people with whom we
talked are distressed about their experiences with
America's health care system.

As documentation of neg-

ative attitudes accumulated in staff reports, special
efforts were made to identify satisfied consumers, and
4
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we found some.

There are people who cherish the easy

accessibility of health care in comprehensive neighborhood centers; there are people who still enjoy the benefits of a highly regarded family physician; there are
people who rejoice in freedom from economic catastrophe
when serious illness is cared for under prepaid group
practice.

There are people who have developed in their

own communities methods of health care which they believe can be models for the rest of the country.

The Board listened to all

many people are distressed.
views and experiences.

But

We would like to share with you

what we heard and what we report in our publication,
"Heal Thyself."

A.

Anger and frustration are the commonest char-

acteristics of the consumers' attitudes toward health
services.

American people do not have to stop and re-

flect on how they feel about these matters.

our efforts

to evaluate consumer attitudes were occasionally a
source of quick annoyance that still another study was
underway.

We were asked how we could continue to study
5
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and to survey problems which had already been so well
documented and so thoroughly aired and not, instead, take
action to improve the consumer's circumstances with relation to the quality and ready availability of the
kinds of-comprehensive health services he reads about
and has been led to expect?
Characteristic remarks were:
From a middle-class housewife:

"My doctor has

a call hour between 7:00 and 8:00 o'clock in the evening.

If anything happens to me or the kids after

8:00 I am afraid to call him.

He gets mad because you

didn't call during the hour, and if I take the kids to
his office I almost pray they are sick."
From a union executive:

"It's gotten so the

hospitals will have to be governed or controlled by the
government.

Doctors are reaping a harvest and they are

really giving us a fleecing."
From a man in suburban Boston:
surance is so high it's ridiculous now.

"The cost of inAnd are hospi-

tals justified in charging what they charge?

The ordi-

nary citizen is going into hock for the rest of his
life."
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B.

Patients in every socio-economic class ex-

pressed their resentment against systems of care which
required either payment or proof of payment before services are rendered.

The poor suffer most because they

may in fact be turned away from services if they cannot
pay in advance.
A woman in St. Louis told us, "When you come to
the hospital you have to bring two years back rent receipts, gas, electric and wage slips before they even
look at your child."
Even in emergencies the rules hold according to
some reports:

We were told repeatedly that, "At the

hospital usually the first question is who is going to
pay the bill."

Another woman in Arkansas told us:

"Most of my babies were delivered by a midwife, but
lately everybody been going up to Marianna to have a
doctor do it.

The doctor told me he would do mine but

when the time came I paid a neighbor to carry me up to
his office and he turned me away because I didn't have
enough money, and I was in labor, mind you."
In another situation a woman in labor was left
unattended while her husband hurried home, arranged for
7
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the sale of his cow and brought money back to pay for
the delivery.
Although as physicians, Dr. Miller and I have
heard resentment expressed from patients who accused
the-hospital of requiring payment in advance of services, we thought we knew better.

No one was turned

away; the hospital was attempting only to fulfill its
obligations for fiscal responsibility.

I think circum-

stances have changed or we have been wrong.

We are

persuaded that a large number of American people are
denied medical services until they can pay in advance.
C.

Many patients are resentful about the social,

cultural and language barriers which separate them from
providers of health services.

These barriers are most

conspicuous in the instance of Spanish-speaking Americans
who cannot even be assured that their complaints are
understood, nor can they be confident about understanding instructions and interpretations given them.

But

even among people who speak the same language, the same
language is in fact not spoken.
us:

A woman in Boston told

"Those rich doctors at the city hospital treat you
8
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-

like dirt.

They don't know anything about the people

they are treating."
The use of indigenous health workers in the comprehensive neighborhood health centers provided welcome
relief to many patients who felt that for the first
time there was someone who understood their life styles,
their problems and who could make realistic recommnendations in terms of their resources and interests.
D.

Field representatives were shocked by the

frequency with which patients are abused in order to
satisfy procedural or professional convenience.

In one

state, for example, Medicaid recipients are entitled to
one free out-patient visit per month.
right,

To claim that

a recipient must first make an appointment with

a doctor, then he must go with proof of the appointment
to the county welfare department for a medical reimbursement form, then back to the doctor, form in hand.
The doctor submits the form to the state welfare department for his payment.

The requirement of preliminary

approval was explained to us by the county director of
welfare:

"There used to be a lot of fraud with doctors
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claiming payment for patients they hadn't seen, so now
patients are required to get an appointment first to
stop the doctors from defrauding the state."

In order

to guarantee that a system works in an honest fashion
it i~s not the doctor who is inconvenienced, nor is it
the office staff of the welfare department; it is the
sick patient.
In Portland, Oregon, many private doctors refuse
to treat Medicaid patients.

As a result, the city's

poor must get medical care at the county hospital
located on "Pill Hill," a site for three hospitals on
one of the highest hills in southwest Portland.

For

some people in the city, "Pill Hill" is as far as several bus rides, and hours away.

When asked why the

county did not establish decentralized clinics, the
Dean of the University Medical School replied that it
would be "inconvenient for medical students to travel
away from Pill Hill."
E.

We frequently heard of resistance from the

medical profession to efforts at broadening the base
for health services.

For more than a decade we have
10
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preached about the importance of medical auxiliaries,
or physicians assistants, to expand the physician's
competence to a larger number of patients.

One such

effort is represented in Arkansas where a midwife training and licensing program has been established.

The

public health nurse described how this program works.
"A doctor's signature on a card is required by law for
midwife deliveries.

If the patient has money, the doc-

tor won't sign the card even if the delivery would be
safe for a midwife.

If the patient can't pay, the card

gets signed."
F.

A large proportion. of the American people

believe that even when they overcome a variety of obstacles to health services they are treated with insensitivity and indignity.
A priest told of taking an acutely ill alcoholic
to an emergency room and asking that he be given care.
"They took us right to the front of the line when they
saw I was a priest.' I explained the problem and was
assured that he would be admitted and taken care of.
Two days later I went back to visit him.
11
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heard of his ever having been brought in.

I'm sure

that when I went out the front door, he was shoved out
the back door."
Another woman told of going to a large city hospital:

"I went down there

child's head was bleeding.

itwas an emergency

--

We had to wait two hours.

There were old people lying in the corridor
doing anything for them

--

my

--

--

nobody

it was awful."

We don't know that these stories are true.

For

each tale of woe there may be a perfectly reasonable
and defensible explanation, but it is certainly true
that the people who related the stories believe them to
be true, and believe they typify medical care in a sys-tem which is entrepreneural, money-grabbing, insensitive and abusive to many needs of patients.
Even when we try to be solicitous toward patients
we often reveal underlying attitudes of discrimination
and insensitivity:
"A well-dressed white, middle class woman in
Washington, D. C. took two black children she was tutoring on a volunteer basis to a hospital outpatient clinic
12
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for hearing tests at the appointed time, 9:00 a.m.

After

waiting four hours, the girls were finally tested.

The

nurse performing the test was surprised at the woman's
presence and'asked her who she was.
role, the nurse replied,

Upon finding her

'If only we'd known we would

have taken your girls first thing.'
G.

A uniform complaint was that various health

insurance schemes for which people have paid dearly have
provided little security for patients who are threatened
by the economic catastrophe of major illness; and health
insurance does. not necessarily remove economic obstacles
to health services.
A young mother concerned about the rising costs
of medical care told about the costs of her several
childbirths:

"Three and one-half years ago, she paid

$80 a day for hospitalization; two years ago, she paid
$104 a day; and within the past year, the cost was $127
a day.
$1,025:

The total cost for her most recent delivery was
$508 for the hospital room, $45 for use of the

delivery room, $325 for the obstetrician, $50 for the
anesthesiologist, $20 for the pediatrician, and $30 for
13
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a circumcision.

Of the total amount only about $300

was covered by her insurance policy.

She had thought

her premiums were to cover the cost of her medical
needs."
A working class mother in a suburb of Washington,
D. C., gave the following account of her experience
with the costs of childbirth:

"On the phone when I

told the office that I was a new patient the receptionist took down the information and quoted me a fee of
$250.

1 went down there about three weeks later, and

the doctor said the fee was $300.

The hospital the doc-

tor uses sent me papers and asked for a payment of $400
in advance.

I called the hospital back and talked to

the credit manager, and I told him point blank that I
just couldn't have the money in the hospital two months
in advance.

I said that I could not understand it; I

had insurance and why did I have to pay in addition to
the insurance.
said,
$200.'

He left the phone and came back and

'Well, because you do have insurance just send in
Six years ago, you could send in $50 deposit

and by the time you were ready to leave the hospital
14
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your total bill was $200 or $250.

Now it is unbeliev-

able that so far it has .cost me $700 to have this baby."
A group of union leaders were particularly concerned about the escalating costs of medical care and
the inadequacy of insurance coverage.

They reported to

us that they had had Blue Cross-Blue Shield Major Medicall but that because the per diem rate had gone up so
high in the hospitals they wanted to try for master medical plan, which offers more coverage than major medical.
It would have taken 21-1/20f out of the wage package to
go the master medical coverage so they felt saddled
with the same plan they had before for two more years.
"It is out of our bargaining reach unless we cut some
other things."
A New Jersey woman explained that she pays
more under Medicare than she paid without it.

"My phy-

sician used to charge me $10 for an office consultation.
I have a serious heart condition and saw him once a
month.

This amounted to $120 a year.

A week after Med-

icare became law his fee was raised from $10 to $15.
now charges $4 for a blood test which previously was
15
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included in his fee.
instead of $10.

Thus, my monthly bill is now $19

My yearly Medicare insurance costs $48

($4 monthly premium for Part B.)

My yearly doctor bill

After deducting $50, Medicare will pay $80 of

is $228.

reasonable charges:

$142.40.

1 pay out a total of

$276, including premium,and get reimbursed $142.40,
leaving me $133.60 to pay out of pocket

--

$13.60 more

than I paid before Medicare."
H.

The Board was constantly impressed with the

large proportion of the family pay check which goes
for medications.

This was particularly striking in sev-

eral poor southern communities.

No attempt was made to

analyze the appropriateness or the effectiveness of medications.

However, a study was done on their costs.

A certain tranquilizer was commonly prescribed
in Arkansas.
$6.50.

At the local drug store 30 capsules cost

At a middle-class drug store in Washington,

D. C., with a predominant white clientele, the cost was
$2.50.

At a drug store in a ghetto neighborhood of the

same city, largely with a black clientele, the cost was
$3 .29.
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A pain reliever containing a mixture of anodynes
was frequently prescribed in Arkansas.

The cost of 100

capsules was $12.00; in Washington, D. C., at the white
middle-class drug store it was $4.50; in the low income
black drug store it was $4.75.
A synthetic hormone cost $5.75 for 100 capsules
in Arkansas; $1.90 in the white middle-class drug store;and $1.99 in the low income, black drug store.
A monthly budget for welfare families with nine
children which received $140 per month welfare assistance included $20 for medication.

Another family

which was receiving $165 welfare assistance spend $30
each month for medication.

These stories were repeated

again and again.
In a number of instances poor families told of
buying medications of dubious worth in preference to
food, in the belief that in this way they were serving
their families' best health interests.
This recitation of anger and grief could go on
endlessly.

What does itL mean?

that our staff were muckrakers.
17
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some of that, though we worked against it.

I am not

willing to discount the testimony on that basis.

The

stories may reflect an American penchant for carping
about the establishment, whether it be a medical establishment, an educational establishment, or a baseball
establishment.

We should, perhaps, diminish the testi-

mony' s credibility a bit on that basis.
But our mission was to learn how consumers judge
health services.

And a disturbing revelation it is.

The Board gives credence to a great deal of it; it fits
with much objective evidence on the state of health and
the adequacy of health services in this country.

If we

are doing a good job with medical care, against wide
misunderstanding, then we have the biggest job of persuasion ahead of us since Moses was found in the bulrushes.
A reassuring aspect of all our observations is
*that people, although angry, are not apathetic.

They

work hard to obtain medical care; they are willing to
strive to overcome obstacles.
18
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I suspect the poor people of this country have
never received adequate medical care in convenient and
dignified circumstances.

Current widespread testimony

to a health crisis may be evidence that the silent majority are now aware that they too receive inadequate
care, and even that at a cost of dignity, convenience
and money that many are unwilling or unable to pay.

The Board and its staff reviewed past programs
which have been designed to improve the quality and
availability of health services.

A long succession of

national programs has been instituted in the past quarter century in an effort to reinforce faltering mechanisms and patterns for health services.

In retrospect

many of these efforts appear glib and superficial;
possibly they were all that could have been done in the
climate of national priorities which then existed.

For

the most part the programs tended to strengthen existing patterns, including their inadequacies, rather than
to close gaps and to restore order to random and incomplete services.
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What is the missing ingredient?
ingful involvement of the consumer.

It may be mean-

We have not included

him in our planning and because we have not included him
we may have given less than proper emphasis to his needs.
When we have tried to include him we have tended to overwhelm him with professionalism.

A case can be made that

planning done by professionals somehow ends up always to
serve professional needs.

We have a great deal of evi-

dence that it does not serve consumer needs.

Several

endeavors such as Regional Medical Program, Hill-Burton
Construction and Comprehensive Health Planning have assumed a partnership of interest between providers and
consumers and have required that boards be established
with consumer representation.

Our field representatives

searched assiduously to find examples where consumers
felt they did in-fact serve as equal partners with professionals in the planning and administration of health
services.

They found very few.

Often the consumer

representatives are in fact associated closely with established professionals or professional organizations.
Ordinarily theirs is a submerged voice.
voice say?

What does that
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One of the Board's field trips included a visit
to the first neighborhood comprehensive health center
which was established with OEO support by Tufts University at Columbia Point in Boston.

A health associaA

tion was established there to help run the clinic.
member of the association reported as follows:

"We

have on paper this long list of all the powers we are
supposed to have

--

And we

all of our responsibilities.

have been told a lot more by the people at Tufts.

The

fact of the matter is we don't have any of those powers
except when they decide it's convenient for them.

They

say we are irresponsible, but how can we be responsible
with no responsibility?"
SAnother:

"We know we need expertise and techni-

cal assistance but they're not giving it to us.

We got

it at the very beginning but we have a lot more reason
to keep it going than they have."
Another:

"Our goal is to have this clinic be
We know we can't do it

completely run by consumers.

now but we are going to insist that Tufts give us the
benefit of their expertise.

You know, set up a real
21
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1971 the Health Association can be the direct grantee
from the OEO."
Consumers seem to have a quite different feeling
about the Yateman Clinic in St. Louis, a comprehensive
health center governed by a 60-man board, all of it
elected from among the people who are served by the
clinic.

The laundromats and store windows of the Yate-

man area are filled with campaign posters of community
leaders electioneering for a term on the prestigious
board.

one member reported:

"The city said when the

clinic got started, these are black people, they can't
control something like this.

We got ourselves together

and proved it could be done.

We sweated blood to get

this center.

I cried, groaned, I talked to the regional

people; we need this place.

Yateman has the highest

illiteracy, the hardest pressed people in this city.
That's what poverty means.
for services here.

No person is turned down

That's what upgrading a comunity

means.*"
We don't know what the medical services are like
at the Yateman Clinic, but we do know that the people
who are served speak about them with glowing enthusiasm.
22
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Consumer representation on governing boards is
not always a happy experience.

Hospitals in Boston

have had problems in their relationships with the community.

one hospital established a series of commit-

tees with consumer participants.. One participant reported as follows:
"In about November I was asked to be one of the
community representatives of the building committee.I
thought it was a ploy.

If I was on the committee I

wouldn't be able to say anything.
we had a meeting.

In February or March,

The other community person from

south end didn't show.

The experts decided that the

first order of priority for building was a parking garage and housing for the resident staff and that their
building plans required some of the community's land.
I told them that if they tried to build what they were
proposing I would muster community support against it.
I have never been asked to another meeting.

At one

point, I called and told them I wanted more information
so I could do my homework and be prepared for these
meetings, but nothing happened.
23
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copped out of it.
head.

Why try?

Part of the syndrome of banging your
That's probably reflecting the senti-

ments of the people of this community."
IV.
The consumer, it is clear, knows that something
is dreadfully wrong.

He knows that he cannot get care

when he needs it, in the way that he needs it, at a
price that he can pay.

For the consumer it is a quantum

jump to translate that into the design of new delivery
structures and financing mechanisms.

But our experi-

ences as a Board of Inquiry have led us to formulate a
set of criteria that American consumers seem to be setting for the design of any program of health services,
as follows:
A.

Access to Required Health Services
All Americans must have access to all ser-

vices necessary to maintain, protect and regain
optimum health, whenever and wherever they are
needed, including the following:
1.

Continual access to basic medical care,

including preventive, diagnostic, treatment and
24
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rehabilitation services, meeting reasonable
standards of quality, and rendered in whatever
setting is most appropriate to the patient's
need.
2.

Daily access to routine health guidance.

This requires ready telephone or personal access,
available at specified convenient times, to personnel who can provide guidance regarding routine health problems (e.j., care of well children,
expectant mothers, chronically ill persons); and
advice'regarding the best po~nt of entry into
the health care system in a specified situation.
3.

Immediate access to emergency' service.

This requires well-staffed hospital emergency
rooms operating around the clock, a telephone
easily accessible to every home, with 24-hour,
7-day a week, well-publicized emergency numbers
which connect to
(a)

ambulance service with trained
attendants;

(b) trained personnel to provide or
arrange for appropriate response
25
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to emergencies resulting from injuries, poisoning, drug abuse, etc.;
(c) trained personnel to make necessary
house calls.
4.

Periodic access to diagnostic and screen-

in2 pocedures

(differing with age, sex and other

characteristics), with organized medical follow-up
care providing simple ways of identifying persons
who need medical care in the absence of gross
symptoms.
5.

Access to non-medical services needed to.

maintain, protect, or regain health, such as
legal services to enforce housing and sanitation
codes, homemakers, meals-on-wheels, and similar
services without which medical care may be ineffective.
B.

Circumstances in Which Care Is Provided
Not only must adequate care be delivered, but

the method of delivery, and the circumstances surrounding such delivery, also must be acceptable,
particularly with regard to the following:
26
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There must be no economic barriers to

1.

the receipt of adequate health care.

This re-

quires that a family's financial circumstances
not be a factor in determining the nature of the
services available, that eligibility procedures
be eliminated as prerequisites to obtaining care,
that the receipt of good care becomes no threat
to the economic well-being of a family or an individual, and that no one need fear the financial consequences of an illness or accident.
2..

Barriers created by language differences,

inadequate transportation, inconvenient location
of services or hours of operation must be eliminated.I
3.

All encounters with health personnel

should be expected to occur in an atmosphere of
repet

friendliness, dignity, and personal

identification; alienation and depersonalization
are not a necessary part of any health care system.
4.

Providers of health care should be ex-

pected to have an awareness of the circumstances
27
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in which their patients live and work, so that
their care will be appropriately related thereto.
5.

Services must be organized to assure

prompt provision of all care, be it emergency,
by appointment, or by telephone consultation;.
most waiting for receipt of needed care can and
must be eliminated.
6.

Services must be so organized, and appro-

priate personnel so trained and so utilized as
to assure that someone on the health care team
has enough time to listen and to explain.
7.

The health institution must be in a posi-

tion to arrange for care of dependent members of
the family during the time that responsible members of the family are obtaining care.
8.

An individual's and a family's care must

be made continuous and coordinated; the technology
exists to assure that the medical information
which has been obtained by any person or institution in the medical care system is available to
all other providers of care, as needed.
28
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9.

The consumer must be provided with the

requisite information to enable him to make judgments about the quality of care that is being
rendered under various alternative structures
and arrangements.
10.

The consumer must be provided the means

of affecting the health system and its component
parts, as well as with options of varying patterns
under which to obtain his care.
Programs designed with these criteria as a foundation, we believe, will not only meet the needs, but also
satisfy the wishes and the hopes of American families.
Further, we believe that programs based on these criteria
can be made fully consistent with economic realities, as
well as with the highest standards and aspirations of
the medical profession and other providers of health
services.
We believe that the failure of past attempts to
deal with the health care crisis has been due, at least
in part, to a failure to look to the people's needs and
their participation as cornerstones for action.
29
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On the basis both of the Board's discoveries and
discussions, and our combined experiences over the years,
we have some ideas of how the criteria we have suggested
can be translated into programs, which we offer to this
Committee for its consideration:
A.

New structures should be created for the or-

ganization and delivery of care;' and certain existing
ones should be more widely established.

Health care can

no longer depend upon the accumulation of isolated decisions, made by individual providers irrespective of the
public's needs, on the nature and distribution of resources and services.
1.

No person should have a fee-for-service

arrangement as his only option in obtaining
health care.
2.

Care outside the hospital should be locally

organized within any of a variety of well-defined
structures.

Whether the structure is a prepaid

group practice, a neighborhood health center, a
medical school-sponsored "foundation", it does not
necessarily need a defined physical setting, but
30
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does require a coherent organizational and administrative framework which is responsive to
consumer wishes.
3. Financing mechanisms should encourage
and support the development and operation of a
wide-variety of such structured health service
programs.
B. Health care delivery systems should be made
accountable to the public.

Consumers should have a domi-

nant role in the organization and administration of new
local systems of health care.

Health services are a

public concern; they are not exclusively a professional
matter.
1. Providers should make individual decisions affecting the health of their patients
while the public should become the ultimate determiners of how health services are delivered,
paid for and organized.
2. While we do not advocate any one particular process to be used in selecting persons to
represent consumers in decision-making, the
k1
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selection process should stress the following
principles:
ti.

The procedure for selecting consumer

representatives must be well-known and clear
to the comunity or to the consumer group to
which services are being provided;p
b.

individual consumers and consumer

groups must be able to affect the process
of selection
a. Consumer representatives must be accountable and responsible to the group which
they represent.
C. There should be further exploration of possib.le benefits in recognizing an adversary relationship
between providers and consumers of health services.

A

cooperative relationship, or a partnership, as has been
tried in so many systems of care, somehow seems always
to end up serving professional rather than consumer
needs.

This is not an indictment of professionals it

is rather an indictment of unreasonable expectations of
them.

Physicians are among the most conscientious,
32
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well-intended, hardest working, and altruistic people
there are.

It does not diminish their stature to em-

phasize that they are not all-wise in the organization,
and economics of essential public services, including
medical services.

Adversary relationships have a long,

noble and fruitful tradition in law.

Conceivably they

can have an equally beneficial tradition in medicine.
1. Consumers must be able to establish goals,
objectives, and priorities and make them effective in the organization and delivery of health
services.

Adequate resources, including techni-

cal assistance and consultation, must be made
available to consumer representatives so that
they can make appropriate decisions and recomimendations.
2. The power of the consumer to control and
influence the delivery system must be exercised
at every level.

This power should include, but

not be limited to, making policy, controlling
assets (including capital expenditures), facilities, equipment and services.
33
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that consumers will usurp the doctor's responsibility for his patient's medical needs.

On all

levels of decision-making, clear lines between
policy (the consumer's primary business) and
medical care of individuals (the physician's primary business) should be established.
3. An agency or institution which renders
medical services and which spends public funds
or enjoys tax advantages should examine whether
having providers of its ser'~ices in positions of
authority over the governance of the same agency
or institution is in the best interest of that
agency or institution or the services which are
provided.
4. Where providers now sit on policy making
or planning boards, they often are in "conflict
of interest" positions and, in effect, decide
what health services to purchase from themselves.
When this occurs, these providers should be replaced by consumers or by professionals who cannot provide services under the authority of the
agency they help control.
34
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5. Where providers are not in such "conflict
of interest" roles, they may play an essential
part in the decision-making process.

But those

who derive income and profit from a specific system of health care should not be in a position to
be advocate-judge-and-jury of those services.
D. It is the responsibility of government, ultimately the federal government, to assure adequate care
Where care is inadequate, the fed-

for all Americans.

eral government must become the residual guarantor, and,
if necessary, the provider of health care.
1. The federal government must eliminate all
economic barriers to health services.

As part of

that action, some form of universal health care
financing must be enacted.
2. In institutions, localities, areas or
jurisdictions where health care is inadequate,
government

--

and ultimately federal government

--

should remedy existing defects by providing funds,
personnel, physical facilities, and technical assistance, as required.
35
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conceive that for some people in some situations
adequate health services cannot be provided except through some unit of government which renders services in a direct fashion to consumers.
The federal government has not blanched at assuming this obligation on behalf of its leaders in
government, nor on behalf of three million children who are the dependents of active or retired
military personnel.
in conclusion, may we say, on behalf of our
Citizen's Board, that we may have been reverent to some
causes with scant justification, and we may have been
irreverent to others that have been sanctified by long
tradition.
ties.

The search for wisdom requires such liber-

New wisdom needs to be found for improving health

services to the people of this country.

We hope that

the findings of the Citizen's Board may define some
promising areas for the search to intensify, and that
our work will be helpful to the important task of this
Committee.
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Senator KENNEDY. The subcommittee will recess until Monday at
9:80 a.m.
(Whereupon, at 12:07 p.m. the subcommittee adjourned, to reconvene at 9:30 a.m., Monday, Mar. 1, 1971.)
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